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THE FBI'S CONTROVERSIAL HANDLING OF
ORGANIZED CRIME INVESTIGATIONS IN
BOSTON: THE CASE OF JOSEPH SALVATI

THURSDAY, MAY 3, 2001

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT REFORM,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:25 a.m., in room
2154, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Dan Burton (chairman
of the committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Burton, Gilman, Morella, Shays, Horn,
LaTourette, Barr, Jo Ann Davis of Virginia, Putnam, Otter, Kan-
jorski, Norton, Cummings, Kucinich, and Tierney.

Also present: Representatives Delahunt, Frank, and Meehan.

Staff present: Kevin Binger, staff director; James C. Wilson, chief
counsel; David A. Kass, deputy chief counsel; Mark Corallo, direc-
tor of communications; Thomas Bowman, senior counsel; Pablo
Carrillo, investigative counsel; James J. Schumann, counsel; Sarah
Anderson, staff assistant; Robert A. Briggs, chief clerk; Robin But-
ler, office manager; Michael Canty and Toni Lightle, legislative as-
sistant; Josie Duckett, deputy communications director; John Sare,
deputy chief clerk; Danleigh Halfast, assistant to chief counsel,
Corrine Zaccagnini, systems administrator; Phil Schiliro, minority
staff director; David Rapallo, minority counsel; Michael Yeager, mi-
nority senior oversight counsel; Ellen Rayner, minority chief clerk;
Jean Gosa, minority assistant clerk; and Teresa Coufal, minority
staff assistant.

Mr. BURTON. Good morning. A quorum being present, the com-
mittee will come to order. I ask unanimous consent that all wit-
nesses’ and Members’ statements be included in the record. With-
out objection so ordered. I ask unanimous consent that all articles,
exhibits, and extraneous or tabular material referred to be included
in the record. Without objection so ordered. I ask unanimous con-
sent that a set of exhibits which have been prepared for today’s
hearing be inserted into the record and without objection, so or-
dered. I ask unanimous consent that Representatives Barney
Frank, Bill Delahunt and Marty Meehan who are not members of
the committee, be allowed to participate in today’s hearing and
without objection, so ordered.

I ask unanimous consent that questioning in this matter proceed
under clause 2(G)2) of House rule 11, and committee rule 14 in
which the chairman and ranking minority member may allocate
time to committee counsel as they deem appropriate for extended
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questioning, not to exceed 60 minutes equally divided between the
majority and minority and without objection, so ordered.

Today’s hearing is going to focus on an injustice done by the FBI
that went on for nearly 30 years. We're going to hear about a ter-
rible wrong that was done to one man and his family. As terrible
as this story is, it’s only one small part of a much larger picture.
I have always supported law enforcement. I remember I used to
watch “I Led Three Lives” on television, and I used to watch the
FBI programs and I thought that the FBI Director walked on
water. And my great faith in Mr. Hoover has been shaken by what
I have learned in just the last few weeks. Over the years, I have
worked with Director Louie Freeh on a number of issues, and I
think Louie Freeh has done a terrific job, and I'm sorry to see him
leave this summer.

I think that, on the whole, the FBI has done great work protect-
ing the people of this country. But we are a Nation of laws and not
of men. In this country, no one is above the law. If a Federal law
enforcement agency does something wrong, they have to be held ac-
countable. That’s why we held hearings on the Drug Enforcement
Agency last December. I have a lot of respect for the men and
women of the DEA. They have a tough job and they do it well. But
there was a very important drug investigation going on in Houston,
TX. It was shut down because of political pressure that was
brought to bear. And then the head of the Houston office for the
DEA came up here and mislead the Congress about it. That cannot
be tolerated. What the FBI did to Boston 30 years ago cannot be
tolerated.

We will hear today from Joseph Salvati. Mr. Salvati spent 30
years in prison for a murder he didn’t commit. 30 years. Think
about that. That is 1971. Do you remember what you were doing
in 1971? Think about it, what it would be like if you were in prison
for 30 years. It was a death penalty crime. He went to prison in
1968. He had a wife and four children. His oldest child at the time
was 14, his youngest was 6 and he wasn’t released from prison
until 1997, 30 years later.

The reason Joe Salvati went to prison was because an FBI in-
formant lied about him which is unthinkable. But the reason he
stayed in jail was because the FBI agents knew their informant
lied and they covered it up, and that’s much worse. Documents
we've received show that this case was being followed at the high-
est levels of the FBI in Washington. J. Edgar Hoover was kept in-
formed on a regular basis. It is hard to believe he didn’t know
about this terrible injustice. The informant who put Joe Salvati in
prison was Joseph “the Animal” Barboza. He was a contract killer
in Boston. He was also a prized FBI informant. He was considered
so valuable that they created the Witness Protection Program to
protect him.

Most of the evidence now indicates that Joseph Barboza and his
associates planned and executed the murder. Barboza pointed the
finger at Joe Salvati because Salvati owed him $400. Because of
$400, Joe Salvati spent 30 years in prison. Joe Salvati and his wife
Marie are going to testify today. And I want to express to both of
you how deeply sorry we are for everything that has been taken
away from you and that you have had to go through over these
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past 30 years, and I want to thank you for being here today. And
I intend to participate in making sure that you are compensated
for—money can’t pay for what you went through—but you should
be compensated for what you went through and the time you spent
away from your family. We will try to make sure that happens.

Joseph Barboza was a criminal. You would expect him to lie, but
the FBI is another story. They are supposed to stand for the truth.
The FBI had a lot of evidence that Joe Salvati didn’t commit that
crime and they covered it up. Prior to the murder, the FBI was told
by informants that Joseph Barboza and his friend, Vincent Flemmi,
were planning to commit the murder of Teddy Deegan. Two days
before Deegan was murdered, J. Edgar Hoover, the head of the
FBI, got a memo about Vincent Flemmi: One the FBI’s own inform-
ants was going to kill Deegan.

The author was H. Paul Rico, who will testify later today. He
was a member of the FBI at the time. After the murder, the FBI
was told by informants that Barboza and Flemmi had committed
the crime. J. Edgar Hoover was told that Barboza and Flemmi had
committed the crime. FBI memos spell all of this out. The FBI was
compelled to make these documents public just in the last few
months. They had all this information but they let Joseph “the Ani-
mal” Barboza testify anyway and put Mr. Salvati away for life.

Originally it was the death penalty. But that wasn’t the end of
it. In the 1970’s, Barboza tried to recant his testimony. The FBI
pressured him not to do it. Mr. Barboza’s lawyer was F. Lee Bailey,
and Mr. Bailey is going to testify about what happened later today.
Mr. Bailey told the Massachusetts attorney general’s office that his
clients had lied and the wrong man was in prison. He was ignored.
Mr. Bailey asked Joe Barboza to take a lie detector test to make
sure he was telling the truth this time. Barboza was in prison at
the time on a separate offense. When the FBI got wind of this, they
went to the prison and told Barboza not to take the polygraph and
to 1fire his lawyer, Mr. Bailey, or he’d spend the rest of his life in
jail.

So the FBI once again was trying to protect their tails and cover
this thing up. I think that is just criminal. Not only did the FBI
conceal the evidence that they had on Joe Salvati that Joe Salvati
was innocent, they went out and actively suppressed other evi-
dence. To say what they did was unseemly was an understatement.
It was rotten to the core.

And this is just one small part of the story. Joe “the Animal”
Barboza wasn’t the only mob informant the FBI official cultivated
in Boston. There was James Whitey Bulger, who was a Kkiller.
There was Steve “the Rifleman” Flemmi, and there were others.

While they worked with the FBI, they went on a crime spree that
lasted for decades. There were dozens of murders. There were pred-
atory sexual crimes. They committed all of these crimes with vir-
tual impunity because they were under the protection of the FBI.
When informants emerged that tied these men to crimes, they were
tipped off by the FBI and the informants were murdered.

So the FBI were complicitous and involved in the murders of
some of these people that were informants. It was apparently a
very cozy relationship. We understand there were FBI agents that
got cash, they got money from the mobsters. Then got cases of
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wine, tickets for girlfriends and other favors, and we’ll get to those
issues in later hearings.

Joseph Barboza committed a murder while he was in the Witness
Protection Program. Paul Rico, who will testify today, actually flew
out to California to help Barboza’s defense, and so did a man who
is now a Federal judge. I have issued subpoenas to two of the prin-
cipal FBI agents who were involved with Joseph Barboza: Paul
Rico and Dennis Condon. Mr. Condon is not here today. I under-
stand he is in very poor health, but that does not excuse the things
he is accused of doing and we have still have a lot of questions to
ask him.

I can assure everyone that one way or another, we will be inter-
viewing Mr. Condon. Mr. Rico is here. I understand that there is
a possibility he may take the fifth amendment because he’s under
criminal investigation. I hope that will not be the case. We have
a lot of questions, and I think that Joe Salvati and the American
people deserve answers. Years ago FBI agents would heap scorn
when organized crime figures took the fifth amendment. I hope Mr.
Rico does the right thing today and testifies.

One thing that really troubles me about our third panel comes
from the document we have just received. Paul Rico and Dennis
Condon interviewed Joseph Barboza in 1967. That report is exhibit
24, which we will show later. Barboza told him he would never pro-
vide information that would allow James Vincent Flemmi to fry but
that he will consider furnishing information on these murders. Mr.
Rico and Condon had lots of evidence that Flemmi was in on the
Deegan murder. They knew that Barboza would not incriminate
Flemmi, yet they stood by while Barboza protected his partner and
put Joe Salvati in a death penalty crime.

[Exhibit 24 follows:]



JOSEPH BARON, also known as JOE BARBOZA, was
interviewed at the Massachusetts Correctional Insftituiion,
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Mr. SHAYS. I don’t know how they can sleep at night when they
do things like that. I think this whole episode is disgraceful. It was
one of the greatest, if not the greatest failure in the history of Fed-
eral law enforcement.

If there is one institution that the American people need to have
confidence in, it’s the FBI. I think that 99 percent of the time the
men and women of the FBI are honest and courageous, and I don’t
want to tar the entire organization with the misdeeds of a few. But
if we’re going to have confidence in our government, we cannot
cover up corruption when we find it. It needs to have a full public
airing, and that’s what we’re going to try to start to do today.

I want to thank all of our witnesses for being here, and I will
now yield to my colleagues for opening statements. Do you have an
opening statement, Mr. Tierney?

[The prepared statement of Hon. Dan Burton follows:]
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Opening Statement
Chairman Dan Burton
Committee on Government Reform

“The FBI's Controversial Handling of Organized Crime Investigations in Boston:
The Case of Joseph Salvati”

May 3, 2001

Good Moming. Today’s hearing is going to focus on an injustice done by the FBI that
went on for nearly thirty years. We're going to hear about a terrible wrong that was done to one
man and his family. As terrible as this story is, it’s only one small part of a much larger picture.

T’ve always supported Federal law enforcement. I’ve been a strong supporter of the FBL
Over the years, I’ve worked with Director Freeh on a number of issues. I think he’s done a
terrific job, and I'm sorry to see him leaving this summer. I think that, on the whole, the FBI has
done great work protecting the people of this country.

But we are a nation of laws and not of men. In this country, no one is above the law. Ifa
Federal law enforcement agency does something wrong, they have to be held accountable.

That’s why we held hearings on the DEA last December. I have a lot of respect for the
men and women of the DEA. They have a tough job, and they do it well. But there was a very
important drug investigation in Houston. It was shut down because political pressure was
brought to bear. And then the head of the Houston office came up here and misled the Congress
about it. That can’t be tolerated.

And what the FBI did in Boston can’t be tolerated.

We’re going to hear today from Joseph Salvati. Joe Salvati spent 30 years in prison for a
murder he didn’t commit. It was a death penalty crime. He went to prison in 1968. He had a
wife and four children. His oldest child at the time was 14. His youngest was 6. He wasn’t
released from prison until 1997.

The reason Joe Salvati went to jail was because an FBI informant lied about him -- which
is terrible.

But the reason that he stayed in jail was because FBI agents knew that their informant
lied and they covered it up -- and that’s worse.
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Documents we’ve received show that this case was being followed at the highest levels of
the FBI in Washington. J. Edgar Hoover was kept informed on a regular basis. It's hard to
believe he didn’t know about this terrible injustice.

The informant who put Joe Salvati in prison was Joseph “The Animal” Barboza. He was
a contract killer in Boston. He was also a prized FBI informant. He was considered so valuable
that they created the Witness Protection Program to protect him.

Most of the evidence now indicates that Joseph Barboza and his associates planned and
executed the murder. Barboza pointed the finger at Joe Salvati because Salvati owed him four
hundred dollars. Because of four hundred dollars, Joe Salvati spent 30 years in prison.

Joe Salvati and his wife Marie are going to testify today. I want to express to both of you
how deeply sorry we are for everything that was taken away from you and your family. And 1
want to thank you for being here today.

Joseph Barboza was a criminal. You’d expect him to lie. But the FBI is another story.
They’re supposed to stand for the truth. The FBI had a lot of evidence that Joe Salvati didn’t
commit that crime, and they covered it up.

Prior to the murder, the FBI was told by informants that Joseph Barboza and his friend
Vincent Flemmi were planning to commit the murder of Teddy Deegan. Two days before
Deegan was murdered, J. Edgar Hoover got 2 memo that Vincent Flemmi, one of the FBI’s own
informants, was going to kill Deegan. The author of the memo was H. Paul Rico, who will
testify later today.

After the murder, the FBI was told by informants that Barboza and Flemmi had
committed the crime. J. Edgar Hoover was told that Barboza and Flemmi had committed the
crime.

FBI memos spell all of this out. The FBI was compelled to make these documents public
just in the last few months.

They had all of this information that Joe Salvati was innocent, but they let Joseph “The
Animal” Barboza testify anyway and put him away for life.

But that wasn’t the end of it. In the 1970s, Barboza tried to recant his testimony. The
FBI pressured him not to do it. Mr. Barboza’s lawyer was F. Lee Bailey. Mr. Bailey is going to
testify today about what happened.

Mr. Bailey told the Massachusetts Attorney General’s office that his client had lied and
the wrong man was in prison. He was ignored. Mr. Bailey asked Joe Barboza to take a lie

detector test to make sure he was telling the truth this time. Barboza was in prison at the time on

2-
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a separate offense. When the FBI got wind of this, they went to the prison and told Barboza not
to take the polygraph and to fire his lawyer, or he’d spend the rest of his life in jail.

1 think that’s just criminal. Not only did the FBI conceal the evidence they had that Joe
Salvati was innocent, they went out and actively suppressed other evidence.

To say that what they did was unseemly would be an understatement. 1t was rotten to the
Core.

And this is just one small part of the story. Joe “The Animal” Barboza wasn’t the only
mob informant the FBI cultivated in Boston. There was James “Whitey” Bulger. There was
Steve “The Rifleman” Flemmi. There were others.

‘While they worked with the FBI, they went on a crime spree that lasted for decades.
There were dozens of murders. There were predatory sexual crimes. They committed all of
these erimes with virtual impunity because they were under the protection of the FBI. When
informants emerged that tied these men to crimes, they got tips from the FBI, and the informants
were murdered.

It was apparently a very cozy relationship. We understand that there were FBI agents
who got cash from the mobsters. They got cases of wine, tickets for girlfriends, and other favors.

We'll get to these issues in later hearings.

Joseph Barboza committed a murder while he was in the witness protection program.
Paul Rico, who will testify today, actually flew out to California to help Barboza’s defense. So
did a man who is now a Federal judge.

T"ve issued subpoenas to two of the principle FBI agents who were involved with Joseph
Barboza -- Paul Rico and Dennis Condon. Mr. Condon is not here today. I understand that he is
in very poor health. But that doesn’t excuse the things he’s accused of doing, and we still have a
lot of questions to ask him. I can assure everyone that, one way or another, we will be
interviewing Mr. Condon.

Mr. Rico is here. T understand that there’s a possibility he may take the Fifth because
he’s under criminal investigation. 1 hope that won’t be the case. 'We have a lot of questions, and
I think that Joe Salvati and the American people deserve some answers. Years ago, FBI agents
would heap scorn when organized crime figures took the Fifth. Ihope Mr. Rico does the right
thing today and testifies.

One thing that really troubles me about our third panel comes from a document we just
got, Paul Rico and Dennis Condon interviewed Joseph Barboza in 1967. Their report is Exhibit

24. Barboza told them that he “would never provide information that would allow James Vincent

3.
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Flemmi to ‘fry’ but that he will consider furnishing information on these murders.”

Mr. Rico and Mr. Condon had lots of evidence that Flemmi was in on the Deegan
murder. They knew that Barboza wouldn’t incriminate Flemmi. Yet they stood by while
Barboza protected his partner and put Joe Salvati in a death penalty crime. I don’t know how
they can sleep at night.

I think this whole episode is disgraceful. It’s the greatest failure in the history of
Federal law enforcement. If there’s one institution that the American people need to have
confidence in, it’s the FBI. I think that 99% of the time, the men and women of the FBI are
honest and courageous. I don’t want to tar the entire organization with the misdeeds of a few.
But if we’re going to have confidence in our government, we can’t cover up corruption when we
find it. It needs to have a full public airing. That’s what we’re going to try to do today.

I want to thank all of our witnesses for being here, and I yield to Mr. Waxman for his
opening statement.

4-
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Mr. TIERNEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have some opening re-
marks. First of all, I think what happened to Mr. and Mrs. Salvati
is just a disgrace. I look forward to hearing your comments today
and know that this is hopefully just the beginning of what we'’re
going to do with this. I think it is important to get your remarks
on the record and to talk about some of the things we will discuss
today. This is not in any sense of the way a partisan hearing, and
that is a good thing for this hearing, but I hope we use this as a
basis to go forward and talk about the FBI’s practice of using con-
fidential informants and what that means for the future.

I know that we’ve been asked for the present to not delve in that
area too deeply because it would interfere supposedly with the Jus-
tice task force work that is going on. But I don’t think we can allow
that to go neglected, and I hope this sets just the foundation for
inquiring as to what that practice is, what the FBI intends to do
going forward, and whether or not they have a set of proper proce-
dures so we do not see this case of disgrace happen again.

Mr. Garo, I just want to say I think you are a credit to the legal
profession for what you did, and I thank you for that. I know that
there are other lawyers, some who will join us today and others in
the profession that do that. I think you shine to the public on that
and you let the public know there are good lawyers out there who
do the right thing for people.

My remarks to the Salvatis are that it is shameful what you
went through, I think, Mrs. Salvati, particularly of your strength
and your support, and I am glad things are working for a change.
I don’t know how it is that society will make it up to either of you
and your family for what went on. But I appreciate and thank you
very much for participating in today’s hearing, and hopefully some
good will come of this in terms of going forward. Thank you.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Tierney. I might point out Mr.
Tierney made reference to it, but Mr. Garo worked pro bono for 25,
30 years trying to get Mr. Salvati exonerated, and that is really
something.

Mr. Shays.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you so much for
holding these hearings. Under our Constitution, we are a Nation
founded to secure the blessings of liberty. The power we have in
government to take away a citizens liberty, strictly prescribed by
the bill of rights and is vested only in those sworn to enforce and
uphold the law. Yet before us today is Mr. Joseph Salvati, a citizen
whose liberty was stolen from him for 30 years by his own govern-
ment.

So profound an injustice is almost unimaginable. But it takes
very little imagination to reconstruct the sordid saga of official mal-
feasance, obstruction, brutality and corruption that brings us here
this morning. In this tragic tale, ends justified means, cascading
down a legal and ethical spiral until both the ends and means be-
came utterly unjust. Protecting criminals in the name of catching
criminals, agents of the Federal Bureau of Investigation [FBI], be-
came criminals, willing accomplices in the problem they have set
out to solve, organized crime.

Thomas Jefferson said, the sword of law should never fall but on
those whose guilt is so apparent as to be pronounced by their
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friends as well as foes. Only Joe Salvati’s foes pronounced his al-
leged guilt for a crime sworn law enforcement officers from the Di-
rector of the FBI to the local police knew he did not commit.

Solely on the basis of false testimony from a known killer, Joseph
“the Animal” Barboza, with conclusive exculpatory evidence sup-
pressed and ignored, an innocent man faced the death penalty; the
death penalty. Because he made the mistake of borrowing money
from a thug, local, State and Federal law enforcement officers
joined the thug in a criminal conspiracy to take Joseph Salvati’s
life. And they did, 30 years of it; 30 years. A generation.

His young wife, Marie Salvati, suddenly on her own, raised a
family. She visited her husband every week. Their four children,
then ages 4, 7, 9 and 11 grew up seeing their only father in prison.
Birthdays, first communions, proms, graduations, weddings, the
birth of grandchildren, priceless events in the life of a family, for-
ever denied him because the FBI considered his freedom an accept-
able cost of doing business with mobsters.

The Reverend Martin Luther King, Jr. observed that injustice
anywhere is a threat to justice everywhere. Joseph Salvati is not
here today because of a local ethnic turf battle between Boston’s
Irish and Italian gangs who corrupted a few rogue FBI agents. Jo-
seph Salvati is here today after spending 30 years in prison be-
cause he is the victim of a corrupted State and Federal criminal
justice system. The protection of confidential informants by law en-
forcement in what can amount to a nonjudicial street immunity
and an official license to commit further crimes is a national prac-
tice and national problem.

The Federal Witness Protection Program was created to shield
the same man who falsely accused Joseph Salvati. The tentacles of
Joseph “the Animal” Barboza, FBI’s protected criminal, stretched
well beyond Massachusetts, from Connecticut to California. New
Federal guidelines on the use of informants might help prevent the
abuses that put Joseph Salvati in prison. But they will not nec-
essarily break the self-justifying protective culture of some law en-
forcement agency that allow this gross miscarriage of justice to
occur and to persist for 30 years. Only an official apology from the
FBI will do that; only compensation from the State of Massachu-
setts and the Federal Government will do that. Only bringing those
responsible before the bar of justice they swore to defend, but be-
trayed will do what must be done to right this wrong.

Mr. and Mrs. Salvati, thank you for being here. As a fellow citi-
zen of a land that holds liberty sacred, let me say that I am pro-
foundly sorry for what has happened to you. We can never replace
what has been taken from you, but we are grateful for your open-
ness and your willingness to share what you have. Your story of
faith, incredible faith, Marie, incredible faith, family, your story of
faith, your story of family, your story of courage and perseverance
is a gift to your Nation, and we cherish it.

Your testimony will help ensure no one else has to endure the
outrageous indignities and injustices you, Mr. Salvati and your
family, Marie, and your family have suffered.
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Mr. Garo, let me say something to you. You are a hero. You are
an absolute hero, and you share that with some in the press who
wrote this story up for years and years and years. I have just
wished we heard it sooner.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Christopher Shays follows:]
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Under our Constitution, we are a nation founded “to secure the Blessings of
Liberty.” The power of government to take away a citizen’s liberty is strictly proscribed
by the Bill of Rights and is vested only in those swom to enforce and uphold the law.

Yet before us today is Mr. Joseph Salvati, a citizen whose liberty was stolen from

him for 30 years by his own govemment. So profound an injustice is almost
unimaginable.

But it takes very little imagination to reconstruct the sordid saga of official
malfeasance, obstruction, brutality and corruption that brings us here this morning. In
this tragic tale, ends justified means, cascading down a legal and ethical spiral until both
the ends and means became utterly unjust. Protecting criminals in the name of catching
criminals, agents of the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) became criminals, willing
accomplices in the problem they set out to solve - organized crime.

Thomas Jefferson said, “The sword of the law should never fall but on those
whose guilt is so apparent as to be pronounced by their friends as well as foes.” Only
Joseph Salvati’s foes pronounced his alleged guilt for a crime sworn law enforcement
officers — from the Director of the FBI to the local police — knew he did not comumit.

Solely on the basis of testimony from a known killer, Joseph “The Animal”
Barbosa, with conclusive exculpatory evidence suppressed and ignored, an innocent man
faced the death penalty. Because he made the mistake of borrowing money from a thug,
local, state and federal law enforcement officers joined the thug in a criminal conspiracy
to take Joseph Salvati’s life.
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And they did — 30 years of it. Thirty years. A generation. His young wife,
suddenly on her own, raised a family. She visited her husband every week. Their four
children, then ages 4, 7, 9 and 11, grew up seeing their father only in prison. Birthdays,
first communions, proms, graduations, weddings, the birth of grandchildren — priceless
events in the life of a family — forever denied him because the FBI considered his
freedom an acceptable cost of doing business with mobsters.

The Rev. Martin Luther King, Jr. observed that “Injustice anywhere is a threat to
justice everywhere.” Joseph Salvati is not here today because he is the victim of a local
ethnic turf battle between Boston’s Irish and Italian gangs who corrupted a few rogue FBI
agents.

Joseph Salvati is here today, after spending 30 years in prison, because he is the
victim of a corrupted state and federal criminal justice system. The protection of
confidential informants by law enforcement, in what can amount to non-judicial street
immunity and an official license to commit further crimes, is a national practice and a
national problem.

The federal witness protection program was created to shield the same man who
falsely accused Joseph Salvati. The tentacles of Joseph “The Animal” Barbosa’s FBI-
protected criminality stretched well beyond Massachusetts, from Connecticut to
California.

New federal guidelines on the use of informants might help prevent the abuses
that put Joseph Salvati in prison. But they will not necessarily break the self-justifying,
protective culture of some law enforcement agencies that allowed this gross miscarriage
of justice to occur, and to persist for 30 years.

Only an official apology from the FBI will do that. Only compensation from the
State of Massachusetts and the federal government will do that. Only bringing those
responsible before the bar of justice they swore to defend, but betrayed, will do what
must be done to right this wrong.

Mr. and Mrs. Salvati, thank you for being here. As a fellow citizen of a land that
holds liberty sacred, let me say I am profoundly sorry for what has happened to you.

We can never replace what has been taken from you, but we are grateful for your
openness and your willingness to share what you have. Your story of faith, family,
courage and perseverance is a gift to your nation, and we cherish it. Your testimony will
help ensure no one else has to endure the outrageous indignities and injustices you and
your family have suffered.



17

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Shays. With the approval of the
committee, I would like to read one paragraph from the statement
of FBI Director, Louie Freeh, we just received this this morning.
It says,

The allegations that have been made concerning the circumstances of Mr.
Salvati’s conviction and 30-year incarceration speak directly to the need for integrity
and commitment in the pursuit of justice under the rule of law. These allegations
that the law enforcement personnel turned a blind, including the FBI, eye to its ex-
culpatory information and allowed an innocent man serve 30 years of a life sentence
are alarming and warrant thorough investigation.

Under our criminal justice system, no one should be convicted and sentenced con-
trary to information known to the Federal Government. As with the conviction ear-
lier this week in the Birmingham civil rights bombing case, we cannot allow the
egregious actions of 30 years ago to prevent us from doing now what is right and
what must be done to ensure justice is ultimately served.

I would like to insert into the record the rest of his letter. With
that we'll go to Mr. Kucinich and then to you, Mr. Delahunt.
[The information referred to follows:]



18

CECA PRI U SLe

R SR W [RFpp .

.5, Department of Justice
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Office of the Director Waxhingron. .C. 20533

May 3, 200!

Staternent of FBI Director Louis J. Freeh:

The allegations that have been made concerning the circumstances of Mr. Salvati's
conviction and thirty-year incarceration speak directly to the need for integrity and commitment
in the pursuit of justicc under the Rule of Law. These allegations, that law enforcement
personnel, including the FBI, "twned 2 blind eye" 10 exculpatory information and allowed an
innocent man 10 serve thitty years of s [ife sentence, are alarming and warrant thorough
investigation. Under our criminal justice system, no one should be convicted and sentenced
contrary to information krown to the federal government. As with the conviction earlier this
week in the Birmingham civil rights bombing case, we cannot allow the egregious actions of
thirty years ago to prevent us from doing now what is right and what must be done to ensure
justice is ultimately served.

Te that end, since January 1999, an independent Justice Task Force, lead by Special
Attarney John Durham, has been charged with investigating law enforcement corruption arising
out of the FBI's handling of criminal informants James "Whitey" Bulger and Stephen Flemmi.
The allegations under investigation by the Justice Task Force span the time period from the mid-
1960s to the present, covering all periods of time that either Bulger or Flemuni was being
operated as a confidential informant of the FBI, and include specific allegations conceming the
FBI's role in the Deegan murder investigation and prosecution.

As a result of the Justice Task Foree's ongoing investigation, charges have already been
brought against former FBI Agent John Commolly for his actions, not related to the Deegan
wmurder investigation, both during and after the time he was an FBI employee. I have provided
the Committee with a brief summary of the history of the Justice Task Force and allegations
under investigation pertaining to the Decgan murder, I look forward to working with the
Committee to ensure that not only the troubling allegations raised by Mr. Salvati's case, but each
of the allegations, is investigated fully.

#iH#
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Justice Task Force Investigation

Higrory of the Justice Tagk Force

In 1997, the Department of Justice and the FBI initiated an
investigation to determine whether any Government official
committed criminal acts in connection with investigations
into the New England LCN and James "Whitey® Bulger's Winter
Hill Gang. The investigative team was lead by the Deputy
Chief of DOJ's Public Integrity Section. The Assistant
Director of the FRI's Office of Professional Regpensibility
was the senior FBI official. Then-Inspector Charles 8.
Prouty {currently SAC Boston) was the senior FBI official on
the scene. SSA William D. Chase (currently ASAC Boston)
also participated in the investigation.

The investigation concluded after five weeks without filing
any criminal charges. The report issued by the task force
marked the completicn of the "first phase of investigation®
and stated that all reasonable and apparent leads had been
cavered. The report anticipated additional investigation at
the conclusion of pre-trial hearings in criminal trial of
Bulger, Stephen Flemmi, Frank Salemme and others. Boston
press reports have characterized this investigation as a
“whitewash, " focusing on the fact that SAC Prouty and ASAC
Chase were inveolved and subseguently promoted.

The Justice Task Porce [JTF) was created in Januaryy 19289
pursuant te a joint directive frem then-Attorney General
Janet Reno and FBI Director Louis Freeh. The creation of
the Task Force was prowpted by a reguest from the United
States Attorney for the District of Massachusetts and then-
Boston Specizl-Agent-in-Charge Barry Mewn to establish 2
group of independent prosecutors and investigators to focus
on possible law enforcement corruption relating to the FBI's
handling of criminal informants James “Whitey" Bulger and
stephen Flemmi. While many of these allegations surfaced
during hearings conducted by Judge Wolf in connsction with
the criminal prosscution of Bulger, Flemmi, SBalswme, and
others, the JTF ig pot connected with the 1997
investigation.

The JTF; comprised of prosecutors and investigators from
sutside Massachusetts, operates in the District of

LU
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Massachusetts as an independent investigative and
prosecutive arm of the Criminal Division of DOJ and the
Criminal bvivision of the FBI. There is significant overlap
between the matters being addressed by the JTF and those at
issue in other pending federal prosecuticons involving Flemmi
and Bulger.

Allegations under review by the JTF span the time period
from the mid-1960s to the present, which includes all
periods of time thal either Bulger or Flemmi was being
operated as a confidential informant of the FBI.

In December 1%%9%, as a resulr of the JTF’s investigation, a
grand jury in the District of Massachusetts returned an
indictment charging retired FBI SSA John Connolly, Bulger
and Flemmi with participating in racketeering activities. A
superceding indicument was returned in October 2000 alleging
additional federal offenses against Connolly and Flemmi. A
trial on these charges has not been scheduled.

The Edward "Teddy" Deegan Murder

One of the allegations under review by the JTF concerns the
FBI's role in the investigation and prosecution of the March
12, 1965 murder of Edward "Teddy" Deegan. 7This matter falls
within the scope of JTF's investigation because of issues
arising from the role played by Vincent James Flewmmi,
brother of long-time FBI informant Stephen Plemmi. At
different times, both Vincent Flemmi and Stephen Flewmi were
operated by the same FBI SA, H. Paul Rico.

Two days before Teddy Deegan was murdered, the FBI recesived
informant information that Vincent Flemmi had advised the
informant that an ovder had been given for Deegan to be
killed. That same day, an FBI file was opened to target
Vincent Flemmi for possible development as an informant.

The day afrter Teddy Deegan was killed, SA Rico reported
information, provided by the original informant, that
identified the individuals who had committed the murder.
The informant attributed this information to Vincent Flemmi.
Among those Flemmi told the informant did the killing were
Flemmi himself, Joseph Barboza, Wilfredo Roy French, Ronald
Cassessc and Romeo Martin., FBI files reflect that this
information was promptly disseminated to a Captain in the
Chelsea, Mass. Police Dept.

In March 1967, while incarcerated and during his first
interview as an FBI cooperating witness, Joseph Baron {(alsc
known as Joseph Barboza) agreed to provide information
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concerning the Deegan murder; however Barboza advised that
he would never provide information that would allew Vincent
Flemmi to 'fry'. SA H. Paul Rico conducted the first
interview with Barboza. Information and eventual testimony
provided by Barboza in state court did not implicate Vincent
Flemmi, but did implicate, among others, Peter Limone and
Joseph Salvati.

On July 31, 1968, Limone and Salvati were among six persons
convicted of having played a role in the Deegan murder.
Salvati received a life sentence and Limone was sentenced to
death. Limone's sentence was subsequently commuted to a
1ife sentence. Barboza was the key prosecution witness in
this trial.

In July 1970, Barboza signed an affidavit recanting his
trial testimony against Limone, Salvati and two others.
However, during an interview conducted one month later by
government prosecutors, Barboza reaffirmed his trial
testimony. Mr. Barboza was murdered in San Francisco in
February 1976.

In August 2000, Limone's attorney, John Cavicchi, was
interviewed by the JTF. Later that year, in support of a
motion for a new trial for Mr. Limone, Cavicchi made a
limited FCIA request to the FBI's Boston office. This
reguest was promptly processed and the three documents
sought by Cavicchi were disclosed. Thereafter, Cavicchi
made a request to the JTF for Limone related information.
Initial JTF attempts to locate responsive material were not
successful due largely to the fact that many FBI files from
the late 19608 had been destroyed, purguant to standard FBI
policy. However, after a hand search of archived
intelligence files, documents were identified and delivered
to the prosecution and defense in the Limone and Salvati
matters.

Limone was released from prison on January 5, 2001, after
his motion for a new trial was granted. Limone's motion was
not opposed by the District Rttorney's office. The
presiding local judge cited the documents released by the
JTF as playing a significant role in her decision. Salvati's
sentence was commuted in 1997 after exculpatory information
concerning Salvati's role was obtained by the US Attorney's
office and forwarded to the District Attormey. Salvati was
subsequently released from prison.

The House Government Reform Committee has scheduled a
hearing on May 3, 2001 concerning the Deegan murder. Over
1200 pages of documents were located by the Bosten Office
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and the JTF and have been provided to the Committee through
the Department of Justice.

The JTF ig currently investigating not only the FRT's rols
in the Deegan murder investigation and prosecution, bul the
FBI's overall relationship with Bulger and Flemmi. The
allegations curvently under investigation by the JIF closely
track the issuss of interest Lo the Uouss Govi. Reform
Committee,

The JIF's ongoing Deegan inguiry is focused on:

. wWhether the FBI's assistance to local authorities in
this murder investigation was designed, at least in
part, Lo protect Vincent James Flemmi from being
prosscuted;

» Whether the FBI's motivation linked to Flemmi's status
as a former FBI informant and/or the informant status
of his brother, Stephen Flemmil, and

v Whether the FRI properly disseminated potentially
exculpatory information to Local investigators/
prosecubors.

4
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Mr. KuciNIcH. I yield to Mr. Delahunt.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Delahunt.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman; and I applaud you for
initiating these hearings.

I just want to associate myself with the remarks of Mr. Shays.
I think, Mr. Salvati and Mrs. Salvati, that his eloquence, his obvi-
ous emotion really reflect the sentiment of everyone on this panel
and I am sure most Americans. I want to congratulate my col-
league from Connecticut for seeing it as it is.

I recently read a newspaper piece describing your story, Mrs.
Salvati; and in that story you have indicated that no one ever had
said sorry to you. You have heard that here today, and let me also
state my profound sorrow for what you experienced.

And, Mr. Salvati, you should know that you and your family and
your splendid attorney are making a real contribution to the
United States. As Mr. Shays indicated, justice is something very
special in a democracy; and your testimony and your story has
opened up many, many eyes. We thank you for that and also ex-
press profound sorrow for what you experienced.

And, yes, Mr. Garo, you are a hero. I am proud that I am an at-
torney, that we belong to a profession that represents often, often
those causes that are so unpopular, but that are so righteous. In
this particular case, I am confident that if it had not been for the
literally tens of thousands of hours that you have spent on this
case, your persistence, your perseverance, that Joe and Marie
Salvati would have never been reunited and that this injustice
never would have been redressed. You are a hero.

Victor, we met recently in your office. You provided the muffins
and the coffee. You know my background, that I served as the dis-
trict attorney in the metropolitan Boston area for more than 21
years.

I would be remiss at this point in time not to note at this point
on the second panel two of America’s finest lawyers will also tes-
tify, Mr. Bailey, Mr. Balliro. All of you reflect such great credit on
our profession. In an era when sometimes attorneys are held in low
esteem, you represent the very best.

Let me conclude, Mr. Chairman, by thanking you for allowing me
to participate in this hearing.

I know my two other colleagues from Massachusetts who served
with me on the Judiciary Committee, Mr. Meehan and Mr. Frank,
will also be here during the course of the hearing.

Also, let me indicate that I have been informed that Mr. Wax-
man, who is the ranking Democrat on this committee, is tied up
with a hearing in the Commerce Committee dealing with the issues
of energy in California; and since he represents California he will
obviously be there for a considerable portion of this hearing. But
I do have a statement that I have been asked to submit into the
record on behalf of Mr. Waxman.

Mr. BURTON. Without objection, so ordered.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Henry A. Waxman follows:]
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Statement of Rep. Henrv A. Waxman
Hearing on “The FBI s Controversial Handling of Organized Crime
Investigations in Boston™
May 3, 2001

1°d like 10 welcome Joseph and Marie Salvati, Victor Garo, and our other
wilnesses who agreed 1o testify later today. 1am pleased 1o say that this is not a
partisan hearing. 1tis a hearing about an enormous failure in our justice svsiem that
100k 30 vears from a citizen. Joseph Salvati, and his family.

In 1968, Joseph Salvati and five others were tried for the 1965 murder of
Edward Deegan in Chelsea, Massachusetts. The Commonwealth of Massachusetts
sought the death penalty against Mr. Salvati. Mr. Salvati and others in the case
were convicted on the uncorroborated testimony of Joseph Barboza and sentenced
10 life without parole. He served 30 years unti] the Governor of Massachusetts
commuted his sentence in 1997. The Suffolk County District Attorney later sought
10 set aside the conviction and decided not to take further actions against Mr.
Salvati. This happened after a Justice Department task force released FBI
documents tending 1o show that Joseph Barboza framed Mr. Salvati 10 settle a
personal grudge.

These documents. which 1'm sure will be discussed at length during the
course of this hearing, show that FBI agents in Boston knew or had very good
reason 10 know that Mr. Salvati was being framed. But the FBI in Boston failed to
disclose important evidence to the defense that would have cast serious doubt on
the government’s theory of prosecution in this case. The documentary evidence
suggests that case agents wanted to protect the identity of confidential witnesses
who were valuable 10 the FBI's investigation of organized crime figures in New
England.

This hearing raises serious questions, not only about what happened in the
case of Joseph Salvati, but about how the FBI handles its relationships with
confidential informants. The Justice Department, which is conducting an active
criminal investigation in this area, has asked that we not delve into matters beyond
Mr. Salvati’s case so as not complicate the ongoing work of its Justice Task Force.
1 am sensitive 1o that concern. but 1 think these questions need 1o be examined at an
appropriate time and in an appropriate manner.
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Finallv, ] am aware that Victor Garo, Mr. Salvati’s attorney. has worked
urelessly on Ui case for over 25 vears without compensation. 1 would just like 10
acknowledge Mr. Garo and sav that his work on this case 18 a credit and an
example 1o the entire legal profession.

Thank vou all for appesaring here today. 1 look forward to hearing vour
1eSUIMONY.
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Mr. BURTON. We will now go to Mr. Barr, but, before we do that,
let me just thank Mr. Shays for being so diligent in bringing this
to the committee’s attention and making sure we had this hearing.
If ét hadn’t have been for all of his hard work, we wouldn’t be here
today.

Mr. SHAYS. You were not a hard sell.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Barr.

Mr. BARR. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for not only
convening this hearing today but also for the outstanding work of
the staff. They have, over the past weeks, put in tremendous effort
in both quality and quantity of effort, and I appreciate very much
:cihe dedication of Mr. Wilson and his fine staff in pursuing this evi-

ence.

I appreciate your reading into the record part of the letter from
FBI Director Freeh. He makes reference in his letter to the case
earlier this week in Birmingham involving the civil rights bombing
where four little girls were killed many years ago. Just in that
case, the inference of those who would not let injustice sleep as in
this case, even though very, very late and after a tremendous injus-
tice has been done, at least some folks have stepped forward, in-
cluding yourself and Mr. Shays and our witnesses here today and
others, to try and see that at least at some point, at some level jus-
tice is done.

While this, the letter from the Director, is important, I would
like to refer also to the very last sentence of Director Freeh’s state-
ment in which he says that he looks forward to working with the
committee to ensure that not only the troubling allegations raised
?yHMr. Salvati’s case but each of the allegations is investigated
ully.

We certainly look forward to working very closely with the FBI,
even though Director Freeh is leaving; and we certainly wish him
well. We have tremendous regard for him. We hope that his succes-
sor is equally committed to pursuing this case so that all vestiges
of it are aired.

The purpose of it, as you have indicated, Mr. Chairman, go far.
I don’t understand simply the injustices that were done to this fam-
ily, these individuals, that alone would justify this action. But it’s
important that we also recognize that, in trying to correct the in-
justices in this case, we are taking some steps to ensure hopefully
that similar cases will not arise in the future, both through the ex-
ample of these hearings and, hopefully, further action by the Fed-
eral Government and the local authorities in directing these injus-
tices but also perhaps through looking at legislation, perhaps look-
ing at legislation too, that deals with how informants are dealt
with by the government.

We certainly recognize that the use of informants is an essential
law enforcement tool, but it must be done within the bounds of the
gonstitution, the same as all the other things law enforcement

oes.

So this hearing today is not certainly the end of either correcting
the injustices in this case, nor is it looking at the ways—the very
specific ways, Mr. Chairman, that we can help ensure that these
kind of things will not happen in the future, if not through legisla-
tion then certainly policy changes at a bare minimum.
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Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for convening this hearing and for the
work of the staff; and I want to testify, beginning here, thank very
much the witnesses here today and for what they represent. Thank
you.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Barr.

Mr. Kanjorski—or did you want to make a comment? Mr.
Kucinich.

Mr. KuciNicH. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, members
of the committee, to the Salvati family.

Franz Kafka once wrote a book called “The Trial” in which an
individual was prosecuted, didn’t even know why. I don’t think that
Franz Kafka, even with his great skills as a writer, could have
countenanced the kind of trial and tribulations that Mr. Salvati
and the Salvati family had to go through for decades.

The scriptures say that blessed are they who suffer persecution
for justice’s sake. The persecution of Mr. Salvati is a cautionary
tale about the American justice system, and it shows the impor-
tance of attorneys who are willing to support the cause of justice
without failing, without flagging but with persistence, with integ-
rity, with the willingness to take a stand. It shows the quality of
character of a family whose name was smeared, who endured trials
that are of biblical proportions and yet who today come before this
committee of the U.S. Congress fully vindicated and standing for
all of America to see as a family in triumph, with a wonderful
name as a family whose name will always be remembered for its
perseverance, for its endurance and for its love of country. God
bless you.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Kucinich.

Mr. Horn.

Mr. HORN. Mr. Chairman, I commend you for holding this hear-
ing and withhold any comment for the question and answer period.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Horn, thank you.

Mr. Kanjorski, do you have any comment?

Mr. KANJORSKI. No.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. LaTourette.

b MfI“ LATOURETTE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be, I think,
rief.

There is no doubt in my mind, as I look at this case and others,
that back in the 1950’s and 1960’s organized crime was a scourge
upon the landscape of America; and it isn’t surprising to me that
law enforcement used ordinary and extraordinary measures to
bring those who would rape, murder and extort others to justice.

However, as Mr. Delahunt has mentioned and others I think will
mention, prosecuting officials, be they enforcement or prosecuting
attorneys, have a different responsibility than the defense attorney
or those lawyers who are hired as advocates. Those individuals are
bound by ethical considerations and confidentialities. But a lot of
people who get into the business of prosecuting and law enforce-
ment think it’s about winning and whether or not you can rack up
a conviction. It’s not. It’s about doing justice.

I have always believed prosecuting officials have a higher respon-
sibility than others who engage in the practice of law. I think the
saying is, the power to indict is the power to destroy. Simply by
taking a good person to the grand jury and causing an indictment
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to be issued with faulty evidence, let along convicting and placing
that person in prison, you can ruin literally a person for life.

That is why, built into the system are a number of safeguards,
beginning with the Brady decision in the 1960’s. The Federal rules
and I think State rules have something known as rule 16 that indi-
cate that prosecuting officials have a responsibility and a duty to
hand over exculpatory materials so that all facts are known when
a jury or judge makes a consideration as to a defendant’s guilt or
innocence.

If this hearing develops the facts that we believe they will over
the next few hours, this represents a failure of the system. It rep-
resents a failure of the responsibility of the prosecuting officials in-
volved. It represents a failure of ethics; and, more basically, it rep-
resents a failure of human decency to those who have been in-
volved. And I am glad you are here, Mr. Salvati.

Thank you.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. LaTourette.

Mr. Frank.

Mr. FRANK. Mr. Chairman, along with my colleague, we very
much appreciate the initiative you have taken of having this hear-
ing. I hope there will be further hearings here and in the Judiciary
Committee because I think we have a very serious problem of
abuse by law enforcement. Abuse that is the result of good motiva-
tion and a desire to do good is also abuse. It is clear by what has
been brought out by Judge Wolf in Boston, by the media, that some
agents in the FBI violated their oath and, in fact, perpetrated in-
justice, having started out to bring justice to people.

My view is that it is unlikely that what we are now dealing with,
either here or in the case that Judge Wolf talked about, are iso-
lated instances. The nature of bureaucracy is such that it is not at
all persuasive to me that these are the only instances of this. So
I think we need a systematic investigation so that the important
essential and very well-performed work of the FBI in general is not
called into question by a certain pattern of actions by a few people
that causes problems. I think it is important for us to find out what
and how high up people in the FBI knew and what they did about
it. So I appreciate your giving us the chance to begin this.

I will now apologize for the fact that the Housing Subcommittee,
which I am the senior ranking Democrat, is meeting simulta-
neously down the hall, so I will be in and out. But I leave with the
confidence that my colleague from Massachusetts, my former State
legislative colleague who spent more than 20 years as a first-rate
prosecuting attorney in Massachusetts and has a good deal of first-
hand information about this, will be here. Because this is a matter
about which I have a great deal of confidence in his judgment and
his knowledge.

But I do appreciate your beginning this process, and I think it
is very important for us in the nature of the integrity of law en-
forcement to do a very thorough study to why this sort of event
happened, again growing out of the zeal to do right. But just be-
cause bad things were originally motivated by the zeal to do right
does not in any way justify them or mean that they should be over-
looked.
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I will say that, in closing, that I have been disappointed over a
series of events in what seems to me an unwillingness on the part
of the FBI to be self-critical. We still have the Wen Ho Lee case
where an FBI agent admittedly gave false testimony in court that
was material to the outcome that led to a man’s confinement in
part. That happened well over a year ago. The FBI still has not
dealt with that.

So I appreciate your being willing, Mr. Chairman, to take this
on.
Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Frank.

Mrs. Davis. No opening statement?

If not, I think we have covered the panel.

Mr. and Mrs. Salvati and Mr. Garo, would you please rise to be
sworn.

I'm sorry. Mrs. Morella, do you have an opening statement?

Mrs. MORELLA. No opening statement.

Mr. BURTON. Would you please rise?

[Witnesses sworn.]

Mr. BURTON. I guess we will start with Mr. Garo. Would you like
to make an opening statement? Then we’ll go to Mr. Salvati and
Mrs. Salvati.

STATEMENTS OF VICTOR J. GARO, ATTORNEY FOR JOSEPH
SALVATI; JOSEPH SALVATI; AND MARIE SALVATI

Mr. GARO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

At the very outset, I would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, and
the members of your committee for holding this hearing and with
the promise of other hearings, because it is a story that has to be
told. We live in America, not Russia.

In trying to find the opening remarks that I wanted to say, I
thought very deeply as to how I wanted to begin; and I would like
to begin as follows, if I may, Mr. Chairman: With liberty and jus-
tice for all. Those are famed words from our Pledge of Allegiance
to our flag. Many dedicated men and women gave their lives for
those words. Those words are the foundation of our country.

However, the FBI’s investigation and participation in the Deegan
murder investigation has made a mockery of those words. The FBI
determined that the lives of these people were expendable; that the
life of Joe Salvati, my friend and client, was expendable; that the
life and future of his wonderful wife and my friend, Marie, was ex-
pendable; and that the four young lives of their children, at the
time ages 4, 7, 9 and 11, were expendable.

From the very beginning, I said, no, they were not expendable.
I don’t believe a life is expendable.

What has gone on here, and as you will find out from the evi-
dence as presented and the herculean efforts of counsel and his
staff of putting together these documents, that this is probably the
most classic example of man’s inhumanity to man.

We are a system of laws. We are supposed to be a system of jus-
tice. Only justice failed Joseph Salvati, justice failed Marie Salvati,
and justice failed their four young children.

As was just indicated, the FBI has always had a gloried back-
ground. What happened here in the big view of what was going on
I think is important to understand.



30

The FBI determined that it was important to bring down orga-
nized crime in the Northeast area. At that time, the alleged orga-
nized crime figure in Massachusetts was Mr. Angiulo. The alleged
organized crime boss of the New England crime family was alleg-
edly Raymond Patriarca. In the Deegan murder investigation there
was the right arms of Mr. Angiulo and Mr. Patriarca and other
people that they wanted off the street. And with one witness, Jo-
seph “the Animal” Barboza, who gave uncorroborated testimony in
three cases, the government had what they wanted. The Federal
Government had what they wanted. They wanted the press and the
recognition that they were crime fighters, and based on that
premise they issued propaganda to the press and to anyone who
would listen to them.

There’s more than just an apology that should be made to my cli-
ents. There is an apology that should be made to the citizens of the
United States and to the premises of the United States. Because
you were all taken in by the name of the FBI. It was more impor-
tant to the FBI that they protected their prized informants than it
was for innocent people not to be framed.

The truth be damned. It didn’t matter, the truth. We want con-
victions. We don’t care what happens to Joe Salvati. We don’t care
what happens to Marie Salvati. We don’t care what happens to
their four young children.

I care. I have cared for over 26 years.

The entire saga here can be summed up like this: The FBI deter-
mined who got liberty, the FBI determined who got justice, and
justice was not for all. It was for they who determined that justice
was for.

What Constitution? What Bill of Rights? What human rights?
What human decency? We're the FBI. We don’t have to adhere to
those principals so long as we have good press and so long as we
get convictions. That will show that the ends justify the means.

Many defense lawyers like myself have through the decades
fought difficult battles because the whispering campaigns would
begin, such as, yeah, right, Salvati is innocent? He comes from the
north end, you know what I mean? Right.

The mere fact that they were the FBI and those are the type of
comments that they would make, it was all done with a purpose
in mind so that the press that is here today would not get involved
with the stories. They didn’t want anyone investigating the inves-
tigators. Because they couldn’t pass the smell test of honesty. No
human rights, no human decency.

From the evidence that you will have before you, Mr. Chairman,
and the evidence that I have, I believe it allows me to say the fol-
lowing: It is my opinion that J. Edgar Hoover, former Director of
the FBI, conspired with FBI agents to murder Joseph Salvati. The
manner of means by which that murder was to be committed was
by way of an indictment on October 25, 1967 where the penalty
was death by the electric chair.

J. Edgar Hoover knew the evidence of his prized informants, and
he allowed Barboza to commit perjury in that first degree murder
case. In my opinion, the date of October 25, 1967, will go down in
the annals of the FBI as their day of infamy. Because it was on
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that day that the Director of the FBI crossed over the line and be-
came a criminal himself.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, we’re not here to
paint with the same brush all of the FBI and agents of the FBI or
law or law enforcement. Because they do a good job. Because we
need them to protect us from those that would harm us.

But they who are under sacred oath and trust of allegiance to
our country have to be accountable for their actions. And it isn’t
just the role of a few. It was known from the agents to those who
were in charge of the Boston office of the FBI and with the evi-
dence that you have that J. Edgar Hoover himself knew exactly
what was going on. The truth be damned. Convictions are what we
want.

What has been very worrying to my clients, who are my friends,
is that there is a complete denial in the Boston office of the FBI
that they have done anything wrong. Now the flip side of that ar-
gument would be, we haven’t done anything wrong, so therefore
we’re going to continue and keep doing the same things over and
over.

That’s unacceptable to us. In saying those words, they are
trivializing my client’s 30 years in prison. They are trivializing his
wife’s 30 years without a husband. They are trivializing the four
young children growing up without the love and companionship of
their father. And we won’t allow that to happen.

When did the FBI stop having a heart? When did our justice sys-
tem stop caring for our citizens? When did they stop caring about
a loving family being broken apart?

On the date of January 30, 2001, Mr. Chairman, I was asked by
many reporters, you must feel very vindicated, Mr. Garo, and you
must feel very happy that your client has walked out a free man.
And it was just the contrary, Mr. Chairman. It was a very sad day
in my life.

Because everything that I had been saying for all those years, 26
of them, came to be true. That means that the government stole
my client’s life for 30 years, his wife’s life for 30 years and the chil-
dren’s lives for 30 years. The FBI acted like a god. They deter-
mined liberty and justice for all. Not our justice system. The FBI.

In closing, I would like to just make some examples of the emo-
tional part of this case.

I used to have meetings, Mr. Chairman, with my client’s children
and Mrs. Salvati. I would meet with them every 3 or 4 months to
bring them some type of hope. Because H-O-P-E, those four letters,
that’s all they had. They had this fat bald guy. That is all they had
to try to explain, we'll try a new way to do it. We’ll find another
door maybe we can open. We will find another way. Maybe we can
do this. But we’ll do it.

I said to the son, Anthony, the youngest of the children, in one
of our meetings, I said, Anthony, when I get your dad home, you're
going to say I created a monster. Because he’s going to follow you
around, and he’s going to want to know everything you have done.
Anthony is a rather emotional young gentleman, and gentleman he
is. And he came over, and he sat beside me on the couch, and he
said, no, Victor. He says, I have never seen my father get up in the
morning, I have never had breakfast with my father in the morn-
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ing, I've never taken a walk with my father, and I have never gone
to a ball game with my father. I sure do want to do that in the
future with my dad.

A second example is their daughter, Sharon. In returning from
one of the visits before the trial of her father, she came home and
asked her mother and then asked her father, daddy, what’s the
electric chair? They say you’re going to get the electric chair. Are
they giving you a present?

Tell me how a father and tell me how a mother explains that to
a young child around 8 or 9 years old.

Finally, there is a story about love, commitment and devotion, of
good people. When I used to visit Marie Salvati and her children
at home, small one bedroom apartment, I always used to see a card
on top of the TV stand, on top of the TV; and I saw it many times.
I never asked a question, but I always noticed when I got there it
was always a different card. I said one time, Marie, can I go over
and look at that card? She said, yes, Victor.

Mr. Chairman, I have to say to you that when I went there and
I saw it, a tear came to my eye. Because she never, ever mentioned
this to me for decades, and neither did my client. How Joe and
Marie kept their love and life together was by small, little things.
Every Friday Marie Salvati would receive from her husband beau-
tiful love cards. And inside those cards was always a statement of
Joe Salvati to his wife. What else can I say? I love you. I love you.
I have everything. I miss you, and I love you, Joe.

Marie Salvati has said to me, Mr. Chairman, that sometimes her
life has been lived in a shoe box. Mr. Chairman and members of
the committee, they have several shoe boxes of all the cards that
she has saved over the years of his incarceration.

I bring those out, Mr. Chairman and members of committee, and
I know maybe I have taken a little bit more time, and I'm sorry.
But these are stories that people don’t want to have told. They
don’t want you to understand the pain and the suffering that this
family has endured. It is inhuman.

So I say to you, Mr. Chairman, in closing, that I think when you
have this hearing and the other hearings that you’re going to con-
duct, I have an opinion. It came true in the Joe Salvati case, and
I have an opinion that I would like to share with you, Mr. Chair-
man and members of committee.

It is my opinion, when you discover all of the evidence in this
case and the hearings, that you are going to hold that this is a
scandal that is bigger than Watergate. It is broader than Water-
gate. It deals with people’s lives, whether they get killed or not
killed. It depends on whether you go to jail or not to jail. They de-
termined, as God, who lived, who died and who went to prison. Out
of control. That’s what was happening in four decades in Boston.

So I say, Mr. Chairman, that I cannot thank you enough for al-
lowing us to come here today to share with you our thoughts and
evidence. God bless you.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Garo.
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I understand you have a chronology of events that you want to
go into. Why don’t we have Mr. Salvati and Mrs. Salvati make a
statement, and then we’ll come back to you. And if you could quick-
ly go through the chronology I would appreciate it.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Garo follows:]
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May 3, 2001

Remarks - Victor J. Garo

At the very outset, on behalf of Joe Salvati, his wife Marie and their four children, as
well as myself, I want to thank this Committee for holding this hearing. We believe that
this is a story that should be told. It is a story of power, ego and greed. It is also a story
of love, devotion, and commitment of a family who stayed strong together through a
nightmare. It is also an emotional story, as you will find out.

I first met Joseph Salvati in 1976. I had a client who was serving prison time and he
asked me if T would come down to talk to an inmate who needed a lawyer. On a rainy,
dreary day, I met Joe Salvati. He told me the facts upon which he was convicted, and I
felt right away that something was wrong with the conviction. Before 1 took the case, 1
did my own research and found that the facts were as he stated. His family gave me a
retainer to help him win his freedom. After a short period of time, I learned that the family
did not have much money so I returned the retainer, and told them that I would help him
for free.

1 have spent over 25 years and over 20,000 free hours to help this man and his family.
He was not a man of power, position or money, but he was a human being. When I was
sworn in as lawyer on November 9, 1965, my Mother and father were very proud of me
and took me to lunch after the ceremony. My Mother had been brought up as an orphan

from age 3, and my Dad was born into abject poverty. They both said to me that since I
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was now a lawyer, I can help people; don’t do it just for the money; the money will come -
go help people. My Mother and Father instilled certain values in my life
that T have tried to follow.

On January 30, 2001, the charges against Mr. Salvati were dropped and he was able to
leave court that day as a totally free person. As you investigate this case you will find that
the Federal and State government hid the evidence, asked for the death penalty and the
Federal government knew that he was innocent before his indictment. The people that we
depend upon to seek truth and justice were violating their sacred oaths and trust, The
Federal government determined that it was more important for them to protect informants
than it was for innocent people to be framed. The arrogance of power is all too familiar.
The government was saying “we know what is best for society”. The Federal government
determined that Joe Salvati’s life was expendable; they determined that Marie Salvati’s life
was expendable; they determined that the four young children’s’ lives were expendable.
They were not expendable to me,

The date of December 19, 2000 will always stand out in my mind, for it was on that
date that Assistant U.S. Attorney John Durham, who is in charge of the Justice Task
Force investigating criminal activities FBI agents, came to my office and handed me
certain evidence that has literally shocked those who have seen it or heard it. From the
evidence I received that night, it can be argued that J Edgar Hoover and FBI agents
conspired to murder Joseph Salvati. J. Edgar Hoover and the FBI had obtained evidence
from one of their prized informants as to how the Deegan murder occurred and who

committed it. Notwithstanding this information, Hoover and the FBI allowed Joseph the
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Animal Barboza to commit perjury before a Grand Jury on October 25, 1967. The
manner and means of the conspiracy to murder Joe Salvati would be by way of this
indictment for first degree murder, because the penalty in 1967 for first degree murder was
dealt with in the electric chair. The date of October 25, 2967 will go down in the annals
of the FBI as their day of infamy, for it was on that date that J. Edgar Hoover crossed
over the line and became a criminal himself.

In painting this grim picture, however, we do not paint all FBI agents with the same
brush. Indeed, if it were not for the honesty and integrity of the FBI agents and John
Durham who found the evidence and turned it over to us, we probably would not be
before you today. There are a lot of bad people out there and we need agencies like the
FBI to protect us from those who would harm us.

When I first decided to take this case in 1976, many people thought I was crazy
because I would have to battle both the State and Federal governments. They said I
wouldn’t have a chance to do anything in this case. But I kept true to my beliefs and now
Joe is a totally free person. Many people have asked why I have represented this family
for so long, and for free. As 1 said at the outset of my statement, this is a case about love,
devotion and commitment. Joe Salvati would often call mé at my home, and my Mother
would speak with him. My Mother was my “home” secretary. My Mother passed away
on January 20, 1988, and sometime before she died she stated “I want you to keep
representing Joe; I believe he is innocent, just like you and your Father do; promise me

that you will stay with him until you walk him of out of jail”. True to my promise, and
with

the wonderful help of the Massachusetts Department of Corrections, 1 walked Joe Salvati
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out of prison on March 20, 1997. T had kept my promise to my Mother. On that same
day, Joe, Marte, my Father and I placed red roses on her grave. I know that she was
smiling.

In conclusion, our quest before your committee is a simple one: please use your power
and wisdom to enact appropriate legislation of checks and balances so that another family

will not have to endure the nightmare and hardships that this family went through.
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BIG PICTURE: Barboza testified against
A) Angiulo - alleged head of Mass. organized crime
B) Patriaca - alleged head of N.E. organized crime
C) Deegan Murder - right arm of Patriaca and Angiulo
-killer that they wanted off the
streets

“Injustice anywhere is a threat to Justice Everywhere”
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Mr. BURTON. Mr. Salvati.

Mr. SALVATI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to thank this committee for holding this hearing. This is
a story that needs to be told so the country can know what awe-
some power the government has over our lives.

When I was arrested on October 25, 1967, for participating in the
Edward “Teddy” Deegan murder, I was devastated. How do you
prove that you’re innocent? There were constant stories in the
media that I was a very bad person and one not to be respected.

The government stole more than 30 years of my life. Just the
statement of 30 years in prison can run shivers up and down your
spine. My life as a husband and father came to a tumbling halt.

In order to clear my name, it has been a long and frustrating
battle. Yet, through all the heartbreak and sometimes throughout
the years, my wife and I have remained very much in love. Prison
may have separated us physically, but our love has always kept us
together mentally and emotionally. Our children have always been
foremost in our minds. We tried our best to raise them in a loving
and caring atmosphere even though we were separated by prison
walls.

More than once my heart was broken because I was unable to
be with my family at very important times. However, through love
and courage, all of us have battled back through times of adversity.
We were strong in bad times, and we are still strong in good times.

I am here to talk about our most precious possession of all: Free-
dom.

As you know, I have served 30 hard and long years in prison for
a crime I did not commit. However, I still consider our justice sys-
tem to be the greatest system in the world. But sometimes it fails,
as in my case. I became a casualty in the war against crime.

The justice system has finally worked for me, although it has
taken over 34 years. I wouldn’t be here before you today if it
weren’t for an honest, dedicated assistant U.S. attorney by the
name of John Durham. The FBI agents working for him found doc-
uments, and these documents were sent to my lawyer. We need
agencies like the FBI, because there are many out in the world
that want to hurt us; however, when the FBI or any other similar
agencies break the law, they must be held accountable for their
crimes.

Finally, I'd like to say a few things about my wife. She is a
woman with great strength and character. She has always been
there for me in my darkest hours. She brought up our four children
and gave them a caring and loving home. When God made my
Marie, they threw the mold away.

Mr. BURTON. It’s OK. Take your time.

Mr. GARO. Mr. Chairman, may I please finish those last two sen-
tences for Mr. Salvati?

Mr. BURTON. Sure.

Mr. GARO. When God made my Marie, the mold was thrown
away. I am one of the luckiest men in the world to have such a
devoted and caring wife, my precious Marie.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Salvati.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Salvati follows:]
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May 3, 2001

Remarks - Joseph Salvati

I want to thank this Committee for holding this hearing. This is a
story that needs to be told so that the country can know what awesome
power the Government has over our lives. When I was arrested on
October 25, 1967 for participating in the Edward “Teddy” Deegan
murder, I was devastated. How do you prove that you are innocent?
There were constant stories in the media that I was a very bad person
and one not to be respected.

The Government stole more than 30 years of my life. Just the
statement of 30 years in prison can run shivers up and down your spine.

My life as a husband and father came to a tumbling halt.

In order to clear my name, it has been a long and frustrating battle.
Yet, through all of our heartbreaking disappointments throughout the
years, my wife and I have remained very much in love. Prison may have

separated us physically, but our love has always kept us together
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mentally and emotionally. Our children have always been foremost in
our minds. We tried our best to raise them in a loving and caring
atmosphere even though we were separated by prison walls. More than
once my heart was broken because I was unable to be with my family at
very important times. However, through love and courage, all of us have
battled back through times of adversity as a family. We were strong in
the bad times and we are still strong in the good times.

I am here today to talk about our most precious possession of all:
FREEDOM!!! As you all know, I have served 30 long and hard years in
prison for crimes that I did not commit. However, I still consider our
Justice System to be the best in the world; but sometimes it fails, as in
my case. 1 became a casualty in the war against crime.

The Justice System has finally worked for me, although it has taken
over 34 years. I wouldn’t be before you today if it weren’t for an honest
and dedicated Assistant U.S. Attorney by the name of John Durham.
The FBI agents working for him found documents, and these documents
were sent to my lawyer. We need agencies like the FBI because there
are many out in the world that want to hurt us; however, when the FBI
or any other similar agency breaks the law then they must be held

accountable for their actions,
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Finally, I would like to say a few things about my wife. Sheis a
woman of great strength and character. She has always been there for
me in my darkest hours. She brought up our four children and gave
them a caring and loving home. When God made my Marie, the mold
was thrown away. I am one of the luckiest men in the world to have such

a devoted and caring wife. My precious Marie.
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Mr. BURTON. Ms. Salvati, do you have a statement?

Mrs. SALVATI. Yes, thank you.

Mrs. SALVATI. Chairperson and everybody here, it’s just over-
whelming. OK. At the very outset, I want to thank this committee
for holding this hearing and for asking us to participate in order
that we can tell our story.

From October 25, 1967, the date my husband was arrested, until
January 30, 2001, when all the charges were dropped, my life was
extremely difficult. The government took away my husband and
the father of our four children in 1967. My world was shattered.
This wonderful life that we shared was gone. I was looked down
upon by many. As we all know, children can sometimes be cruel.
Other children in our neighborhood would make fun of the fact that
their father had been arrested for murder, and they would taunt
some of them and say, shoot you, bang-bang. Your father is going
to die; you know, things that would really hurt the family. And my
children would come home crying to me. And I did my best to com-
fort them in bad times, but I had no one to comfort me when my
children went to bed. Many a night I cried by myself, and I suf-
fered in silence.

When my husband was arrested on October 25, 1967, I found out
that the punishment for the crime was death in the electric chair.
That potential sentence weighed heavily on me until he was sen-
tenced on July 31, 1968, and received a life sentence without pa-
role.

The government stole 30 years of my life. I was unable to share
with my husband the joys of being a husband and a wife. The gov-
ernment stole 30 years from my children, because they grew up
without their father. However, the government was never able to
break our spirit. Our love grew stronger, and I always knew my
husband was innocent. I know the moral character my husband
possessed. I did not accept as my destiny that my husband would
never come home again. I always had faith and love.

Our lawyer, Vic Garo, always instilled in us that the glass was
half full and not half empty. We gathered strength from this fact
and that he believed Joe was innocent from the very beginning of
his representation of my husband and my family.

While my husband was in prison, the pact between us was I
would not inform him of the problems at home. You know, I used
to say to my husband, you take care of yourself on the inside, and
I'll take care of the family on the outside.

From the very beginning of imprisonment, I knew that it would
be important for the children to have constant contact with their
family, with their father. And every weekend, you know, I'd dress
up, pack a little lunch, and we’d go off to see him for their hugs
and their kisses and whatever went on. And he would give them
a father’s guidance, even though he was not home with them.
Sometimes it took hours to get there, and every time you got there,
you were all nervous.

My husband and I have endured many hardships. As we grow
older, we still have the cherished feeling that a husband and wife
can have. We love each other very much. God bless you all.

[The prepared statement of Mrs. Salvati follows:]
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May 3, 2001

Remarks - Marie Salvati

At the very outset, I want to thank this Committee for holding this hearing and for
asking us to participate in order that we can tell our story. From October 25, 1967, the
date my husband was arrested, until January 30, 2001, when all the charges were dropped,
my life was extremely difficult. The Government took away my husband and the father of
our four children in 1967. My world was shattered. The wonderful home life that we
shared was gone. I was looked down upon by many. As we all know, children can
sometimes by very cruel. Other young children in our neighborhood would make fun of
the fact that their father had been arrested for murder. They would taunt my children with
words and statements such as “bang-bang” your father is a killer”; “your father is going to
die”; “your father is never coming home again”, My children would come home crying to
me and I did my best to comfort them in those bad times. But I had no one to comfort me
when I put my children to bed. Many nights I cried myself to sleep.

When my husband was arrested on October 25, 1967, I found out that the punishment
for the crime was death in the electric chair. That potential sentence weighed heavily on
me until he was sentenced on July 31, 1968, and received a life sentence without parole.

The Government stole 30 years of my life. I was unable to share with my husband the
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joys of being a husband and wife, The government stole 30 years from our children’s
lives, because they grew up without their father.

However, the Government was never able to break our spirit. Our love grew stronger.
1 always knew my husband was innocent. I knew the moral character my husband
possessed. I did not accept as my destiny that my husband would never come home again.
1 had faith and love. Our lawyer, Vic Garo, always instilled in us that the glass was half
full and not half empty. We gathered strength from his strength and the fact that he
believed Joe was innocent from the very beginning of his representation of my husband
and the family.

While my husband was in prison, there was a pact between us. I would not inform him
of problems at home and he would not inform me of any problems in prison. Both of us
did our part to keep the family strong and together. From the very beginning of his
imprisonment I knew that it would be important for the children to have constant contact
with their father. Almost every weekend I would dress up the children and take them to
prison so that they would still have their father’s guidance, even though he was not at
home with them. Sometimes it took almost two hours just to get to the prison for our

visits.

My husband and I have endured many hardships since October 25, 1967. But as we
grow older together, we still have the most cherished feeling that a husband and wife can
have - we lover each other very much.

God Bless all of you.
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Mr. BURTON. Let me just say to both of you, Mr. and Mrs.
Salvati, this has got to be a very difficult time to bring all of this
out, but I'll tell you, it’s important for not only the Congress, but
the American people to see the emotion and the heartache that you
guys had to suffer through for 30 years. And so I apologize for you
having to make these statements, but I think you're doing an awful
lot of good, because it’s going to show the country that we must
never allow innocent people to suffer like you folks have.

Mr. Garo, you want to go through that real quickly, the chro-
nology of events?

Mr. GARO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As I said in the beginning,
it is a very emotional case, and I thank you for allowing us to make
those statements.

My representation of Mr. Salvati began in 1976 when I was
asked to come down to see him by a client of mine who was in pris-
on. I met Mr. Salvati. It was a dark, dreary, rainy day, and I went
down to see him, and he told me the facts upon which that he was
convicted. From the very facts he told me, I said, this doesn’t seem
correct to me. How could you be convicted on those facts?

I then did my own independent investigation, Mr. Chairman, and
I found that what he said was so, not that I did not believe him.
I just had to check the facts. I agreed to represent him and help
him to gain freedom, and they gave me a retainer. Shortly after
that, I found out that this family did not have a lot of money. I
returned the money back to him, Mr. Chairman, and I said that
I would stay with you. It’s true, I never thought it would be 26
years later and over 20,000 free hours of my time, but I was
brought up that when you make a commitment, you keep a com-
mitment, and I've kept that commitment.

If I may, Mr. Chairman, I'd like to go over just for a few minutes,
if I may, about the facts that were told in court by Joe “the Ani-
mal” Barboza concerning Mr. Salvati. On or about January 20,
1965, Barboza testified that one Peter Limone offered him a con-
tract for $7,500 to kill one Teddy Deegan. Barboza then said it took
from January 20th until March 12, 1965 to put together his death
squad. He went around the country, he said, to go get participants
in this murder. They were going to do this through a setup, Mr.
Chairman, of Mr. Deegan being involved in a breaking and enter-
ing in the Chelsea alley of a finance company, and it was supposed
to be set up by certain people. Deegan would go in the alley and
would be shot to death.

On March 12, 1965, the day of the killing, Barboza in the middle
of the afternoon said, Salvati has got to be involved in the killing
tonight. As a matter of fact, he’s going to be my getaway car driver,
and he’s going to wear three disguises. He’s going to wear a wig
to make him look bald. He’s going to wear a pair of sunglasses and
a mustache. Later that night, at about 7:30, Barboza testified that
when he went to the Ebb Tide Restaurant and Lounge, which was
a hangout for organized crime, he saw Joe Salvati at the bar, and
he said to Joe Salvati, go outside and warm up the car, Joe.

Now, mind you, that night, they did not know if the breaking
and entering was going to happen. The murder would depend on
whether or not there was going to be a breaking and entering that
night. Since they didn’t know that was going to happen, no one
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knew the time that it would happen or if it would happen, but Joe
Salvati is still warming up the car. It’s 7:30. At 9 o’clock, Barboza
receives the nod from a Roy French, indicating that the breaking
and entering was going to take place and that Deegan would be
there. That was the signal for Barboza to leave and to go and kill
Teddy Deegan.

Barboza goes out to the car sometime about quarter past 9 and
gets in and drives the car, tells Salvati to get in the back seat.
Barboza then says, we go to the area and we bend the license
plates—in those days you had a front license plate and a rear li-
cense plate—and they bent it in half to hide their identity. As they
were in the car, a person was walking toward them, and Barboza
said, I think it’s the law. And it was. It was a captain of the Chel-
sea Police Department. Barboza saw him and said he took off at
a high rate of speed. The captain later said that he saw a man in
the back seat with a bald head, bald spot, and he was able to find
the first three numbers of the license plate, 404.

Barboza then said he went back to the Ebb Tide. He told Joe
Salvati, go throw away the guns, throw away the disguises, and
meet me in the bar. He then said that he split up the money with
Salvati the next day. All that testimony came from Joe “the Ani-
mal” Barboza, uncorroborated, no other witness, just him.

Three things that always bothered me, Mr. Chairman, from the
first time I ever heard the story: Timing. Why would Barboza hire
someone to be involved in a killing that afternoon when it had
taken him 2 months to put together his death squad? It didn’t
make sense to me. Two, he was going to be my getaway car driver.
Getaway car driver? Salvati and Barboza never hung with each
other, never associated with each other, were not partners. Barboza
was a killer. Salvati was never. Barboza was a hit man. Salvati
was not. And they knew who Barboza’s partners were. Salvati
never hung with Barboza, never associated with Barboza, other
than a year later when he borrowed $400 from one of Barboza’s as-
sociates. And we said, wouldn’t there be a dry run? Salvati came
from the north end of Boston. This was a killing that was supposed
to take place in Chelsea, and I said, wouldn’t a getaway car driver,
at that—want to know the street that you could go up and down?
That bothered me, Mr. Chairman.

And the third one is that of all the killers in this case, Salvati
had to wear three disguises, and the three disguises were a wig to
make him look bald, a pair of sunglasses and a mustache. Now,
from what I understand of law enforcement is that the reason why
you wear disguises, because everybody knows who you are. Mr.
Salvati had one criminal conviction in 1956. He was not known to
the police, not known to the Chelsea Police Department, not known
to the Boston Police Department as a driver or somebody for
Barboza; didn’t hang with Barboza. And I said, why would Barboza
want somebody to wear three disguises?

Well, now, of course, you know from the evidence that you have
seen and that your counsel Mr. Wilson and his staff so ably has
put together, you have come to find out that story was all made
up and a fabrication. But one thing wasn’t a fabrication. They did
do a dry run. Can you imagine Mr. Salvati at 7:30 warming up the
car, quarter of 8 warming up the car, 8 o’clock warming up the car,
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quarter past 8 warming up the car, 8:30 warming up the car, quar-
ter of 9 warming up the car? They didn’t know what time this was
going to be. That was the best heated car in the world. This could
have ran anyplace. They almost ran out of gas. Did that make
sense to anybody? It didn’t make sense to me.

Now, what is it that has happened? The biggest break in this
case happened in 1989 when we were receiving a commutation
hearing that took place in August 1989. About 3 weeks before that
event, I obtained a copy of a hidden Chelsea Police Department re-
port. In that report it had an informant who mentioned who left
the Ebb Tide that night, who went out to do the killing, and then
when they came back, he said, we nailed him.

Now, under the law at that time under Rowe v. United States,
if they knew there were informants and that defense counsel would
have known it, they could have made a motion for the name of the
informant. But, of course, the FBI was protecting informants, be-
cause, lo and behold, who were their informants back at that time?
I had always said that Barboza was hiding a friend or a close asso-
ciate. Yeah, Vinny Flemmi was his partner. Vinny Flemmi was
bald. Vinny Flemmi had a bigger criminal record than Joe Barboza.
He was a killer, a known thug, and known as a driver for Barboza
90 to 95 percent of the time, because he was his chauffeur, because
he trusted him.

When I received that report, I then went out and did my own in-
vestigation, because I was not an organized criminal defense attor-
ney. Most of my work was in white collar crimes. When I looked
at it, I had my investigators go out and check out who these people
were. Lo and behold, Mr. Chairman, we find out that one of the
men mentioned was Vincent Flemmi. I went out and checked who
Vincent Flemmi was. He was bald. I found out his record. I said
my God, that’s who was there that night. It wasn’t Joe Salvati. It
was Vincent Flemmi.

When I brought that to the attention of the parole board in 1989,
we received the unanimous vote of the parole board. The only prob-
lem is, Mr. Chairman, from 1986 to 1989, the FBI told the parole
board that my client was going to get indicted, so don’t give him
a commutation hearing. Four years went by, and they said, don’t
you understand it’s all phony information you’re receiving? I ap-
peared in 1989, Mr. Chairman, before the parole board. Mr.
Salvati, after the unanimous vote of the parole board, finally gets
out on his commutation on March 20, 1997.

Make no mistake about it, the Federal Government and the
State government never wanted Mr. Salvati ever to get out of pris-
on, because dead men tell no tales, and we wouldn’t be here today
before you if they had succeeded. Three of the six, though, have
died in prison. Mr. Salvati is here today before you because he sur-
vived 30 hard years in prison.

Now, in 1993, Mr. Chairman, I obtained new evidence, and fi-
nally I was able to obtain coverage by the press in this case be-
cause of an event that occurred on the commutation, Mr. Chair-
man. On January 20, Governor William Weld at that time denied
my client’s commutation because of his long criminal record, one
criminal conviction in 1956. I said, I need some help. And I did get
that help from a reporter back in Boston by the name of Dan Rea,
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CBS affiliate, channel 4, WBZ, and he became my advocate
through the press of our story. And through the years, he did
many, many stories, and we found much, much evidence, as you
have here documented before you. But no one wanted to listen to
it. No one wanted to see it, because, you know, Salvati, yeah, he’s
innocent, right, yeah, right, all those words.

In 1997, we obtained a commutation, and probably the most im-
portant day in the history of this case occurred in my office, Mr.
Chairman, on the date of December 19, 2000. And that was when
an assistant U.S. attorney named John Durham, who was in
charge of the Justice Task Force in Boston that is investigating
criminal activities of FBI agents, called me and said, Mr. Garo, I
have some evidence for you. I'd like to come over to your office and
see you. He delivered those documents that you have, Mr. Chair-
man, and it showed a shocking, shocking story that now we know
the entire story that Mr. Barboza made up was untrue. When we
saw that evidence, Mr. Chairman, it was shocking to me, and I just
sat down looking at it.

On January 18, 2001, Mr. Chairman, the Suffolk County district
attorneys on its own motion made a motion to vacate the judgment
and the sentence and requested a motion for new trial that was al-
lowed. On January 30, 2001, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Salvati walked
out of the courtroom a free man for the first time since October 25,
1967.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Garo.

We will now go to questioning. We'll start—Mr. Shays, would you
like to start?

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Shays. We will proceed under the 5-minute rule
today, so every Member that wants to ask questions will be able
to quickly.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Salvati, I love your gentleness, and I love your
wife.

Mr. Salvati, has anyone in the government ever told you or your
children that they’re sorry for what happened to you?

Mr. SALVATI. No, they haven’t.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you think people knew all along that you were in-
nocent?

Mr. SALVATI. A lot of people did, yes.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Garo, why does this case mean so much to you?
You told me a story about your mother. Real short, tell it to us.

Mr. GARO. My mother was brought up as an orphan from age 3,
and my father was born into abject poverty. When I passed the bar
exam on November 9th, and when I was sworn in as an attorney
on November 9, 1965, my mother and father took me to afternoon
lunch that day. They were very proud, as I was, about the accom-
plishment. And my mother and father said to me that day, Con-
gressman, that, look, now that you’re a lawyer, you can go out and
help people. Go help people. Don’t do it for the money. Do it to go
help them. The money will come, but don’t do it just for the money.
And T followed certain values I believe that my mother and father
instilled in me.

I had a one-man law office, and the only way that I would keep
business was to have personalized service. My mother for years
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talked to Joe Salvati, and they became friends over the phone, and
my mother knew all the evidence that we had and were trying to
do for Joe Salvati. And my mother was very sickly toward the end
of the 1980’s, and shortly before she passed away, my mother said
to me as follows: “No one will represent Joe Salvati in this matter
unless you stay with him. So I want you to promise me that you
will stay with Joe Salvati until you walk him out of prison.”

On March 20, 1997, with the wonderful help of the Massachu-
setts Department of Corrections, they allowed only two people to
walk out of prison that day, and that was Joe Salvati and myself.
After we left the prison and went to the parole officer that Joe had
to go to, Joe and Marie, my father and myself all went to my moth-
er's gravesite, and I placed roses on her grave, and I said,
“Mommy, I kept my promise.”

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you for keeping your promise.

Mrs. Salvati, I am amazed at your strength. I am amazed at the
love you had for a man who was in prison for 30 years. I would
love to know how you did it.

Mrs. SALVATI. You know how I did it. We were always a happy,
loving couple, and I wouldn’t have it any other way. My family val-
ues, my children, it was so important for me to keep it all together.
You know, and when I went to visit him, like on the weekends, my
children needed the hugs. They needed the kisses from their father.
Theylcrlleeded all that stuff. So I tried to put it all together the best
I could.

I reevaluated myself, you know, and I put my goals and my ob-
jectives, and I feel like I've done the right thing in life. I've worked.
I went on to be a program director of the Head Start Program, and,
you know, you do what you have to do. And we always believed in
his innocence, and it was just, you know, like I said in my opening
remarks here, you know, it wasn’t hard to do. In a way it wasn’t,
because we had the love of my husband. I had my family, and I
was just a—I don’t know. I was driven. It was something that I felt
like I could never give up, and that’s how I felt about it.

And then, like, 10 years came, and we put in appeals, and then
1}',1011 get some—you know, get some good reports, and then you still

ave

Mr. SHAYS. You still kept hope alive?

Mrs. SALVATI. Yes, yes. Never gave up.

Mr. SHAYS. I have other questions, but I won’t get to them now.

Mr. Salvati, I want to know about your first attorney. I want to
know if you were under a jury trial. I want to know why you didn’t
win that case in the first time around, and I’ll ask that later, but
it’s not now.

Mr. Chairman, thank you.

Mr. BURTON. Did the gentleman yield his time or——

Mr. SHAYS. I finished.

Mr. BURTON. Oh, you finished. OK.

Mr. Kanjorski.

Mr. KANJORSKI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Garo, being a lawyer, you make me proud of the profession.
That doesn’t happen too often when you’re sitting on this side of
the aisle and dealing with:

Mr. GAroO. Thank you, Mr. Congressman.
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Mr. KANJORSKI [continuing]. This profession in Washington.

Let me ask you this, though. Looking at the statement of facts
and the evidence, is this peculiar to the Boston area, or is it pos-
sible that this is occurring in other American cities and in other
FBI offices across this country?

Mr. GARO. That’s a good question, Mr. Congressman, and I guess
my best answer that I can give to that is this, that if you have a
cookie cutter and it works one place, that it should be able to work
a second place, a third place and the fourth place. I have a distinct
feeling that this is not just a situation that happens only here in
Boston. I think there are those and many around that would like
us to believe that it was only happening in Boston, and when these
actions and these events were allowed to happen by the Director
of the FBI, I just don’t believe it just happened in Boston. And I
think that the good that can come out of this hearing and other
hearings will be that maybe other people will come forward with
similar situations and would have the courage to face up and say
what they have to say.

Mr. KANJORSKI. Do we in the Congress have a process of over-
sight of the FBI and to look through these complaints that may
have occurred across the country, or is this a unique situation?

Mr. GARoO. I think, Mr. Congressman, that if you people don’t
have this type of power, then who is investigating or watching over
the investigators? Because there has to be some accountability,
there has to be some checks and balances, and that’s one of the
reasons why we ask this honorable committee in all of your power
and wisdom that you might be able to help us so that another fam-
ily doesn’t go through this again.

Mr. KANJORSKI. Mr. Garo, a lot of discussions are occurring in
the country right now on the question of capital punishment. At
this time the State of Massachusetts—or the Commonwealth of
Massachusetts did have capital punishment

Mr. GARO. At that time, yes, Mr. Congressman.

Mr. KANJORSKI. If, in fact, Mr. Salvati had been sentenced to die
in the electric chair or by lethal injection, 30 years he would have
been executed; is that correct?

Mr. GARO. That’s correct.

Mr. KANJORSKI. So this is another very strong piece of evidence
for us to reexamine the whole concept of capital punishment, par-
ticularly many cases of convictions of uncorroborated testimony.

Mr. GARO. Absolutely. And you hit the nail right on the head,
Mr. Congressman, when youre dealing with the uncorroborated
testimony of a person who is more of a killer than anything else,
because the FBI, Mr. Congressman, at that time made the deter-
mination that it was far more important for them to protect the in-
tegrity of the informant system than it was to see innocent people
go to prison or to potentially die in the electric chair.

Mr. KANJORSKI. I'm aware of some of the investigations of orga-
nized crime that have occurred in the Northeast and the Philadel-
phia area, and I am aware of what I tend to believe is selective
prosecution; that when you read the wiretap evidence or other ma-
terial, there are a host of crimes against sometimes very involved
and very impressive people that seem to be totally ignored, and the
FBI and the Federal attorneys seem to narrow in and focus in on
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their hunt, if you will, or their bait. Do you find that in Boston to
be the factor?

Mr. GARO. I would say that whatever you can think of, you’ll find
it in Boston. If there’s any type of corruption that hasn’t come for-
ward and it hasn’t been prosecuted, when you still have the FBI
in Boston, Mr. Congressman, still maintaining today that they did
nothing wrong, and a superior court judge has already discharged
the cases, and the district attorney’s office refuses to retry them be-
cause of what they have done, then we’re out of control.

Mr. KANJORSKI. Mr. Garo, I complimented you as a lawyer in the
legal profession, but it’s almost impossible for me to believe that
Federal prosecutors and members of the Justice Department and
the FBI were not aware of this miscarriage of justice. Has any dis-
barment or prosecution of any of the professionals involved in this
case taken place?

Mr. GARO. Mr. Congressman, I would say to you that other than
certain investigations that are being conducted by John Durham,
assistant U.S. attorney in Boston, especially assigned to the Justice
Task Force, he is trying to get to the bottom of what FBI agents
and what the statute of limitations problems are and the prosecu-
tion of those agents is really about.

You will find, Mr. Congressman, if you check in the newspapers
and in the records in Massachusetts, that we have been saying
things about this case for decades, Mr. Congressman, and no one
has bothered to ever investigate any part of this. There are State
crimes, Mr. Congressman, that have been committed here, and
there’s been no grand juries held for accountability of what local
law enforcement officials did. Let us hope, Mr. Congressman—and
that’s our hope here, Mr. Chairman, is that through your commit-
tee and through your hearings that maybe the truth will finally
come out.

And it’s interesting that my pastor at my church has said it well:
The truth will set them free, but no one wants to tell the truth.

Mr. KANJORSKI. Thank you, sir.

Mr. GARO. Thank you, Mr. Congressman.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. LaTourette.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Garo.

You described in your testimony—your written statement that
your first big break, I think you called it, was the delivery to you
of the Chelsea police report, and that was in 1989 at the——

Mr. GARO. That is correct, Mr. Congressman.

Mr. LATOURETTE [continuing]. Commutation hearing. Have you
had a chance to talk to the lawyer that represented Mr. Salvati at
this trial?

Mr. GARO. Let me just say about this very eminent counsel here,
Mr. Balliro, who was a lawyer at that time and representing the
case, that case was stacked, Mr. Congressman; that God could have
come down and tried that case, and he would have never won that
case. The chicanery that was involved with the evidence in this
case, and the hiding of the evidence, and the wheeling and dealing
behind the scenes, no one had an opportunity to win that case. And
that’s why, if I may just——

Mr. LATOURETTE. Sure. Sure.
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Mr. GARO. That’s why I have never and will never, ever say any-
thing about legal counsel at that trial. They tried their damnedest,
but they were up against an insurmountable wall.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And by asking that question, I wasn’t meaning
to disparage the trial counsel.

Mr. GaRro. I understand.

Mr. LATOURETTE. But my question was, do you feel comfortable
and confident that this 3-page—it’s exhibit 11 in the book in front
of you, but do you feel comfortable and confident that no one in the
defense had access to or——

Mr. GARO. Absolutely not.

Mg LATOURETTE [continuing]. Knew of the existence of this re-
port?

[Exhibit 11 follows:]
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Page # 1

Statement by Lisut.Thomas F.Evans Chelsea Police Depariment.

Cn March 12,196% I recelved a call from the statlon that a man
had been shot and was in the a ley in the rear of the Lincoln Natdonal
Bank.I recelved this call at 11:1SP.M.

I arrived at the above location 3t approximately 11:30 P.X.In thia
alley at that time were Chief Burgin,Lieut. Fothergill, Sergt.Charles
MoHatton,Capt.Renfrew and Officer James Q'Brien.There were about fifge
.een or twenty people standing about the sidewalks and gtreet that
were being kept away from the alley by other uniformed officers.

On eneering this alley @& distance of thirty feet,I observed a man
who I knew as Edward "Teddy" Deegan lying on hisz back with his feex
in the direction of Fourth St.He was fully clothed with a suit and
topcoat,white shirt but ne tie.There were gloves on his hands.There
was a l2"screwdriver with a black handle and red top on the ground
about ten inches from his left hand.There war a fresh pool of blood
by his left knee and blood appeared to be still oozing from the rear
of his head.There were two metal clad doors ajacent to the body thatg
lead into a office bullding at #3175 Broadway.These doors are 418% X
&§'3"in helght.The alley is 203'long and 8fwide from the sidewalk on
Pourth St.to approximately 105! into the alley where Lb then widens
Gt6%,There is a fire escape on the left side of the alley aboutr 140
in from Fourth St.This escape ls for the tenants at #3IB7 Broadway.

Qfficer O*Brien told me that he was checking doors prior to
making his 11 P.M.ring at Box #22{Broasdway & Pourth Stsland when he
went into the above alley he observed @ figure crouched over by the
bocam mentioned doors on closer observation with his flasX light he
observed the nlood.He then went &2 Box #22 and called for assistance
OtBrien statad he had last tried these doors a2t ¥ P.M.all was okay.
At that time he had put the lights on in the alley.These lights are
wontrolled by a switch that is located -on the door casing on the last
doorway on the left side of the alley.(Putting these lights on at
dusk i1s the regular routine of the C0fflcers that work route #12.}
wWnen OTBrien found ithe body the lights had been turned off and the
door leading into the resr of 375 Broadway was open.

Lieut.Edward Fathekgill gave me two complete metal jacket
bullets with a right hand ¢£ifling twist,one smaller jacketed bullet
with full metal jacket also four pleces of copper jacket and a
piece of lead core that had besen pilcked up in the alley., I later
turned these over to Lieut,Jeohn F.Collins of State Pollce Flrearms
Idantification.Lieut.?ochergill told me that they had to move Deegans
bodyvfrom a crouched position to one lying £lzt on his back so that
they could entar the cpen doorway and make saarch of the hallways
of #375 Broadway.Nothing was found.

],

Shortly after I had arrived at the scene Attorney Alfred Farese
accompanied by Antheny J.Statheopoulass,he was allowed Inte the slley
where he made ldentificstion of Deegan.He then was sngaged in gon-
versation with Chief Burgin and Capt, Renfrew.I was later informad
by the Chief and Capt.that Farese had stated that he had recelved
a telephone call from a8 former client that Deegan and Roy French
were in trouble in Chelsea and had been arrested while doing a
B & E.This client also told him that a polliceman was Lo make arrang
ments to lsave the dodr opan.

it

EXHIBIT

t

A5 @ result of hde the above information given to me,I spoks
to Farese and ke repeated the story to me. I asked him if Stathopoulos
was the former client of whom he spoke:and he said no that he had
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asked Stathopoulos to give him a ride to the Chelsea
Police Station.He would not reveal-the.name of this party.

Dr.Meyer Kraft came to the scene and pronounced Déegan
dead at 11:43 P.M, The Medical Examiners Office had been notified’
and Dr.Luongo came to the scene and viewed the body and removed ~
same. - ! vt tea

I had received information from Capt.Joseph Kozlowski
that about 10 P.M.he had observed a red motor vehicle parked on
Fourth St about 150' from the alley in question and there were
three men in this car,two in front and one in the rear.He observed
the first three digits of this plate as 404 but could see no other
numbers as the plate had been bent over from right to left.As he
went over to discuss the plate with the occupanss the car pulled
away from the curb and made a right turn on Broadway.

At approximately 12:30 A.M.on 3-13-65 with Capt.Renfrew,
Det.Moore,Revere detectives and myself we went to the Ebb Tide
on the Revere Beach Boulevard and made observations of a red,1963
0lds.Conv,Mass.Reg.404~795 that was registered to Joseph Martin
of 19 Fleet St.No.End Boston.The plate on the rear of this vehicle
was creased down the middle.We went into the cafe and told Wilfred
Roy French that were were placing him under arrest for S.P.of a
Felony-Murder and that were would be taking him to the Chelsea
Police Station.I then requested Martin to bring hils car to the
station and he agreed to do so.Franis Imbuglla went along with
Martin in Martin's car. Cn arriving at the station I had French
taken up to the detective bureau and Martin and Imbuglia walted
down stalrs in the Seargeants room.With Capt.Renfrew I had Capt.
Kozlowski view Martints car that was parked in front of the station.
He stated that the car looked like the one that he had seen earlier
in the evening on Fourth St.but that he could not say it was:'the
car.We then went into the Seargeants room to talk with Martin but
both he and Imbuglia said they had nothing to say and that if 1t
was not a pinch that they were going to leave. They then left the
station.Capt.Kozlowskl could not recognlze these men.

I them wentiup to the detective bureau with Capt.Renfrew
where I informed French of his rights.He said that he would have
nothing te say until he spoke tc his lawyer.At about 1:45 A.M. his
Attorney,John Fitzgerald of Farese's office,arrived and had a
caonversation with French.French then gave us the information nec-
essary for the booking card.In reply to a question of hils occupation
he stated that he was employed as a Maltre De at the Ebb Tide at
a salary of $100.00 weekly.Asked as to what time he had gone to
work on the evening of 3-12-65 he said that he had gone to work
about 8 P.M. and had been there until we had taken him from there.
At 'this point French refused to answer any more questions.I had
Capt.Kozdowski look at French but he could not recognize him as
being being in the car that he had cobserved earlier. I then observed
what appeared to be bloodstains on the right sleeve of French's
coat and also on his right shoe.It appeared that a attempt had
been made to remove these stains by rubbing them. I had Capt.Renfrew
view these objects.I then asked French how he had this. blood on
the coat and shoes.French sald that while working at the Ebb Tide
on 3-12-65 that there had been two different fights and that while
breaking them up he had got blood on his clothes.A later check with
one Joseph Errico of 37 Atwood St.Revere,a reserve police officer
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of the Revere Police Department,reveals that Errico had
been working on Friday and Saturday nights at the Ebb Tide for the
past month.He goes to work at 2:15 P.M. until 1:30 A.M. He stated
while working on 3-12-65 that some unknown fellow had been bothering
a2 girl and that a other unknown party had punched this fellow cutting
him about the eye and causing him to bleed profusely.States that bew
cause of the numbers of people in the Cafe that he could not say if
French had left the place or not.He could not remenber what time that
this fight had occured.Also employed as a special police officer at
this cafe is one Richard Currie of 39 Sgawam St.Revere from whom we
received no information.

French was allowed to sign a release walver and leave
the station with his attorney John Fitegerald.

On the morning of 3-13-65,by arrangement,l had Attoernles
Farese,Fitzgerald and Anthony Stahopoulos come to the detective .
bureau where I again asked Farese to repeat his story of .the previous
evening relative to his exclient galling him to tell him of Deegan
and French having been arrested by the Chelsea PFolice.He repeated
the same story.l asked if this caller was at present a client of his
and he sald no.Il asked for the name of his informant and he refused
to name hik.l asked 1f the name of the police officer who was alleged
te have left the door open was known to him and he said no.

Stahopoulos refused to answer questions on advice of
his attorney.

Attorney Fitzgarald informed me that he had received a )
telephone call from Deegan at §:135 P.M,on 3-12«65 and that he could
hear music in the background.i asked Fitzgeral the reason for the
call and he told me that Deegan called him every night to let hinm
know that he {Deegan) was okay.

of -his had contacted him and told him that French had recelved a
telephone call at the Ebb Tide at @ P.M. on 3-12-65 and after a shorkt
conversation he had lefit the cafe with the following menj

Joseph Barboza,Ronald Cassesse,Vincent Flemmi,Francis Imbuglia,

Romec MErkin.licky Femia and & men Dy the name of Freddl . who is about

4T years old and saf{d to be a "Strongarm".They are sald to have w//f

1
1 received information from Capt.Renfrew that a informant ~7
£
/

returned at about 1l:H.M. and Martin was alleged to have said to
French,"We nalled him",

Information received from a Mr,John T.Asten a tenant in
spartment #8 at #387 Broadway. Asten states that at 9:30 P.M. on
3-12-65 he heard five sharp cracks and went out onto the flre escape
which leads into the alley in quastion and that the lights were
out in the alley and he could see or hear nothing.

I spoks with Vito Pagliarulo,age 55,0f %8 Carroll 5t.
Cnelsea who 1s emploved as & jenltor at 375 Broadwsy and he informed
me that he had left work on 3-12-865 at 3P.M. and he dld not know .
if the rear door had Qeen locked at this time or not. X .
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Mr. GARO. Absolutely not. As much as the judicial opinions in
the case have tried to place it in the hands, through unbelievable
miscarriage of the facts in the case, no, it was never had.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And just for the purposes of the record, the
reason that the report, I think, written by a lieutenant in the Chel-
sea Police Department, was significant, on page 3 of the report, it
mentioned confidential information as to who the murderers were
eventually?

Mr. GARO. That is correct. As a matter of fact, from the evidence
that you have in your pamphlets, provided by chief legal counsel
and the staff, you will see that the exact killers that were men-
tioned in the Chelsea police—hidden police report were the same
as the killers that were mentioned on March 13, 1965 by Vincent
Jimmy “the Bear” Flemmi to a prized informant of the FBI, who
I say, Mr. Chairman, in my opinion, was his brother Steven
Flemmi.

Mr. LATOURETTE. OK. Did you have the opportunity to chat with
the individual prosecuting authorities about this Chelsea Police De-
partment report after it was discovered to you in 19897

Mr. GARro. Yes, I did.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And who was the prosecuting——

Mr. GARO. The prosecutor in the case was an attorney dJack
Zalkind.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And can you relate to the committee what the
substance of that conversation was?

Mr. GARO. Surely. In fact, he has filed an affidavit that I have
filed in court, and Mr. Zalkind said that he had never known that
Chelsea police report ever existed as to whether or not there was
an informant in there. He said if he had known that there was an
informant there that night that did not see Mr. Salvati, that he
would have done a more thorough investigation, and Mr. Salvati
may never have been indicted.

Now, what’s interesting to note, Mr. Congressman, is that when
I filed my motion for new trial in 1993, the District Attorney’s Of-
fice of Suffolk County filed that affidavit by a Mr. McDonough, who
was the legal assistant to Mr. Zalkind, who stated in his affidavit
that that police report was in the files when he was there as a legal
assistant to Mr. Zalkind. So what we have, Mr. Congressman, is we
have prosecutors saying, I didn’t have it, a legal assistant who said
that it was there. I don’t care who had it or what had it. If they
said it was there, they didn’t do anything with it, and you’re going
to have people die in the electric chair. My God. Don’t you think
you have a duty to go and investigate that? It’s unconscionable, Mr.
Congressman.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Did you—it was written by a Lieutenant
Thomas Evans. Did you ever have a chance to chat with him about
when it was prepared or anything of that nature?

Mr. GARO. No. Lieutenant Evans had passed away.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Had he? OK.

Mr. GARO. But what I did do, Mr. Congressman, and that’s an
excellent point, is that when I found out Lieutenant Evans had
died, I then sent my investigators out to go find out if he had a
partner. Lo and behold, I found he had a partner. I contacted their
partner, and he said, sure, we worked on that together, and we



58

filed it. As a matter of fact, we knew who the killers were that
night. They had

Mr. LATOURETTE. Did he say who he had filed it with?

Mr. GARO. Lieutenant Evans.

Mr. LATOURETTE. OK. And the last question that I have for you,
who is John Doyle?

Mr. GARO. I don’t think I'd have enough time probably to answer
that question, but suffice it to say he was the liaison at the Suffolk
County District Attorney’s Office, Garrett Byrne, with the FBI at
that time. And he was the head detective that would put together
the cases on organized crime. That’s who he was.

Mr. LAToURETTE. OK. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Cummings, did you have a question?

Mr. CuMMINGS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

And, Mr. Garo, from one lawyer to another, I'm very glad that
you do what you do and that you take your job as seriously as you
do, and I wish more people had an opportunity to hear the testi-
mony. And I understand you’re just doing what you believe what
you should be doing, and this is your job.

Mr. GAaro. Thank you, Mr. Congressman.

Mr. CUMMINGS. You know, I really wish that more people would
have an opportunity to hear this testimony, because so often I
think what happens is that when someone lands in prison and they
declare their innocence, although they have come through the
criminal justice system, there are some who believe that the crimi-
nal justice system in our country does not—I mean, there’s some
that believe that it’s perfect. And one thing is very, very clear, and
that is that one of the things that will get us as close to perfection
as we can get is that if the people that we trust, such as FBI
agents and others and judges, it is important that they do their job
in an honest and truthful manner, because I think that’s what
leads to the trust of the public.

And that leads me to my first question. You know, in reading
your testimony, Mr. Garo, you seem to have kind words about John
Durham, the prosecutor heading up the Justice Department’s Task
Force.

Mr. GARro. I do.

Mr. CuMMINGS. Why is that, sir?

Mr. Garo. He is the first prosecutor, in my opinion, that I have
met in the entire investigation of this case for over 26 years that
had as his motive in this case to let the truth come out, and that
it would have been very easy for him, Mr. Congressman, to have
thrown away these documents, and that the FBI agents that were
working for him found these documents, and they found them be-
cause they were misfiled in other files, Mr. Congressman, and they
were in the Boston office. All of the regular files had already been
destroyed at that time, Mr. Congressman. This was all done—Mr.
Congressman, if you throw away the evidence, it can’t come back
to haunt you. The only problem is that it had been misfiled, and
they spent hours and days and weeks and months poring over
these documents to give me those documents.

And that’s why we say, Mr. Congressman, that we still have the
greatest justice system in the world. And when you have a person
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like John Durham, and you have a person like Judge Mark Wolf
in the Federal court who took on the investigation here of inform-
ants back in Boston, they’re heroes. They’re the ones who have
fought the system, and they have let come out the evidence that
we have. And it makes us feel good, because we don’t paint all the
FBI with the same brush, and we say we need them, but, darn,
when you break the sacred oath of trust—when I represent defend-
ants in court and it’s a public official, the first thing that the pros-
ecutor says is, because he was a public official and he broke his sa-
cred trust, we throw the book at him. Conversely in this case, no
book has been thrown at any of the Federal officials.

hMr;) CUMMINGS. Do you think the book should be thrown at
them?

Mr. GARO. Absolutely. For those that are guilty, for those that
took part in this, because how can anybody be so inhuman? Be-
cause we wanted, Mr. Chairman, you to see how much this affected
this family.

That’s what people don’t want you to see, Mr. Congressman, and
that’s why this is difficult for the three of us. We're not here for
publicity. I don’t practice criminal law. I'm not looking to get refer-
ral cases. But we’re here—when we first got approached by Mr.
Wilson, who I have the deepest respect for and his staff, both on
the Democratic side and the Republican side, and the work and the
hours that they have put into this, we knew that sooner or later
this is important to say, and this has never been about money,
power, prestige. Those that know me know that I'm not like that,
but if we can help you out, we have pledged that we will be here
for you at any time. I said that I would give and help Mr. Wilson,
Mr. Yeager behind the scenes on anything that your staff wants,
Mr. Chairman, and I'll be here for you all the time.

Mr. CUMMINGS. Mr. Garo, your client was facing the death pen-
alty. Is that what you said?

Mr. GARO. Yes, sir. That’s true.

Mr. CUMMINGS. And, Mrs. Salvati, how did that affect you?

Mrs. SALVATI. I became numb. I just couldn’t believe it that our
lives could be so shattered with all this here, and, you know, it’s
devastating. It’s just devastating. You get yourself in a state when
the verdict came in, and I just—you know, I had a horrible night
that night. Especially when the verdict came in, my children were
my first priority. I went to get them from school, you know, be-
cause I didn’t want them to hear nothing in the street. So I took
them home, and I told them what had happened to, you know, Dad.
We call him Dad. And he said—you know, I said, you know, you’re
going to hear a few things. You're going to read things in the
paper. You know, families talk when they go home. You know how
people are. So I tried to comfort them and tried to, you know, not
tell them more than what I had to because they were little, you
know, especially the young—the 4-year-old.

And we got through that. Then the very next day, my husband
had the chaplain call me, and he wanted to see me right away. So
we needed that bonding between us to go through the sorrow, this
heartache together. All I could think of him was the night before
being shackled in jail. I had no concept of what jail was about or
how anything was, and, you know, we needed each other, too, but
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you have to be there for each other, and we had that bonding with
us all the time.

Mr. CuMMINGS. Mr. Chairman, just one quick statement. I just
want to express to you and your husband, you know, something
that Mr. Garo said. We do have an outstanding system of justice.
It does fail. We have a lot of great people in our justice system, but
I hope and I pray that God will give you the strength and the cour-
age to continue on. You both have held up tremendously. I mean,
a lot of people would not have held up under these circumstances,
and I thank God for you and for your lives, and certainly you’ll be
in my prayers.

Mrs. SALVATI. Thank you.

Mr. SALVATI. Thank you.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you for your comments, Mr. Congressman.

Before I yield to Mr. Barr, one of the things that I will ask our
legal counsel and our staff to investigate is whether or not there
were some other injustices done as well. I understand that Mr.
Barboza testified in some other criminal trials, and people were
sent to jail. I don’t know if anybody was sent to death or not, but
we're going to investigate that as well. And so what you’re telling
us here today is not going to just reflect on the injustice done to
the Salvatis, but also we’re going to look at other things as well.

Mr. Barr.

Mr. BARR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

C}(l)uld the staff prepare exhibits 15, 8 and 7, please, beginning
with 15.

Counsel, when I first started learning about this case from coun-
sel and from the chairman and from Mr. Shays, probably, as most
people, I was skeptical. You know, it reads like a novel. And then
as you get into it, you say, yeah, well, maybe this sort of stuff did
happen, but certainly the head of the FBI didn’t know about it. He
would have stopped it. But the fact of the matter is that there ap-
pears to be documentation that indicates very clearly that the Di-
rector of the FBI, Mr. Hoover, knew exactly what was going on,
and that’s very, very disturbing as a former U.S. attorney, as a citi-
zen. You don’t have to be a former U.S. attorney or an attorney to
be disturbed by that. It’s disturbing deeply as a citizen.

Document exhibit No. 15 is an airtel—this is back in the days
before all the technology. We didn’t have e-mails and so forth—
dated March 19, 1965, which was, I think, about a week after the
Deegan murder, and that document is to Director, FBI. In your
knowledge, which is certainly extensive, my understanding is that
Mr. Hoover kept very close tabs on what happened in the FBI.

[Exhibits 15, 8 and 7 follow:]
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' 3/19/65

mhe following are the developments during the
current -veekt

On 3/12/65, EDWARD “FEDDY" DEEGAN was found
killed in an alleyway in Chelses, Hase. in gmgland
faghion,

Informants report thai RONALD CASESSA,

. ROMEO MARTIK, VINCENT JAMES FIXM, and JOSEPH

- prominent loeal hoodlums, were respontible for the k:zning
They accomplished this by hz.vt,ng Rﬂt FRERC!{, grnother
- Boston hoodlum, get DERGAN up in
entering” in Ghelaea., Hass, rmcx apparently walked Ln
tehind DEEGAN when they were geintng entrence to the
- building and ﬂ.red the r£irst shot hitting DEEGAK &n the
beck of the head, CASESSA and wm umedi.aeey therearter

shot DEE&M from the: front.

AXTHOHY mmoroum's was. 8180 .in ‘on the burglary
but had rmined outeide in the car.

_3-Bureau ) ) R
¢ 1dBoston . Sif VRIS I
" IFKtpoth

;

-
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wmnimn aF ‘se R s
FITZGERALY, FARESE(S: gwpareuer, ctxte o the Chdlges, ED.

Ef‘mee are uow being made hghghe Chelgea PD
874 $o fumateh ascessany
iutomaei.cn ea pmeeeute the psemns reeponaiile,

It should te noted that this tnformation wae
furnished ¢o the Che eameadttmbeeu tablighed
by the Chelmen Police that RoY
CASESSA, and BAREIN were all togetier at cheEﬁnmie
nteht club in Revere, Mage, and b&ggu £t
approximately 9 o'cleek and retumy ninut:es Yater.

Tt ahould be noted Ghat the took place
at approximately 9130 pR., Friday, .
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Page 3 of serial 1870 is being deleted in its entirety for codes: F, B.
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SUBJECT: VINCENT JAVES FIEHKI, Ake.

A (conttd)

o

/ / According to Patriarca, snother reason that FIEMNI ceme %o

¥ providence to conbact him was to get the YOE® to kKill Edd
Deegan of Boston who wss "with
It was not clear to the inforymant whether .receéived per- B

nission to kill Deegan; however, the story that FISKMI had

concerning the activities egen in comection with his,
Deegents, ¥311ling of was not the same as . Jerry
Angiulots.

b N Boston's Airtel to Dirsctor

end SECS Albeny, Buffelo,
f (b Yiinmi . i/laiéS cevbioned:
v

dvised on 3/9/65 that JAIES FLEIIL end Josepnh Bar-
L ooza conbacted Patriarca, and they explained that tney ere
- Thaving & problem with Teddy Decgen end desived To gat the YOE!

%) g o kill him.

They 1:016 Patria.f'ca that Desgan 15" Jooking for en excuse .56 -
unzck” W a0 &5 fricndly vivh WENENSENNA  |

" FIEIFX statod that Deegtm 45 en arrogant, nasty snesk ‘nd
i should-be kKilled. -

Patriarce instruct-d them to dtein more information reiative
o Deegan and” Then ‘to contact Jerry Angivlo et Boston who
would furnish them e decision.

000015
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SUBJECT: VINGENT JAHES FIERI, Akg.

| Eerm Boston Airtel to Directo
? et (RS 3/10/65 entitled: | x

advised on 3/3/65 :that contacted Pabtriarcs wond
stated he had birought down VIR {Y and enother :‘mdividua"
{who was later identified ss Joe arboza from East Boston, = -
Hass.} It appeared that . Boston hoodlum, was giving
orders to FIEMMI to. "hit this guoy and that guy®. -

Rayrond Patriarca appeared infuriated m;_giving
such orders without his clearence and made arrangements to
meet FIEHHMI and Barboza in e garege shortly thereafter. He
po:.nted out that he did not want FIZII or Barboza contacting,
him at his place of business ‘

T 2597055

Angiulo told Patriarca that VINCZHT ELSIHI wes with Joe Barbom
winen he, 3arbozs, killed! in Revere, Hass.
several months age. It appeared that Boston hood-
lunm, kad ordered the "hit"%, Patriarca 1N oecane snraged
that W hed the audseity to order a e without Patriarcals
Imowledge.

Patrisrca told finginlo that he explained to FIAT that ne was
to tell_that no more icillings were to tale place unless
he, Palriarcs, cleared him.

Jerry explained that he slso had a tallk with PIEEE He pointsd
out that Patriarée has & high regaré for FLEHHI but that he,
Patrisrca, thought that FIEMMI did not use sufficient common
tense when it came to killing peopls.

Angiulo gave FIEMMI a lecture on killing people, pointing out
that he should not kill people because he had an argument with
hinm st any time. If an srgument does ensue, he should leave
and get word to Reoymond Patriarcs who, 4in tum, will either
YOK" or deny the "hit" on this individuel, depending on the

circumstances.

000014 ~5- i
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- SUBJECT: WINCENT JAYES FISHWI, Aks,

Conttd)

According to Patrierca, another reeson that FIEMNI ceme %o

¥ Providence to contact him was to get the MOE™ to kill Edd
Icegan of Boston whe wes “uithl
It was nob clear to the informant unsthsr hs. received per~ 5

mission to kill Deegan; however, the story that FLEMHMI had

concerning the activities egen in comnection with his,
Deegents, killing of ﬂw&s not the enme as Jeryry
Angiviots. :

W Soston's &irtel to Director

end 8ACS Alpany, Buffele,
% (b Miomi iilziéi cavbioned:
] ' V-
drised on 3/9/65 that JARES FLSKIN and Josepk Bar-
noze contacted Patriarca, and thsy explai.ned that tasy ere

y having & problem with Teddy Deegen and desired o ged the "OK
%} w fo kIiY him,

mey ‘told Pafrioten that Desgan 1§ looking for sn excusc to |
“unacl® W 2

giao is friendly with)

»FEIIRI stateﬁ 'hhat Dsegan is an mogant, negty sneak end.
sheuld be k.‘i.lle ..

Patrima ixmtruet 4 them to dbain more imfomat:icn reLavive
$0 Deegen end- then to contact Jerry Angiule at Boston who
would furnish thew e decision.
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Mr. GARO. He was getting information on a weekly basis, Mr.
Congressman, on exactly what was happening back in Boston, be-
cause Boston in the 1960’s was going through a gang war, and
there were approximately 50 to 60 people who got killed. And they
weren’t able to get any convictions on a lot of the murders, and he
wanted to be on top of everything that was happening in the Bos-
ton area during that period of time. So he was being informed on
a weekly basis. This is only one of the documents that was left as
misfiled. Other documents that Mr. Durham believes has either
been destroyed or may even be around in other places and have not
surfaced yet.

But there are documents, also, Mr. Congressman, that show that
the Director knew exactly what was going on. What happened here,
if I can, Mr. Congressman, that in March 1965—if I could do just
a little chronology of this, in February 1965, Steven “the Rifleman”
Flemmi had been targeted as a top-echelon informant. On March
9, 1965, his brother was being targeted as an informant. On March
10—

Mr. BARR. When you say targeted as an informant, you mean by
the FBI?

Mr. GARO. Yes. Absolutely.

Then on March 10th, they received information that Flemmi and
Barboza might be going to kill Teddy Deegan. On March 12th,
Teddy Deegan was killed. On March 13th, Vincent Flemmi told the
same informant that he and Joe Barboza killed Teddy Deegan the
night before with three other guys, told them how it happened, how
they were going to get in and do the B&E, how it happened, who
was there, who did what. And they did a very sloppy job.

On March 19th, all this information now is given to the Director
of the FBI. Now what happens is—now you have to go 2-1/2 years
later, because in March, April or May 1967, Barboza becomes a
witness for the Federal and State governments on various defend-
ants that I've talked about previously.

Now, when Barboza was willing to take down and give false and
perjurious statements on first degree murder cases, and it’s all
uncorroborated testimony, now—in my opinion, what happens now
is between March, April, May 1967 and October 25, 1967, when the
indictments came down as a result of Barboza’s testimony on Octo-
ber 25th, the previous information just got in the way of the pros-
ecution of these three cases. So now they let Barboza tell another
story. No one is ever going to find out about these documents, be-
cause we're going to bury the documents and destroy them.

Mr. BARR. In your view, are there sufficient checks and balances
and access to information now that weren’t available back in the
1960’s——

Mr. GAro. No.

Mr. BARR [continuing]. So that you would have a confidence level
that this sort of thing would not happen?

Mr. GARO. No. I have no confidence right now that won’t happen,
because this has been happening in the 1960’s, 1970’s, 1980’s and
the 1990’s. It’s occurring right up today, Mr. Congressman, because
there’s still a denial at the FBI in Boston that anything was wrong,
they have done nothing wrong.
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Mr. BARR. But I don’t mean just in this case, in other cases. I
mean, we have additional safeguards that have been put in place,
both statutorily as well as is in guidelines for the use of inform-
ants, as well as court decisions that have come down in the inter-
vening decades. Do you have a confidence level that with all of
those safeguards that we have in place now, that this sort of thing
could not happen again?

Mr. GARO. None whatsoever.

Mr. BARR. Do you have some recommendations for us on specific
steps that could be taken to help raise your comfort level?

Mr. GARO. I think that should be done, Mr. Congressman, with
the defense bar. When everybody makes guidelines determining
what’s going to happen within the FBI or the government, they go
to government. They don’t go to the criminal defense bar. I think
that the criminal defense bar, as over here, are two of the finest
criminal defense lawyers that there are in the country. I think that
they ought to be sitting down around the country and determining
what legislation is necessary. I don’t practice criminal law any-
more, Mr. Congressman, and—other than for the Joe Salvati case
for all these years, so I'm not maybe the best person in the world
to tell you how to do that, but I know that the Massachusetts Asso-
ciation of Criminal Defense Lawyers would make themselves very
available to sit down and talk, either with you or the committee,
to find what can be done with the legislation and checks and bal-
ances to make sure that something like this, Mr. Chairman, will
never happen again.

Mr. BARR. Thank you, sir.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. It’s really troubling to think that this has continued
to go on. As I understand it, the assistant U.S. attorney up there,
they’re working on this right now to dig out all the dirt that they
possibly can. Is that not correct?

Mr. GARroO. That is correct.

Mr. BURTON. OK. Thank you.

Mr. Tierney.

Mr. TiERNEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is not out of lack of
respect that I keep leaving, and I apologize for that. Like Mr. Wax-
man, I have another Committee on Education that is marking up
a bill.

Mr. GARO. We understand, Mr. Congressman. Thank you.

Mr. TIERNEY. I appreciate that.

I would like to yield my time to Mr. Delahunt, who I know is pre-
pared to go forward on that at this time, and so I would yield to
Mr. Delahunt.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Delahunt.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Yes. I thank you. I thank my colleague from
Massachusetts for yielding, and I thank the Chair again, for allow-
ing us to participate.

Mr. Garo, you stated that it is your belief that the informant al-
luded to, in the various reports that have come to your attention—
the report by the FBI, by a Special Agent Paul Rico; a Chelsea Po-
lice Department report authored by a captain—or a Lieutenant
Evans; and a Boston police report authored by one William Stew-
art; a State police report authored by a Lieutenant Cass—refer to
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the game individual when they reference an informant. Is that cor-
rect?

Mr. GARO. No. No. I say that there are several different inform-
ants, Mr. Congressman. On the Chelsea police report, that is one
informant. The informants on the FBI documents that were handed
to me by Mr. Durham, that’s a second informant, in my opinion,
and in the documents that were provided on the others, I think
that in the Detective Richard Cass’s report from the State police,
that he had further information that no one else had, and I say
that there was another informant.

Mr. DELAHUNT. OK. Let me go back then again. I know you men-
tioned the name of one Steven

Mr. GARrO. Flemmi.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. Flemmi. And it’s your belief that he
was ?the informant referred to in the report by Special Agent Paul
Rico?

Mr. GARO. That is my opinion.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Are you aware of any documents or any reports
whatsoever that exist that reveals the name of that informant?

Mr. GARO. No, I do not. As a matter of fact, Mr. Durham in his
investigation was unable to find that, because the informant docu-
ments had already been destroyed.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, that answers my question, because I was
going to request the Chair of this particular committee to inquire
of the FBI to reveal the name of that particular informant.

Mr. Garo. Mr. Congressman, though, I would say this to you,
that I wish you would still make that request, because I have a
feeling that there’s still information

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, then

Mr. GARO [continuing]. That’s around.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. I will make that request then.

Mr. GARO. Because I think it’s an excellent request.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I yield to the Chair.

Mr. BURTON. If the gentleman will yield—and I thank you for
yielding. We certainly will contact the head of the current—acting
head of the FBI and whoever his successor is, and we’ll ask for any
documents pertaining to this investigation and what’s going on in
Boston.

Mr. GARro. I think that’s an excellent point.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I just simply can’t imagine any basis, in terms
of what has gone on in Boston, pursuant to the proceedings pre-
sided over by Judge Wolf, why the name of that particular inform-
ant cannot be revealed, because it’s simply my opinion that would
remove some of the mystery surrounding the case against Mr.
Salvati.

We spoke, as I indicated earlier, last Saturday regarding the case
of Mr. Salvati, and I took a particular interest in your explanation
of the efforts that you made to seek a commutation on behalf of Mr.
Salvati. Could you just repeat them once more for members of the
panel? And maybe, Mr. Garo, you could start with explaining to
members of the panel what the commutation process is and how
one proceeds and its significance in the Commonwealth of Massa-
chusetts. If you could start there, please.

Mr. GAro. Certainly. Thank you, Mr. Congressman.
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In Massachusetts when you are convicted of murder in the first
degree, you have no right to parole. The only way that you have
the right to parole is if you receive a commutation, and a commuta-
tion is considered to be an extraordinary legal remedy. In order to
get a commutation, three votes have to be taken, one by the parole
board sitting as the advisory board of pardons, the second vote by
the Governor of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, and the
third by the Governor’s Council, not legal council, the Governor’s
Council, a duly elected body. The three of those votes have to be
situated for you to get a commutation. It is not easy to obtain.

So that I had filed for a commutation in 1986, but I was told by
the then current chairman of the parole board that they weren’t
going to hold the hearing. In granting, Mr. Chairman, a commuta-
tion hearing in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts by a parole
board, that means that they are very seriously contemplating giv-
ing you your commutation, because they don’t do it to raise the
hopes of an inmate that you’re going to get out. They don’t do that.
So it’'s—Mr. Salvati’s really to lose—95 percent for him to win it,
5 percent for him not to win it.

The chairman of the parole board said to me in 1986 that he was
contacted by the FBI that they were doing an investigation, and
Salvati was part of it, and that he was going to get indicted.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Will you just repeat that slowly? You were con-
tacted by the chair—or the Massachusetts Parole Board was con-
tacted by the FBI, indicating that they were conducting an inves-
tigation that implicated Mr. Salvati?

Mr. GARrO. That is correct, Mr. Congressman.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Proceed, please. Do you know the name of the
FBI agent?

Mr. GARO. No, I do not. No, I do not.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Could you identify the individual on the Massa-
chusetts Parole Board who

Mr. GARO. Yes. Jim Curran, who is now currently a judge out in
the western part of the State.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And Mr. Curran was the Chair at the time?

Mr. GARO. Yes, sir.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And he indicated

Mr. BUrTON. If the gentleman will yield. We will contact the
judge, and we will ask who the FBI agent was that informed him
it was an ongoing investigation.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank the Chair.

Would you proceed, Mr. Garo?

Mr. GARO. Thank you.

I was very well known to the parole board, because I used to
knock on their doors all the time for many years. As a matter of
fact, when they heard I was in the building, they would say, hey,
Vic, come on and have a cup of coffee with us, because I believe
that I've always conducted myself as a gentleman. I believe I've al-
ways conducted my representation of Mr. Salvati always on an-
other level.

GMI‘. DELAHUNT. But what happened to that investigation, Mr.
aro
Mr. GARO. Nothing.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Nothing?
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Mr. GARO. After 3 years

Mr. DELAHUNT. After 3 years nothing happened?

Mr. GARoO. That is correct.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And what did you do then, Mr. Garo?

Mr. GARo. I went to Mr. Curran and I said, they are trying to
prevent you from ever having a hearing on Mr. Salvati.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And what did Mr. Curran say to you?

Mr. GARO. He said, you're right, we're going to hold a hearing.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And did he hold a hearing?

Mr. GARO. Yes, they did, sir.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And what was the conclusion of that hearing?

Mr. GARoO. It was held in August 1989, and at a date that I still
don"c1 know, Mr. Congressman, they voted unanimously for the
parole——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Garo, how many members on the parole
board?

Mr. GAro. At that time I had five members that were present
at—

Mr. DELAHUNT. And each and every one of them voted in favor
of commuting the first degree murder sentence of Mr. Salvati, and
that was in 1989?

Mr. GARO. I don’t know the date they——

Mr. DELAHUNT. You don’t know:

Mr. GARro. It’s always been hidden from me because

Mr. DELAHUNT. It’s been hidden from you?

Mr. GARO. And I would explain

Mr. DELAHUNT. And I would hope that the Chair of this particu-
lar committee would request the documents from the Massachu-
setts Parole Board relative to when that unanimous vote was
taken.

Proceed, Mr. Garo.

Mr. GARO. Thank you, Mr. Congressman. At that time when—I
received a phone call from a member of the parole board who said
to me, Mr. Garo, I have some good news and bad news for you. You
have received the unanimous vote of the parole board, but the doc-
uments are not going to be placed on Governor Dukakis’ desk; and
I said, can you tell me why? He said, because of the Willy Horton
scandal that had happened and other matters, that they really
don’t want to deal with your commutation. And that was a major
blow to us, Mr. Congressman, because I then had to meet with my
client Mr. Salvati and his wife and four children, because at that
time——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Are you aware of any communication between
the then Governor Dukakis’ office and the Chair of the parole
board regarding concern about the Willy Horton case?

Mr. GARO. Only what I was told by the parole board themselves.

Mr. DELAHUNT. At some point in time, could you give the names
of the

Mr. GARO. Yes. I will be glad to give that to you at the appro-
priate time, Mr. Chairman—I mean, Mr. Congressman.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And what happened then, Mr. Garo? If I could
indulge the Chair for the additional time.

Mr. GARO. What happened then

Mr. SHAYS. I'm happy to yield the gentleman my 5 minutes.
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Mr. BURTON. We'll give you time. Without objection, we’ll—

Mr. DELAHUNT. There’s a particular line of questioning I want to
pursue.

Mr. SHAYS. You just stay right at it, sir.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Garo, please.

Mr. GARO. We had a very difficult decision, Mr. Congressman, as
you well know, that if I filed a motion for new trial, I'd lose my
unanimous vote of the parole board, and knowing the history here
of the judicial handling of these cases, I told him, we’re not going
to overturn this case.

Mr. DELAHUNT. So that’s when you made the decision not to pur-
sue the motion for the new trial?

Mr. GARO. That is correct.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Fine.

Mr. GARO. We gave that up because we had a unanimous vote
of the parole board, and we said, let’s keep what we have. Why go
into waters where we don’t know what we’re going to get?

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right.

Mr. GARO. 1992, then came Governor Weld. On January 20,
1993, Mr. Salvati’s commutation was turned down by Governor
Weld.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And what was the reason expressed by the then
Governor for rejecting the unanimous recommendation of the pa-
role board?

Mr. GARO. My client’s long and involved criminal record.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Can you relate to us how long and involved Mr.
Salvati’s criminal record was?

Mr. GARO. A conviction in 1956 for breaking and entering and
possession of a precarious implement and a couple of traffic tickets.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You referenced earlier that one Jack Zalkind was
the prosecutor in the case against Mr. Salvati?

Mr. GARoO. That is correct.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And during our conversation last Saturday, I re-
quested any documents that you might have relative to this com-
mutation process?

Mr. Garo. That you did, sir.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And I have a bunch of them here, and I will ask
the Chair to submit them.

And if [——

Mr. BURTON. Without objection.

[The information referred to follows:]
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Law Qrwioxs
JACK I, ZALKIND
AND ARBOOLATRS
Furramd QoURy Bavasne
LosroN, Mawdacuunsren 02108

617-227.3882

March 12, 1879

TG WHQM IT MAY CONCERN:

Re: Jouseph Salvati

I have been asked by Attorney Victor Garo to write
you regarding my feelings concerning the commutation of
Joseph Salvati whom I prosecutad in the case of Common-
wealth v, Franch, et al in 1368.

During the investigation of this case, prior similar
activities by Mr. Salvati never came to my attention, and
it was my belief at that time that it was Mr, Salvati's
Eizgr seriops.criminal . ipvolvement. The evidence at the
trial indicated that he was not involved with the actual
shooting of the victim, Indeed, at the time of the sctual
shooting, Mr. Salvati had left the scene because of an un-
related svent,

At the conclusion of the trial, the jury recommended
leniency for Mr. Salvati and he was sentenced accordingly-
Throughout the preparation of the trial, Mr. Salvati never
tried to impede my investigation and at trial he behaved
without ingident. There wers no plea negotiations in this
cass; howsver, I would have secommended a plea to Second
Degrea Murder if that situation ever came about,

I now understand that Mr. Salvati has sexved his sentence
over the last twelve ysars as a model inmate and that he has
shown remarkable efforts in his attempt to rshsbilitute himself
to a constructive life.

Based upon all of the aforementioned reasons and factors,
I would recommend to your Honorable Board that his sentence be
commuted and that he be releassd accordingly.

Very/jtruly gour
% I. 41

J1z2/1s
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FRANK L. WALSH

31 HAZELMERE ROAD  ROSLINDALE, MASSACHWLTTS o213
March 16, 1972

To Mhom It May Concern:

I retired as a Sergeant Detective from the Boston Police Department after
32 years of service and currently am employed as manager of security for
a large multi-purpose center, located in Coston.

While with the Department and during my assignment {n the Crganized
Crime Unit, 1 was involved in the jnvestigation, arrest, and prosccution
of James Salvati, (and others) which resulted in the sentence he 15 now
serving.

Buring my investigations prior to his fndictment, subscquent sentencing
and to this date, | have nevor become aware that.lr..Salvati has been

even remotely connécted with fircarms or physical vi o

Qver the rocent past, [ have maintained contact with the people in the
torth End, ameng them the family of Joe Salvati, It is because of

these contiauing contacts that my epinfon is he has been thoroughly
rehabilitated and bears an 111 will agafnst our prosecutive or corrective
systom,

Iy wnowledge of the prisoner's background, and his family, convince me
that ne is deserving of the opportunity to rejoln his community and
serve & useful Yife,

In wy long personal davolvement with law enforcoment, I .baxe writien
only two Jetters of this type recommending, consideration for parole
Py A 3 . R o i

and both have been for Jogepn Salvalf.

Respecttully,
LT ) .

; ¢
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Law Orsioes
Jack I. ZALKIND

AND ASBOCIATER
FIrTEEN Courny SQUARE
BurTe 1100
BOBTON, MasSaCHUSETTS DR10B

€817 ER7-308G
FACSIMILE I817) RR7-L730

on poumser.
August 14, 1989 MELVIN FOSTER
m—————— BLLEN . RUNE

Mr. Chairman and

Menmbers of the
Massachusetts Parole Board
27~43 Wormwood Street
Scuth Bostom, MA 02210

Re:  Joseph Salvati

Dear Mr. Chairman and Members:

On March 12, 1979, 1 was asked to write a letter on
beghalf of the above-named, Joseph Salvati, who, I
understand, is appearing before your Board for a sentence
commutation. (See enclosed copy of letter marked Exhibit
wyey

My feelings, as expressed in the aforementioned letter,
have not changed. Indeed, I have become more firmly
convinced that Mr. Salvati, if possible, should have his
sentence commuted. It iz my understanding that during the
22 years that he has besn incarcerated, he has completed
many many furloughs and has never ance violated any of the
terms and conditions of this program. I alsc feel that the
time that Mr. Salvati has served for the crime -of which he
was convicted is, indeed, sufficient. :

. As I stated in my letter written in 1379, I would have
recommended a plex to Second Degres Murder back in. 1368 angd,
indeed, 1if this were tHeé case, T oa 3 ave been
eligible for parole seven {7} years ago.

I have had ne personal relation with either Mr. Salvati
or any of his relatives or friends. My feelings are based
upon wnat I believe to ke inﬂe_bj,«abw .

1, therefore, rszcommend to the Board that Mr. Salvati's
Petition for Commutation be acted uvpon favorably.

Very tyxuly ysurs,

el i

JIZ2/1ls

Encls.

ng
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%an f %76[9;2
21 Hazelmnre Road
gaus{[nzfa[t, jﬂussa:huse(u Wty

Angusgt 13, 1983

TO THE CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE PARCLE BOARD:

At the request of Victor J. Garv, attorney for
Joseph Salvati, I am submitting an update of my
letter of March 15, 1979, regarding Joseph
Salvati.

Since that time, I have recelved no further

knowledge or information that would cause me to

change the opinions expressed in that
communication,

I sincergly believe, that Mr.Salvati is
deserving of your consideration for commutation,
and that justice will be served if he is
returned to his family and community as a useful
citizen.

sg;iﬂﬁtfully submitted,
' ol
Sl &,

Attached: Copy of letter dated Maxch 15,1979,
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Exhibit 3

COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS
SUFFOLX, SS SUPERIOR COURT
CR. NG. 32368,
32369 and 32370
COMMONWEALTH

V.

JOSEPH SALVATL. et al )

AFFIDAVIT OF JACK I. ZALKIND

—

On or about February 2, 1993, I had a meeting in my office at
15 Court Square, Boston, MA 02208, with Attorney Victor Garo whe
informed me that he was representing Joseph Salvati, a defendant
that I had prosecuted in the above-mentioned case in 1968.
(Commenwealth v, French, 357 Mass. 357 (1970)).

At this meeting, Attorney Garo showed me an three-page typed
report which was a purported statement by Lt. Thomas F. Evans of
the Chelsea Police Department. Lt. Evans was an officer who was
assisting the Suffolk County District Attorney’s Office in the
investigation and prosecution of the aforementioned "French" trial.
I reviewed the alleged statement and/or report which was given to
me by Attorney Garo and although the information contained on pages
1 and 2 and half of page 3 was familiar to me, a paragraph on page
3 contained information that I did not have at the time that I
prosecuted the aforementioned case. Indeed, I have no present
memory of ever seeing any portion of this report, although much of
the information was familiar to me.

The paragraph referred to states that Lt. Evans

“raceived information from Capt. Renfrew that a
Jdlz informant of his had contacted him and told him
tha ench had received a telephone call at the
Ebb Tide at 9 P.M. on 3~12-65 and after a short

conversation he had left the cafe with the
following men: Joseph Barboza, Ronald Cassesso,
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Vincent Flemmi, Francis Imbruglia, Romeo Martin,
Nicky Femia and a man by the name of Freddi who is
about 40 years old and said to be a "Strongarm".
They are sald to have returned at about 11 P.M.
and Martin was alleged to nave sald to French,

"We nailed him".

I believe that if I had received this information prior to the
return of indictments in the above-mentioned case or, indeed,
during the trial, I certainly would have caused a more concentrated
investigation into the whereabouts of the men mentioned in the
report but who were not named in the indictment. Whether or not I
would have turned over this report to defense counsel at that tine,
of course, would depend upon the results of my investigation.

certainly, if my inquiry divulged exculpatory material, I would

have given this information to defense counsel.
counse-

Three or four years after the conviction in the French case,
I prosecuted Vincent Flemmi, who was mentioned on page 3 of the
"Statement". It became apparent to me that Flemmi fit the
description of the man that was described by Capt. Joseph Kozlowski
as being the occupant that was seated in the back of the vehicle
which we knew was being driven by Joseph Barboza and who had been
described at trial by Barboza as being Joseph Salvati. Barboza
testified that Salvati wore a disguise over his hair which made him
appear to be bald. Indeed, Capt. Kozlowski said that the man in
the back seat appeared to be bald.  In the Flemmi trial, I observed
that he was bald and, in fact, it was revealed to me that he was a2

friend and assoclate of Barboza for many years, aEtEE Salvati¥

was never known to be associsted with Barboza in any way. Further,
e [

I discovered that Flemmi had an extensive criminal record and
e

sZ¥Ivati’s record was practically non—existent. This revelation did

———— —
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not appear to be significant at the Flemmi trial, since there were
convictions in the "French” case, and there was no evidence
indicating that Barboza was not telling the truth when he described
Salvati’s disguise and involvement other than the defendant’s
denial. However, once again, if I had received the information
contained in the previously referred to report, I believe that I
would have re—evaluated the position of Salvati and would@ have
ordered an intensive investigation as to the possibility of Salvati
being erronecusly named as a defendant by Barboza and would have
considered the possibility that Flemmi was the person in the rear
seat. ‘ '

The facts and information that I have supplied are based upon
my present memory and recollections of events that have taken place
over the last 25 years and may not be exact in many aspects, but
they are presented in this Affidavit as my best present day
recollection subject to unintentional failure uf memory due to the
passing of time.

The aforementioned information is submitted under the pains

and penalties of perjury subject to unintentional lapses in memory.

BBO #538840

15 Court Square
Boston, MA 02108
(617) 227-3950
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FRANK L. WALSH
21 Hazelmere Road
Boslon, Massachuselts 0213t

January 15,1997

To Members of the Governor's Council

At the request of Victor J. Garo, attorney
for Joseph Salvatti, I am submitting an update
of my previous letters regarding Joseph Salvati.

Since that time, I have received no further knowledge
or information that would cause me to change the
opinions expressed in those communications.

1 sincerely believe that Mr. Salvati is
deserving of your consideration for commutation
and he should be returned to his family and
community as a useful citizen.

Respectfully,

Frank L. Walsh

(315
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Law Orrices
Jack I. ZALKIND
AND ARSOCIATES
Ong BTaTr Brarer
Bowton, MaSAAGHUSKETTS D2108

W17 RTINSO
FArSIMILE: Q17 8271780

January 22, 1897

Governor’s Council
Room 184

State House

Boston, MA 02133

RE: Jogeph Salvati
Dear Council Members:

On March 12, 1979 and again on August 14, 1989, I wrote to the
Chairman and members of the Massachusetts Parole Board recommending
that Mr. Salvati’s Petition for Commutation be granted. Nothing
has happened since that time to change my feelings that his
commutation ghould be acted upon favorably. Indeed, I have learned
from various sources of Mr. Salvati’s exemplary life while
incarcerated. From the information that has been supplied to me
over the lagt seven years, it would seem that Mr. Salvati has
strong family ties and values and the support of his community.

Accordingly, based upon the information that I have received,
I respectfully support the fact that Joseph Salvati should be
granted a commutation.

Very truly yours,

e s

Jack 1. Zalkind *

JIz/gi
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Exhibit 4

COMMONNEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS

SUFFOLK COUNTY, ss SUPERIOR COURT
DOCKET NOS.
32368, 32369, 32370
COMMONWEALTH
Y.

JOSEPH L. SALVATI

AEFIDAVIT

1, Frank L. Walsh, hereby swear and affirm that each of the
following facts are true and accurate to the best of my knowledge
and belief:

1. In 1965, I was a detective with the Boston Police
Department.

2. While with the Boston Police Department, and during
my assignment in the Suffolk County District Attorney's
Office, I was involved in the investigation, arrest,
and prosecution of Joseph Salvati and cthers.

3, During my investigations prior to his indictment,
during trisl, and subsequent sentencing, I had never
become aware that Joseph Salvati had been even
remotely connected with firearms or physical violence.

4. When I arrested Joseph Salvati in October of 1967, he
had a full head of hair,

S. I did not see the police report that is attached as
an exhibit to the Motion for a New Trial.

6. To my knowledge, Joseph Salvati was never mentioned as
a suspect in the Deegan murder case until Joseph Barboza
mentioned his name.

7. 1 revired as a Sergesnt Detective from the Boston
Police Department after thirty-two years of service.

Signed under the pains and penalties of perjury.

Gl XA rttle—

Frank L. Walsh

Then personally appeared the above-named Frank L. Walsh and
acknowledged the foregoing to be his free act and deed before

me
A
(L. < Az,jli‘vc
Notary Public
My commission expires Zq“t417’/4;7
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Mr. DELAHUNT. Back on March 12, 1979, Mr. Garo, did you re-
ceive a letter from Jack Zalkind?

Mr. GARro. Yes, I did.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And if you could read—if you have it before you,
if you could read the second paragraph for the benefit of the com-
mittee, please.

Mr. GARO. Surely. And this is a letter dated March 12, 1979.

To whom it may concern, Re Joseph Salvati.

Second paragraph: During the investigation of this case, prior
similar activities by Mr. Salvati never came to my attention, and
it was my belief at that time that it was Mr. Salvati’s first serious
criminal involvement.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Can you repeat that again for the benefit of the
panel?

Mr. GARO. It was my belief at that time that it was Mr. Salvati’s
first serious criminal involvement.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And that was a letter dated to you on March 12,
1979?

Mr. GARO. That is correct, Mr. Congressman.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And back in 1979, did you also receive the com-
munication from a Frank Walsh?

Mr. GARO. Yes, I did.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Could you inform the panel who Mr. Walsh is?

Mr. GArRO. Mr. Walsh was a detective in the Boston Police De-
partment assigned to organized crime activities and homicides, and
he was involved in the investigation and arrest of Joseph Salvati.

Mr. DELAHUNT. OK. Referring—if you have before you a letter
from Mr. Walsh, dated March 15, 1979, and if you would refer to
the third paragraph. Could you read it to the committee?

Mr. Garo. Certainly, Mr. Congressman.

During my investigations prior to his indictment, subsequent
sentencing, unto this date I have never become aware that Mr.
Salvati has been even remotely connected with firearms or physical
violence.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you. And both of these letters—and they
were subsequent letters similar in nature. Is that a fair
statement——

Mr. GARro. That’s a very fair statement.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. Recommended—from the prosecutor
and the investigator, recommended a commutation for Mr. Salvati,
is that accurate?

Mr. Garo. That is very accurate.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And yet we have the then Governor of Massachu-
setts in 1992 making a statement that it was because of his long
criminal history. And I also remember reading something about his
association with organized crime. Is that

Mr. Garo. That was part of it also, yes, Mr. Congressman. That
was in 1993, January 20, 1993.

That was January 20, 1993.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Did you ever have any communication with any-
one from Governor Weld’s office?

Mr. Garo. No, I was like persona non grata. No one would talk
to me.
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Mr. DELAHUNT. Do you have any reason to believe that anyone
from the Federal Bureau of Investigation would have commu-
nicated with the Governor’s Office relative to the commutation of
Mr. Salvati?

Mr. GARO. May I, Mr. Congressman, do that with an old evidence
trick that we were once taught in law school, that when it snows
during the night and you wake up the next morning and you see
footprints around the building—I can’t tell you who the footprints
belonged to, but I can tell you that the footprints are there. The
footprints are all there that no doubt Governor Weld was talked to.

Mr. BURTON. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. DELAHUNT. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. I think this is important. I know Governor Weld.
I think he relied on some staff people for this.

Do you know who at the Governor’s Office would have been con-
tacted about this?

Mr. GARo. I have no idea.

Mr. BURTON. You have no idea. We will contact former Governor
Weld and ask him who gave him that information.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I think that is very important. Because I pre-
sume, given what I have read in newspaper reports, that the FBI—
and even today in—the Special Agent in Charge of the FBI office,
one Charles Prouty, has indicated that, while they had this infor-
mation, they did transmit it to local authorities. It would seem
that, at least in terms of Mr. Prouty’s statements, that it’s his opin-
ion that terminated any obligation that the FBI had relative to pro-
viding this exculpatory information about Mr. Salvati.

But it’s clearly different if the FBI took an active role and in-
volvement in impeding the process of the commutation of Mr.
Salvati, extending those years for maybe 10 or 15 years, that is
clearly a significant injustice, to some 30 years. It’s disgraceful, and
I hope the Chair proceeds to examine that matter very closely.

Mr. GARO. Mr. Chairman, may I make one comment? Maybe you
are now beginning to get the flavor of what I was going through
all of these years. Because no one was listening.

Mr. BURTON. Well, we're listening; and we will contact Governor
Weld to find out what transpired.

Mr. Shays.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I hope Mr. Delahunt continues to participate in
these hearings that we will be having.

I have a close friend named Austin McGuigan, who is the Chief
State’s Attorney in Connecticut; and 20 years ago he predicted to
me that some day there would be a story about the corruption that
existed in the FBI operation in New England. Part of what moti-
vated him to say that is that he was questioning witnesses that
were being—in dealing with the World Jai Alai, and they were
being murdered. And he was puzzled by the fact that so many re-
tired FBI agents were working for organized crime in Connecticut.

I have such a difficult time understanding the early stages of
this. Mr. Salvati, I need to ask you a question, too, and I'm sure
I will understand it after you tell me, but, first, was this trial a
jury trial or was it a trial by a judge?

Mr. SALVATI. Jury trial.
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Mr. SHAYS. Jury trial.

Mr. SALVATI. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. Was it pointed out that the witness had an incred-
ible, despicable record? Was it made clear to the jury?

Mr. SALVATI. Yes, and they used that to say that you need the
bad guy to catch the bad guy.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. Didn’t you have an alibi?

Mr. SALVATI. No, I did not.

Mr. SHAYS. Explain that to me. You were somewhere.

Mr. SALVATI. I don’t know where I was that night.

Mr. SHAYS. That is because——

Mr. SALVATI. Because I wasn’t there. Why do I need an alibi?

Mr. SHAYS. What you don’t have is what I have. I have a Frank-
lin planner, and I can tell you where I was. Obviously, we didn’t
have Franklin planners then, and you didn’t have one. But I'm
smiling because I am so incredulous. Because there was such a
timeframe between—it would be like asking me what I did

Mr. GARO. 2% years earlier.

Mr. SHAYS [continuing]. So I would have had to have identify
now what I did 2% years earlier on a particular day.

Mr. SALVATI. Right.

Mr. GARO. And, Mr. Congressman, that’s what is so unbelievable,
is that Joe Salvati did not invent an alibi and did not create an
alibi. He just said, look, I wasn’t there. I don’t know where I was,
but I certainly wasn’t there, because I had nothing to do with that
situation.

Mr. SHAYS. The problem for me is someone who—this is causing
me

Mr. BURTON. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. SHAYS. It makes me wonder about so many things I have
read and heard.

Mr. BURTON. Let me ask you about one question that needs to
be asked, but I hope it’s not too uncomfortable for you. But in your
first trial there were a number of defendants along with you, and
others who were innocent of this crime as well as you, and we have
been told that that the head of the Mafia up there paid the legal
exp%nses for everybody that was involved in that case. Is that cor-
rect?

Mr. SALVATI. No, it’s not.

Mr. BURTON. Who paid for your legal expenses?

Mr. SALVATI. I paid whatever I had saved, and they ran a benefit
for me, and that was it.

Mr. BURTON. So you paid for your own legal expenses.

Mr. SALVATI. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. So the information I have was erroneous then.

Mr. Shays.

Mrs. SALVATI. Excuse me. I can attest to that. Because we had
a fundraising in the community, and the little money we had we
put toward legal counsel for him, and he didn’t have the best.

Mr. BURTON. OK, thank you very much.

Mr. Shays.

Mr. SHAYS. I would like to make mention to exhibit 11 which Mr.
LaTourette had showed earlier. I'd love to have you turn to the
third—and it’s the third to the last paragraph.




86

Just explain to me, first, Mr. Garo, what this exhibit is. It is my
understanding this is the Police Department of Chelsea’s statement
by the officer, Lieutenant Thomas Evans, of what he saw when he
investigated this crime.

[Exhibit 11 follows:]
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Page # 1

Statement by Lisut.Thomas F.Evans Chelsea Police Depariment.

Cn March 12,196% I recelved a call from the statlon that a man
had been shot and was in the a ley in the rear of the Lincoln Natdonal
Bank.I recelved this call at 11:1SP.M.

I arrived at the above location 3t approximately 11:30 P.X.In thia
alley at that time were Chief Burgin,Lieut. Fothergill, Sergt.Charles
MoHatton,Capt.Renfrew and Officer James Q'Brien.There were about fifge
.een or twenty people standing about the sidewalks and gtreet that
were being kept away from the alley by other uniformed officers.

On eneering this alley @& distance of thirty feet,I observed a man
who I knew as Edward "Teddy" Deegan lying on hisz back with his feex
in the direction of Fourth St.He was fully clothed with a suit and
topcoat,white shirt but ne tie.There were gloves on his hands.There
was a l2"screwdriver with a black handle and red top on the ground
about ten inches from his left hand.There war a fresh pool of blood
by his left knee and blood appeared to be still oozing from the rear
of his head.There were two metal clad doors ajacent to the body thatg
lead into a office bullding at #3175 Broadway.These doors are 418% X
&§'3"in helght.The alley is 203'long and 8fwide from the sidewalk on
Pourth St.to approximately 105! into the alley where Lb then widens
Gt6%,There is a fire escape on the left side of the alley aboutr 140
in from Fourth St.This escape ls for the tenants at #3IB7 Broadway.

Qfficer O*Brien told me that he was checking doors prior to
making his 11 P.M.ring at Box #22{Broasdway & Pourth Stsland when he
went into the above alley he observed @ figure crouched over by the
bocam mentioned doors on closer observation with his flasX light he
observed the nlood.He then went &2 Box #22 and called for assistance
OtBrien statad he had last tried these doors a2t ¥ P.M.all was okay.
At that time he had put the lights on in the alley.These lights are
wontrolled by a switch that is located -on the door casing on the last
doorway on the left side of the alley.(Putting these lights on at
dusk i1s the regular routine of the C0fflcers that work route #12.}
wWnen OTBrien found ithe body the lights had been turned off and the
door leading into the resr of 375 Broadway was open.

Lieut.Edward Fathekgill gave me two complete metal jacket
bullets with a right hand ¢£ifling twist,one smaller jacketed bullet
with full metal jacket also four pleces of copper jacket and a
piece of lead core that had besen pilcked up in the alley., I later
turned these over to Lieut,Jeohn F.Collins of State Pollce Flrearms
Idantification.Lieut.?ochergill told me that they had to move Deegans
bodyvfrom a crouched position to one lying £lzt on his back so that
they could entar the cpen doorway and make saarch of the hallways
of #375 Broadway.Nothing was found.

],

Shortly after I had arrived at the scene Attorney Alfred Farese
accompanied by Antheny J.Statheopoulass,he was allowed Inte the slley
where he made ldentificstion of Deegan.He then was sngaged in gon-
versation with Chief Burgin and Capt, Renfrew.I was later informad
by the Chief and Capt.that Farese had stated that he had recelved
a telephone call from a8 former client that Deegan and Roy French
were in trouble in Chelsea and had been arrested while doing a
B & E.This client also told him that a polliceman was Lo make arrang
ments to lsave the dodr opan.

it

EXHIBIT

t

A5 @ result of hde the above information given to me,I spoks
to Farese and ke repeated the story to me. I asked him if Stathopoulos
was the former client of whom he spoke:and he said no that he had
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Page # 2

asked Stathopoulos to give him a ride to the Chelsea
Police Station.He would not reveal-the.name of this party.

Dr.Meyer Kraft came to the scene and pronounced Déegan
dead at 11:43 P.M, The Medical Examiners Office had been notified’
and Dr.Luongo came to the scene and viewed the body and removed ~
same. - ! vt tea

I had received information from Capt.Joseph Kozlowski
that about 10 P.M.he had observed a red motor vehicle parked on
Fourth St about 150' from the alley in question and there were
three men in this car,two in front and one in the rear.He observed
the first three digits of this plate as 404 but could see no other
numbers as the plate had been bent over from right to left.As he
went over to discuss the plate with the occupanss the car pulled
away from the curb and made a right turn on Broadway.

At approximately 12:30 A.M.on 3-13-65 with Capt.Renfrew,
Det.Moore,Revere detectives and myself we went to the Ebb Tide
on the Revere Beach Boulevard and made observations of a red,1963
0lds.Conv,Mass.Reg.404~795 that was registered to Joseph Martin
of 19 Fleet St.No.End Boston.The plate on the rear of this vehicle
was creased down the middle.We went into the cafe and told Wilfred
Roy French that were were placing him under arrest for S.P.of a
Felony-Murder and that were would be taking him to the Chelsea
Police Station.I then requested Martin to bring hils car to the
station and he agreed to do so.Franis Imbuglla went along with
Martin in Martin's car. Cn arriving at the station I had French
taken up to the detective bureau and Martin and Imbuglia walted
down stalrs in the Seargeants room.With Capt.Renfrew I had Capt.
Kozlowski view Martints car that was parked in front of the station.
He stated that the car looked like the one that he had seen earlier
in the evening on Fourth St.but that he could not say it was:'the
car.We then went into the Seargeants room to talk with Martin but
both he and Imbuglia said they had nothing to say and that if 1t
was not a pinch that they were going to leave. They then left the
station.Capt.Kozlowskl could not recognlze these men.

I them wentiup to the detective bureau with Capt.Renfrew
where I informed French of his rights.He said that he would have
nothing te say until he spoke tc his lawyer.At about 1:45 A.M. his
Attorney,John Fitzgerald of Farese's office,arrived and had a
caonversation with French.French then gave us the information nec-
essary for the booking card.In reply to a question of hils occupation
he stated that he was employed as a Maltre De at the Ebb Tide at
a salary of $100.00 weekly.Asked as to what time he had gone to
work on the evening of 3-12-65 he said that he had gone to work
about 8 P.M. and had been there until we had taken him from there.
At 'this point French refused to answer any more questions.I had
Capt.Kozdowski look at French but he could not recognize him as
being being in the car that he had cobserved earlier. I then observed
what appeared to be bloodstains on the right sleeve of French's
coat and also on his right shoe.It appeared that a attempt had
been made to remove these stains by rubbing them. I had Capt.Renfrew
view these objects.I then asked French how he had this. blood on
the coat and shoes.French sald that while working at the Ebb Tide
on 3-12-65 that there had been two different fights and that while
breaking them up he had got blood on his clothes.A later check with
one Joseph Errico of 37 Atwood St.Revere,a reserve police officer
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rage # 3

of the Revere Police Department,reveals that Errico had
been working on Friday and Saturday nights at the Ebb Tide for the
past month.He goes to work at 2:15 P.M. until 1:30 A.M. He stated
while working on 3-12-65 that some unknown fellow had been bothering
a2 girl and that a other unknown party had punched this fellow cutting
him about the eye and causing him to bleed profusely.States that bew
cause of the numbers of people in the Cafe that he could not say if
French had left the place or not.He could not remenber what time that
this fight had occured.Also employed as a special police officer at
this cafe is one Richard Currie of 39 Sgawam St.Revere from whom we
received no information.

French was allowed to sign a release walver and leave
the station with his attorney John Fitegerald.

On the morning of 3-13-65,by arrangement,l had Attoernles
Farese,Fitzgerald and Anthony Stahopoulos come to the detective .
bureau where I again asked Farese to repeat his story of .the previous
evening relative to his exclient galling him to tell him of Deegan
and French having been arrested by the Chelsea PFolice.He repeated
the same story.l asked if this caller was at present a client of his
and he sald no.Il asked for the name of his informant and he refused
to name hik.l asked 1f the name of the police officer who was alleged
te have left the door open was known to him and he said no.

Stahopoulos refused to answer questions on advice of
his attorney.

Attorney Fitzgarald informed me that he had received a )
telephone call from Deegan at §:135 P.M,on 3-12«65 and that he could
hear music in the background.i asked Fitzgeral the reason for the
call and he told me that Deegan called him every night to let hinm
know that he {Deegan) was okay.

of -his had contacted him and told him that French had recelved a
telephone call at the Ebb Tide at @ P.M. on 3-12-65 and after a shorkt
conversation he had lefit the cafe with the following menj

Joseph Barboza,Ronald Cassesse,Vincent Flemmi,Francis Imbuglia,

Romec MErkin.licky Femia and & men Dy the name of Freddl . who is about

4T years old and saf{d to be a "Strongarm".They are sald to have w//f

1
1 received information from Capt.Renfrew that a informant ~7
£
/

returned at about 1l:H.M. and Martin was alleged to have said to
French,"We nalled him",

Information received from a Mr,John T.Asten a tenant in
spartment #8 at #387 Broadway. Asten states that at 9:30 P.M. on
3-12-65 he heard five sharp cracks and went out onto the flre escape
which leads into the alley in quastion and that the lights were
out in the alley and he could see or hear nothing.

I spoks with Vito Pagliarulo,age 55,0f %8 Carroll 5t.
Cnelsea who 1s emploved as & jenltor at 375 Broadwsy and he informed
me that he had left work on 3-12-865 at 3P.M. and he dld not know .
if the rear door had Qeen locked at this time or not. X .
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Mr. GArRO. What this document represents, Mr. Congressman, is
the investigation done by Lieutenant Evans and his partner Bill
Moore on the night of the murder and the next day of the murder
and what they observed and what they have found out from all dif-
ferent sources.

Mr. SHAYS. And the Chelsea Police Department is a small police
department.

Mr. GARO. Not that small. A good size.

Mr. SHAYS. How big is the town, the community of Chelsea?

Mr. GARO. I can’t tell you.

Mr. SHAYS. Is it part of Boston?

Mr. GARO. Yes, it is a suburb of Boston.

Mr. SHAYS. But it is its own entity, its own community.

Mr. GARO. Yes, it is.

Mr. SHAYS. But this was the report of the officer who was inves-
tigating.

Do I have your permission to proceed, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. And this is a document that was not made available
to the prosecutor or the defendant.

Mr. GARro. That is correct.

Mr. SHAYS. And this is a document that at one time people de-
nied even existed?

Mr. GARoO. That is correct.

Mr. SHAYS. What I don’t understand, though, is Lieutenant
Evans knew it existed because he wrote it.

Mr. GARoO. That is correct.

Mr. SHAYS. So when Mr. Evans says in this paragraph—excuse
me, it’s not Mr. Evans, he’s Lieutenant Evans—I received informa-
tion from Captain Renfrew—did he work in the department?

Mr. GARO. Yes, he did.

Mr. SHAYS [continuing]. That an informant of his had contacted
him and told him that French had received a telephone call at the
Ebb Tide at 9 p.m. on March 12, 1965; and after a short conversa-
tion he left the cafe with the following men. And then it lists six
people: Joseph Barboza, Ronald Cassesso, Vincent Flemmi, Francis
Imbuglia, Romeo Martin and Nicky Femia, and a man by the name
of Freddie, who is about 40 years old and said to be a “strong
man.” They are said to have returned at 11 p.m., and Martin was
alleged to have said to French, we nailed him.

Now this was actually in a police document.

Mr. GARro. That is correct.

Mr. SHAYS. What I don’t understand is there is more than one
person who is aware of this document.

Mr. GARro. Correct.

Mr. SHAYS. Who did you ask this document for and who denied
it existed?

Mr. Garo. Well, first of all, I obtained a copy of this document,
Mr. Congressman, about 3 weeks before the beginning of the com-
mutation hearing in August 1989.

Mr. SHAYS. August 1989.

Mr. GARO. I received it about 3 weeks before.

Mr. SHAYS. Where did you receive it from?

Mr. GARroO. I would rather not disclose that, Congressman.
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Mr. SHAYS. Was it in the possession of the Chelsea Police De-
partment.

Mr. GAaRroO. That’s an interesting story, and if I could answer that,
Mr. Congressman. When I had obtained a copy of this document,
I used it on the commutation hearing of Mr. Salvati. And when
Governor Weld denied the commutation back on January 20, 1993
because of his long criminal record, etc., I said I needed someone
in the press to start helping me. And I found a wonderful ally who
has done a wonderful job, Dan Rea, who is here today in chambers,
a{ld Dan has done wonderful investigative reporting in the case,
also.

When I showed him the report in March 1993, he then went out
and did his own investigation also. He went to the Chelsea Police
Department, and he said, do you have an old file on the Deegan
murder case? And they said, I'll go look for one. Lo and behold,
they came back with a folder. The first document he opens up is
the original of this document. So that the original of this document
was in a small file folder on the Deegan murder case.

Mr. SHAYS. I thought you said they didn’t have the document.

Mr. GARO. That’s what they said.

Mr. SHAYS. They is what——

Mr. GAro. If what you're being confused about—and I know
you’re not confused—is this: Are you saying the Chelsea Police De-
partment conspired with the FBI in this case, the answer is yes.
Do I think that the Boston Police Department conspired with the
FBI office in this case? Yes, I do. Do I believe that certain police
officers associated and did things with the FBI concerning this
case? The answer is yes. Because for this document to come out,
Congressman, then they would be coming out with information
about informants.

Mr. SHAYS. Why weren’t you able to get the document when
someone from the police was able to get the document? Explain
that to me.

Mr. GARO. No one ever looked at that time.

You have to understand, Congressman, no one wanted to talk
about this case.

Mr. SHAYS. In other words, when you asked, they didn’t even
bother to look.

Mr. GARO. When was that? I was not the trial counsel.

Mr. SHAYS. Didn’t you ask for this document earlier?

Mr. GARO. No, no. I obtained a copy of it 3 weeks before my com-
mutation hearing.

Mr. SHAYS. I'm sorry. If I can just make sure. I am confused.

Mr. GARO. I'm sorry. I'm confusing you.

Mr. SHAYS. It’s not your fault.

I want to know this. You would have clearly gone to the Chelsea
Police Department to ask for any record they had. You did that be-
fore, correct?

Mr. GARO. There were no documents that were ever turned over
to me from the Chelsea Police Department having anything to do
with Salvati’s case.

Mr. SHAYS. And you did ask for it.

Mr. GARO. The lawyers had asked for it. There were motions
filed, and the request made. It would almost seem, Mr. Congress-
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man, didn’t it, that maybe somebody had been keeping that docu-
ment hidden for a lot of years.

Mr. SHAYS. I'm saying you didn’t specifically ask for it. It didn’t
come into your possession, and you didn’t feel you had to ask for
it. You would have thought it had to have been given to you. And
it just so happens that someone asked for this document, and they
were handed it.

Mr. Garo. What happened, Mr. Congressman, in reading the
8,000 pages of transcript, you would come to find out that all the
reports they had were in evidence. This was an additional docu-
ment.

Mr. SHAYS. I hear you. I hear you. This is something totally

Mr. GARO. That is correct—out of the blue. That is why I said,
Mr. Congressman, the most important document that I ever re-
ceived in the case, because this hidden Chelsea Police Department
shows who the real killers were.

Mr. SHAYS. What strikes me is that Lieutenant Evans didn’t
somehow feel compelled to come forward. But also Captain
Renfrew, did you ever speak to him?

Mr. GARro. Captain Renfrew would not speak to me.

Mr. SHAYS. And he’s living today.

Mr. GARO. He died.

Mr. SHAYS. And evidently Lieutenant Evans——

Mr. GARO. He passed away.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, I will say to all three of you that I rejoice in
the fact that, Mr. Salvati, that you're out and, Mrs. Salvati, that
you get to hug your husband without anyone watching. But I won-
der now who else is like you, Mr. Salvati, who is still there, and
maybe he doesn’t have a lawyer like Mr. Garo, and I wonder how
many people died in prison who were in your circumstance and
were not able to celebrate their being out.

Mr. GARO. More than a few, Congressman, more than a few.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.

Mr. BURTON. Let me just say to my colleague we will, as far as
we can—we can’t cover every case that took place up in the Boston
area, but any case involving Barboza and others we will try to get
information, and if we find that there are similar circumstances we
will look into them.

Mr. Meehan.

Mr. MEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman; and, Mr. Chairman, I
want to thank you for holding this hearing. This is a critically im-
portant case. The revelations about the relationship between the
Boston FBI agents and Boston area underworld figures are obvi-
ously are a matter of concern to us in Massachusetts but really to
the entire country.

To get back to what Congressman Shays has just indicated, this
isn’t just a question of what happened in this case or what hap-
pened in a series of cases but a culture in the FBI that may be tak-
ing place or have taken place not only in Boston but throughout
the country.

I want to go quickly to this 1993 report. You had indicated that
WBZ’s Dan Rea had a police report that was found in a file in
1993.

Mr. Garo. Yes, Mr. Congressman.
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Mr. MEEHAN. Where had it been all these years?

Mr. GaRro. I don’t know.

Mr. MEEHAN. Does anybody know?

Mr. GARO. You will probably have to ask somebody on the Chel-
sea Police Department, Mr. Congressman.

Mr. MEEHAN. Well, Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you, Con-
gressmen Frank and Delahunt, and I appreciate the fact that we
can participate here.

We had called for congressional hearings not because we wanted
to cripple the FBI. We respect what the FBI does on a daily basis
to protect people from violence and terrorism and fraud. But I
think, at a minimum, we want to find out the truth. Because sun-
light and accountability ultimately prevent a repeat of the mis-
takes that have severely tarnished the FBI here.

We also want the truth to come out so that Mr. Salvati and oth-
ers whose lives have been shattered at least can be heard. They de-
serve so much more than that, but, at a minimum, they deserve to
be heard.

Actually, I called for hearings as far back as the summer of 1998
when the relationship between the FBI agents and two particular
Boston area gangsters was revealed. In general, this isn’t a new
story for us from Boston, but the revelations that have been leak-
ing out over the 4 or 5 years with Judge Wolf's 260-page opinion
being, from my perspective, a watershed event in pulling back the
curtains of decades of the incestuous relationship between the
agents and the informants and the destructive consequences. I
didn’t know much or focus back in the summer of 1998.

The most tragic part of this story, the most tragic thing of all is
one that we hear today. It’s hard to believe that this could happen
in America. It is hard to believe that FBI agents could know of a
murder in the making and not stop it from happening. It’s hard to
believe that FBI agents could know a man was innocent of a crime
yet allow him to be jailed for what was to be life.

We've heard about the process with the Governor—first, Gov-
ernor Dukakis and then Governor Weld, and to allow him to be
stripped from his family, his life, his liberty—and the FBI says
they were forthcoming. They say they didn’t conceal information in-
dicating Mr. Salvati’s innocence, and they didn’t attempt to frame
anybody. Well, there is plenty of dispute here over how the FBI
handled the information it received in this case, the information ex-
onerating Mr. Salvati.

But one way or the other, I think that we deserve better than
“we didn’t attempt to frame anyone.” It is the FBI’s job to protect
us. Obviously, it failed miserably here.

Ultimately, we can never undo the pain and suffering inflicted in
this case. At least we can offer apologies. We can ensure that this
doesn’t happen again.

One of the issues is the so-called guidelines that the Justice De-
partment has reported. But I can’t help but look back to early in
the Ford administration, I think it was Attorney General Levi went
through a process of guidelines at that time, but they didn’t seem
to have much in effect here. The guidelines didn’t affect the culture
of the FBI.



94

I would add, Mr. Chairman, that at the time, the early 1970’s,
it was a congressional hearing shedding light on that process of
guidelines that resulted in getting the new guidelines and resulted
in putting some guidelines that at least took into account—so that’s
why these hearings are so critical, Mr. Chairman.

But I wonder if you have a perspective, Mr. Garo, as to how you
change this culture. It is one thing to make guidelines and to have
hearings and continue—I am happy to hear the chairman is going
to continue this process, get information and get to the bottom of
it. How do you change the culture, notwithstanding the attempt to
have guidelines?

Mr. GARro. I don’t think you can just do it, build guidelines. I
think there has to be some checks and balances that are in there.

What I'd offered earlier, Mr. Congressman, is this, is that when-
ever guidelines or anything comes down of the government doing
its own checks and balances, that never works. What happens is
we have in Massachusettes a wonderful organization called the
Massachusettes Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers; and it
would seem to me, Mr. Congressman, that when and if this com-
mittee or if your committee in the future investigates further, that
some of the more practicing attorneys—because I don’t practice
criminal law anymore, Mr. Congressman——

Mr. MEEHAN. The case burned you out, huh?

Mr. GARO [continuing]. And I'm not looking for more business
like this.

But Mr. Balliro is here. Mr. Bailey is here. They are wonderful
criminal defense lawyers. Actually, they’re the ones that should be
part of any process in the future because that is where the tire
meets the road. They’re out there every day fighting the system.
And we were told in law school that the system has to work for
the very worst of us to work for the very best of us.

Mr. MEEHAN. I was detained earlier. You think this case has
been frustrating. I was in a meeting. We are trying to get cam-
paign finance reform passed, and I am reminded of the frustrations
trying to do that with a lot of the frustrations you have had.

But I wanted to ask you, the Supreme Court in Brady v. Mary-
land, Rivero v. the United States, held the government had certain
obligations to give exculpatory information to defendants in crimi-
nal cases; isn’t that right?

Mr. GARO. Absolutely.

Mr. MEEHAN. Could you explain in general terms what that
means?

Mr. GARO. What it means in the general sense is the government
is a human being. It doesn’t just look to convict. It looks for justice.

What they’re looking for there shouldn’t even have to be a rule
of law like Brady. If there’s a situation and you have evidence of
a person as being innocent and you’re going to put him to death
in the electric chair, you would think that human rights and
human decency—forgetting the law—would make the government
want to comply with that. But, as we know, they didn’t obey the
law, they didn’t obey their conscience. It is, the truth be damned,
full blown speed ahead for convictions only.

Mr. MEEHAN. In the Rivero case, the court stated specifically
where the disclosure of an informer’s identity or the content of his
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communication is relevant and helpful to the defense of an accused
or is essential for a fair determination of a case, the information
must be disclosed or the case must be dismissed. Now is that your
understanding what the law was at the time of Mr. Salvati’s trial?

Mr. GARO. That was a 1959 Supreme Court of the United States’
decision. I had used it successfully many times in the past. I don’t
have to tell Mr. Balliro or any of the good criminal defense lawyers
that were involved in the Deegan murder case at the time. They
knew all about those laws. That’s the reason why, Mr. Congress-
man, it was withheld from them that there was informants.

Because, under Rivero, the law is, if you make a demand from
an informant during trial and you can show it will be relevant and
helpful, you will get the name of the informant 95 to 99 percent
of the time. And if the government doesn’t give it to you, the
charges are dismissed.

Can you imagine how the chicanery was going on in the Boston
office of the FBI, the Suffolk County District Attorney’s Office, the
Boston Police Department, the Chelsea Police Department, the U.S.
attorney’s office? If anybody finds out that we have informants and
we don’t give the name of the informants, we’re going to blow the
cases. I think that’s a pretty big incentive not to come forward with
the fact that there were informants in this case.

Mr. MEEHAN. So in this case the government failed to disclose
this information to the defense because——

Mr. Garo. It could have—since they would have never given
away the names of informants, they would have had to dismiss the
cases. I had done that myself about a year earlier in 1966. I under-
stood the Rivero case very, very well because I used it many
sucessful times.

Mr. MEEHAN. So if the system had worked correctly in this case
how should the government have handled the information received
from the confidential informants?

Mr. GARro. If they’re looking for the truth and you don’t want to
put someone in prison or to die in the electric chair, you would
think that the common decency is that—let me give them this evi-
dence. But if I am bent only on convictions and I have an agenda
that I don’t want to share with anybody else, I am looking to hide
all the good evidence, conjure and perjure and make up the bad
evidence and let’s go with the convictions—because, as has been
stated, the criminal—the Witness Protection Program began with
Joseph Barboza. I say it was a misnomer. I say it was the criminal
protection program, and it wasn’t the Witness Protection Program.
When Joe Barboza went out to California under the Witness Pro-
tection Program, he killed three to five more people. He’s in the
Federal Witness Protection Program, and he is Kkilling people in
California.

As a matter of fact, he goes to trial on a first degree murder case
in 1971 and is still in the Witness Protection Program. And the
head of the organized strike force and two FBI agents go out to
California and help the defense of Barboza in his 44-day trial of a
first degree murder case by saying he was a good guy and he
helped us with crime back here.

Mr. Bailey will be able to tell you more about that because he
was going to be a witness out there, and that’s what caused—it
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was said—Barboza to finally plead to second degree murder while
in the Federal Witness Protection Program and get a sentence, I
believe, that is 5 to life. And he has killed others, and no one want-
ed to investigate it. No one wanted to talk about it.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Would the gentleman yield for a moment?

Mr. MEEHAN. Sure.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Garo, I'm aware of the fact that two FBI
agents testified on behalf of Mr. Barboza in that capital case. Could
you identify them for the record?

Mr. GARO. H. Paul Rico and Dennis Condon.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you.

Mr. MEEHAN. What’s really repulsive about the behavior in this
case is, before I got elected to Congress, I was a first assistant dis-
trict attorney in Middlesex County up in Massachusetts. We take
young lawyers and we take them into the office and train them, ba-
sically a training ground; and we teach the ethics of making sure
that they balance the enormous power that the prosecutor has with
making sure that the police are getting it right, making sure that
they always maintain their responsibility, their integrity to disclose
exculpatory information and to get it right. I know that’s the way
Mr. Delahunt’s office operates, and to see that it can get this bad
is just very very concerning.

Again, Mr. Chairman, I look forward to participating with you
further.

Mr. BURTON. I hope you gentleman will be able to be with us for
the next panel. We have some interesting testimony coming there
as well. Thank you.

Mr. LaTourette.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Garo, I want to go back to exhibit 11 just to clean up some
stuff, if I can. Those of us that have been involved in prosecutions
and law enforcement know that there are informants and there are
informants. I think you were talking to Mr. Delahunt earlier about
that fact, and I think you indicated that in the various reports you
think there may have been up to three different informants supply-
ing law enforcement with information concerning this homicide.

Exhibit 11 to the layman is startling because it indicates very
early on, even though it’'s not dated, very early on Lieutenant
Evans had information from an informant as to who the murderers
of Mr. Deegan were. My question is, given the fact that there are
informants that are good informants and there are bad informants,
did you ever discover who the informant was that supplied this in-
formation to the Chelsea Police Department back in 1965?

Mr. GARroO. No, the identity of that informant has not been made
known yet.

Mr. LATOURETTE. When I had the chance to talk to you before
in my 5 minutes, I asked you who John Doyle was. It sort of
brought a smile to your face, and you sort of indicated it was a long
story, and you identified what his position was. But I want to
spend the rest of my time, if I could, talking to you about what it
is he did or didn’t do in this case; and, specifically, the staff of this
committee has indicated to me that after this document came to
light that it may have been offered or brought to his attention. Is
there such a story you can relate to us?



97

Mr. GARO. Yes, there is; and I'll gladly share it with you. Dan
Rea, who was the only voice that I had for this case from 1993, had
been talking to—we call him Commander Doyle, and he wanted to
know from Doyle—he had a relationship with Mr. Doyle for many
years, and Dan told him that he was getting involved in the case
with me. And he says, why do you want to do that? That’s a dead
end case. Why don’t you just forget about it and go on home? And
Dan said, no, I think it’s a story that I'm going to follow. He says,
I think you’re barking up the wrong tree. Dan at that time had
then found the original of the police report in the Chelsea Police
Department.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Was there a public record law that was passed
in Massachusetts when all of this took place?

Mr. GARO. Yes. And at that time when Dan found it and he told
me all about it and he was very surprised and I was shocked, and
with that document what he did was he called up Commander
Doyle. And he said to Commander Doyle—this is what has been re-
layed to me, now.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Sure.

Mr. GARO [continuing]. And the Commander said to him, what
is it that you’re bothering me about now? And he said, well, he
said, that Chelsea police report. Yeah, there was no Chelsea police
report. He said, yes, there is. As a matter of fact, I found the origi-
nal Chelsea police report, and I have a copy of it. I would like to
come over and show it to you and discuss it with you. I don’t want
to see you. Don’t call me anymore. And that was the end of con-
versation.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Was that in 1989?

Mr. GARO. No, that happened in 1993.

Mr. LATOURETTE. 1993. OK. But at that time you had a copy of
it.

Mr. Garo. I had a copy of it for 4 years.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And your client had been in prison for over 20
years.

Mr. GARO. That is correct.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And still an additional 4 years went by before
he was released from prison.

Mr. GARroO. That is correct.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Thank you very much. I don’t have any other
questions.

Mr. BARR [presiding]. Ms. Holmes Norton, did you have some
questions for the panel?

Ms. HOLMES NORTON. No.

Mr. BARR. Mr. Shays, do you have some additional questions?

Mr. SHAYS. I do.

Mr. BARR. The gentleman from Connecticut is recognized for 5
minutes.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you. I have a few, yes, sir.

I would like to go through this fairly quickly. I would like exhibit
11 to be put up. Exhibit 11 is the report of the Chelsea Police De-
partment, Lieutenant Evans. There is a report of the city of Boston.
And what’s very interesting about it is this is a report of the mur-
der of Teddy Deegan in Chelsea on March 12.
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It’s dated March 14, and it says, “From a reliable informant the
following facts were obtained to the murder: Informant states that
the following men”—and it goes through the list of men, and here
it identifies Freddie as being Freddie Chiampi, and it goes on and
on and on. But basically it confirms what was pretty much in the
memo, the report from Thomas Evans. So they had an informant.
The city of Boston had their informant.

Now is this a document that you were provided years ago.

[Exhibit 11 follows:]
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Page # 1

Statement by Lisut.Thomas F.Evans Chelsea Police Depariment.

Cn March 12,196% I recelved a call from the statlon that a man
had been shot and was in the a ley in the rear of the Lincoln Natdonal
Bank.I recelved this call at 11:1SP.M.

I arrived at the above location 3t approximately 11:30 P.X.In thia
alley at that time were Chief Burgin,Lieut. Fothergill, Sergt.Charles
MoHatton,Capt.Renfrew and Officer James Q'Brien.There were about fifge
.een or twenty people standing about the sidewalks and gtreet that
were being kept away from the alley by other uniformed officers.

On eneering this alley @& distance of thirty feet,I observed a man
who I knew as Edward "Teddy" Deegan lying on hisz back with his feex
in the direction of Fourth St.He was fully clothed with a suit and
topcoat,white shirt but ne tie.There were gloves on his hands.There
was a l2"screwdriver with a black handle and red top on the ground
about ten inches from his left hand.There war a fresh pool of blood
by his left knee and blood appeared to be still oozing from the rear
of his head.There were two metal clad doors ajacent to the body thatg
lead into a office bullding at #3175 Broadway.These doors are 418% X
&§'3"in helght.The alley is 203'long and 8fwide from the sidewalk on
Pourth St.to approximately 105! into the alley where Lb then widens
Gt6%,There is a fire escape on the left side of the alley aboutr 140
in from Fourth St.This escape ls for the tenants at #3IB7 Broadway.

Qfficer O*Brien told me that he was checking doors prior to
making his 11 P.M.ring at Box #22{Broasdway & Pourth Stsland when he
went into the above alley he observed @ figure crouched over by the
bocam mentioned doors on closer observation with his flasX light he
observed the nlood.He then went &2 Box #22 and called for assistance
OtBrien statad he had last tried these doors a2t ¥ P.M.all was okay.
At that time he had put the lights on in the alley.These lights are
wontrolled by a switch that is located -on the door casing on the last
doorway on the left side of the alley.(Putting these lights on at
dusk i1s the regular routine of the C0fflcers that work route #12.}
wWnen OTBrien found ithe body the lights had been turned off and the
door leading into the resr of 375 Broadway was open.

Lieut.Edward Fathekgill gave me two complete metal jacket
bullets with a right hand ¢£ifling twist,one smaller jacketed bullet
with full metal jacket also four pleces of copper jacket and a
piece of lead core that had besen pilcked up in the alley., I later
turned these over to Lieut,Jeohn F.Collins of State Pollce Flrearms
Idantification.Lieut.?ochergill told me that they had to move Deegans
bodyvfrom a crouched position to one lying £lzt on his back so that
they could entar the cpen doorway and make saarch of the hallways
of #375 Broadway.Nothing was found.

],

Shortly after I had arrived at the scene Attorney Alfred Farese
accompanied by Antheny J.Statheopoulass,he was allowed Inte the slley
where he made ldentificstion of Deegan.He then was sngaged in gon-
versation with Chief Burgin and Capt, Renfrew.I was later informad
by the Chief and Capt.that Farese had stated that he had recelved
a telephone call from a8 former client that Deegan and Roy French
were in trouble in Chelsea and had been arrested while doing a
B & E.This client also told him that a polliceman was Lo make arrang
ments to lsave the dodr opan.

it

EXHIBIT

t

A5 @ result of hde the above information given to me,I spoks
to Farese and ke repeated the story to me. I asked him if Stathopoulos
was the former client of whom he spoke:and he said no that he had
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Page # 2

asked Stathopoulos to give him a ride to the Chelsea
Police Station.He would not reveal-the.name of this party.

Dr.Meyer Kraft came to the scene and pronounced Déegan
dead at 11:43 P.M, The Medical Examiners Office had been notified’
and Dr.Luongo came to the scene and viewed the body and removed ~
same. - ! vt tea

I had received information from Capt.Joseph Kozlowski
that about 10 P.M.he had observed a red motor vehicle parked on
Fourth St about 150' from the alley in question and there were
three men in this car,two in front and one in the rear.He observed
the first three digits of this plate as 404 but could see no other
numbers as the plate had been bent over from right to left.As he
went over to discuss the plate with the occupanss the car pulled
away from the curb and made a right turn on Broadway.

At approximately 12:30 A.M.on 3-13-65 with Capt.Renfrew,
Det.Moore,Revere detectives and myself we went to the Ebb Tide
on the Revere Beach Boulevard and made observations of a red,1963
0lds.Conv,Mass.Reg.404~795 that was registered to Joseph Martin
of 19 Fleet St.No.End Boston.The plate on the rear of this vehicle
was creased down the middle.We went into the cafe and told Wilfred
Roy French that were were placing him under arrest for S.P.of a
Felony-Murder and that were would be taking him to the Chelsea
Police Station.I then requested Martin to bring hils car to the
station and he agreed to do so.Franis Imbuglla went along with
Martin in Martin's car. Cn arriving at the station I had French
taken up to the detective bureau and Martin and Imbuglia walted
down stalrs in the Seargeants room.With Capt.Renfrew I had Capt.
Kozlowski view Martints car that was parked in front of the station.
He stated that the car looked like the one that he had seen earlier
in the evening on Fourth St.but that he could not say it was:'the
car.We then went into the Seargeants room to talk with Martin but
both he and Imbuglia said they had nothing to say and that if 1t
was not a pinch that they were going to leave. They then left the
station.Capt.Kozlowskl could not recognlze these men.

I them wentiup to the detective bureau with Capt.Renfrew
where I informed French of his rights.He said that he would have
nothing te say until he spoke tc his lawyer.At about 1:45 A.M. his
Attorney,John Fitzgerald of Farese's office,arrived and had a
caonversation with French.French then gave us the information nec-
essary for the booking card.In reply to a question of hils occupation
he stated that he was employed as a Maltre De at the Ebb Tide at
a salary of $100.00 weekly.Asked as to what time he had gone to
work on the evening of 3-12-65 he said that he had gone to work
about 8 P.M. and had been there until we had taken him from there.
At 'this point French refused to answer any more questions.I had
Capt.Kozdowski look at French but he could not recognize him as
being being in the car that he had cobserved earlier. I then observed
what appeared to be bloodstains on the right sleeve of French's
coat and also on his right shoe.It appeared that a attempt had
been made to remove these stains by rubbing them. I had Capt.Renfrew
view these objects.I then asked French how he had this. blood on
the coat and shoes.French sald that while working at the Ebb Tide
on 3-12-65 that there had been two different fights and that while
breaking them up he had got blood on his clothes.A later check with
one Joseph Errico of 37 Atwood St.Revere,a reserve police officer
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of the Revere Police Department,reveals that Errico had
been working on Friday and Saturday nights at the Ebb Tide for the
past month.He goes to work at 2:15 P.M. until 1:30 A.M. He stated
while working on 3-12-65 that some unknown fellow had been bothering
a2 girl and that a other unknown party had punched this fellow cutting
him about the eye and causing him to bleed profusely.States that bew
cause of the numbers of people in the Cafe that he could not say if
French had left the place or not.He could not remenber what time that
this fight had occured.Also employed as a special police officer at
this cafe is one Richard Currie of 39 Sgawam St.Revere from whom we
received no information.

French was allowed to sign a release walver and leave
the station with his attorney John Fitegerald.

On the morning of 3-13-65,by arrangement,l had Attoernles
Farese,Fitzgerald and Anthony Stahopoulos come to the detective .
bureau where I again asked Farese to repeat his story of .the previous
evening relative to his exclient galling him to tell him of Deegan
and French having been arrested by the Chelsea PFolice.He repeated
the same story.l asked if this caller was at present a client of his
and he sald no.Il asked for the name of his informant and he refused
to name hik.l asked 1f the name of the police officer who was alleged
te have left the door open was known to him and he said no.

Stahopoulos refused to answer questions on advice of
his attorney.

Attorney Fitzgarald informed me that he had received a )
telephone call from Deegan at §:135 P.M,on 3-12«65 and that he could
hear music in the background.i asked Fitzgeral the reason for the
call and he told me that Deegan called him every night to let hinm
know that he {Deegan) was okay.

of -his had contacted him and told him that French had recelved a
telephone call at the Ebb Tide at @ P.M. on 3-12-65 and after a shorkt
conversation he had lefit the cafe with the following menj

Joseph Barboza,Ronald Cassesse,Vincent Flemmi,Francis Imbuglia,

Romec MErkin.licky Femia and & men Dy the name of Freddl . who is about

4T years old and saf{d to be a "Strongarm".They are sald to have w//f

1
1 received information from Capt.Renfrew that a informant ~7
£
/

returned at about 1l:H.M. and Martin was alleged to have said to
French,"We nalled him",

Information received from a Mr,John T.Asten a tenant in
spartment #8 at #387 Broadway. Asten states that at 9:30 P.M. on
3-12-65 he heard five sharp cracks and went out onto the flre escape
which leads into the alley in quastion and that the lights were
out in the alley and he could see or hear nothing.

I spoks with Vito Pagliarulo,age 55,0f %8 Carroll 5t.
Cnelsea who 1s emploved as & jenltor at 375 Broadwsy and he informed
me that he had left work on 3-12-865 at 3P.M. and he dld not know .
if the rear door had Qeen locked at this time or not. X .
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Mr. GARO. I have never seen that document I think until Mr.
Wilson showed it to me.

Mr. SHAYS. So even as we proceed in this case this is a docu-
ment, and—is there a name identified, Mr. Wilson, with this docu-
ment? Other than the city of Boston, we don’t know who it is. This
is December 12.

Mr. WiLsoON. If I could, this was a document that was provided
to us by the FBI on Friday night of last week.

Mr. SHAYS. So the FBI had this document, and we have been
provided it, and you have got it.

Then if you could look at exhibit 13. So we have the Chelsea Po-
lice Department and the Boston Police Department; and, Mr.
Salvati, your name doesn’t show up in this—in either one. And be-
fore—they knew it a few days before your trial, they knew it a few
days after the murder that they had these informants.

Now this one is from the Department of Public Safety. Is that the
State police?

[Exhibit 13 follows:]
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1010 Commonwsalth Avenus, Boston 02215
March 15, 1965

yg %ﬂi/me/dw}/ :ﬂl/’& '%'//C/’ ' 75.
Tl
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VE_BURZAU
o Captain of Detectives Danlel I, Murphy
‘roms Det. Lieut. Inspector Richard J. Cass

lubject: Homicide of Edward C, "Ted" Deegan

Le On Saturday, March 13, 1965, I went to the Chelsea
Police Department to ald in the investigation re the death
of Edward C, "Ted" Deegan, dob 1/2/30, of 17 Madison Strest,
Melden, in accordance with your instructions.

2. Officer James O'Brien, the routeman, stated that
about 10:5¢ P.H. on Friday, iarch 12, 1965, while checking

the doors on his route,. he entered the alley in the rear of
the Goldberg Building at 375 Brosdway and found a body, later
identified as Deegan, in a pool of bloed in front of the open
rear door of the buildinz. He was apparently dead and was in
a croucked position in front of the doorstoop. A screw driver
was lying on the ground near the body. He notified the
station. Dr. Kraft arrived at ths scene and pronounced Deegen
dead. . The body was removed by the Medical Examiner, Dr.
Luongo, to the Southern Mortuary. Officer O'Erien stated that
at about 9:00 P,l. he had checked the alley and put the over-
head light on before continuing his rounds. When he returned
at about 10:59 P.i4, the lizht was out and he entered the alley
to make m check and discovered the body.

. The Chelsea Police broucht to the steticn one
Anthony. J, Stathopoulos, dob 9/227324, medium complexion,

Sta", 165, brown halr and eyes of 17 Madison Street, Malden,

and one Wilired Roy French, dob 3/13/29, medium complexion,

6', 210, blueeyes, brown hair, of 31 Pleesant Strect, Everett,
Both sub jects were released sfter questioning. Information

was received by this officer that when French had been questloned
thero were spots on his trousers that appearsad to be blood end
egn atterpt had been made to wash 1t off. L%, Zvans of the
Chelsee police stated he questioned French reletive to the spots
and French claimed that it was blood that came from a fellow who
had a Fight at the Fbbtide in Revere.

b Ierasl Goldberg, ovmer of ths building, was gquestlioned
end ke saic he left the building between 3 and L Fl.
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Captaln Hurghy -2 March 15, 1965

6. Attorneys John Fltzgerald and Alfred Farese were
interviewed., Mr. Fitzgerald stated that he received a call
from Desgan pbout 3:45 P,M. on Friday and that he received
calls from Desegan every day.

. Mr, Farsse stated that about 10:15 P.M. on Friday
he received a calld from & clisnt, whom he refused to identify,
and ths client stated that he heard Deegan had besen in a gun
right with the police. Mr, Faress callsd the police atation
seeking to verifly the information but the police kmew nothing
sbout 1t. Mr. Farese clmimed that he caelled Stathopoulos who
came over and rods him to the police station at about 11:05 PH,.
Upon thelr arrival, they were inforned that Deegan was dead.
They went to the scene of the ¢rims and then returned.'to the

. police statlion where Stathopoulos was questioned by Lt, Evans
end Capt. Renfrew end released.

8. During the investivation, information was received

by thls offlcer thet Dsegan, French and Stathopoulos had planned
to break into the Beneficial Pinance Company on the second floor
of ths Goldberg Building and that the rear door wes to be left
open for them.

e During the eveing of Friday, March 12th, Prench was
at the Ebbtide, 302 Boulevard, Revere, with JQ:QP)L_E.&!_‘D_?FU. ake
Baron, Francie Imbuglis, Ronald Cassosa, Vincent "Jimm
Fiemmi, Romeo Martin, Hick Femis and a man knowh as 'rreddy"
who 1s a st¥Fong arm man. All the above men have criming
records, About 9:00 P,M., French received a phons call and
the above Broup left the place with hinm,

10, About 9:30 P.H., Captain Joseph Kozlowskl of the
Chelsea Pollce was in the vicinity of Fourth Street sbout a
half block from the scene of the crime and saw a red car with
the motor running and three men sitting in 1t. Two men were
in the front seat and one in the rear. The car was parked at
the second meter from Broedway, on Fourt Street, between -~ .
Broadway and Luther Place on the aside near the Polish Amsrican
Vetsrans Club, The Captain welked bshind the car and noticed
the rear numbar plate with the right hslf of the plate folded
towards the center obstructing the last three digits, The
first three nurbers were LOh~-~. He went to the driverc side
. of the cer and rapped on the window rotioning the driver to
lower the windou, The driver took off at a fast rate of speed
end took a sereechine turn to the right on Browduay. The
Captain dgscribed the driver as Romao lartin and the man In
the back seat rs ¥ T TASr and e bald spob in the
center of ‘the hsnd,

76.



105

7.
Captain Murphy R0 Harch 15, 1965

1le Further information was recelived that aboul three
weeks prior Desgan had pulled a gun on Barboza, ska Baroen,
at the Ebbtide and forced him to back down end thet this was
the csuse of Deegan's death.

12, Unconfirmed information wes received that Romeo
Martin and Rongld Cassesa had entered the building and were
walting just inside the rear doop, BStathopoules was walting
on Fourth Street in a car and French snd Deegan entered the
alley., Desgan opsned the rear door., He was shol twlice in
the back of the hsad snd also in the body, The information
‘et the tims was that three guns were used, Lt. John Collina
of Ballistics confirmed the report of thres guns being used
et & later time. Two men gpproached the car in which
Stathopoules was walting and he took off.

13e A sanvas of the neighborhood was made and Nrs,
Grace Luciano of 12 Fourth Street, 2nd floor, and hor daughter,
Camille, both steted that asbout 10 PuH. or sarlier they heard
sbout 5 shots and they looked oub the window on Division St.,
and saw two ¢ars both racing their motors. One was & new
black sedan and the other an old gresn sedan, maks unknown.
She saw a man :'unning up the midd%a of Fourth 8t., toward
Hawthorne sbout 5 8%, heavy bulld, dark halr, me hat, dark
olive pants, brown welst coat. Tha account of the two cars
wes verified as a dissbled car and g car that came o help
him

. Information was also recelived that Hartin's car
had left the Ibbilde at 92:00 PH snd had returned aboub an hour
later and peried in a different place on its veturn,

v

o g;f ASUUERAN Oy 2 S,
Richerd J.:Coss

Detective Lieut, Inspsctor

lagsaciusetts Jtate Follce

%
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Mr. GARO. State police.

Mr. SHAYS. And this is dated March 15. The murder
occurred

Mr. GARO. March 12.

Mr. SHAYS. So this is a pretty fresh document. It is not some-
thing they discovered a few years later.

I am looking at No. 9; and it says, on the second page, “During
the evening of Friday, March 12, French was at the Ebb Tide”"—
and it goes on, and it basically mentions the same name, and really
what—in this case, they seem to have gotten the report from the
Chelsea Police Department. But the point is there is someone in
the State police department that also was aware of the Chelsea re-
port, because they mirror it almost perfectly.

Mr. GARO. Absolutely.

Mr. SHAYS. This is a document you got when?

Mr. GARO. This is a document that I received when the Suffolk
County District Attorney’s Office in October 1993 filed a brief in
opposition to my motion for a new trial.

Mr. SHAYS. So just to reiterate, that was in 1993?

Mr. GARO. 1993.

Mr. SHAYS. But the report by Lieutenant Thomas Evans, Chelsea
Police Department, wasn’t dated, but it appears to be fairly current
but—so we have the Chelsea Police Department, we can make an
assumption it was done shortly after, if not right after——

Mr. GARO. The partner said that, Bill Moore said that.

Mr. SHAYS. And then we have the Boston Police Department
talking about what informants it had, and then we have the
Massachusettes Police Department—excuse me, State police on our
document 13. And there it was dated March 15.

So, just a few days afterwards, this was made available to not
just one person or two people, not just one department, but you had
three different departments, two communities, plus the State po-
lice.

Mr. GarRO. What you are having here, Congressman, that we
never knew is that there were parallel investigations going on in
the Deegan murder case shortly after it happened within March
12th to 15th, and none of us knew about this Cass report of the
State police because in it they talk about a different motive.

If you were to look on page 3 of the Cass report, it says, on No.
11 at the top of the page, “Further information was received that
about 3 weeks prior Deegan had pulled a gun on Barboza, aka
Baron, at the Ebb Tide and forced him to back down and that this
was the cause of Deegan’s death.”

Now Barboza had said that the motive for this was to get $7,500
from Peter Limone to kill Deegan. The State police at that time
had another informant that was giving them information as to the
real motive that Deegan was killed, and they sat on it.

Mr. SHAYS. But I would like to think that there is a fail-safe sys-
tem that we have in, that somebody is going to step forward. It
would seem to me that someone would want to think that someone
else might show up and reveal what happened and then be made
to look bad. So your concept of the conspiracy becomes almost inev-
itable. It seems like you have no other way to come to any conclu-
sion.
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Mr. GARO. That is correct, Congressman; and let me say this.
You know, this is not easy for me to come here before Congress and
to belittle the enforcement of the laws in the Commonwealth of
Massachusettes. But if things are going to change you have to first
find out what the evidence really was and to say how do we pre-
vent this from ever happening.

Because it looks like, Congressman, you have hit the nail right
on the head. Because what you’re saying, there is a Chelsea police
report, there is a State police report, there is a Boston Police De-
partment report and god knows how many other reports that have
been hidden or destroyed over the years that all say the same
thing. Joe Salvati was innocent. He was never mentioned. You peo-
ple knew who it was, and you all sat back and were happy enough
that Joe Salvati could die in the electric chair. My God, what are
we coming to?

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.

Mr. BARR. All Members having concluded their questioning, the
Chair now recognizes the counsel for 30 minutes.

Mr. WILsON. I won’t take the full 30 minutes.

First of all, Mr. and Mrs. Salvati, thank you for being here and
thank you for extending courtesies to myself and my colleagues
when we have talked to you. It has meant a lot to us that you have
spoken with us and spoken with us freely. You have made our jobs
a lot easier by being willing to cooperate with us, and we appre-
ciate that. It’s something that we don’t always get in this line of
work, and we really do appreciate what you have done for us.

I will just take a few minutes right now, because there are some
documents we should work through fairly quickly. Because we have
submitted documents for the record and because there is a tran-
script of this, I want to get a few things down so we all understand
what was going on right at the time of the murder, and I want to
explain some of the initial documents that we have put in the
record.

If you could please put up exhibit No. 7 on the screen. Exhibit
No. 7 is described as an Airtel to the Director of the FBI. It’s dated
March 10, 1965. That would be 2 days before Teddy Deegan was
murdered.

On the second page of the exhibit which you have in your book,
in the first full paragraph, it says, “According to Patriarca, another
reason that Flemmi came to Providence to contact him was to get
the OK to kill Teddy Deegan of Boston who was with”—and there
is a redacted name, and then it goes on. It says, “It was not clear
to the informant whether he received permission to kill Deegan.”

Now this is 2 days before Deegan was killed, and the document
we have indicates that the FBI was in possession of information
that Deegan was to be killed. Mr. Garo, is it fair to say you did
not know about this document until December 2000?

[Exhibit 7 follows:]
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SUBJECT: VINGENT JAHES FIERI, Akg.

| Eerm Boston Airtel to Directo
? et (RS 3/10/65 entitled: | x

advised on 3/3/65 :that contacted Pabtriarcs wond
stated he had birought down VIR {Y and enother :‘mdividua"
{who was later identified ss Joe arboza from East Boston, = -
Hass.} It appeared that . Boston hoodlum, was giving
orders to FIEMMI to. "hit this guoy and that guy®. -

Rayrond Patriarca appeared infuriated m;_giving
such orders without his clearence and made arrangements to
meet FIEHHMI and Barboza in e garege shortly thereafter. He
po:.nted out that he did not want FIZII or Barboza contacting,
him at his place of business ‘

T 2597055

Angiulo told Patriarca that VINCZHT ELSIHI wes with Joe Barbom
winen he, 3arbozs, killed! in Revere, Hass.
several months age. It appeared that Boston hood-
lunm, kad ordered the "hit"%, Patriarca 1N oecane snraged
that W hed the audseity to order a e without Patriarcals
Imowledge.

Patrisrca told finginlo that he explained to FIAT that ne was
to tell_that no more icillings were to tale place unless
he, Palriarcs, cleared him.

Jerry explained that he slso had a tallk with PIEEE He pointsd
out that Patriarée has & high regaré for FLEHHI but that he,
Patrisrca, thought that FIEMMI did not use sufficient common
tense when it came to killing peopls.

Angiulo gave FIEMMI a lecture on killing people, pointing out
that he should not kill people because he had an argument with
hinm st any time. If an srgument does ensue, he should leave
and get word to Reoymond Patriarcs who, 4in tum, will either
YOK" or deny the "hit" on this individuel, depending on the

circumstances.

000014 ~5- i
- R A
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- SUBJECT: WINCENT JAYES FISHWI, Aks,

Conttd)

According to Patrierca, another reeson that FIEMNI ceme %o

¥ Providence to contact him was to get the MOE™ to kill Edd
Icegan of Boston whe wes “uithl
It was nob clear to the informant unsthsr hs. received per~ 5

mission to kill Deegan; however, the story that FLEMHMI had

concerning the activities egen in comnection with his,
Deegents, killing of ﬂw&s not the enme as Jeryry
Angiviots. :

W Soston's &irtel to Director

end 8ACS Alpany, Buffele,
% (b Miomi iilziéi cavbioned:
] ' V-
drised on 3/9/65 that JARES FLSKIN and Josepk Bar-
noze contacted Patriarca, and thsy explai.ned that tasy ere

y having & problem with Teddy Deegen and desired o ged the "OK
%} w fo kIiY him,

mey ‘told Pafrioten that Desgan 1§ looking for sn excusc to |
“unacl® W 2

giao is friendly with)

»FEIIRI stateﬁ 'hhat Dsegan is an mogant, negty sneak end.
sheuld be k.‘i.lle ..

Patrima ixmtruet 4 them to dbain more imfomat:icn reLavive
$0 Deegen end- then to contact Jerry Angiule at Boston who
would furnish thew e decision.
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Mr. GARO. December 19, the year 2000. That is correct, Mr. Wil-
son.

Mr. WILSON. Now, the next document—if we could go to exhibit
8, please. Exhibit 8 is also titled Boston’s Airtel to Director and
SACS—that’s special agent in charge of the offices in Albany, Buf-
falo and Miami. So this is a document that was disseminated not
only to the Director of the FBI but to the head of offices to Albany,
Buffalo and Miami. The date is March 12, 1965. That’s the date
Teddy Deegan was murdered.

We don’t know when this was tranmitted, but presumably, be-
cause Mr. Deegan was murdered late at night, this was the docu-
ment that was transmitted before the Deegan murder on the same
day of the murder. It says in the third paragraph, Flemmi stated
that Deegan is an arrogant nasty sneak and should be killed.

So this is the second important document on the day of the mur-
der in the FBI’s possession.

Now, again, Mr. Garo, again you did not know about this infor-
mation until

[Exhibit 8 follows:]
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SUBJECT: VINCENT JAVES FIEHKI, Ake.

A (conttd)

o

/ / According to Patriarca, snother reason that FIEMNI ceme %o

¥ providence to conbact him was to get the YOE® to kKill Edd
Deegan of Boston who wss "with
It was not clear to the inforymant whether .receéived per- B

nission to kill Deegan; however, the story that FISKMI had

concerning the activities egen in comection with his,
Deegents, ¥311ling of was not the same as . Jerry
Angiulots.

b N Boston's Airtel to Dirsctor

end SECS Albeny, Buffelo,
f (b Yiinmi . i/laiéS cevbioned:
v

dvised on 3/9/65 that JAIES FLEIIL end Josepnh Bar-
L ooza conbacted Patriarca, and they explained that tney ere
- Thaving & problem with Teddy Decgen end desived To gat the YOE!

%) g o kill him.

They 1:016 Patria.f'ca that Desgan 15" Jooking for en excuse .56 -
unzck” W a0 &5 fricndly vivh WENENSENNA  |

" FIEIFX statod that Deegtm 45 en arrogant, nasty snesk ‘nd
i should-be kKilled. -

Patriarce instruct-d them to dtein more information reiative
o Deegan and” Then ‘to contact Jerry Angivlo et Boston who
would furnish them e decision.

000015
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Mr. GARO. December 19 the year 2000.

Mr. WILSON. If we could move to exhibit 15, please.

Exhibit 15 is a memorandum to the Director of the FBI from the
man in charge of the Boston FBI office. It’s dated March 19, 1965,
and this is the document that Congressman Barr was referring to
earlier.

It states,

The following are the developments during the current week:

On 3/12/65, EDWARD “TEDDY” DEEGAN was found killed in an alleyway in
Chelsea, Mass. in gangland fashion.

Informants report that RONALD CASESSA, ROMEO MARTIN, VINCENT

JAMES FLEMMI, and JOSEPH BARBOZA, prominent local hoodlums, were respon-
sible for the killing.”

Now this is another one of the documents that was released in
December 2000, is that correct?
[Exhibit 15 follows:]
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' 3/19/65

mhe following are the developments during the
current -veekt

On 3/12/65, EDWARD “FEDDY" DEEGAN was found
killed in an alleyway in Chelses, Hase. in gmgland
faghion,

Informants report thai RONALD CASESSA,

. ROMEO MARTIK, VINCENT JAMES FIXM, and JOSEPH

- prominent loeal hoodlums, were respontible for the k:zning
They accomplished this by hz.vt,ng Rﬂt FRERC!{, grnother
- Boston hoodlum, get DERGAN up in
entering” in Ghelaea., Hass, rmcx apparently walked Ln
tehind DEEGAN when they were geintng entrence to the
- building and ﬂ.red the r£irst shot hitting DEEGAK &n the
beck of the head, CASESSA and wm umedi.aeey therearter

shot DEE&M from the: front.

AXTHOHY mmoroum's was. 8180 .in ‘on the burglary
but had rmined outeide in the car.

_3-Bureau ) ) R
¢ 1dBoston . Sif VRIS I
" IFKtpoth

;

-

0000 4
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wmnimn aF ‘se R s
FITZGERALY, FARESE(S: gwpareuer, ctxte o the Chdlges, ED.

Ef‘mee are uow being made hghghe Chelgea PD
874 $o fumateh ascessany
iutomaei.cn ea pmeeeute the psemns reeponaiile,

It should te noted that this tnformation wae
furnished ¢o the Che eameadttmbeeu tablighed
by the Chelmen Police that RoY
CASESSA, and BAREIN were all togetier at cheEﬁnmie
nteht club in Revere, Mage, and b&ggu £t
approximately 9 o'cleek and retumy ninut:es Yater.

Tt ahould be noted Ghat the took place
at approximately 9130 pR., Friday, .
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Page 3 of serial 1870 is being deleted in its entirety for codes: F, B.

0000 6
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Mr. GARO. That is correct, Mr. Wilson.

Mr. BARR. Excuse me, if I could—this document says, the follow-
ing are the developments during the current week. Were there
weekly updates that were being furnished?

Mr. WILSON. It’s our understanding from the documents that
there were weekly updates that were going to the Director of the
FBI. They were not voluminous. They were the highlights of what
was happening, and we have other documents of this sort.

Mr. BARR. Thank you.

The gentleman from Connecticut.

Mr. SHAYS. So we have Chelsea, and we have the Boston Police
Department, and we have the State police. This is from the FBI,
basically saying the same thing that were in the other three docu-
ments.

Mr. WILSON. Yes. Although these are different in that these doc-
uments actually talk about the Deegan murder before it occurred.
They actually had information that the Deegan murder was to
occur.

The one thing I can say, having reviewed all the documents pro-
duced to us and we received, we made a document request for all
documents related to the murders of Teddy Deegan and anything
related to Teddy Deegan, and we got about a linear foot of docu-
ments from the FBI last Friday night. That would probably be
1,000 pages of documents. And in those 1,000 pages of documents
there was nothing contemporaneous that mentioned Mr. Salvati’s
name, nothing. The other people were described in the different re-
ports and seem to be accurately described.

Mr. SHAYS. Just one last question. When I see this blacked-out
area, what is that? What did they black out?

Mr. WILSON. There are a number of conventions that the FBI
used when they redacted documents. The most consistent
redactions go to the names of the informants. The FBI never
shared the names of informants or information about informants
with anyone, including the Attorney General.

Mr. SHAYS. Is it possible they blocked out a signature of someone
who made notes that they read it or anything like that?

Mr. WILSON. This we just don’t know.

Mr. SHAYS. I would like to know if we have the ability to have
counsel go to the FBI and see what was redacted. It would be
amazing. We can only speculate. Sometimes when people read doc-
uments they check them off and put their initials next to them and
SO on.

Mr. WILSON. We have gone through three documents, one before
the Deegan murder, one the day of the Deegan murder, one 7 days
after the Deegan murder.

Now I would like to turn, if we could, to exhibit No. 24.

Now bear in mind that all the documents we’ve seen identify
Vincent Flemmi as a participant in the Deegan murder, and these
are the documents that we've just put up, the one before the mur-
der where Vincent Flemmi went and asked permission to Kkill
Deegan and afterwords where he was identified as in fact a person
who participated in the Deegan murder.
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Exhibit 24 is a write-up of an interview of Joseph Barboza. The
interview took place on March 8, 1967. It was conducted by Dennis
M. Condon and H. Paul Rico.

The important point that I think we need for the record here,
that on the second page of this exhibit there is a section that was
redacted so we don’t know what it says, but then the one bit that’s
left in says, Baron—Baron is another name for Joseph Barboza—
Baron knows what has happened in practically every murder that
has been committed in this area. He said he would never provide
information that would allow James Vincent Flemmi to fry but that
he will consider furnishing information on these murders.

Now, the easy question we're asking, Mr. Garo, is, did you know
anything about this statement ever until

[Exhibit 24 follows:]
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JOSEPH BARON, also known as JOE BARBOZA, was
interviewed at the Massachusetts Correctional Insftituiion,

i Walpole, Massachusetts.

BARON stated that he would not mind
the Agents if the Agents would not end up testifylng
against bim for what he said. BARON was %o
he wanted to talk in confidence that "we would
confidence.”

BARON advised that he has alway
living outs&ide of the law and that if any
enforcement could prover that he was doin ¥
willing to pay the consequences. However, i aid.
you f£ind that a police officer that you knsw "finge
scores, acted as lookout when scores were being pulle
and divided up the proceeds of these scores” turns ar
and manufactures evidence and testimony against you
a feeling that maybe you,the criminal, nave piay
wrong standards.

BARON said that he never wanted Lo p
hurt anyone in law enforcement but added tha
is ruined by this individual +trying to benefit b
ambitions, the day I come out of jail could be
this Lieutenant becomes nervous."

BARON sald that he knows that INGEGNERL is
with the "connected people” and that these peoplis
see him bhurt. BARCN advised that he has always
along with these-veople and that, as a matter of
used to ses RAYMOND PATRIARCA and get an "OK' be
most of his moves. Since they killed three of ¥
however, (THOMAS J, DE PRISCO, ARTHUR C. BRATSG
JOSEPH W, AMICO) and stole $70,000 from hi
reference to the money allegedly in BRATSC
he was murdered), he had made state

TUOTRILTL s@veral of  theém.
entire situation over, he

3/8/67
O e
SA's DENNIS M. CONDON and
H. PAUL RICO:po't N EE
by - e o~ Date dictated — oo e

This document contains neither recommandations nor conclusions of the FBL. 1t s the praperty of the ¥01 and ix Jouned o
your agency; it and its contenls are not to be distributed outside your agency.
(4060788

EXHIBIT

i 24
i
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Y
nows wha’ &S nappene in PracTicaLLy every murder

has been committed in this srea. He sald thal he would
provide information that would allow JAMES VINCEXD F
to "fry" but that he will consider furnishing in

on these murders.
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Mr. GARO. Never.

Mr. WILSON. When did you first see this statement?

Mr. GARro. I don’t recall.

Mr. WILSON. Now, one thing we know from reviewing the docu-
ment was that in 1965 when Mr. Deegan was murdered Vincent
Flemmi was an FBI informant.

Mr. GARO. That’s correct.

Mr. WIiLsON. His brother Steven was also an FBI informant.

Mr. GARoO. That is correct.

Mr. WILSON. If you could provide an explanation to us in the con-
text of all the things we have heard today, what this means, and
specifically Mr. Barboza has told two FBI agents in 1967—that’s
before the Deegan trial, correct, the Deegan murder prosecution?
Barboza has told two FBI agents that he will never provide infor-
mation that would allow Vincent Flemmi to fry. Is it fair to say
that all of the evidence that was in the possession of prosecutions
at the time or investigators at the time indicated that Vincent
Flemmi was at the crime scene?

Mr. GARO. From the very beginning when the Chelsea Police De-
partment, Mr. Wilson, investigated the case that night with the in-
formation—if you remember me telling you that there was a num-
ber 404 on a license plate that had been turned over. And from the
statements by Captain Kozlowski that he had come upon the scene
and that he had seen the red car and that it had been a registra-
tion plate 404, and from the informants’ statement that they had
left the Ebb Tide that night and mentioned the people, the Chelsea
Police Department from that very night knew who the killers were.
They had a good notion as to who the killers were.

Mr. WILSON. And there was eyewitness identification—or at least
eyewitness identification of a bald man.

Mr. GARO. Absolutely. That is why the ridiculous story about Joe
Salvati—about him having to wear a wig to make him look bald
is because Vincent Flemmi was bald. Isnt it interesting that
Barboza would give the story to have Joe Salvati look like his part-
ner? Doesn’t that make a lot of sense?

Mr. WILSON. I will finish here, and I will ask for your opinion
on this.

Mr. GARO. Surely.

Mr. WIiLsON. What I would like to know is that, in your opinion,
do you think it was fair or appropriate for the FBI to put a witness
on the stand in a murder trial to testify when he had told them
in confidence that he would never provide information about some-
body who they had information had been at the crime and had
committed the crime?

Mr. GARO. In my opening statement you heard what I said, the
truth be damned. This was never a search for the truth, Mr. Wil-
son. It has always been a search only for convictions and to help
the propaganda of the FBI during that period of time to show that
it was the ultimate crime-fighting force in the United States and
in the world. And in order to keep that up they have concocted and
perjured testimony to show that, what they were, that they were
the FBI.



121

Mr. WILSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Garo. And again, Mr.
and Mrs. Salvati, for all the courtesies you have extended to us,
thank you very much.

M1; GARO. Mr. Acting Chairman, may I make a statement at this
time?

Mr. BARR. Yes, sir, Mr. Garo.

Mr. GARO. Thank you. What I'd like to say is this, that I wanted
to thank everybody that’s here. I'd like to thank the chairman, Mr.
Burton. I’'d like to thank the Congressmen who have gone out of
their way to do an awful lot of work in this case.

Some time ago, I met Mr. James Wilson. He calls me up on the
phone and said, Victor, I would like to talk to you. And I said sure.
When he told me about the Deegan murder case, I said, I have
been known to talk for a few minutes about that case; and I met
his staff, Mr. Bowman and Mr. Schumann.

Then Mike Yeager from the Democratic side called me up, Mr.
Rapallo, and I have never seen a group of people work so hard and
so diligently for any type of organization in my life time. The dedi-
cation that they have shown here in putting together a very, very
difficult story—folks, it is a very difficult story. I guess maybe I am
said to be the master of the facts because I've been around it so
long. But just to have people on your staff knowing that when they
do their research they have done a damn good job, I am proud to
be associated and to know them. And I say this in front of this
committee and, Mr. Wilson, especially to you, thank you so much.
We'’re here for you whenever you need us. We thank you for giving
the attention to this case that it really needs.

Congressman Delahunt, thank you so much for the kind state-
ments. Thank you for coming to my office for the muffins we en-
joyed for over 5 hours.

And the final statement that I would like to make is this, there
is a country for the people. It is a country where we have as our
most prized possession freedom. It is an awesome responsibility to
make sure that freedom stays where it belongs, with those that
were innocent. The job that you are doing is God’s work.

Because here you have seen in actuality pain, emotion and feel-
ings. When you were reading the documents, they were only pages.
I have lived with these people 26 years. And I say to you that a
gentleman and a lady and four good young kids, I knew them then.
It isn’t right that their lives were taken away from them and stolen
from them. So we thank you for giving us the opportunity here
today to speak to our case. We thank you so much, and God bless
all of you.

Mr. BARR. Thank you, Mr. Garo, Mr. Salvati, Mrs. Salvati.
Thank you very much for being here today. We know it has been
very difficult, and we look forward to being in further contact with
you. I know I speak for the entire committee, those that are here
and those that could not be with us, in wishing you godspeed.

Mr. SHAYS. I wonder if either one of them wanted to make a clos-
ing comment. This may be the last time you are before this com-
mittee.

Mr. GARO. Say that once more.

Mr. SHAYS. If either one wants to make a closing statement.

Mr. GARO. You mean Mr. or Mrs. Salvati.
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Mr. SALVATI. My family and I would like to thank you for giving
the opportunity to tell our story. I get very emotional when I speak
abou}‘f my family, but that’s the way I am. Again, thank you very
much.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.

Mrs. SALVATI. To add to that, my husband speaks from his heart.
That’s the kind of people we are. Thank you for the opportunity at
least to hear the story, and I know all good would come out of this
here. OK. Thank you.

Mr. BARR. Your faith is inspiring. Mr. Garo, we can’t thank you
all enough for what you have done. Thank you very much.

Mr. BURTON [presiding]. I don’t know if anybody needs about a
5-minute break. We’re ready for your next panel. Mr. Bailey, are
you ready to go or do you need to take a break?

Mr. BAILEY. I am ready.

Mr. BURTON. We'll bring the next panel up. It’s F. Lee Bailey and
Joe Balliro.

Would you both please stand.

[Witnesses sworn.]

Mr. BURTON. I think we’ll start with you, Mr. Bailey; and if you
have an opening statement we will be glad to hear you say it.

STATEMENTS OF F. LEE BAILEY, ESQUIRE, ATTORNEY FOR JO-
SEPH BARBOZA; AND JOSEPH BALLIRO, SR., ESQUIRE, AT-
TORNEY FOR VINCENT FLEMMI AND HENRY TAMELEO

Mr. BAILEY. I do not have a prepared opening statement. Mr.
Wilson suggested that a quick recap might help the committee.

I was admitted to practice in Massachusetts in 1960, have been
trying cases in the military from 1954 and defended Joe Barboza
on an unrelated crime in 1965, the year of the Deegan murder.

Later, I was contacted by a contractor named Frank Davis that
said Barboza wanted to recant his testimony both in the Federal
case against Cassesso, Imbuglia and Raymond Patriarca and in the
Deegan murder case. He was afraid that he would go away for life
for perjury in a capital case because that is the punishment in
Massachusetts. But he had, surprisingly, been acquitted—surpris-
ing to him at least—in 1965 and thought that I might have some
magic scheme that would enable him to vindicate the victims of his
perjury and at the same time leave him with a whole skin.

I flew down to New Bedford by arrangement and was picked up
by someone and went to a two-story wood frame home where I was
confronted with more machine guns than I ever saw in military
service. I spoke with Mr. Barboza and essentially learned that he
now wanted to say what we in Boston had always known. That al-
though Cassesso and French were in fact involved in the Deegan
murder with him and Vincent Flemmi, that Tameleo and Mr.
Salvati and Peter Limone and Louie Greco had nothing to do with
it whatsoever; and Greco, in fact, was in Florida when the murder
occurred.

And he wanted to say that his story about Patriarca, Tameleo
and Cassesso was at least, in large measure, fabricated, and I
asked him if he had any help in putting these false stories to-
gether, and he told me that he had quite a bit of help that came
from two agents in the FBI. I did not name them in my affidavit,
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but the agents he named to me were Paul Rico, then known as “the
Spaniard” in Boston, and Dennis Condon who has been the subject
with Mr. Rico of some fairly fiery testimony in the proceedings be-
fore Judge Wolf, where Stevie Flemmi, the brother of Vincent
Flemmi, is defended by my colleague, Ken Fishman on a court ap-
pointment.

This, I believe, has been the genesis of smoking out most of this
dirt from the FBI files, because some of them have testified exten-
sively, and I think some of the questions you have may be an-
swered in that record; for instance, who was the informant. You
were asking a while ago—there are papers here that show and that
it has been independently shown that it was Stevie Flemmi who
told the FBI.

One of the things that puzzled me was how Barboza’s testimony
was able to switch. Flemmi, who had been seen in the back seat
by a Chelsea police officer who couldn’t identify him but knew he
had a bald spot, “the Bear,” Jimmy Flemmi, was a person about
5 foot 8% inches tall, very burly and strong. He had a bald spot
in his crown, which was prominent and everybody knew about it.
And he said that in order to fit to those facts, because no one knew
when that police report was going to come up, that he had to put
someone else there since Flemmi was his partner and he wasn’t
going to rat him out, as he put it, and that he didn’t like Salvati
anyway, because Salvati had been rude to one of his shylock collec-
tors and Salvati was about the right size. So he made up a story,
with encouragement, that a wig had been obtained that simulated
a bald spot, because Joe Salvati had and he knew he still has a
full head of hair. That struck me as highly corroborative of what
Barboza was saying.

However, I have long been an advocate of protecting one’s self
against chronic liars. He certainly was one, had been one all his
life, and the condition I had made to the man paying the fee, Frank
Davis of HiLo Construction, was that I wasn’t going to go forward
with the case unless Barboza would agree to take a polygraph, be-
cause recanting witnesses are never looked on with favor, but but-
tressing his testimony would at least make me more comfortable
before starting to name names.

While that program was in progress, Barboza managed to get
himself caught with a weapon in his car. He was clamped in jail,
violated on probation, but did not give up his effort. I arranged for
Charles H. Zimmerman, then the probable dean of all polygraph
examiners in the United States, certainly in Massachusetts, much
revered by the courts in years when we used polygraph, to test
Barboza on the truthfulness of his statement and whether he was
being paid any money under the table by anyone connected with
the case, innocent or guilty. That test was scheduled for, I believe,
July 30, 1970. I saw Barboza in the prison, and although I cau-
tioned him, he would recklessly describe his crimes, and he had no
hesitation at all about describing the most cold-blooded, ruthless
killings—he claimed more than 20, largely in the MecLain-
McLaughlin gang wars of the fifties—as if he were eating a piece
of apple pie. And cell mates were within earshot.

Mr. Harrington—who I hasten to interject is one of the best Fed-
eral judges on the bench, he was then a strike force lawyer—and
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an assistant named Barns went to Walpole, and somehow the poly-
graph test went away. We later learned, of course, that the FBI
said, fire Bailey and don’t take the polygraph test or you’re here
forevder. And I'm quite satisfied that happened, since I was termi-
nated.

Unfortunately for Mr. Barboza, one of the killings that he boast-
ed about in Santa Rosa, CA was within earshot of another inmate,
who then went to the authorities, caused Barboza to be indicted in
Santa Rosa, and I was summoned as a witness. And I said, I have,
I'm afraid, attorney-client privilege. The judge out there ruled no;
Barboza knew there were people not within the umbrella of the at-
torney-client privilege present when he talked about this, and you
can be called and will be called as a witness. And I said, all right,
but I want you to order me to answer any questions that relate to
conversations, whether anyone was there or not.

It was agreed by the prosecutors that would happen.

When it was known that I was going to appear as a witness in
the case and that he would face more than a cell mate on the pros-
ecution side, Mr. Barboza began to negotiate, with considerable
help from the Federal Government, and walked away with second
degree murder, 5 to life, and was hustled off to Montana to some
country club to serve his time.

In 1976, in January, Barboza was out, once again with Federal
help, roaming the streets of San Francisco as I was engaged in de-
fending Patty Hearst, and I believe in February of that year, was
gunned down by someone with a machine gun. The curious twist
to Mr. Barboza is that he was, at the end of it all, not a tough guy.
When he first came to me to get me to defend him in the unrelated
charges in 1965, which were felonies and of which he was acquitted
by a jury, I took an immediate dislike to him. I was to defend him
as a favor to a man named Howie Winters, who’s still alive and
was a gang member at the time, and Wimpy Bennett, who was
simply murdered later on. And I told Barboza to take his hat off,
and he exploded, because I didn’t make Bennett take his hat off.
And I frankly put my hand in my drawer, where I had a 38, be-
cause this man’s reputation was fearsome. And I said, Wimpy Ben-
nett is bald, he can keep his hat on; take yours off or get out. And
he left the room and broke down in tears and came back in crying,
saying if you don’t defend me, I'll go to jail. That was the beginning
of a relationship which later evolved into the meetings of 1970, and
that is most of my knowledge from Barboza that I can disclose.

Mr. BURTON. I have a question, but we’ll defer that till we hear
from Mr. Balliro. Mr. Balliro.

Mr. BALLIRO. Mr. Chairman, I first of all want to thank you and
members of the committee for the privilege of appearing here
today. I suppose, almost as much as the Salvati family, I am just
thrilled to see what this committee is attempting to do, because for
some 30-odd years of the 50 years that I have been practicing law
and defending people accused of crime, I've had to carry with me
the knowledge that Joe Salvati, Henry Tameleo, who was my direct
client, Louis Greco and Peter Limone, who also had a very young
family at the time, were in jail, had suffered the almost expectation
of being executed for crimes that I was satisfied from the get-go
that they did not commit.



125

Now, during the course of the 50 years that I have been practic-
ing law, many people have asked me how can you do that day after
day, because all of my practice is on the criminal side of the court.
And I've always told them that which I believe as much as I believe
in anything in this world, that everybody is entitled to a defense,
no matter how bad anybody else might think they be. And as a
matter of fact, I feel so strongly about it, that I feel that our very
form of government, our system of government depends upon due
process and the right of everybody who’s accused by the govern-
ment of having committed a crime to get a fair trial.

During the course of my career, I've represented clergymen, poli-
ticians, lawyers, judges, the old, young, male, female, people of all
kinds of lifestyles. And in all of those cases, except one kind of
case, the government always has the burden of proof, and they've
got to prove their case beyond a reasonable doubt, except when it
comes to an organized crime figure. I've lectured at seminars
throughout this country, and I've always told lawyers, especially
young lawyers, don’t ever walk into a courtroom defending someone
who’s been labeled as a part of organized crime and ever expect
that those things that you learned in law school are going to hold
true.

Now, I'm not at all defensive about the fact that I was the lead
counsel in the Deegan murder case. And a young colleague in my
office, Chester Paris, who was an excellent lawyer, I designated to
represent Joe Salvati. And, by the way, Mr. Chairman, and mem-
bers of the committee, all of the defendants paid for their own fees
in that case. And much to the contrary of what the public may
have an expectation or deception of believing, the fees were not
very large. As a matter of fact, I have a daughter and a son in
practice, and they accuse me, even today, of charging less money
to represent people than they charge to represent people.

But the Congressman from Connecticut, Mr. Shays, asked earlier
on today, how could you lose that case? Well, we lost it for a num-
ber of reasons, but I think the principal reason was expressed
somewhat in the chairman’s earlier remarks this morning—his
opening remarks this morning, when he talked about what his feel-
ings were toward the FBI back in those years of the 1950’s and the
1960’s and the 1970’s, the tremendous amount of respect he had,
and understandably so, because I myself had, other than for the
fact that I knew things that perhaps others didn’t about some of
the agents of the FBI.

But, you know, the star witness in this case really wasn’t Joseph
Barboza. The star witness in this case was the FBI. And I don’t
mean that just figuratively. I mean it literally, because what the
government did in that case, in addition to putting Joe Barboza on
the stand, totally, completely uncorroborated, as far as his testi-
mony was concerned—there was no other corroboration in the
case—except the fact that they put on the stand Dennis Condon.
There was no legitimate reason for putting Dennis Condon on the
witness stand. The only reason he was put on the stand was to
project up there on the board, so to speak, the image that every-
body respected of the FBI at that time.

And I was reminded earlier today of some of my cross-examina-
tion, obviously, not very successful, but I think very significant, as
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far as the work that this committee is starting to do. I was trying
to undermine through my cross-examination of Dennis Condon the
credibility of that which Joseph Barboza had testified to. And I
sought to do that by pointing out that over the period of time that
Barboza was in the custody of the government, preparing for trial,
a whole raft of different law enforcement people had access to him.
And in doing that, I was trying to convey to the jury the fact that
his testimony had been shaped and molded. And the only thing
that I could get Dennis Condon to agree to was how essential it
was to have the purity of a witness’ testimony.

He agreed with me in this case, knowing about all of these intels
and all of these memorandums that we have no clue about, of
course, at all, he agreed with me how essential it was to the ad-
ministration of justice, the due process, that a person’s witness’ tes-
timony be pure. And he did that as his testimony was being mon-
itored by a whole sheave of law enforcement officers that had par-
ticipated in the preparation and the prosecution of that case.

So, Congressman Shays, I'm not defensive, as counsel in that
case. We never had a chance from the get-go, but that’s what we
were up against. That’s what these defendants, these innocent de-
fendants, were up against during the course of that trial. T'll be
happy to answer any questions that the committee might have.

Mr. BURTON. I only have one question at the outset, and then I'll
yield to Mr. Barr, and then we’ll come back to Mr. Delahunt. And
that is, when you met with Mr. Barboza when he was
incarcerated

Mr. BALLIRO. Mr. Flemmi.

Mr. BURTON. Beg your pardon?

Mr. BAILEY. Barboza.

Mr. BALLIRO. Oh, I'm sorry. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. When you, Mr. Bailey, met with Mr. Barboza when
he was in prison—I think it was in prison—you said that within
earshot, there were other inmates who overheard the conversation.
Did he say anything about the Deegan murder to you? Did he say
that he was involved in it or that—who the other members were
that were involved in that murder?

Mr. BAILEY. Oh, yes. He was involved—Vincent Flemmi was in-
volved. Nicky Femia, who was a Barboza sidekick, was involved.
Chico Amico, his other sidekick, I do not believe was involved. Roy
French was the trigger man, and Cassesso was involved. When it
came to adding names, he dealt with the FBI this way: You let me
put in a couple, and I'll put in a couple that you want.

Mr. BURTON. But when you talked to him, did he mention Salvati
at all? Did he say, you know

Mr. BAILEY. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. What did he say?

Mr. BAILEY. He said Salvati was innocent, had nothing to do
with the case.

Mr. BURTON. So he flatly told you Salvati was innocent in that
meeting, and you wanted him to take a polygraph about that issue
as well as the others that you talked about?

Mr. BAILEY. He signed an affidavit, which although not this spe-
cific, was the first step. And I wrote a letter to Attorney General
Quinn telling him what was up.
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Mr. BURTON. Did you send the affidavit with the letter?

Mr. BAILEY. Oh, sure. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. So he got the letter from you saying that Salvati
was innocent, plus the affidavit, and nothing was done?

Mr. BAILEY. Nothing was done. All of this was mentioned in my
memorandum to Mr. Balliro in 1970 after I was fired.

Mr. BurTON. Thank you very much. Mr. Barr. You want me to
go to Mr. Shays first? Mr. Shays.

Mr. SHAYS. I would like Mr. Delahunt to go, and then I'll——

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Delahunt, are you prepared? Mr. Delahunt.

Mr. DELAHUNT. First of all, let me welcome two gentlemen for
whom I have great respect, that I consider friends, people whom
I had dealings with, Mr. Chairman, during the course of my 20
years as an elected prosecutor in Massachusetts. These are people
of great talent, great skill, and in my dealings with them, I can tell
you now that their integrity was unimpeachable. It’s good to see
you both here, Lee and Joe. I can tell you this, too. They’re very
formidable adversaries, but I think that they both know that in
their dealings with my office——

Mr. SHAYS. 'Fess up. They whipped your butt every time.

Mr. DELAHUNT. No. We had some wins. We had—in fact, the first
case that was ever televised in Massachusetts, the case of the Com-
monwealth v. Prendergast, Mr. Balliro was the counsel for the de-
fendant in that case. So we've made some history together, and,
again, this is not just hyperbole or saying good things about good
people. It’s the truth, and their remarks today I think are very im-
portant, because, again, my experience has been as a prosecutor.
But I always remember, and I think they both would verify that
I had a group of prosecutors that were exceptionally talented. In
some cases, their abilities far exceeded mine in a courtroom. But
my only admonition was to remember that they had delegated to
them the most single awesome power in a democracy, which was
to deprive people of their liberty and that one thing I would never
tolerate would be the abuse of that power. And I hope that’s my
legacy of 21 years.

I would pose it to either of you, it’s interesting that with all the
attention given to Mr. Barboza, in the end what did he really
produce for the U.S. Government, if you know? I think Mr. Garo
indicated earlier that he testified in three cases. Well, in one of
them, it’s now overwhelmingly clear that he put four innocent peo-
ple in jail. If either one of you know, what did he contribute to pub-
lic safety in Massachusetts and in New England by virtue of his
involvement in the other two cases?

Mr. BALLIRO. Well, it’s my view that not only did he not contrib-
ute anything toward public safety, but the use of his testimony,
like the use of many other jailhouse informants or cooperating wit-
nesses who are testifying solely for reward, does much to damage
terribly the administration of criminal justice in this country.

Mr. DELAHUNT. What you’re saying, then, is that in the end,
when we find people who are innocent in jail because of a result
of this kind of testimony, that in the end it really erodes the con-
fidence of the American people and the integrity of the system?
Isn’t that really what we’re talking about here?

Mr. BALLIRO. And in a very expensive way.
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Mr. DELAHUNT. And in a very expensive way. It’s my under-
standing in my conversation with Mr. Garo that on the other cases
that he testified that resulted in convictions, what we’re talking
about were sentences of some 5 years, and who knows what the ve-
racity, the credibility, of his testimony was in that case. But after
all this, all this money, all this effort, Joe Barboza did absolutely
nothing in terms of justice and in terms of protecting the people.
It was an egregious mistake to recruit him as an informant to
begin with.

Mr. Bailey, you said something that was very disturbing to me.
It’s clear to me that the position of the Federal Bureau of Inves-
tigation, reading from just newspaper reports, is that when they re-
ceive this information—and if you had an opportunity to review the
exhibits, you see the correspondence back and forth from the spe-
cial agent in charge in Boston and the Director of the FBI, who at
that time was J. Edgar Hoover, as well as reports filed by Special
Agent Rico and in some cases by Special Agent Condon, that they
concluded that by simply disseminating the information, that was
the end of their legal obligation.

Now, I don’t know whether failing to produce that information or
insist upon it being brought to the appropriate court of jurisdiction
would violate any criminal statute. I find it offensive on a moral
and ethical basis. But what you said earlier about Mr. Barboza’s
testimony being helped, were you suggesting that his testimony
was manipulated, was agreed to, was suggested by Federal agents?

Mr. BAILEY. I'm quite certain of that. And before more FBI bash-
ing, let me say I am a big fan of the FBI. Judge Webster and Judge
Sessions are friends. But the FBI is like the little girl with the curl;
when they’re bad, they are horrid. In this case I believe that the
testimony was furnished. When the FBI decided who they wanted
to target, it just happened to be the right-hand man of Raymond
Patriarca, the reputed right-hand man of Jerry Angiulo. They sug-
gested those names. Barboza threw in Greco, because Greco beat
him up once, and he threw in Salvati, because he had to replace
Flemmi. They knew all about that. And one particular agent not
only did it in this case but did it again with another

Mr. DELAHUNT. You know, that’s a very serious statement.

Mr. BAILEY. It is.

Mr. BURTON. Could the gentleman yield real quickly? You said
they did it in another case?

Mr. BAILEY. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. Would you care to be a little bit more specific? I'll
grant the gentleman the time.

Mr. BAILEY. Certainly. As these people were indicted, Mr. Balliro
and I were engaged in defending what Congressman Delahunt will
remember as the Great Plymouth Mail Robbery, then the largest
in the history of the country. All these men were acquitted. The
purported leader, John J. Kelley, whom I defended, was caught a
year later, in a Brinks truck robbery, nailed cold. And he was
told—and I talked with Mr. Kelley about this extensively. He was
told, you are such a big fish, that to get a deal you're going to have
to give us somebody bigger. And there are only two people we can
think of, F. Lee Bailey and Raymond Patriarca. He chose Mr.
Patriarca, was helped to make up a story about Mr. Patriarca or-
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chestrating a homicide, testified falsely in Federal court and ob-
tained a conviction. The manager of that witness as well was Paul
Rico, who came to my office attempting to intimidate me after
Kelley turned, and I threw him out.

Mr. BURTON. Any information you have about that case we’'d like
to have. Anything

Mr. BAILEY. I can only tell you, because

Mr. BURTON. We'll check with the FBI to get documentation on
that as well.

Mr. BAILEY. You should. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. I'm sorry, Mr. Delahunt.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank the Chair. I just would note that this
goes far beyond simply the withholding of exculpatory evidence,
which is—what you’re suggesting here is that in a capital case

Mr. BAILEY. Well, I said, “now, Joe, could you have done it by
yourself?” And he said no, he wouldn’t have known how to arrange
his facts so that he could testify falsely to them.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, again, in the Deegan case, this is sugges-
tive of subornation of perjury, Mr. Bailey.

Mr. BAILEY. It is, the penalty of which is life.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And that particular statute does not have any
statute of limitations, does it, Mr. Bailey?

Mr. BAILEY. It does not. And it suggested strongly to me of a con-
spiracy to cause murder to happen. If these men had not been
saved, not by the judicial process in the United States, which en-
dorsed the death sentences, not of Salvati and French but of the
other four, had they not been saved by the U.S. Supreme Court’s
widespread—effective the Furman v. Georgia decision of striking
down capital punishment, they would have been executed, and no-
body would have come forward on——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Bailey, you seem to be convinced that one
Stevie Flemmi was the informant in the reports of the FBI.

Mr. BAILEY. He is mentioned not by name but because we know
that he was the owner of a certain property, and that’s how he’s
described in the memo which I saw a little while ago. But please
understand, the FBI had, we now know, a nest of ruthless, cold-
blooded psychopathic killers, two Flemmis, Barboza and Whitey
Bulger. They left them on the streets, they protected them at all
times. They were killing people left and right and committing all
kinds of other crimes. And who gave them information in a given
case is hard to say, but Vincent Flemmi has admitted that he was
that person in the back seat with the bald spot.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Balliro, could I ask you just in terms of how
do we remedy this situation? Let me just give you my own theory.

Mr. BURTON. Can I clarify?

Mr. DELAHUNT. Certainly.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Balliro, I want to make sure we don’t miss that
point. You're saying your client was Mr. Flemmi. Did Mr. Flemmi
admit to you that he was the fellow with the bald spot in the back
seat?

Mr. BALLIRO. Oh, yes.

Mr. BURTON. OK. Well, I think that’s very important that we
make sure that’s clear to everybody. I thank the gentleman.
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Mr. BALLIRO. Not only did he admit to me that he was the fellow
sitting in the back seat, but he also told me that Barboza had sent
him a message explaining that he had substituted Salvati for him,
and that Limone, Tameleo and Greco had nothing to do with it; but
since they didn’t give him, Barboza, the proper, what he called re-
spect, he was very concerned about being respected by the people
in the north end of Boston, all of whom were of Italian heritage,
and he wasn’t getting that respect, so he was going to get even.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I posed a question earlier, but I'd like to ask an-
other question of Mr. Bailey. Can you identify the law enforcement
agents that told Barboza, according to Barboza’s conversation with
you, that you’re here forever if you continue to insist upon recant-
ing your testimony?

Mr. BAILEY. No, because he didn’t tell me that. It has since come
out, and I don’t have personal knowledge of that, but I do know
this: Whenever Barboza was on the move doing anything, Rico and
Condon would pop up as they did in Santa Rosa.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Balliro, in the State, some offices, including
mine when I was the district attorney, adopted a policy of full dis-
covery, an open file policy. Can you describe for members of the
committee the discovery procedures in the Federal system and
whether, in your opinion, there is difficulty securing exculpatory
evidence?

Mr. BALLIRO. It’s like pulling teeth. That’s what it’s comparable
to. You know, they boast—most U.S. attorney’s offices—about how
much discovery they give to defense counsel in criminal cases, and
they’re prone to sending you banker boxes full of discovery, really
without identifying what in all those thousands upon thousands of
pages really is important, what’s significant and what isn’t signifi-
cant. But when it comes down to the real nitty-gritty of what you
need to effectively represent your client and to do a competent
cross-examination, it’s like pulling teeth. They fight it all the way.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you. Just indulge me, Mr. Chairman, for
one more question. You referenced earlier Stevie Flemmi and
Whitey Bulger, and I know you were present earlier when I in-
quired of Mr. Garo about his problems with the commutation, se-
curing the commutation, despite having in his possession docu-
ments that were clearly exculpatory. Now as I sit here and I re-
flect, if Stevie Flemmi, one could theorize, was the informant in
this case, given his role and position in the criminal element in
Massachusetts, it certainly wouldn’t be to his advantage to have
Limone and Greco and Tameleo out on the street, would it, Mr.
Bailey?

Mr. BAILEY. I don’t think Stevie was ever accepted as a member
of the so-called Angiulo group. The two Flemmis

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, in fact, it was his testimony that did lead
in the late 1980’s, early 1990’s, to the conviction of Gennaro
Angiulo and others. Am I correct in stating that? He played a role
in it. Not only did he play a role——

Mr. BAILEY. The Federal prosecution of Gennaro and Angiulo,
yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Yes. But I guess my point is, if you will listen
to me for one moment——

Mr. BAILEY. Yes.
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Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. And just reflect on this premise, it
was as if Stevie Flemmi and his associate, Mr. Bulger, were acquir-
ing a monopoly in terms of organized crime in the greater Boston
area. There was no competition.

Mr. BAILEY. Well, they had their own organization, but they had
a very powerful partner, called the FBI.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I yield. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you. We'll come back, if you have more ques-
tions. Mr. LaTourette. Then we’ll go to Mr. Shays. And Mr. Horn,
you have questions, too? We'll get to all of you in just a minute.
Mr. LaTourette.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Bailey, I come
from Cleveland, OH, and my mom put together a scrapbook and
this doesn’t have anything to do with it, but I was born in the
month of July 1954, the month Marilyn Sheppard was murdered,
and your name is certainly emblazoned in a lot we’'ve done, and
there are some parallels. As a matter of fact, I just heard Sam Ray
Sheppard on the radio the week before I came back and his con-
tinuing travails to clear his father, but it’s a pleasure to be in your
company.

Mr. Balliro, it’s a pleasure to be in your company too. I don’t
want to exclude you, but you didn’t have anything to do with
Marilyn Sheppard.

I am concerned, Mr. Balliro, about an exhibit that’s in our book,
exhibit No. 35, which is an affidavit that I think you executed ear-
lier this year in connection with the release of—dealing with rep-
resentation you had. You're conversant with that affidavit and

Mr. BALLIRO. Yes.

Mr. LATOURETTE. OK. And I think that the chairman was talk-
ing to you before about the fact that—whether or not you had a
conversation with Vincent Flemmi about the murder of Teddy
Deegan, and you did in fact have such a conversation. And in that
conversation, as I understood not only your previous observations
but the affidavit as well, he basically told you what had happened
to Teddy Deegan.

[Exhibit 35 follows:]
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COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS
SUFFOLK, S.S. SUPERIOR COURT DEPARTMENT
TRIAL COURT DIVISION
CR. NO.: 32367, 69-70
COMMONWEALTH
V.
PETER LIMONE
AFFIDAVIT OF JOSEPH J. BALLIRO, SR.. ESQUIRE
Introduction

The following affidavit is madé with the understanding that it is to be used in

support of the motion for a new trial on behalf of Peter Limone.
Affidavit

I, Joseph J. Balliro, Sr., Esquire, do state and aver the following:

1. I represented Henry Tameleo in the trial of the Commonwealth v. Peter
Limone et, als., that concluded with a conviction on July 31, 1968;

2. As the result of a post-conviction investigation, I received a memorandum
from F. Lee Bailey, Esquire who was representing Joseph Barboza who had been the
critical witness in éhe case against Mr. Limone and others;

A copy of the “memo” is attached hereto and will speak for itself. It obviously
exculpates Mr. Limone from being in any way responsible for the death of Mr, Deegan;
3. At no time have I represented Stephen Flemmi or Nicky Flemia;

4. I have no knowledge of any information that Freddy Chiampa or Frank

Imbruglia have concerning the Deegan murder case and although I may have represented

either or both of them some 35 or 40 years ago, | neither remember the dates or EXHIBIT

’E'.
£ 35
i
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circurnstances and can find no file that reflects such representation;

5. I have represented both Joseph Barboza and Vincent “Jimmy” Flemmi
some 35 or 40 years ago on matters unrelated to the Deegan murder case;

6. I never recetved any information from Mr. Barboza relative to the Deegan
murder case;

7. Pursuant to an order of the, Hinckle, 1., releasing me from the attorney-
client prfvilege of my client, James “Vincent” Flemmi, the following s a summary of a
conversation I had with Mr. Flemmi in the summer of 1967 conceming the Deegan
murder case: »

1 visted with Mr, Flemmi for the purpose of determining what evidence he could
furnish, if any, that would impeach the credibility of Joseph Barboza in the Deegan
murder trial, I was representing Henry Tameleo, who was one of the defehdams in that
case. Mr. Flemmi told me that it would be impossible for him to come up front with any
evidence against Barboza. He told me that Barboza had planned the killing and that he,
Flermi, had participated. Flemmi told me that when Barboza gave his account of the
crime to the authorities, he substituted Joseph Salvati for Flemmi becHlse Salvati had
disrespected him. Flemmi told me that Barboza had sent him word that although
Tameleo, Limone had nothing to do with arranging the Deegan murder, that Greico was

not a participant and he was putting them in because they also had disrespevted him.
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Flemmi told me that he had done too many things with Barboza and was
concerned that if Barboza thought that Flemmi tried to help my client, that he could

involve Flemmi in some serious stuff.

SIGNED UNDER THE PAINS AND PENALTIES OF PERJURY THIS 2ND

DAY OF JANUARY, 2001.

0
N
Nesa) St
50%83\1&5‘, Sr.. Esq.
99 Strmmer Street
Suite 1800
Boston, MA 02110
(617) 737-8442
B.B.O. No. 028000
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Mr. BALLIRO. He told me it in the context of the attorney-client
relationship. As a matter of fact, he started off by saying—I had
gone up to see what information I could get from him that might
undermine the credibility of Barboza:

Mr. LATOURETTE. Right.

Mr. BALLIRO [continuing]. In the upcoming trial. And he started
off by saying that he was very concerned about giving me any in-
formation, which kind of stunned me, because I knew what his re-
lationship was to other people in that whole group, and the expec-
tation was that he would be very happy to be of help, if he could
be of help. But he said he couldn’t and that he was concerned about
Barboza, because as close as he was to Barboza, he didn’t trust
Barboza for one moment. He felt that he might turn on him and
might implicate him in the Deegan killing. And if so, he wanted me
to represent him. I represented Jimmy on previous cases. As a mat-
ter of fact, I represented him on a case that he was in jail for at
that time.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Right. But this conversation which I think I
want to get to, this conversation took place, according to the affida-
vit, at least, in the summer of 19677

Mr. BALLIRO. Correct.

Mr. LATOURETTE. The trial for the Deegan murder took place in
1968?

Mr. BALLIRO. Correct.

Mr. LATOURETTE. OK. So at the time that you were representing
one of the codefendants, I guess, in the Deegan murder, you had
information from another client that the client you were represent-
ing had nothing to do with the Deegan murder, and in fact, it was
Vinny Flemmi and “the Animal” that had actually been the bad
people. Is that right?

Mr. BALLIRO. Correct. It was a lot more complicated than that,
because one of the co-counsels who represented Joe Salvati was a
fellow who I had put into the case. He was in my office at the time.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Well, that was the next thing that I was going
to ask you. Mr. Salvati’s lawyer came from your firm as well?

Mr. BALLIRO. Correct.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And it’'s been—I haven’t practiced law, obvi-
ously, since I've been here, but it seems to me that there was some
rule that what was knowledge of-

Mr. BALLIRO. Conflicts.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Well, we’ll get to conflict in a minute maybe,
but what was the knowledge of one person within the firm was im-
puted to be the knowledge of the law firm, I guess. Is that——

Mr. BALLIRO. I think that’s a fair statement, yeah.

Mr. LATOURETTE. OK. So at the time your associate was rep-
resenting Mr. Salvati, your firm had institutional knowledge, at
least, that Vincent Flemmi and Mr. Barboza were the murderers?

Mr. BALLIRO. We didn’t set up Chinese walls in those days.

Mr. LATOURETTE. I'm not trying to cast stones here. I'm trying
to just indicate that this is a pretty intense web that was weaved
back in 1968, and I think that it’s intense, because when your cli-
ent was found guilty on July 31, 1968, you knew it was wrong.
Right?

Mr. BALLIRO. Oh, absolutely.
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Mr. LATOURETTE. And you didn’t know it was wrong because
they had just done a nice job of the prosecution. You knew it was
wrong because you had another client who was the murderer?

Mr. BALLIRO. Sure.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And that applied to Mr. Salvati as well?

Mr. BALLIRO. Absolutely.

Mr. LATOURETTE. You know, we’re going to deal with how the
government handles informants and things of that nature, but—
and I also understand that the fact that the attorney-client privi-
lege is inviolate. But I guess I would solicit an opinion from you
as to that’s a pretty big pickle you’ve found yourself in.

Mr. BALLIRO. Sure.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And do you think that there is no ethical way
out of—not just you, but

Mr. BALLIRO. Well, there is now, and there is in Massachusetts
anyway, because the Supreme judicial court in Massachusetts, ef-
fective January 1, 1998, opened the door for counsel to invade the
attorney-client privilege if, among other things, it would result in
preventing an unlawful incarceration. That’s one of the phrases
that’s in the rule now. So you can do that today, and that’s——

Mr. LATOURETTE. But that change only took place

Mr. BALLIRO. Which led to my finally divulging the name of
Flemmi. It says “may.” It doesn’t say “has to,” and in an exercise
of caution, I asked for a court order, and I did get that.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And as we look at changing that, what do you
think about making it mandatory, the “shall”? If you have informa-
tion as a lawyer, or I had information or Mr. Delahunt or Mr. Bai-
ley, that a fellow is going to go to jail, face the death penalty—and
thankfully the jury showed mercy and he only got—only, I say, life
in prison, but he spent 33 years—do you think making it manda-
tory would have

Mr. BALLIRO. Well, I think that—I'm a little hesitant about mak-
ing it mandatory, because there are too many shades sometimes,
you know, having to do with those kinds of revelations. But I do
think that an acceptable alternative would be to have the attorney
at least make an in camera presentation to a judicial officer and
then let the judicial officer in the exercise of his discretion deter-
mine whether or not he should——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. LATOURETTE. The red light is on. If you want me to yield,
Mr. Chairman, I'll yield.

Mr. BURTON. Well, we’re being very lenient, because we don’t
want to break up the train of thought of those who are doing the
questioning, but I'd just like to say, we don’t have a Federal statute
that deals with that. Do you think it would be advisable to have
a Federal statute that’s similar to the statute in Massachusetts
that would allow a defense attorney to divulge that kind of infor-
mation if there was somebody wrongfully convicted?

Mr. BALLIRO. I think it’'s extremely important, Mr. Chairman
and, you know, this isn’t the first time that I've had a client tell
me about someone else’s innocence in a case that I was represent-
ing, you know, somebody on, and it’s not the first time that the per-
son that’s told me was the person who actually committed the of-
fense that I was defending somebody else on.
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Mr. BURTON. I think Mr. Delahunt and others on the Judiciary
Committee, I'll be happy to cosponsor a bill like that. Would
the——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Yeah. The question that other—again, the obser-
vation by Chairman Burton and your informing the committee
about the change in Massachusetts rules, I think it’s something
that this committee, in conjunction with the Judiciary Committee
and the full Congress, ought to give serious consideration, and any
ideas that either one of you or any members of the bar, whether
it be prosecutors or defense counsel. I think this particular case
highlights the need to have some discretion. I concur, Joe, with
you. I think making mandatory might cause some real problems,
given the various degrees, if you will, of culpability and involve-
ment, but I think it’s an excellent suggestion, and I'd welcome
working with the Chair and Mr. LaTourette on that.

Mr. BALLIRO. Whatever my committee in Massachusetts can do
to be of help. I want you to know, Congressman, that we’d be very
happy to set up a liaison relationship in that regard.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Joe.

Mr. LATOURETTE. I thank you. I thank the Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Shays.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Gentlemen, it’s very nice
to have you both before this committee. You've sat very patiently
listening to the first panel, and so we don’t need to bring forward
those exhibits. But just to quickly go over them again quickly with-
out bringing them up, exhibit 11 was from Lieutenant Thomas F.
Evans, Chelsea Police Department, in which it was fairly clear they
had identified the perpetrators of the murder.

Exhibit 12 was the city of Boston Police Department of March 14,
1965, in which they basically had similar information. Then you
had the Department of Public Safety, March 15th, Massachusetts
State Police, exhibit 13, that confirmed what the first—what the
Chelsea police had been told and what the police department in
Boston had been told. None of this information, Mr. Balliro, was
made available to you. Correct?

[Exhibits 11, 12 and 13 follow:]
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Page # 1

Statement by Lisut.Thomas F.Evans Chelsea Police Depariment.

Cn March 12,196% I recelved a call from the statlon that a man
had been shot and was in the a ley in the rear of the Lincoln Natdonal
Bank.I recelved this call at 11:1SP.M.

I arrived at the above location 3t approximately 11:30 P.X.In thia
alley at that time were Chief Burgin,Lieut. Fothergill, Sergt.Charles
MoHatton,Capt.Renfrew and Officer James Q'Brien.There were about fifge
.een or twenty people standing about the sidewalks and gtreet that
were being kept away from the alley by other uniformed officers.

On eneering this alley @& distance of thirty feet,I observed a man
who I knew as Edward "Teddy" Deegan lying on hisz back with his feex
in the direction of Fourth St.He was fully clothed with a suit and
topcoat,white shirt but ne tie.There were gloves on his hands.There
was a l2"screwdriver with a black handle and red top on the ground
about ten inches from his left hand.There war a fresh pool of blood
by his left knee and blood appeared to be still oozing from the rear
of his head.There were two metal clad doors ajacent to the body thatg
lead into a office bullding at #3175 Broadway.These doors are 418% X
&§'3"in helght.The alley is 203'long and 8fwide from the sidewalk on
Pourth St.to approximately 105! into the alley where Lb then widens
Gt6%,There is a fire escape on the left side of the alley aboutr 140
in from Fourth St.This escape ls for the tenants at #3IB7 Broadway.

Qfficer O*Brien told me that he was checking doors prior to
making his 11 P.M.ring at Box #22{Broasdway & Pourth Stsland when he
went into the above alley he observed @ figure crouched over by the
bocam mentioned doors on closer observation with his flasX light he
observed the nlood.He then went &2 Box #22 and called for assistance
OtBrien statad he had last tried these doors a2t ¥ P.M.all was okay.
At that time he had put the lights on in the alley.These lights are
wontrolled by a switch that is located -on the door casing on the last
doorway on the left side of the alley.(Putting these lights on at
dusk i1s the regular routine of the C0fflcers that work route #12.}
wWnen OTBrien found ithe body the lights had been turned off and the
door leading into the resr of 375 Broadway was open.

Lieut.Edward Fathekgill gave me two complete metal jacket
bullets with a right hand ¢£ifling twist,one smaller jacketed bullet
with full metal jacket also four pleces of copper jacket and a
piece of lead core that had besen pilcked up in the alley., I later
turned these over to Lieut,Jeohn F.Collins of State Pollce Flrearms
Idantification.Lieut.?ochergill told me that they had to move Deegans
bodyvfrom a crouched position to one lying £lzt on his back so that
they could entar the cpen doorway and make saarch of the hallways
of #375 Broadway.Nothing was found.

],

Shortly after I had arrived at the scene Attorney Alfred Farese
accompanied by Antheny J.Statheopoulass,he was allowed Inte the slley
where he made ldentificstion of Deegan.He then was sngaged in gon-
versation with Chief Burgin and Capt, Renfrew.I was later informad
by the Chief and Capt.that Farese had stated that he had recelved
a telephone call from a8 former client that Deegan and Roy French
were in trouble in Chelsea and had been arrested while doing a
B & E.This client also told him that a polliceman was Lo make arrang
ments to lsave the dodr opan.

it

EXHIBIT

t

A5 @ result of hde the above information given to me,I spoks
to Farese and ke repeated the story to me. I asked him if Stathopoulos
was the former client of whom he spoke:and he said no that he had
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asked Stathopoulos to give him a ride to the Chelsea
Police Station.He would not reveal-the.name of this party.

Dr.Meyer Kraft came to the scene and pronounced Déegan
dead at 11:43 P.M, The Medical Examiners Office had been notified’
and Dr.Luongo came to the scene and viewed the body and removed ~
same. - ! vt tea

I had received information from Capt.Joseph Kozlowski
that about 10 P.M.he had observed a red motor vehicle parked on
Fourth St about 150' from the alley in question and there were
three men in this car,two in front and one in the rear.He observed
the first three digits of this plate as 404 but could see no other
numbers as the plate had been bent over from right to left.As he
went over to discuss the plate with the occupanss the car pulled
away from the curb and made a right turn on Broadway.

At approximately 12:30 A.M.on 3-13-65 with Capt.Renfrew,
Det.Moore,Revere detectives and myself we went to the Ebb Tide
on the Revere Beach Boulevard and made observations of a red,1963
0lds.Conv,Mass.Reg.404~795 that was registered to Joseph Martin
of 19 Fleet St.No.End Boston.The plate on the rear of this vehicle
was creased down the middle.We went into the cafe and told Wilfred
Roy French that were were placing him under arrest for S.P.of a
Felony-Murder and that were would be taking him to the Chelsea
Police Station.I then requested Martin to bring hils car to the
station and he agreed to do so.Franis Imbuglla went along with
Martin in Martin's car. Cn arriving at the station I had French
taken up to the detective bureau and Martin and Imbuglia walted
down stalrs in the Seargeants room.With Capt.Renfrew I had Capt.
Kozlowski view Martints car that was parked in front of the station.
He stated that the car looked like the one that he had seen earlier
in the evening on Fourth St.but that he could not say it was:'the
car.We then went into the Seargeants room to talk with Martin but
both he and Imbuglia said they had nothing to say and that if 1t
was not a pinch that they were going to leave. They then left the
station.Capt.Kozlowskl could not recognlze these men.

I them wentiup to the detective bureau with Capt.Renfrew
where I informed French of his rights.He said that he would have
nothing te say until he spoke tc his lawyer.At about 1:45 A.M. his
Attorney,John Fitzgerald of Farese's office,arrived and had a
caonversation with French.French then gave us the information nec-
essary for the booking card.In reply to a question of hils occupation
he stated that he was employed as a Maltre De at the Ebb Tide at
a salary of $100.00 weekly.Asked as to what time he had gone to
work on the evening of 3-12-65 he said that he had gone to work
about 8 P.M. and had been there until we had taken him from there.
At 'this point French refused to answer any more questions.I had
Capt.Kozdowski look at French but he could not recognize him as
being being in the car that he had cobserved earlier. I then observed
what appeared to be bloodstains on the right sleeve of French's
coat and also on his right shoe.It appeared that a attempt had
been made to remove these stains by rubbing them. I had Capt.Renfrew
view these objects.I then asked French how he had this. blood on
the coat and shoes.French sald that while working at the Ebb Tide
on 3-12-65 that there had been two different fights and that while
breaking them up he had got blood on his clothes.A later check with
one Joseph Errico of 37 Atwood St.Revere,a reserve police officer
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of the Revere Police Department,reveals that Errico had
been working on Friday and Saturday nights at the Ebb Tide for the
past month.He goes to work at 2:15 P.M. until 1:30 A.M. He stated
while working on 3-12-65 that some unknown fellow had been bothering
a2 girl and that a other unknown party had punched this fellow cutting
him about the eye and causing him to bleed profusely.States that bew
cause of the numbers of people in the Cafe that he could not say if
French had left the place or not.He could not remenber what time that
this fight had occured.Also employed as a special police officer at
this cafe is one Richard Currie of 39 Sgawam St.Revere from whom we
received no information.

French was allowed to sign a release walver and leave
the station with his attorney John Fitegerald.

On the morning of 3-13-65,by arrangement,l had Attoernles
Farese,Fitzgerald and Anthony Stahopoulos come to the detective .
bureau where I again asked Farese to repeat his story of .the previous
evening relative to his exclient galling him to tell him of Deegan
and French having been arrested by the Chelsea PFolice.He repeated
the same story.l asked if this caller was at present a client of his
and he sald no.Il asked for the name of his informant and he refused
to name hik.l asked 1f the name of the police officer who was alleged
te have left the door open was known to him and he said no.

Stahopoulos refused to answer questions on advice of
his attorney.

Attorney Fitzgarald informed me that he had received a )
telephone call from Deegan at §:135 P.M,on 3-12«65 and that he could
hear music in the background.i asked Fitzgeral the reason for the
call and he told me that Deegan called him every night to let hinm
know that he {Deegan) was okay.

of -his had contacted him and told him that French had recelved a
telephone call at the Ebb Tide at @ P.M. on 3-12-65 and after a shorkt
conversation he had lefit the cafe with the following menj

Joseph Barboza,Ronald Cassesse,Vincent Flemmi,Francis Imbuglia,

Romec MErkin.licky Femia and & men Dy the name of Freddl . who is about

4T years old and saf{d to be a "Strongarm".They are sald to have w//f

1
1 received information from Capt.Renfrew that a informant ~7
£
/

returned at about 1l:H.M. and Martin was alleged to have said to
French,"We nalled him",

Information received from a Mr,John T.Asten a tenant in
spartment #8 at #387 Broadway. Asten states that at 9:30 P.M. on
3-12-65 he heard five sharp cracks and went out onto the flre escape
which leads into the alley in quastion and that the lights were
out in the alley and he could see or hear nothing.

I spoks with Vito Pagliarulo,age 55,0f %8 Carroll 5t.
Cnelsea who 1s emploved as & jenltor at 375 Broadwsy and he informed
me that he had left work on 3-12-865 at 3P.M. and he dld not know .
if the rear door had Qeen locked at this time or not. X .
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Informent stetos that the resscn for tho killing -of Deogan was that
Barren claims that ho is with tho Hughes brothers and Melaugnling
and he felt he Deegan was o threat to his friends in Roxbury(Flemai &

Bonnett).



143

1010 Commonwsalth Avenus, Boston 02215
March 15, 1965

yg %ﬂi/me/dw}/ :ﬂl/’& '%'//C/’ ' 75.
Tl

\

VE_BURZAU
o Captain of Detectives Danlel I, Murphy
‘roms Det. Lieut. Inspector Richard J. Cass

lubject: Homicide of Edward C, "Ted" Deegan

Le On Saturday, March 13, 1965, I went to the Chelsea
Police Department to ald in the investigation re the death
of Edward C, "Ted" Deegan, dob 1/2/30, of 17 Madison Strest,
Melden, in accordance with your instructions.

2. Officer James O'Brien, the routeman, stated that
about 10:5¢ P.H. on Friday, iarch 12, 1965, while checking

the doors on his route,. he entered the alley in the rear of
the Goldberg Building at 375 Brosdway and found a body, later
identified as Deegan, in a pool of bloed in front of the open
rear door of the buildinz. He was apparently dead and was in
a croucked position in front of the doorstoop. A screw driver
was lying on the ground near the body. He notified the
station. Dr. Kraft arrived at ths scene and pronounced Deegen
dead. . The body was removed by the Medical Examiner, Dr.
Luongo, to the Southern Mortuary. Officer O'Erien stated that
at about 9:00 P,l. he had checked the alley and put the over-
head light on before continuing his rounds. When he returned
at about 10:59 P.i4, the lizht was out and he entered the alley
to make m check and discovered the body.

. The Chelsea Police broucht to the steticn one
Anthony. J, Stathopoulos, dob 9/227324, medium complexion,

Sta", 165, brown halr and eyes of 17 Madison Street, Malden,

and one Wilired Roy French, dob 3/13/29, medium complexion,

6', 210, blueeyes, brown hair, of 31 Pleesant Strect, Everett,
Both sub jects were released sfter questioning. Information

was received by this officer that when French had been questloned
thero were spots on his trousers that appearsad to be blood end
egn atterpt had been made to wash 1t off. L%, Zvans of the
Chelsee police stated he questioned French reletive to the spots
and French claimed that it was blood that came from a fellow who
had a Fight at the Fbbtide in Revere.

b Ierasl Goldberg, ovmer of ths building, was gquestlioned
end ke saic he left the building between 3 and L Fl.
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Captaln Hurghy -2 March 15, 1965

6. Attorneys John Fltzgerald and Alfred Farese were
interviewed., Mr. Fitzgerald stated that he received a call
from Desgan pbout 3:45 P,M. on Friday and that he received
calls from Desegan every day.

. Mr, Farsse stated that about 10:15 P.M. on Friday
he received a calld from & clisnt, whom he refused to identify,
and ths client stated that he heard Deegan had besen in a gun
right with the police. Mr, Faress callsd the police atation
seeking to verifly the information but the police kmew nothing
sbout 1t. Mr. Farese clmimed that he caelled Stathopoulos who
came over and rods him to the police station at about 11:05 PH,.
Upon thelr arrival, they were inforned that Deegan was dead.
They went to the scene of the ¢rims and then returned.'to the

. police statlion where Stathopoulos was questioned by Lt, Evans
end Capt. Renfrew end released.

8. During the investivation, information was received

by thls offlcer thet Dsegan, French and Stathopoulos had planned
to break into the Beneficial Pinance Company on the second floor
of ths Goldberg Building and that the rear door wes to be left
open for them.

e During the eveing of Friday, March 12th, Prench was
at the Ebbtide, 302 Boulevard, Revere, with JQ:QP)L_E.&!_‘D_?FU. ake
Baron, Francie Imbuglis, Ronald Cassosa, Vincent "Jimm
Fiemmi, Romeo Martin, Hick Femis and a man knowh as 'rreddy"
who 1s a st¥Fong arm man. All the above men have criming
records, About 9:00 P,M., French received a phons call and
the above Broup left the place with hinm,

10, About 9:30 P.H., Captain Joseph Kozlowskl of the
Chelsea Pollce was in the vicinity of Fourth Street sbout a
half block from the scene of the crime and saw a red car with
the motor running and three men sitting in 1t. Two men were
in the front seat and one in the rear. The car was parked at
the second meter from Broedway, on Fourt Street, between -~ .
Broadway and Luther Place on the aside near the Polish Amsrican
Vetsrans Club, The Captain welked bshind the car and noticed
the rear numbar plate with the right hslf of the plate folded
towards the center obstructing the last three digits, The
first three nurbers were LOh~-~. He went to the driverc side
. of the cer and rapped on the window rotioning the driver to
lower the windou, The driver took off at a fast rate of speed
end took a sereechine turn to the right on Browduay. The
Captain dgscribed the driver as Romao lartin and the man In
the back seat rs ¥ T TASr and e bald spob in the
center of ‘the hsnd,

76.
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7.
Captain Murphy R0 Harch 15, 1965

1le Further information was recelived that aboul three
weeks prior Desgan had pulled a gun on Barboza, ska Baroen,
at the Ebbtide and forced him to back down end thet this was
the csuse of Deegan's death.

12, Unconfirmed information wes received that Romeo
Martin and Rongld Cassesa had entered the building and were
walting just inside the rear doop, BStathopoules was walting
on Fourth Street in a car and French snd Deegan entered the
alley., Desgan opsned the rear door., He was shol twlice in
the back of the hsad snd also in the body, The information
‘et the tims was that three guns were used, Lt. John Collina
of Ballistics confirmed the report of thres guns being used
et & later time. Two men gpproached the car in which
Stathopoules was walting and he took off.

13e A sanvas of the neighborhood was made and Nrs,
Grace Luciano of 12 Fourth Street, 2nd floor, and hor daughter,
Camille, both steted that asbout 10 PuH. or sarlier they heard
sbout 5 shots and they looked oub the window on Division St.,
and saw two ¢ars both racing their motors. One was & new
black sedan and the other an old gresn sedan, maks unknown.
She saw a man :'unning up the midd%a of Fourth 8t., toward
Hawthorne sbout 5 8%, heavy bulld, dark halr, me hat, dark
olive pants, brown welst coat. Tha account of the two cars
wes verified as a dissbled car and g car that came o help
him

. Information was also recelived that Hartin's car
had left the Ibbilde at 92:00 PH snd had returned aboub an hour
later and peried in a different place on its veturn,

v

o g;f ASUUERAN Oy 2 S,
Richerd J.:Coss

Detective Lieut, Inspsctor

lagsaciusetts Jtate Follce
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Mr. BALLIRO. You know, one needs only to look at the transcript
of the record of the trial in this case. If anything, a glimpse of all
of that information had been furnished to defense counsel, it would
have resulted in a flurry of discovery motions and days of cross-ex-
amination of Mr. Barboza and other witnesses that we would then
put on the witness stand.

Mr. SHAYS. You would have had an absolute field day. Exhibit
15 was the Airtel to Director of the FBI from the special agent in
charge, dated March 19th, which was actually dated after the mur-
der, but described what they had been told would be the murder—
what was going to take place, and in fact the murder did take
place.HAnd, again, your witness was not mentioned in any of these
as well.

[Exhibit 15 follows:]
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' 3/19/65

mhe following are the developments during the
current -veekt

On 3/12/65, EDWARD “FEDDY" DEEGAN was found
killed in an alleyway in Chelses, Hase. in gmgland
faghion,

Informants report thai RONALD CASESSA,

. ROMEO MARTIK, VINCENT JAMES FIXM, and JOSEPH

- prominent loeal hoodlums, were respontible for the k:zning
They accomplished this by hz.vt,ng Rﬂt FRERC!{, grnother
- Boston hoodlum, get DERGAN up in
entering” in Ghelaea., Hass, rmcx apparently walked Ln
tehind DEEGAN when they were geintng entrence to the
- building and ﬂ.red the r£irst shot hitting DEEGAK &n the
beck of the head, CASESSA and wm umedi.aeey therearter

shot DEE&M from the: front.

AXTHOHY mmoroum's was. 8180 .in ‘on the burglary
but had rmined outeide in the car.

_3-Bureau ) ) R
¢ 1dBoston . Sif VRIS I
" IFKtpoth

;

-

0000 4
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wmnimn aF ‘se R s
FITZGERALY, FARESE(S: gwpareuer, ctxte o the Chdlges, ED.

Ef‘mee are uow being made hghghe Chelgea PD
874 $o fumateh ascessany
iutomaei.cn ea pmeeeute the psemns reeponaiile,

It should te noted that this tnformation wae
furnished ¢o the Che eameadttmbeeu tablighed
by the Chelmen Police that RoY
CASESSA, and BAREIN were all togetier at cheEﬁnmie
nteht club in Revere, Mage, and b&ggu £t
approximately 9 o'cleek and retumy ninut:es Yater.

Tt ahould be noted Ghat the took place
at approximately 9130 pR., Friday, .
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Page 3 of serial 1870 is being deleted in its entirety for codes: F, B.

0000 6
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Mr. BALLIRO. Absolutely not.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Bailey, you had—I now would like to turn to ex-
hibit 26. This is an affidavit that Joseph Barboza signed in front
of a notary, and this was at your request. Is that true?

[Exhibit 26 follows:]



e Jsde Caicehi Atiarney o Low Fas: 617:3874837 VEK Y01 1014631 [opv——, . .

‘ penonall& appevaxed pefore me Joseph narnn: alao known
u; Joseph Barboza, mnd, being undex cath,' depused and said’
as follows:

1, $oaeph paron, alsc known as Joeeph Baxboza, under
oath, and free frém duress or coerclon directly or indirectly
of any kind whatsoever say as follows:

1. That I.am the same Joseph Baron (Barboza) who testified
in the trial of cprmenwaalt.h ¥. French, et Bla--Nos. 31601,
32365 to 32370 inclusive, )

2, That I wish Yo recant certain portions of my testimony
durlng the course of the above-said trial .!nsofar as my
testimony concerned the involveément of Henry Tamelec, Peter J.
Limone, Joaeph L. saly&tl andsLewis Grieco in the killing of
Teddy Deagan,

3. That the tastimony I now offer to give concerning
the killing of Teddy Deegan and those individuals yresponsible

for him death will be the whole truth known to me.

Then personally Bppesrsd hefore ;e the above-nemed

Joseph Baron, slwo known ss Joseph Barbozs on 2["‘03 4477&
« 1970 3nd wwore Thet he hed yeed the fore—

4 1A
gaing ;Kaavse #nd that the facts thereln stated ere true.

ATy s

Notary public
%Hugny

e (00967

My Commission Explres

EXHIBIT

26

PENGAD-Reyonne, K. 1.
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Mr. BAILEY. Yes. And the notary was my law partner.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you. Would you read No. 1 and No. 2, “that
I am the same”?

Mr. BAILEY. You mean Paragraphs 1 and 2?

Mr. SHAYS. Yes. Thank you.

Mr. BaiLey. OK. “That I am the same Joseph ‘Baron’ Barboza
who testified in the trial of the Commonwealth v. French,” with
numbers.

No. 2, “That I wish to recant certain portions of my testimony
during the course of the above-said trial insofar as my testimony
concerned the involvement of Henry Tameleo, Peter J. Limone, Jo-
seph L. Salvati and Lewis Grieco in the killing of Teddy Deegan.”

Mr. SHAYS. So basically, he is acknowledging—and he was in fact
the only witness in their—he was the witness against these indi-
viduals. Is that correct?

Mr. BAILEY. The men were sentenced to death on the sole basis
of Barboza’s testimony.

Mr. SHAYS. And he is saying that he did not testify accurately.
Is that not true?

Mr. BAILEY. Yes, he certainly is.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. So you have this document, and walk me
through again what you did with this document.

Mr. BAILEY. I believe I sent it to the attorney general.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. And the attorney general at the time was?

Mr. BAILEY. Robert Quinn.

Mr. SHAYS. Now, in the State of Massachusetts, the attorney
general does criminal as well as civil? In the State of Connecticut
it’s only civil but——

Mr. BAILEY. He has a supervisory role and can take over most
any case, as Senator Brooke did the strangling cases that were
being handled by several jurisdictions.

Mr. SHAYS. And it’s not like frankly youre a lightweight attor-
ney. It’s not like you aren’t well known. It’s not like this would
have just passed through his desk and somehow slipped through.
I mean, this came with your signature, and this was the affidavit.
And in your letter, did you outline what was said in the affidavit?
Do you remember?

Mr. BAILEY. I believe I said generally that Mr. Barboza was look-
ing for a vehicle to make the truth known without being penalized
too heavily.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. So the bottom line to it is, though, you got what
kind of a response?

Mr. BAILEY. None.

Mr. SHAYS. By none, you got no thank you, or you didn’t get a
no thank you?

Mr. BAILEY. No. I got no response.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. I just need to know what you would do after
that. If you got no response, is it kind of case closed or

Mr. BAILEY. Well, bear in mind on the day this affidavit was
signed, I believe according to other documents you have, Barboza
was visited by the Federal prosecutors, and that ended my relation-
ship with him.

Mr. SHAYS. OK.

Mr. BAILEY. And the lie detector test was canceled.
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Mr. SHAYS. OK. So this relates to the lie detector

Mr. BAILEY. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. In other words, all of this is related to the same

Mr. BAILEY. He was to take the test to verify the fact that he was
now truthfully saying these four men had nothing to do with it and
thﬁt he lied in the Federal case against Raymond Patriarca and
others.

Mr. SHAYS. So you seem to not just imply, but you're saying quite
strongly that the FBI, aware of this affidavit, was basically saying
you shouldn’t have any more relationship with Mr. Bailey?

Mr. BAILEY. Well, after their visit, I never did.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. What is the penalty in Massachusetts—I don’t
know if either of you qualify—for giving false testimony in a trial?

Mr. BaiLEY. Well, there’s a penalty for perjury, which I believe
carries 5 years or more, but there’s a special statute for perjury in
a capital case, and life is the punishment, and was then.

Mr. SHAYS. So for me, the nonattorney, if Mr. Salvati was going
to be sentenced potentially to capital punishment—and receive the
death penalty, then if someone else gave false evidence, they could
be subject to the same penalty?

Mr. BAILEY. Not the death penalty, but life.

Mr. SHAYS. Life. OK. What is the penalty for helping a witness
give false testimony?

Mr. BAILEY. Well, perjury and suborning perjury are usually
treated equally in the eyes of the law, and I would say that if I
were the prosecutor, a good case could be made for the architects
of perjured testimony to suffer the same penalty as the perjuring
witness.

Mr. SHAYS. And what is the penalty for a law enforcement officer
withholding evidence important to a case?

Mr. BAILEY. Unfortunately, to my knowledge, it is no greater
than the average felon marching down the street. I believe there
should be much stiffer penalties for those entrusted with great
};;ower and respect who choose to abuse that power, as was done

ere.

Mr. SHAYS. In the third panel, we have Mr. Paul Rico, retired
FBI special agent. We also requested that Dennis Condon, retired
FBI special agent, testify. Mr. Condon, I believe, will not be able
to show up, and I believe——

Mr. BURTON. We will question him. He, on the advice of his phy-
sician because of health reasons, couldn’t be here.

Mr. SHAYS. So we will be having Mr. Paul Rico after you testify.
Would you describe to me—both of you gentlemen, would you de-
scribe to me what you think their involvement was in this case?

Mr. BAILEY. My only personal contact with Paul Rico was when
he came to my office shortly after John Kelley had become a gov-
ernment witness and been incarcerated in the Barnstable County
Jail. Prior to testifying in the Federal case, which he appeared as
a witness who had organized an escape route for a murder re-
quested by or ordered by Raymond Patriarca, and he later told me
that story was one that he was told he would have to tell. Since
he was unwilling to implicate me in my felonies, Patriarca was the
only acceptable trade for his freedom, which he got. But I saw him
many times after the trial was over.
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The only other knowledge I have of Mr. Rico’s activity was one
of which I am highly suspicious, and that was in the attempt to
Cﬁnvict your colleague, Alcee Hastings. He was up to his ears in
that.

Mr. BALLIRO. May I say this, Congressman?

Mr. SHAYS. Yes.

Mr. BALLIRO. It’s, to me, unconscionable, given what we know
now, seeing these internal documents that were going up the line
to the Justice Department to just before, during, and after the
Deegan killing, many of them authored by Special Agent Rico. I
mentioned the testimony of Agent Dennis Condon during the
course of the Deegan trial. And to sit by and just let that happen,
I don’t know that there’s any penalty for that, but I can’t imagine
anything worse for a law enforcement officer to do. Talk about ob-
structing justice, much less a perjury. This is fashioning the ob-
struction of justice with a determined purpose to frame people, and
that’s happened. They were framed.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, we won’t have Mr. Condon here today to ask
questions, but I do look forward to asking Mr. Rico a number of
questions that are the result of our two panels. I thank you both
for being here. At this time I have no more questions.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Shays. Do you have questions, Mr.
Barr? We'll come to you in just a minute.

Mr. BARR. I think both of you gentlemen are aware of the Justice
Task Force on this and related matters that was formed in January
1999. Are you all familiar with that?

b Mr. BALLIRO. I have a peripheral awareness of it, Congressman,
ut

Mr. BAILEY. I am aware of Mr. Fishman, who is partly respon-
sible for smoking out this mess.

Mr. BARR. Mr. Bailey, has the task force contacted you and com-
municated with you to gather information?

Mr. BAILEY. They have not.

Mr. BARR. And they have not contacted you, Mr. Balliro?

Mr. BALLIRO. They have not.

Mr. BARR. Well, the Justice Task Force was formed in January
1999—2 years ago. And the investigation, its history and a brief
synopsis of its work, is contained as an attachment to the Director
Freeh statement that he furnished to us. Was that included, Mr.
Chairman, in the earlier

Mr. BURTON. In the record?

Mr. BARR [continuing]. Record?

Mr. BURTON. Yes. We included not only Director Freeh’s letter
but the contents of the attachment.

Mr. BARR. OK. There is a case that has risen out of the Justice
Department’s task force in this case involving John Connolly, Bulg-
er, Whitey Bulger and Flemmi. Are either of you aware of the sta-
tus of—I know there has not yet been a trial, but are you aware
of the status of that case?

Mr. BALLIRO. It’s in its very early stages, I would suggest to you.
I know the counsel for John Connolly, Tracy Minor from Mince,
Lever, and they’ve just begun to scratch the surface, both defense-
wise and prosecution-wise. So it’s going to be a long time before
that case goes to trial.
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Mr. BARR. Now, Mr. Bailey—I'm not sure which one of you is bet-
ter qualified to do this, but could you just briefly describe—this fel-
low Bulger’s name keeps surfacing in all of this. What role does he
play in these goings-on? I know he’s part of this case, in which an
indictment and then a superseding indictment was brought by the
Justice task force, but how does he fit into all this, if at all?

Mr. BALLIRO. Well, he was the handler, of course, for both Bulger
and for Steve Flemmi, the handler in this——

Mr. BARR. Connolly?

Mr. BALLIRO. Connolly was—dJohn Connolly was. My understand-
ing from his remarks to the media at or about the time that he was
indicted was that he didn’t know what bad people they were, and
as far as he knew, Steve Flemmi was just—well, maybe a book-
maker and perhaps a loan shark. So they were willing to give him
a pass on those kinds of activities.

But I can tell you this, Mr. Congressman. I've lived in that area
my entire life and got a pretty good street sense of everything that
is going on. And I can tell you that every kid in south Boston,
which was their area, understood very, very clearly what violent
people both Flemmi and Bulger were. They terrorized that area.
When they walked into a place of business, people actually quaked.
John Connolly comes from that area. It’s just unconceivable to me
that he didn’t know what every kid on the street in south Boston
knew, much less all the rest of law enforcement, both State and
local, in Massachusetts knew.

And, by the way, I've had many, many cases involving
shylocking, and time and time again at sentencing I've heard pros-
ecutors stand up and tell judges what a terrible, violent crime
shylocking was. So for John Connolly, an FBI agent, to demean it
and deprecate its importance or its lack of violence is just
unconceivable to me.

Mr. BARR. And Bulger was an FBI informant for a fairly long pe-
riod of time, too, wasn’t he?

Mr. BAILEY. Until he became a fugitive, yes.

Mr. BARR. For over 20 years he was an informant?

Mr. BAILEY. So far as we can sort out, because Flemmi knows all
about it, and Flemmi has made that known to the court as his de-
fense in a racketeering case. In other words, he says I was set in
motion by the government. You can’t now turn on me; I have, in
effect, immunity. And that is the defense he has raised. He has
since been indicted for murders all over the country, and they're
still digging up bodies as of this time to indict Flemmi.

Mr. BALLIRO. And, Mr. Congressman, may I just say this in addi-
tion, because I think this may be important to counsel as a source
of information. Back in the early 1980’s, between 1980 and 1985
when the Anguilos were prosecuted, there were—I don’t want to
exaggerate it—but carefully, I say, many, many, many hundreds of
hours of wiretapping in two different locations in the north end of
Boston conducted by agents of the Federal Bureau of Investigation,
and you don’t have to get into too many pages to start hearing
Bulger’s name and Flemmi’s name being mentioned in connection
with the most violent of offenses.

Now, apparently Agent Connolly, Agent Rico, agent whoever,
didn’t know what those wiretaps contained. Everybody in the world
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knew it in 1985 when they were finally released. They had all been
put by Judge Nelson, who handled that case, in my custody until
the court proceeding, the actual trial took place. So we knew about
it in between 1983, 1984 and 1985 when the trials began, but then
the public knew, and those were open for anybody’s examination.

Mr. BARR. I'm not personally yet familiar with this case that the
Justice task force has brought, but according to the material fur-
nished by Director Freeh yesterday, this brief synopsis indicates
that the December 1999 indictment was returned against retired
FBI Senior Special Agent John Connolly, Bulger and Flemmi. Do
you all know what the nature of the charges against Connolly were
or are?

Mr. BALLIRO. Included in them, I believe, are accessory to mur-
der charges.

Mr. BAILEY. I think that was a——

Mr. BARR. So arising out of the dealings with these gentlemen
as—or these men as informants?

Mr. BALLIRO. Well, they claim—Connolly claims, of course, that
he didn’t know anything about murders. I mean

Mr. BAILEY. I believe, Congressman, that the first indictment af-
fecting John Connolly was for obstruction and related offenses and
that a new indictment was brought, dragging him in as being re-
sponsible in part for murder.

Mr. BALLIRO. What happens is the government keeps flipping
people, and between the first indictment and the second indict-
ment, they flipped a confidante of Bulger and Flemmi, a man by
the name of Kevin Weeks, who now is a cooperating witness with
the government. He was able to tell them about many of these
murders, because he participated in things like hiding the bodies
and burying the bodies and digging them up and reburying them.
You know, like some movies that we've seen recently, this all hap-
pened, and they found those bodies. And the government has gone
in, they’re digging up places, and these bodies keep coming up now,
all of which Kevin Weeks tells them exactly where they are, and
that’s why you’re getting these—and I'm not sure the indictments
are all finished either. I believe there may be superseding indict-
ments in those cases.

Mr. BARR. Thank you very much. I appreciate both of you gentle-
men sharing both your history in these cases, as well as your vast
expertise on these type legal matters with us and look forward to
continue to work with you as we try and fashion some additional
safeguards to avoid these things happening in the future. Thank
you.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Barr.

Mr. Delahunt, did you have one more question?

Mr. DELAHUNT. Yes, I do. I just wanted to make a note, too,
that—I don’t know whether it was Mr. Bailey or Mr. Balliro that
indicated that Mr. Connolly was the so-called handler for both
Bulger and—Flemmi.

Mr. BALLIRO. Steve Flemmi.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Steve Flemmi. Are you aware—obviously both
had been informants prior to Mr. Connolly’s coming to the Boston
office of the FBI? Are you aware of—whom the FBI handler was
for Mr. Bulger or Mr. Flemmi, Mr. Steven Flemmi? Maybe you——
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Mr. BALLIRO. Well, whether he can be named as a handler or
not, I don’t know, but from the materials that I'm now reading just
recently in late December that have been revealed, it appears that
Special Agent Rico very well could be categorized as a handler, at
least of Steven Flemmi.

Mr. DELAHUNT. So it’s a

Mr. BALLIRO. I don’t know if there’s anything about——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. I reviewed those too, and I reached the
same conclusion. But I guess it’s a fair statement to say that Steve
Flemmi went from the supervision of Mr. Rico to the supervision
of Mr. Connolly?

Mr. BALLIRO. It appears to be that way.

Mr. DELAHUNT. He was passed in that direction. Joe, if I can just
ask this question, because I think when I listen to the questions
of my colleagues here, particularly Mr. Shays, I think it’s impor-
tant to try to clarify how a homicide investigation, which is a State
prosecution, is conducted in Massachusetts, specifically in the case
of Deegan. Am I correct when I say usually it is the local police
department, and sometimes there is assistance from the State po-
lice; and rarely, but sometimes, it does occur there is assistance
from the FBI?

Mr. BALLIRO. This was highly unusual. It’s a very rare case that
the FBI, in my experience, has been participating so intimately in
the preparation, investigation and prosecution of a criminal—of a
State case of homicide. But they were all over this one.

Mr. DELAHUNT. So they were intimately involved in the trial
preparation. They were witnesses. They were present when this
case was being prosecuted?

Mr. BALLIRO. That’s correct.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you.

Mr. BURTON. Well, let me just thank both of you very much.
You've been very, very helpful. We realize that you’re very promi-
nent attorneys. And Mr. Wilson, with whom you’ve worked, and I
and the rest of the panel wants to thank you very much for being
here, because I know that it took time out of your busy schedules,
which in your income brackets is pretty expensive.

So we really appreciate you very much being here and giving us
information. We would like for you if we have additional questions
to respond to them in writing if you wouldn’t mind.

Mr. BAILEY. Thank you very much.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you very much. We will now go to our third
panel, which is Mr. Rico. Would you come forward, please?

[Witness sworn. ]

Mr. BURTON. Do you have an opening statement, Mr. Rico?

STATEMENT OF H. PAUL RICO, RETIRED FBI SPECIAL AGENT

Mr. Rico. I have no opening statement.

Mr. BURTON. We will go directly to questions then.

You have heard the statement about the murder which took
place which involved the conviction of Mr. Salvati. Were you aware
that he was innocent?

Mr. Rico. I was aware that he was on trial and he was found
guilty. That’s all I know. I have heard what has transpired and I
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believe that it’s probably, justice has finally been done. I think he
was not guilty.

Mr. BURTON. Were you aware——

Mr. Rico. I am saying that until I heard the facts, which is the
first time I have heard the facts is today, that I was not convinced
that he was innocent until today. I'm convinced he was innocent.

Mr. BURTON. Well, you were one of the FBI agents in the Boston
office at the time. Were you not aware of any of the statements or
documents that we have been able to uncover during our investiga-
tion?

Mr. Rico. I think I caused some of those documents to be writ-
ten. I think I wrote some of those documents, and when I identified
who I knew from an informant who committed this homicide, but
as someone has said before, the information is a lot different than
testimony.

Mr. BURTON. You knew—according to the record, you sent a
memo to FBI Director Hoover, as I understand it, saying that you
had been informed that Mr. Deegan was going to be hit or mur-
dered?

Mr. Rico. That’s probably true, yes.

Mr. BURTON. And you knew before the fact that was going to
occur?

Mr. Rico. We have had several of those things happen in the
past. I have been involved in warning some of the people that have
been targeted in the past.

Mr. BURTON. Did you or anybody in the FBI let Mr. Deegan
know that he was going to be hit?

Mr. Rico. It’s possible because——

Mr. BURTON. Wait a minute.

Mr. Rico. I want to say to you that normally when we hear
something like that we try to figure out how we can do something
to be able to be of assistance, like make an anonymous phone call
or call the local police department or something along that line. I
don’t know what happened in that case. Whether or not someone
did notify him or not, I don’t know.

Mr. BURTON. Did you know Mr. Barboza?

Mr. Rico. I came to know Mr. Barboza.

Mr. BURTON. Did you know him prior to the Deegan murder?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. BURTON. Did Mr. Condon know him prior to the Deegan
murder?

Mr. Rico. No, I don’t think he did.

Mr. BURTON. So he was not working with you and he was not
an informant or anything?

Mr. Rico. That’s right.

Mr. BUurTON. How about Mr. Flemmi?

Mr. Rico. At one time I had Steven Flemmi as an informant. He
has admitted that before Judge Wolf and all of the contacts were
exposed between my contacts with him and those contacts that
were written—were introduced before Judge Wolf.

Mr. BURTON. Did you know he was a killer?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. BURTON. Did you not know he was a killer?
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Mr. Rico. I knew that he was involved in probably loan sharking
and other activities but, no.

Mr. BURTON. Well, it’s testified here by several witnesses, includ-
ing the last two, that it was fairly well known on the north side
of Boston that he was to be feared and that he was killing people,
but you in the FBI didn’t know about that?

Mr. Rico. Are we talking about Steven Flemmi or Vincent
Flemmi.

Mr. BURTON. Vincent Flemmi, Jimmy Flemmi.

Mr. Rico. Oh, Vincent Flemmi. I think when I was in Boston I
would have known that Vincent Flemmi had committed homicide.

Mr. BURTON. Did you have any dealings with him?

Mr. Rico. Not really, no.

Mr. BURTON. Did Mr. Condon have any dealings with him?

Mr. Rico. I think at one time he might have opened him up as
an informant, I don’t know. I don’t personally know.

Mr. BURTON. But neither you nor Mr. Condon knew anything
about his involvement in the Deegan murder prior to the murder?

Mr. Rico. I can only speak for myself, and it’s possible that I had
information that he might have been involved or going to be in-
volved.

Mr. BURTON. Well, there was a memo from you to FBI Director
Hoover that was 2 or 3 days prior to the killing that said that you
had information that Mr. Deegan was going to be hit or killed?

Mr. Rico. Yeah.

Mr. BURTON. Did you not know who was going to be involved in
that? You did not know Mr. Barboza or Mr. Flemmi was going to
be involved?

Mr. Rico. Is that document before me?

Mr. BURTON. Where is that document, Counsel? He would like to
look at that real quickly, the document that went to FBI Director
Hoover informing him that there was—it’s exhibit No. 7, in front
there.

[Exhibit 7 follows:]
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SUBJECT: VINGENT JAHES FIERI, Akg.

| Eerm Boston Airtel to Directo
? et (RS 3/10/65 entitled: | x
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po:.nted out that he did not want FIZII or Barboza contacting,
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T 2597055
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Mr. Rico. Seven.

Mr. BURTON. Yes, sir. It’s on the second page, the relevant part.
I think it’s right at the top, isn’t it? “according”

Mr. Rico. “according to”—this reads like it’s a microphone, not
an informant report.

Mr. BURTON. But it was sent by you to the FBI Director. And I
guess while

Mr. Rico. I don’t see where, I don’t see where I sent this. I can
see what it says, but I don’t see where I sent it.

Mr. BURTON. It’s exhibit No. 7. It was from the head of the FBI
office there in Boston.

Mr. Rico. Yeah, right.

Mr. BURTON. So that would not have been you at that time?

Mr. Rico. No, I have never been the head of the FBI office.

Mr. BURTON. Did you know that Mr. Deegan, was it not dis-
cussed in the FBI office that Mr. Deegan was going to be killed?

Mr. Rico. I believe it was discussed in a small group, probably
the supervisor.

Mr. BURTON. So it was discussed?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. I can’t understand if it was discussed——

Mr. Rico. It probably was discussed as to who should notify the
police or who should try to contact him.

Mr. BURTON. If you knew that there was going to be this hit on
Mr. Deegan, would you not have discussed who the proposed assas-
sins were going to be? You knew of Barboza and you knew of the
others, Mr.

Mr. Rico. Vincent Flemmi.

Mr. BURTON. Vincent Flemmi. You knew of them. Did you not
know they were out planning the killing? If you knew and the FBI
office up there knew enough to send this memo to the FBI Director,
would you not have known who was going to be involved in this?

Mr. Rico. I'm not sure.

Mr. BURTON. Let me go to exhibit No. 10 real quickly and Tl
yield to my colleagues. OK. Exhibit No. 10. It says,

Informant advised that Jimmy Flemmi contacted him and told him that the pre-
vious evening Deegan was lured to a finance company in Chelsea and that the door
of the finance company had been left open by an employee of the company and that
when they got to the door Roy French, who was setting Deegan up, shot Deegan,
and Joseph Romeo Martin and Ronnie Casessa came out of the door and one of
them fired into Deegan’s body. While Deegan was approaching the doorway, Flemmi
and Joe Barboza walked over to a car driven by Tony Stats and they were going
to kill Stats but Stats saw them coming and drove off before any shots were fired.

Flemmi told informant that Ronnie Casessa and Romeo Martin wanted to prove
to Raymond Patriarca that they were capable individuals and that is why they

wanted to hit Deegan. Flemmi indicated that what they did was an awful sloppy
job.

[Exhibit 10 follows:]
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Mr. Rico. All right.

Mr. BUrTON. That was written by you?

Mr. Rico. Right, right.

Mr. BURTON. So you had firsthand knowledge about all of these
individuals?

Mr. Rico. I did at that time, right. But I didn’t know Barboza
at that time. I'm talking about from the standpoint of——

Mr. BURTON. Did you have dealings with him after that?

Mr. Rico. Yes. Oh, yes.

Mr. BURTON. And you knew that he was involved in this murder?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. And you used him as an informant?

Mr. Rico. No, I never had him as an informant.

Mr. BurTON. Who did?

Mr. Rico. I don’t think anyone had him as an informant. We had
him as a witness.

Would you like me to tell you how he became——

Mr. BURTON. Yes, while we’re looking for exhibit No. 4, and then
I'll yield to my colleagues. But go ahead.

[Exhibit 4 follows:]
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U.S. Department of Justice

United States Attorney
District of Massachusetts

Main Reception: (617) 748-3100
United States Courthouse, Suite 9200
{ Courthouse Way

Bosten, Magsackusetis 02210

December 19, 2000

John Cavicchi, Esquire
Attorney at Law

25 Barnes Avenue

East Boston, MA 02128

RE: Disclosure of FBI Documents Relating to the
March 12, 1965 Murder of Edward "Teddy” Desgan

Dear Mr. Cavicchi:

This letter and its enclosures are being sent in response to your letter to me dated 11/16/2000, in
which you asked that [ provide "any information™ that would assist you in responding to a Court Order
in the matter of the Commonwealth of Magsachusetts v. Peter Limong, Superior Court Crim. No,
32367, 69-70, which is pending before the Honorable Margaret R. Hinkle. As you explain, this Order
requires you to file a Non-Live Witness Statement listing police reports, affidavits, transcripts and any
other documents that you intend to rely upon in support of your motion for a new trial filed on behalf of
your client, Peter Limone. I understand the matter being heard relates to your client's conviction for the
1965 murder of Edward "Teddy" Deegan and involves your motion for 2 new trial in that case.

In response to your request, FBI employees assigned to the fustice Task Force (JTF) initiated a
review of Boston FBI informant, intelligence and investigative files that contain information that dates
back to the 1950s and 1960s. JTF's search first determined that around the time Deegan was murdered,
Vincent James Flemmi was an FBI informant. According to the file maintained in support of efforts to
develop Flemmi as an informant, focus on Flemmi's potential as a source began on about 3/9/1965. The
first reported contact with Flemumi was by FBI Boston Special Agent (SA) H. Paul Rico on 4/5/1965.
The informant file was officially opened and assigned to SA Rico on 4/15/1965 and reflects that Flemmi
was contacted a total of five times as an informant, cach time by SA Rico. The dates of contact were
4/3/1965, 5/10/1965, 6/4/1965, 7/22/1965 and 7/27/1965. Flemmi's file was closed on 9/15/1965 after
Flemmi was charged with a crime, unrelated to the Deegan murder.

- Vincent James Flemmi's informant file was found fo contain two documents that relate to the
Deegan murder, one of which is 2 summary of information known by the Boston FBI about Flemmi's
criminal activities at the time he was opened as an informant. This summary includes information
previously reported to the FBI by other sources. The JTF atiempted to review these other source files
and any other intelligence files where their information may have been filed. Efforts have also been
made Lo locate any investigative files that relate to the Deegan murder,
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Thus far, a total of five documents have been located that appear 1o be responsive o your
request.  These are: 1) 3/15/1965 Memorandum from Boston SA H. Paul Rico to the SAC,
Boston, reporting a contact with a source on 3/10/1965. 2) 3/15/1965 Memorandum from
Boston SA H. Paul Rico to the SAC, Boston, reporting a contact with the same source on
31371965, 3) 371971965 Alrtel from SAC, Boston to Director, FBI, entitied "Criminal
Intelligence Program, Boston Division™ summarizing developments during that week, 4)
4/22/1965 Memorandum from a Boston "Correlator” to the SAC, Boston, entitied "Vincent
James Flemmi, Aka (sic)" which summarizes information in FBI files known about Flemmi gt
the time he was opened as an informant. 5) 6/9/1965 Airtel from SAC, Boston, 1o Director, FBI,
entitled "BS-9190-PC* which reports on the status of efforts to develop Vincent James Flemmi
ay an FREinformant. (These documents have been sequentially numbered 0000 1 thru 000026

Several impediments to the JTEF's search for records were encountered, Since the Deagan
murder oceurred over 30 years ago, many files that could logically contain relevant information
were routinely destroyed years ago. For example, the enclosed 4/22/1965 summary
memorandum references many other source reports that contain the original record of this
information. Efforts 1o locate these original records have been unsuccessful. As a resuls, this
summary memorandum represents the only surviving record of its information. Simply stated,
the raw source data that was originally reported appears to no longer exist. Efforts continue to
locate copies of this data that may have been filed in intelligence files,

Only two informants have been found to have reported information relating to the
Deegan murder after the murder occurred. Enclosures 1 and 2 report information from the same
source and Enclosure 2 appears to report information from this source to FBI Headquarters.
Each of the files for the informants whose information is contained in the enclosures appears to
have been the subject of routine destruction. In this regard, however, I would note that a case
file containing information from Joseph Baron (Barboza) was located on this date, and a review
of that file will begin shortly.

You will note that the attachments have been subjected to a routine redaction process
which removes information that is not relevant fo your request or has otherwise been lawfully
excluded. 1t should be noted that the ITF is not completely familiar with the issues before Judge
Hinkle. In addition, the JTF has not completed its review of the many FBI files from the
Deegan murder time frame. Therefore, it can not be stated with certainty at this time that the
attached documents represent the only relevant material in FBI files. If either party to the
Limone matter wishes to provide greater specificity as to the materials that would be relevent to
that proceeding, the JTF will consider this information in its record search, Regardless of
whether such a request is received, the JTF will promptly advise you if any additional relevant
documents are discovered.

As you know, the JTF has also been in contact with Attorney Victor Garo who represents
Joseph Salvati.  Mr. Garo previously has brought issues regarding Salvati's conviction for the

-
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Deegan murder before the Superior Court and is continuing his efforts to exonerate Salvati for
this murder. These documents also appear to be relevant to concerns previously expressed to the
JTF by Attorney Victor Garo on behalf of his client, Joseph Salvati, and, therefore, copies are
being provided to him.

Let me conclude by stating that the JTF, the United States Attomey’s Office, the Boston
FBI Office and FBI Headquarters understand the potential significance of the enclosures ‘o Mr.
Limone and Mr. Salvati. These documents are being made available to you with the .
concurrence and encouragement of the Boston FBI and FBI Headquarters. Collectively, efforts
will continue to locate other documents that may be responsive to your concerns. If you have
questions concerning the enclosures, please do not hesitate to contact me at telephone number
(617) 854-1500 (Justice Task Force, 18 Tremont Street, Suite 300, Boston, MA 021308), or
(203) 821-3700 (United States Attorney’s Office, 157 Church Street, 23" Fioor, New Haven, CT
06510) .

Very truly yours,

DONALD K. STERN )
‘fﬁﬂte\dS‘tst;s Augmey [ >
i/

Y

it

‘\\ ’/ 7
jOH’I\{ H. DURHAM
Special Attormey

....»/

// 1
- AL

ce: Assistant District Attorney Mark Lee w/ Enclosures
William Koski, Esquire w/ Enclosures
Victor Garo, Esquire w/ Enclosures

Donald K. Stern
United States Attorney

Charles Prouty
SAC FBI Boston
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Mr. Rico. He was arrested and was held on $100,000 bail. And
the organized crime people in New England told the bondsmen not
to give him the bail money. So they told two of his associates if
they can collect the money if they need a little money to finish it
off, to come to a nightclub and they would make up the difference
so that he could get bailed. When they showed up at the nightclub
they waited until closing time, they counted out the money, it was
$85,000 of money, money that they had collected. This is allegedly.
And they killed Barboza’s people that were collecting the money.
The bodies were found over in south Boston and eventually—the
Boston police went to the nightclub and found a mirror being re-
paired and they went behind the mirror and found where a shot
had gone into the wall. They matched the bullet that had gone
through the glass and into the wall and fallen down with the bullet
in one of Barboza’s associates. So that’s why when we went to
Barboza he was interested in trying to find a way to help us and
probably hurt organized crime. That was his reason for becoming
a witness.

Mr. BURTON. Because he wanted to hurt organized crime.

Mr. Rico. Well, he felt that that was his money, the $85,000 was
his money. I thought he would be more concerned about the two

eople that were killed. But he was more concerned about the
85,000.

Mr. BURTON. It seems incredulous that anybody would think this
guy was concerned about getting rid of organized crime when he
was a major——

Mr. Rico. No, what he was concerned about——

Mr. BURTON. Was his money.

Mr. Rico. Is that he had been told that they were going to make
up the difference, the bail money, that he was going to get bailed
out.

Mr. BURTON. Let me make one more statement. Then I will yield
to my colleague. The Justice Task Force search determined that
around the time Deegan was murdered Vincent James Flemmi was
an FBI informant. According to the file maintained in the FBI, ef-
forts to develop Flemmi as an informant focus on Flemmi’s poten-
tial as a source began about March 9, 1965. So you folks were
working with him well before the murders?

Mr. Rico. I don’t recall working with Vincent Flemmi at that
time.

Mr. BURTON. Do you remember anybody talking about that,
working with him before the murder? I mean how did they find out
there was going to be a hit on Deegan and Flemmi did it and you
guys had him as an informant if somebody in the FBI didn’t know
about it?

Mr. Rico. There’s two brothers, Steven Flemmi and Vincent
Flemmi.
hM‘;‘. BURTON. Yes, but Jimmy Flemmi was an informant before
this?

Mr. Rico. Well, he wasn’t my informant. He wasn’t my inform-
ant. He might have been Dennis Condon’s informant.

Mr. BURTON. But the point is you guys did talk; it wasn’t that
big of an operation that you didn’t confide in each other?

Mr. Rico. No, that is true.
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Mr. BURTON. But you didn’t know Jimmy Flemmi was an inform-
ant?

Mr. Rico. Because that is a clerical matter whether a guy, you
write him down as an informant or you don’t write him down as
an informant.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Delahunt.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Rico, I am going
to direct you to exhibit 6. It’s entitled U.S. Government Memoran-
dum and it’s to SAC, and then there’s a redaction and it’s from
Special Agent H. Paul Rico. The date is March 15, 1965.

[Exhibit 6 follows:]
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Mr. Rico. Yeah, all right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Do you see that, Mr. Rico?

Mr. Rico. Yes. And may I inquire a moment maybe of counsel
and the Chair, but I can’t understand why all of the material from
the FBI has substantial redactions. I would again respectfully re-
quest the Chair and counsel to inquire of the FBI to determine
whether this committee should receive, in my opinion, but could re-
ceive the original materials without redactions. It seems earlier in
a question posed by Chairman Burton that there was some confu-
sion on the part of Mr. Rico as to whether he was the author of
an error, and this is very important obviously.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. But I am just going to ask you just one question.
I want you to read thoroughly the body of the report.

Mr. BURTON. Which exhibit?

Mr. DELAHUNT. This is for my colleagues exhibit 6. It is a so-
called 209, and it is authored by the witness before us and it is to
the Special Agent in Charge in Boston whose name was somehow
redacted. For what reason I fail to comprehend. The date of the re-
port is March 15, 1965. The date of the contact presumably with
the informant is March 10, 1965, 2 days prior to the murder of Mr.
Deegan. And I would ask Mr. Rico to read that, take a moment,
reflect, because I'm just going to ask him several questions.

Mr. Rico. All right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You have read it and you have had an oppor-
tunity to digest?

Mr. RIco. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. The question I have for you is, and let me read
the first sentence. “Informant advised that he had just heard from
Jimmy Flemmi, that Flemmi told the informant that Raymond
Patriarca had put the word out that Edward “Teddy” Deegan is
going to be hit and that a dry run has already been made and that
a close associate of Deegan’s has agreed to set him up.”

My question is who is that informant, Mr. Rico?

Mr. Rico. I can’t tell.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You can’t tell?

Mr. Rico. I mean, I don’t know.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, you authored this report, is that correct?

Mr. Rico. Right, I did.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I would suggest that this is information that is
significant. Would you agree with that?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Is it reasonable to conclude that if you received
this information, even albeit back in 1965, that this is something
that would stick with you?

Mr. Rico. I would have known who it was in 1965, I'm sure, but
I don’t know who that is right now.

Mr. DELAHUNT. If I suggested Stevie Flemmi.

Mr. Rico. I don’t think Stevie Flemmi would give me his brother
as being——

Mr. DELAHUNT. You're sure of that, you’re under

Mr. Rico. I'm under oath and I am pretty confident that Steve
would not give me his brother.
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Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Chairman, could I request a recess of some
4 or 5 minutes.

Mr. BURTON. Yes, I think that all of the members of the commit-
tee and the guests here can discuss this real quickly. Can you come
up here to the front? We will stand in recess for about 5 minutes.

[Recess.]

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Rico, we’re now back in session and we want
to make absolutely sure that you understand everything thor-
oughly. Do you understand that if you knowingly provide this com-
mittee with false testimony you may be violating Federal law, in-
cluding 18 U.S.C. 1001, and do you also understand that you have
a right to have a lawyer present here with you today?

Mr. RIco. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. You understand all that?

Mr. Rico. Yes, yes.

Mr. BURTON. And you prefer to go on answering questions with
your testimony? You're subpoenaed here?

Mr. Rico. I have had advice of counsel and I'm not taking my
counsel’s advice. I am going to explain to you whatever you want
to know.

Mr. BURTON. Let me make sure I understand. Your counsel has
advised you what?

Mr. Rico. My counsel advised me to take the fifth amendment
until you people agree to give me immunity. I have decided that
I have been in law enforcement for all those years and I'm inter-
ested in answering any and all questions.

Mr. BURTON. Very well.

Mr. MEEHAN. Mr. Rico, have you consulted with your lawyer in
terms of changing your mind and testifying? Have you consulted
with your lawyer?

Mr. Rico. Since this hearing has begun?

Mr. MEEHAN. Since you decided to testify.

Mr. Rico. I am not going to get my lawyer to change his mind.
His opinion was that I should not testify.

Mr. BURTON. And take the fifth?

Mr. Rico. And that I should take the fifth.

Mr. MEEHAN. But have you consulted with him?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. BURTON. But you consulted with him prior to that?

Mr. Rico. I used to have Jack Irwin.

Mr. BURTON. But you consulted him and he advised you to do
that prior to you coming here today?

Mr. Rico. He advised me to take the fifth.

Mr. BURTON. And you have decided to testify?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. BURTON. Very well.

Mr. Rico. And also I would like to say that in relation to the
question that Mr. Delahunt had asked about whether Flemmi had
provided information on that case, if Steven Flemmi had provided
the information, I think that before Judge Wolf in Federal Court,
Steven Flemmi had admitted that he was an informant, I took the
stand and admitted he was an informant and we produced every
FD 209 that I had during the period of time I was in contact with
Steven Flemmi and I don’t think this was in there. So that’s one
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of the bases for my answering you that I don’t think Steven
Flemmi would provide the information about Jimmy Flemmi.

Mr. DELAHUNT. But let me just revisit that.

Mr. Rico. All right.

Mr. BURTON. Go ahead.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. You don’t think but
you're not certain?

Mr. Rico. Well, I don’t have formal certitude, but I am pretty
sure that this is not Steven Flemmi.

Mr. DELAHUNT. OK. If you look back on your career, I'm sure you
developed a number of informants

Mr. Rico. That’s right.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. That would have information re-
garding activities of Mr. Deegan and others?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You have had some time, maybe 20 minutes,
have you given any more thought to——

Mr. Rico. I don’t know who that is. I really can’t tell you right
now. I don’t know. I really don’t know.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You really can’t tell us?

Mr. Rico. No, I don’t know.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, when you got the information, which would
have been 2 days before the murder, and again I'm referring to
that one page, Mr. Rico.

Mr. BURTON. This is exhibit No. 6.

Mr. DELAHUNT. This is exhibit No. 6.

Mr. BURTON. Excuse me, let me interrupt here, Mr. Delahunt.
Exhibit No. 6, the date on the top is March 16 and the date of con-
tact is March 10. It’s down at the bottom. It says exhibit 6.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. BURTON. Go ahead.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Obviously at that point in time you had informa-
tion through this informant whose name you can’t remember?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. That Edward Deegan was going to be hit?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. What did you do with that information at any
time on the 10th.

Mr. Rico. I believe that the supervisor would have had the per-
son handling Chelsea Police Department disseminate the informa-
tion.

Mr. DELAHUNT. What did you do, Mr. Rico?

Mr. Rico. I would bring it to the attention of my supervisor and
we would discuss how we could handle this without identifying the
informant and provide the——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me go back a bit. You would discuss it. Did
you discuss it with your supervisor?

Mr. Rico. I would think I did, yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Who was the supervisor?

Mr. Rico. I think it was Jack Kehoe.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Jack Kehoe. Is it the same Mr. Kehoe that after
he left the FBI became the Commissioner of the Massachusetts
State Police.

Mr. Rico. Yes, yes.
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Mr. DELAHUNT. And what was his capacity in the FBI at that
time as your supervisor?

Mr. Rico. That was his capacity. He was my supervisor.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Was he in charge of the Organized Crime Unit?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. What was the conversation you had with Super-
visor Kehoe relative to this information?

Mr. Rico. It’s a long time ago and I don’t remember. I don’t re-
member the conversation in any detail. I just know that this is the
type of information that

Mr. DELAHUNT. It was good information, wasn’t it, Mr. Rico?

Mr. Rico. I think it was.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I think it was proven 2 days later that it was
very good information?

Mr. Rico. Yeah, yeah. Unfortunately, right.

Mr. BURTON. Excuse me. If I could interrupt. The date of this
memorandum is March 15, after Deegan was killed. But the date
of the contact was March 10. So when you sent this memorandum
it was after the fact, after Mr. Deegan had been killed. It seems
to me that it would really ring a bell if you had the contact with
your informant who in this memo was Jimmy Flemmi and then 2
days later he is killed and the memo is then sent on the 15th to
your supervisor. It seems like that would all resonate, one, because
you had an informant tell you someone is going to be killed.
They'’re killed 2 days later and you're sending the memo 3 days
after that and you can’t remember?

Mr. Rico. Well, I don’t know whether these dates are accurate
or not. I don’t know right now whether or not this is an actual cor-
rect reflection of what happened or not.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Rico, did you type up this memorandum?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Did you dictate it?

Mr. Rico. I think I did.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Would that account for the date of March 15 that
you dictated it or was that the day that whomever typed it would
have memorialized it as we now see this copy?

Mr. Rico. I can’t truthfully answer that. I have no way of know-
ing that.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You don’t know?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. BURTON. Can we come back to you, Mr. Delahunt, and we’ll
go to Mr. Barr and come back to you in just a minute?

Mr. Barr.

Mr. BARR. Mr. Rico, the Department of Justice in January 1999
C}I;ea:c)ed a joint task force, a Justice Task Force. Are you aware of
that?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. BARR. Have you spoken with them?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. BARR. Have they attempted to speak with you?

Mr. Rico. I'm not sure whether they have or not. I mean they
may have contacted my attorney. I don’t know.

Mr. BARR. Would he be obligated to tell you that?

Mr. Rico. My attorney? I would think so.
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Mr. BARR. Has he?

Mr. Rico. I don’t recall. I don’t recall him specifically telling me
that.

Mr. BARR. Have they sent any letters?

Mr. Rico. No, not that I'm aware of.

Mr. BARR. This fellow Barboza, did you ever meet him?

Mr. Rico. Yes, I did.

Mr. BARR. Did either you or Mr. Condon receive awards or letters
of commendation for your work with him?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know, I don’t know.

Mr. BARR. You don’t know?

Mr. Rico. No. It’s possible, it’s possible. I don’t know.

Mr. BURTON. Would the gentleman yield real quickly? Did you
ever receive any gifts or money or anything from Mr. Barboza, Mr.
Flemmi or any of those people?

Mr. Rico. No, no.

Mr. BURTON. I thank the gentleman.

Mr. BARR. Did Mr. Condon receive an award or any commenda-
tion or his work on the Deegan case?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know.

Mr. BARR. The communications that we have seen here for; ex-
ample, exhibit 15, I think 7 and 8, but these are what are called
Airtels between the FBI field offices and headquarters here in
Washington, DC, and some of these, such as 15, indicate that Mr.
Hoover himself was aware of this murder before it happened and
who the suspects and likely perpetrators were after the fact. Were
you also aware of this murder before it happened and who the ap-
gargnt perpetrators were almost immediately following the mur-

er?

[Exhibits 15, 7 and 8 follow:]
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' 3/19/65

mhe following are the developments during the
current -veekt

On 3/12/65, EDWARD “FEDDY" DEEGAN was found
killed in an alleyway in Chelses, Hase. in gmgland
faghion,

Informants report thai RONALD CASESSA,

. ROMEO MARTIK, VINCENT JAMES FIXM, and JOSEPH

- prominent loeal hoodlums, were respontible for the k:zning
They accomplished this by hz.vt,ng Rﬂt FRERC!{, grnother
- Boston hoodlum, get DERGAN up in
entering” in Ghelaea., Hass, rmcx apparently walked Ln
tehind DEEGAN when they were geintng entrence to the
- building and ﬂ.red the r£irst shot hitting DEEGAK &n the
beck of the head, CASESSA and wm umedi.aeey therearter

shot DEE&M from the: front.

AXTHOHY mmoroum's was. 8180 .in ‘on the burglary
but had rmined outeide in the car.

_3-Bureau ) ) R
¢ 1dBoston . Sif VRIS I
" IFKtpoth

;

-

0000 4
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wmnimn aF ‘se R s
FITZGERALY, FARESE(S: gwpareuer, ctxte o the Chdlges, ED.

Ef‘mee are uow being made hghghe Chelgea PD
874 $o fumateh ascessany
iutomaei.cn ea pmeeeute the psemns reeponaiile,

It should te noted that this tnformation wae
furnished ¢o the Che eameadttmbeeu tablighed
by the Chelmen Police that RoY
CASESSA, and BAREIN were all togetier at cheEﬁnmie
nteht club in Revere, Mage, and b&ggu £t
approximately 9 o'cleek and retumy ninut:es Yater.

Tt ahould be noted Ghat the took place
at approximately 9130 pR., Friday, .
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Page 3 of serial 1870 is being deleted in its entirety for codes: F, B.

0000 6
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SUBJECT: VINGENT JAHES FIERI, Akg.

| Eerm Boston Airtel to Directo
? et (RS 3/10/65 entitled: | x

advised on 3/3/65 :that contacted Pabtriarcs wond
stated he had birought down VIR {Y and enother :‘mdividua"
{who was later identified ss Joe arboza from East Boston, = -
Hass.} It appeared that . Boston hoodlum, was giving
orders to FIEMMI to. "hit this guoy and that guy®. -

Rayrond Patriarca appeared infuriated m;_giving
such orders without his clearence and made arrangements to
meet FIEHHMI and Barboza in e garege shortly thereafter. He
po:.nted out that he did not want FIZII or Barboza contacting,
him at his place of business ‘

T 2597055

Angiulo told Patriarca that VINCZHT ELSIHI wes with Joe Barbom
winen he, 3arbozs, killed! in Revere, Hass.
several months age. It appeared that Boston hood-
lunm, kad ordered the "hit"%, Patriarca 1N oecane snraged
that W hed the audseity to order a e without Patriarcals
Imowledge.

Patrisrca told finginlo that he explained to FIAT that ne was
to tell_that no more icillings were to tale place unless
he, Palriarcs, cleared him.

Jerry explained that he slso had a tallk with PIEEE He pointsd
out that Patriarée has & high regaré for FLEHHI but that he,
Patrisrca, thought that FIEMMI did not use sufficient common
tense when it came to killing peopls.

Angiulo gave FIEMMI a lecture on killing people, pointing out
that he should not kill people because he had an argument with
hinm st any time. If an srgument does ensue, he should leave
and get word to Reoymond Patriarcs who, 4in tum, will either
YOK" or deny the "hit" on this individuel, depending on the

circumstances.

000014 ~5- i
- R A
i
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- SUBJECT: WINCENT JAYES FISHWI, Aks,

Conttd)

According to Patrierca, another reeson that FIEMNI ceme %o

¥ Providence to contact him was to get the MOE™ to kill Edd
Icegan of Boston whe wes “uithl
It was nob clear to the informant unsthsr hs. received per~ 5

mission to kill Deegan; however, the story that FLEMHMI had

concerning the activities egen in comnection with his,
Deegents, killing of ﬂw&s not the enme as Jeryry
Angiviots. :

W Soston's &irtel to Director

end 8ACS Alpany, Buffele,
% (b Miomi iilziéi cavbioned:
] ' V-
drised on 3/9/65 that JARES FLSKIN and Josepk Bar-
noze contacted Patriarca, and thsy explai.ned that tasy ere

y having & problem with Teddy Deegen and desired o ged the "OK
%} w fo kIiY him,

mey ‘told Pafrioten that Desgan 1§ looking for sn excusc to |
“unacl® W 2

giao is friendly with)

»FEIIRI stateﬁ 'hhat Dsegan is an mogant, negty sneak end.
sheuld be k.‘i.lle ..

Patrima ixmtruet 4 them to dbain more imfomat:icn reLavive
$0 Deegen end- then to contact Jerry Angiule at Boston who
would furnish thew e decision.
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SUBJECT: VINCENT JAVES FIEHKI, Ake.

A (conttd)

o

/ / According to Patriarca, snother reason that FIEMNI ceme %o

¥ providence to conbact him was to get the YOE® to kKill Edd
Deegan of Boston who wss "with
It was not clear to the inforymant whether .receéived per- B

nission to kill Deegan; however, the story that FISKMI had

concerning the activities egen in comection with his,
Deegents, ¥311ling of was not the same as . Jerry
Angiulots.

b N Boston's Airtel to Dirsctor

end SECS Albeny, Buffelo,
f (b Yiinmi . i/laiéS cevbioned:
v

dvised on 3/9/65 that JAIES FLEIIL end Josepnh Bar-
L ooza conbacted Patriarca, and they explained that tney ere
- Thaving & problem with Teddy Decgen end desived To gat the YOE!

%) g o kill him.

They 1:016 Patria.f'ca that Desgan 15" Jooking for en excuse .56 -
unzck” W a0 &5 fricndly vivh WENENSENNA  |

" FIEIFX statod that Deegtm 45 en arrogant, nasty snesk ‘nd
i should-be kKilled. -

Patriarce instruct-d them to dtein more information reiative
o Deegan and” Then ‘to contact Jerry Angivlo et Boston who
would furnish them e decision.

000015
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Mr. Rico. You say it’s exhibit 15?

Mr. BARR. That’s one of them.

Mr. Rico. Yeah.

Mr. BARR. No. 7 and No. 8 also.

Mr. BARR. They're the same ones we have looked at earlier today.
Let me just ask you the question.

Mr. Rico. All right.

Mr. BARR. You were aware of the fact that Mr. Deegan was going
to be murdered, correct?

Mr. RIco. Yes.
Mr. BARR. Did you take any steps to prevent that murder from
occurring?

Mr. Rico. I believe the office did something to try to do some-
thing, whether they had called the local police or whether they
tried to make an anonymous phone call to him, I don’t know.

Mr. BARR. Is there any record of that?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know, I don’t know. But that’s normal proce-
dure, although we’ve had procedures where we’ve gone out and ac-
tually told people that they’re going to get hit. I have done that.

Mr. BARR. But that didn’t happen in this case?

Mr. Rico. Not in this case, no.

Mr. BARR. Some of these documents also indicate very clearly
that FBI headquarters was aware of who the perpetrators of the
murders were. Were you aware of that?

Mr. Rico. Aware that headquarters was aware or was I aware
who the perpetrators were?

Mr. BARR. That headquarters was aware of that.

Mr. Rico. If T sent them the information, I suppose they would
be aware of that, yes.

Mr. BURTON. Could I followup on that, please? Were you aware
vi,lhohth‘?e murderers were; who were the people who participated in
the hit?

Mr. Rico. After it happened?

Mr. BURTON. Yes.

Mr. Rico. Well, I know that we had versions from informants
and then we had the Joe Barboza version.

Mr. BURTON. Well, here before us on this March 19, exhibit 15
that we’re talking about—can you help him find exhibit 15,
please—it states very clearly to FBI Director Hoover, it states very
clearly that the people who were involved in the killing are named.
And what I can’t understand is if this was known by the FBI office,
you and the other people there, then why was Mr. Salvati tried and
convicted and went to jail for 30 years and was convicted and sup-
posed to be electrocuted? Why didn’t somebody at the FBI say in
every report that we had there was evidence that Mr. Salvati had
nothing to do with this? I mean you had all these FBI agents, obvi-
ously they knew all this information. They went to J. Edgar Hoover
at the Bureau’s head office and yet this innocent man and some
other people innocent of this crime went to jail for life and some
of them died in prison.

Mr. Rico. Well, informant information is difficult to handle and
it depends on a lot of different circumstances as to how to handle
it. It’s very easy if you just take whatever comes in and you imme-
diately disseminate it.
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Mr. BURTON. Let me just interrupt to say that Mr. Barboza was
a known killer.

Mr. Rico. Oh, yes, right, he was.

Mr. BURTON. He was the only person who testified at the trial
that put these people in jail for life and they were going to get the
death penalty. The FBI had information, you had information that
other people were involved in the killing and yet that never came
out in the trial.

Mr. Rico. That was disseminated to the Chelsea Police Depart-
ment.

Mr. BURTON. Wasn't there an FBI agent that testified there? Mr.
Condon.

Mr. Rico. I didn’t testify in the case and witnesses were seques-
tered. I never saw Mr. Salvati before today.

Mr. BURTON. You didn’t know Mr. Salvati was innocent of that
crime because of the information that you had in your office?

Mr. Rico. We come up with a witness that’s going to provide in-
formation to local law enforcement. We turn the witness over to
local law enforcement and let them handle the case. We don’t have
any jurisdiction.

Mr. BURTON. Was this memo turned over to the local police along
with the informant, Mr. Barboza?

Mr. Rico. I can’t tell you that the information was furnished
to

Mr. BURTON. This is exculpatory information. This could have
kept Mr. Salvati out of jail. I think this alone would have created
doubt in the mind of the jury that he would have gone to jail for
30 years.

Mr. Rico. Do you think we can send people away on informant
information alone?

Mr. BURTON. You certainly sent him away on Barboza and he
was a hitman?

Mr. Rico. That’s not an informant. That’s a witness.

Mr. BURTON. He’s also a killer who didn’t have much credibility.

Mr. Rico. I'm not one of his biggest boosters.

Mr. BURTON. I'm sorry. I took your time. Did you have more
questions, Mr. Barr?

Mr. BARR. No.

Mr. BURTON. Let me go to Mr. Shays. Do you have questions? 1
was talking about the gentlelady.

Mrs. MORELLA. I do, but I will defer to Mr. Shays.

Mr. SHAYS. This is just the first round. And Mr. Rico, I have
been watching you for the whole day. I have known about you for
20 years. You are a person who basically worked for the FBI and
then worked, in my judgment, for organized crime when you
worked for World Jai Alai. That is my view of you. My view of you
is that you sent an innocent man to jail.

Mr. Rico. Your what?

Mr. SHAYS. My view is that you sent an innocent man to jail and
you knew it. I'm just telling you what I believe. You can tell me
anything you believe that you want to. I'll tell you what I believe.
You have been a person on my radar screen for years. I never
thought you would come before this committee. Now you have been
here all day long. You have heard what the Chelsea police knew.
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You heard what the Boston police knew, you heard what the State
police knew. You heard what the FBI, and I'm assuming it was
you, but frankly I don’t even care, told Hoover, and I want to know
how you think you fit into all of that.

Mr. Rico. I think we supplied the information that we had avail-
able to the local police department and I think that should be our
way of disseminating the information.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me ask you this. What does it feel like to be 76
years old, to have served in the FBI and know that you were in-
strumental in sending an innocent man to jail and you knew it.
What is it like? What do you feel? Tell me how do you feel. I asked
what it was like for Mr. Salvati to be in jail. I asked what it was
like for his wife to know her husband was in jail. I want to know
what it’s like for you.

Mr. Rico. I have faith in the jury system and I feel that the jury
should be able to decide the innocence.

Mr. SHAYS. This is what’s fascinating.

Mr. Rico. Why? You think you can make a decision as to who’s
innocent?

Mr. SHAYS. What’s fascinating to me is that if I were you I would
get down on bended knee in front of this family and ask for eternal
pardon because even if you somehow didn’t know about the report
of the local police, of the Boston police, of the State police, of some
documents in the FBI that are extraordinary since they come from
your office, even if you didn’t know that then, you know it now, and
you don’t seem to give a shit. Excuse me. You don’t seem to care.

Mr. Rico. Is that on the record?

Mr. SHAYS. You know what? I'm happy to have what I said on
the record. I just hope everything you say is on the record.

Mr. Rico. Sure, sure.

Mr. SHAYS. Because the one thing is you don’t seem to care. I
have been looking at you. You have no remorse about your involve-
ment even if you think you weren’t guilty. Where is your remorse?

Mr. Rico. I have been in position where I have taken people out
of jail and to me

Mr. SHAYS. You don’t care. Tell me how you feel about Mr.
Salvati and his wife. I would like to know.

Mr. Rico. How do I feel about what?

Mr. SHAYS. You hold on a second. Let me explain why I'm ask-
ing. You can shake your head. You can just wait. I wanted to know
how a retired FBI agent feels about the facts that you learned
today. Let’s assume you didn’t know anything about it.

Mr. Rico. I didn’t.

Mr. SHAYS. OK.

Mr. Rico. I never——

Mr. SHAYS. I'll make that assumption for this moment in my
question. I learned about it in the past few weeks. I know what it
does to me. Why doesn’t it affect you the same way? Why wouldn’t
you feel incredible remorse that you had a role to play, and you’re
saying it’s ignorance but you had a role to play in the fact that an
innocent man spent 30 years of his life in jail. Why no remorse?

Mr. Rico. I feel that we have a justice system and however it
plays out it plays out. I don’t think we convict everybody that is
guilty and I don’t think we let everyone go that is innocent.




186

Mr. SHAYS. You don’t care. Does it bother you that this man was
in jail for 30 years?

Mr. Rico. It would probably be a nice movie or something.

Mr. SHAYS. So you don’t really care about this guy. I'm getting
to learn a lot about you right now. You don’t really care that he
was in jail for 30 years. Do you care about his wife, that she visited
him for 30 years?

Mr. Rico. I do not know everything that Joseph Salvati has done
in his lifetime. I do not know that he is completely innocent of ev-
erything. I don’t know.

Mr. SHAYS. What I didn’t understand was that I thought that if
you were a law enforcement officer and you had that training and
you carried the badge of an FBI agent, I thought that you would
care about the fact that you could be guilty of something he feels
but if you weren’t guilty of that crime then you're not guilty of that
crime. And you're seeming to imply that somehow maybe there’s
something else in his past which 1s typical of what we heard about
this case.

But I'm going to get right back. I'm not going to give up quite
yet. I just still want to understand. Do you have any remorse that
Mr. Salvati spent 30 years of his life in jail?

I can’t hear your answer.

Mr. Rico. There isn’t an answer.

Mr. SHAYS. You have no remorse. Do you have any remorse that
his wife spent 30 years visiting him in prison even though he was
innocent of the crime? I want a word. I want something we can put
down on the transcript. I don’t want “nods” or something. I want
a word from you. Do you have any remorse that his wife had to
visit him for 30 years in jail even though he was an innocent man
and even though he was framed by someone who testified who was
trained by the FBI, was the FBI's witness?

Mr. Rico. Joe Barboza was not trained by the FBI.

Mr. SHAYS. T'll retract that. I'll get to that in a second. Do you
have any remorse about Marie?

Mr. Rico. Well, I feel sorry that anything like that ever hap-
pened to anybody.

Mr. SHAYS. So you don’t feel sorry for the husband?

Mr. Rico. I feel sorry for anybody that went away

Mr. SHAYS. Do you have any remorse?

Mr. Rico. Remorse for what?

Mr. SHAYS. For the fact that you played a role in this.

Mr. Rico. I believe the role I played was the role I should have
played. I believe that we supplied a witness and we gave them to
the local police and they’re supposed to be able to handle the case
from there on. That’s it. I cannot——

Mr. SHAYS. So you don’t really care much and you don’t really
have any remorse. Is that true?

Mr. Rico. Would you like tears or something?

Mr. SHAYS. Pardon me?

Mr. Rico. What do you want, tears?

Mr. SHAYS. No, I want to understand a little more about an FBI
agent who served his country. I just want to know how you feel.
It will teach me something about the FBI. You're going to be a rep-
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resentative of the FBI. And so there’s really no remorse and no
tears; is that correct?

Mr. Rico. I believe the FBI handled it properly.

Mr. SHAYS. Why don’t you tell me why you think they handled
it properly?

Mr. Rico. Because they take whatever information they have
that is pertinent and they furnish it to the local law enforcement
agency that has the jurisdiction and let them handle it.

Mr. SHAYS. You just made a claim that I just don’t believe is
true. How did you disclose this to all the public—how do we know
and tell me how you disclosed this to the courts and the public offi-
cials?

Mr. Rico. Not me, not me personally.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me ask you this. The witness on behalf of the
FBI against this individual, you and your partner Mr. Condon, you
Were‘z? both partly responsible for having this witness, isn’t that
true?

Mr. Rico. For what?

Mr. SHAYS. Pardon me?

Mr. Rico. I'm responsible for what?

Mr. SHAYS. Aren’t you responsible for the witness that testified
against Mr.

Mr. Rico. We supplied a witness, right.

Mr. SHAYS. You supplied a witness.

Mr. Rico. We supplied a witness.

Mr. SHAYS. And that witness didn’t tell the truth, did he?

Mr. Rico. Well, it’s easy to say now but it wasn’t that easy then.

Mr. SHAYS. But the witness didn’t say the truth, right, the wit-
ness you supplied did not tell the truth; isn’t that correct? That’s
not a hard question to answer.

Mr. Rico. No, but it’s easy to say that now. It’s not that easy to
say that when it was happening.

Mr. SHAYS. But you haven’t answered the question. Answer the
question first.

Mr. Rico. What question?

Mr. SHAYS. The question was simply that you have supplied a
witness who did not tell the truth? Isn’t that true.

Mr. Rico. We supplied the witness. And now that everything is
said and done it appears that he didn’t tell the whole truth.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Shays, can we come back to you?

Mr. SHAYS. You sure can. I'm waiting.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Clay, before I yield to you could I ask a ques-
tion or two?

Mr. CrAY. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. The two attorneys we had up here, Mr. Bailey and
Mr. Balliro, they testified that the FBI had taped a great many
phone conversations by reputed members of organized crime in the
Boston and north Boston area. Is that true?

Mr. Rico. I would imagine it would be true. If anyone knows
about organized crime, it would be Joe Balliro.

Mr. BURTON. I am asking you, did the FBI tape any phone calls
of organized crime figures up in the northern Boston area?

Mr. Rico. I was not in the Boston area at that time.

Mr. BURTON. You were not?
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Mr. Rico. No. I was in Boston in 1970. I left in 1975.

Mr. BURTON. Well, I'm talking about back when——
~ Mr. Rico. Youre talking about 1980, when they were involved
in

Mr. BURTON. I'm talking about back during the time that these
crimes took place, when Mr. Deegan was killed, when Mr. Barboza
was killing these people, when Mr. Flemmi was killing people.
Were there any wiretaps that the FBI was conducting? Do you
know of any wiretaps that were conducted?

Mr. Rico. You're talking about legal wiretaps?

Mr. BURTON. Legal wiretaps. You don’t know?

Mr. Rico. You're asking the wrong agent.

Mr. BURTON. Do you know if there were any wiretaps by the
agency out of that office? Do you know of any wiretaps out of that
office by the FBI.

Mr. Rico. During which period of time? When I was there?

Mr. BURTON. No, during the time when Flemmi and Barboza
Were? there and Deegan was killed, do you ever remember any wire-
taps?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know whether we had a wiretap at that time.
I don’t know. I have no idea. I wasn’t involved in the wiretapping.

Mr. BURTON. You don’t know if there were any wiretaps out of
that office for organized crime up in that area? J. Edgar Hoover,
nobody ever authorized wiretaps in that area? We’ll find out if any-
body authorized wiretaps.

Mr. Rico. I'm not trying to tell you if there wasn’t any. I just
don’t know myself personally the timing of wiretaps.

Mr. BURTON. But you don’t know if there were any wiretaps out
of that office? Do you know if there were any? You don’t have to
be involved. Do you know if there were any?

Mr. Rico. I can’t remember the timing. This is 35 years ago. I
can’t remember whether they had the wiretaps in 1963 or 1964 or
when.

Mr. BURTON. This isn’t the Stone Age we’re talking about. They
did have wiretaps back then.

And you don’t recall the FBI ever using a wiretap to try to nab
organize crime figures?

Mr. Rico. The FBI used some wiretaps for intelligence informa-
tion during the period of time that I was in the Boston office.

Mr. BURTON. OK. Was it being done on any individuals out of the
Boston office?

Mr. Rico. I would think that it’s the timing. I cannot understand
the timing. I cannot comprehend——

Mr. BURTON. Well

Mr. Rico [continuing]. The timing of why it

Mr. BURTON. Well, I think you do comprehend.

Mr. Rico. Well.

Mr. BURTON. And it was pretty well known, according to legal
counsel we had and others, that wiretaps were taking place, be-
cause they were trying to nab organized crime figures, and Barboza
and Flemmi were two of the biggest contract killers in that place,
and yet you guys had him as a witness to put innocent people in
jail, and you’re saying you didn’t know anything about it. You
thought that Barboza was a legitimate witness at that time.
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Mr. Rico. I'm not a big supporter of Joe Barboza, and I've never
been a big supporter of Joe Barboza, but he was the instrument
that we had. He was a stone killer, and he was put in a position
where he decided he wanted to testify. So we let him testify.

Mr. BURTON. Mr. Clay.

Mr. CLAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Rico, what an incred-
ulous story. This is truly amazing just sitting here listening to
some of the details and facts. Just to followup on Mr. Shays’ ques-
tioning, first, did you know beforehand that Teddy Deegan had
been targeted to be killed?

Mr. Rico. Evidently, I did.

Mr. CLAY. Evidently?

Mr. Rico. From the informant.

Mr. CrAY. You did know. And did you know also that Mr. Salvati
was not involved in the murder itself?

Mr. Rico. I had never heard of Salvati being involved in this
case, and so——

Mr. CrAy. That he

Mr. Rico. Until he was indicted, right. I never heard of him.

Mr. CrAY. You had never heard of him?

Mr. Rico. I had never

Mr. CLAY. But you also knew that he did not play a role in the
murder; correct?

Mr. Rico. I can’t say that.

Mr. CLAY. You cannot say that. Is this standard operating proce-
dure for the FBI to withhold evidence from a court of law, to know
that someone is going to trial and is going to face criminal incarcer-
ation and to withhold that evidence? Is that standard operating
procedure?

Mr. Rico. Standard operating procedure is to take whatever in-
formation you have and supply it to the local police that have the
authority in whatever manner is coming up.

Mr. CrAY. But think about the circumstances of Mr. Salvati
going to trial, facing, I assume, murder charges and being con-
victed, and all the while, the local FBI office, you in particular,
knowing that this man did not commit that crime. I mean, did that
ever cross your mind that maybe we should intercede to ensure
that justice prevails?

Mr. Rico. There is a time when you’re involved in a case and you
know what’s happening, but there are many cases, many things
happening, and I would say that thinking of Salvati on a day-to-
day basis probably did not happen.

Mr. Cray. Well, 'm going to stop there, Mr. Chairman, and if I
can, can I yield the remainder of my time to Mr. Delahunt? Is that
permissible?

Mr. BARR [presiding]. The gentleman from Massachusetts.

Mr. DELAHUNT. We thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let’s talk about
bugs for a minute, Mr. Rico.

Mr. Rico. Sure.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And let’s use a timeframe of 1960 to 1970.

Mr. Rico. OK. That’s when I was there.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. Are you familiar with a bug that was
placed in the office of Raymond Patriarca, Jr.?
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Mr. Rico. Absolutely not. I was familiar with a bug placed in
Raymond Ellis Patriarca, Sr.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Senior. I thank you for correcting me.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Did you have anything to do with placing that
bug there?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. DELAHUNT. No. Do you know who did?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You don’t know. But you knew that there was a
bug?

Mr. Rico. Oh, yes. Oh, yes. I knew that.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Was that particular bug authorized by a court
order?

Mr. Rico. I can’t tell you that. I don’t know. I don’t know wheth-
er it was a court order or not. I can tell you when it was removed.

Mr. DELAHUNT. When was it removed?

Mr. Rico. Oh, God. A new attorney general came in, and they re-
moved them all across the country. I don’t remember who it was
right now.

Mr. DELAHUNT. So a new attorney general could very well have
made the decision that it was a black-bag job, it was an illegal
wiretap?

Mr. Rico. I think that the new attorney general wanted nothing
to do with these bugs.

Mr. DELAHUNT. These bugs. I'd request counsel to—if he could,
to supply us with what available documents the FBI has regarding
the Raymond Patriarca, Sr. bug and who was responsible for plant-
ing this bug within that office.

You know, in terms of the—you’re right, and I think there’s some
misunderstanding relative to terms that we’re using here today.
Barboza was not an informant——

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. For you?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. DELAHUNT. But Barboza was—I think your words were, you
supplied the witness, and the witness was Joseph Barboza.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Now——

Mr. BARR. Excuse me. The time of the gentleman from Massa-
chusetts has expired. We’ll come back to Mr. Delahunt in just a few
minutes. The chair recognizes the gentlelady from Maryland for 5
minutes.

Mrs. MORELLA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Rico, I've been looking at some of the evidence that has been
put together in some of the booklets that we have, and I was noting
that on exhibit 10, there is a memorandum from you, which de-
scribes the Deegan murder and identifies the killers. Were you sat-
isfied that the informant provided accurate information to you? I'll
give you a chance to look at that, sir. 65.

Mr. Chairman, don’t count that on my time.
[Exhibit 10 follows:]
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Mr. Rico. Yes. Yes. I consider that accurate.

Mrs. MORELLA. You do.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mrs. MORELLA. You do not? You do consider that accurate?

Mr. Rico. I consider—it seems to be accurate information. Right.

Mrs. MORELLA. Do you believe that the informant correctly iden-
tified Deegan’s killers?

Mr. Rico. The problem with being absolutely certain on the in-
formant information is that the informant may be telling you ex-
actly what he learned. You see, the informant advised that Jimmy
Flemmi contacted him and told him, when you get into Jimmy
Flemmi telling something to an informant, you're now a step away
from having the certitude that you would have if the informant
learned this from somebody else. Jimmy Flemmi, I would say,
would not be that reliable an individual and has a propensity to
put himself involved in crimes.

Mrs. MORELLA. But because of the information that you had re-
ceived since October 1964 regarding Vincent Flemmi wanting to
kill Deegan, was there any doubt in your mind that Flemmi was
involved in Deegan’s death?

Mr. Rico. I'm sorry. I don’t understand.

Mrs. MORELLA. I just wondered was there any doubt in your
mind that Flemmi was involved in Deegan’s death because of the
information you received after October 1964? I mean, did you have
any doubt——

Mr. Rico. It seemed logical to be involved, yeah.

Mrs. MORELLA. OK. Right. So you really didn’t have any doubts
that Flemmi was involved.

Mr. Rico. Well, I always had some doubts when Flemmi was in-
volved in anything.

Mrs. MORELLA. Remote. Few doubts. Did you have information at
this time that Joe Salvati was involved in Deegan’s murder?

Mr. Rico. I never received any information that Salvati was in-
volved in the Deegan murder.

Mrs. MORELLA. Did you or anyone else in the FBI office question
any of the individuals that were identified as participants in
Deegan’s murder?

Mr. Rico. I'm sorry. I'm not getting it.

Mrs. MORELLA. Now, did you or anyone else in the FBI office
question any of the individuals that were identified as participants
in Deegan’s murder?

Mr. Rico. Let me see.

Mrs. MORELLA. Did you question any of the individuals that were
identified as participants?

Mr. Rico. Only Joe Barboza.

Mrs. MORELLA. Page 2 of the memorandum you wrote, you wrote
that this information was passed to Captain Robert Renfrew of the
Chelsea Police Department.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mrs. MORELLA. Did you did pass this information to Captain
Renfrew?

Mr. Rico. No, Don Shannon did that.

Mrs. MORELLA. So he did that. Was Captain Renfrew given any
additional information that was not included in this exhibit 10?
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Mr. Rico. Was he given any additional information?

Mrs. MORELLA. Right, additional information that was not in-
cluded.

Mr. Rico. I don’t know. I don’t know whether he was or not, be-
cause if Shannon gave it to him, he might have given him other
information——

Mrs. MORELLA. The FBI office in Boston has recently claimed
that your statement proves that the FBI shared this information
with local law enforcement. Do you agree with this statement?

Mr. Rico. Yes. I think that pretty well covers it.

Mrs. MORELLA. Exhibit 11 is a Chelsea police report about the
Deegan murder. On Page 3, the report identifies seven men who
left the Ebb Tide Restaurant around 9 p.m. on the night of the
murder and returned around 11 p.m. One of those identified,
Romeo Martin, allegedly said to Roy French, “we nailed him.” The
report said, this information came from Captain Renfrew, who was
also supposed to have received the information from the FBI. Have
you seen that report before?

Mr. Rico. I haven’t seen the report before, and I wouldn’t know
if he is still in the Chelsea Police Department or not.

Mrs. MORELLA. So did you mention anything about the Ebb Tide
to Captain Renfrew?

Mr. Rico. I'm aware of the Ebb Tide. We used to—it was there
when I was around, but I don’t—can’t tell you about Renfrew and
the Ebb Tide.

Mrs. MORELLA. Did you talk to Captain Renfrew that Francis
Imbuglia, Nicky Femia or Freddy were with the others the night
of the murder?

Mr. Rico. I have seen Captain Renfrew on a number of occasions,
but I don’t recall having any discussion about this case with him.

Mrs. MORELLA. I wanted to kind of set up that list of questions,
and I'll get back to you, Mr. Rico, but I do want to say from having
been here at the beginning, that I wish we could give back 30 years
o}fl life to a happily married couple, and my heart goes out to
them——

Mr. Rico. Sure.

Mrs. MORELLA [continuing]. For—they represent the old school
virtues that I think I grew up with, too: that you make the best
with what you’ve got and always remember family. Thank you. I
yield back.

Mr. BARR. The gentleman from Massachusetts is recognized for
5 minutes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I asked you earlier
about the fact that you stated that Barboza was not your inform-
ant?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. But that you did cultivate him as a witness?

Mr. Rico. Actually, that’s true. We

Mr. DELAHUNT. That’s fine

Mr. Rico. Comes from a period of time where he wants to be an
informant. We don’t want him as an informant. We want him as
a witness.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. I understand that, and you were success-
ful in convincing him to be a witness?
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Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. What induced him to become a witness?

Mr. Rico. The fact that they banged out two of his partners and
stole $85,000. They had collected for his bail. He stopped by the
Night Light for them to make up the difference, and they counted
it out and killed them.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And that was the exclusive motive for his co-
operation with law enforcement?

Mr. Rico. Well, I thought he was going to be angry because they
killed his two friends, but——

Mr. DELAHUNT. But it was the money?

Mr. Rico. But he was angry, because it was his money

Mr. DELAHUNT. It had nothing to do with the fact that he seemed
to escape prosecution for a variety of crimes?

Mr. Rico. Well, he wasn’t really being held on a very serious
crime, because it was—the bail was $100,000, but I don’t think

Mr. DELAHUNT. Did he do——

Mr. Rico. I don’t remember what the crime was.

Mr. DELAHUNT. But given his record, in fact, he—let me suggest
this.

Mr. Rico. Yeah.

Mr. DELAHUNT. That at one point in time, the Suffolk County
district attorney’s office brought—before filed a charge, charging
him with being a habitual offender.

Mr. Rico. Could have been, yeah.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Now, you know and I know, Mr. Rico, that that
carries with it a substantial penalty.

Mr. Rico. Sure.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Did you ever have any conversations with Joe
Barboza, relative to recommending that he not be prosecuted, or at
least he serve no time for crimes that he had been charged with?

Mr. Rico. On that matter, Gary Byrne, as you know, is the dis-
trict attorney of Suffolk County at that time.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Uh-huh.

Mr. Rico. Told me that I could tell him that whatever coopera-
tion he gives will be brought to the attention of the proper authori-
ties.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right.

Mr. Rico. He says you can’t tell him anything more or anything
less. That’s exactly what you can tell him, and that’s what I told
him.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And that’s what you told him?

Mr. RIco. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Was Dennis Condon with you?

Mr. Rico. I am sure he was.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Because the practices of the FBI is such that
there are always two agents working together.

Mr. Rico. Hopefully right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. In terms of interviewing witnesses.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, you did supply the witness to the appro-
priate authorities?

Mr. Rico. I didn’t—
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Mr. DELAHUNT. The Commonwealth of Massachusetts, Suffolk
County district attorney’s office?

Mr. Rico. Right. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Did you supply the report that you and I dis-
cussed earlier that you filed as a result of a contact on March 10th?
Did you provide that report to the appropriate authorities?

Mr. Rico. I think we did. I think we notified Chelsea. I think
that was the appropriate authority at that time.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, let me go back to a question that I posed
to Mr. Balliro earlier. While the Suffolk County district attorney’s
office was prosecuting the case, given the very high profile of that
case, it was a headliner back in the mid 1960’s, because it obvi-
ously had charged a number of individuals alleged to be major or-
ganized crime figures. You played, and Dennis Condon played, and
State police played, and Chelsea Police played, and Boston Police
played an active role in the investigation at preparation for trial?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. DELAHUNT. No?

Mr. Rico. We were not involved in the—to my knowledge, in the
preparation of the trial or in the investigation. I had never been
to the scene of the homicide. I had never——

Mr. DELAHUNT. When you say we, do you mean yourself and
Dennis—Mr. Condon?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Are you aware that Mr. Condon testified at the
trial?

Mr. Rico. Oh, yes. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And you're telling me and members of this com-
mittee that he wasn’t involved in the preparation and the trial of
the case? Why don’t you take a moment and refresh your memory.

Mr. Rico. Well, it depends on what you're talking about prepara-
tion. I think that we made Barboza available at a time when they
came to interview him, we would be there, but it wasn’t as if we're
directing the investigation——

Mr. DELAHUNT. But you heard——

Mr. Rico. It’s a

Mr. DELAHUNT. I—

Mr. Rico. And we're trying to be cooperative with him.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I understand it’s their investigation, but let’s be
very candid. The FBI and the director of the FBI, Mr. Hoover, had
a major interest in organized crime in New England?

Mr. Rico. Eventually, he did. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And the people that were indicted, with the ex-
ception of Mr. Salvati, were alleged to be major organized crime
figures. Is that a fair statement?

Mr. Rico. They were organized crime figures.

Mr. DELAHUNT. They were organized crime?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And you mean to tell myself and members of this
committee that you followed this case from a distance, and you
really weren’t intimately involved in one of the cases that the Di-
rector of the FBI had prioritized?




197

Mr. DELAHUNT. And, Mr. Rico, you were a well-known agent. You
were decorated. You spent your career with organized crime fig-
ures, developing information.

Mr. Rico. In a different way than Bear did, right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, I'm going to ask that that statement be
struck from the record and expunged, because the Bear isn’t here.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I'm asking you the questions

Mr. Rico. Right. OK.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. Mr. Rico, OK?

Mr. Rico. I am not

Mr. BARR. Excuse me, Mr. Rico. Statements can’t just be struck.

Mr. Rico. What’s that?

Mr. BARR. I'm saying that statements just can’t be struck from
the record. Just because somebody isn’t here who’s name is men-
tioned. Your time is expired, and we’ll now turn to the gentleman
from Ohio. Mr. LaTourette is recognized for 5 minutes.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Rico, I want to
pick up where my friend from Massachusetts left off, and that is,
not only did—and Mr. Condon—Special Agent Condon testify, but
also Special Agent Bolin testified at the trial of these defendants.
Are you aware of that?

Mr. Rico. What trial?

Mr. LATOURETTE. The trial that brings us all together here, the
Salvati trial, the trial involving the murder of Deegan. Did you
know a Special Agent Bolin?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Apparently——

Mr. Rico. I think I do.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Apparently he’s credited with discrediting the
alibi of one of the co-defendants in the case, and that letter, I
think, after everyone is convicted on July 31st, a report goes up to
headquarters, recommending commendations for you, Special
Agent Condon, and Special Agent Bolin. Does any of that ring a
bell to you?

Mr. Rico. Well, I can remember Special Agent Bolin now, but I
didn’t know what degree he was involved in the case.

Mr. LATOURETTE. OK. There came a time when you and Special
Agent Condon went up to—is it Walpole prison?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. LATOURETTE. To interview Mr. Barboza?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And that was before the trial of Mr. Salvati
and the defendants in the Teddy Deegan murder, was it not?

Mr. RIco. Yes.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And during the course of that interview, you
wrote a report back to your superiors, and in that report, you indi-
cated that Mr. Barboza, as kind of a valuable witness, or could be,
because he knows anything on any murder that’s occurred in the
minority east but he makes clear to you and your partner during
the course of that interview that he’s not going to give up Jimmy
Vincent Flemmi. Do you remember that?

Mr. Rico. Yes.
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Mr. LATOURETTE. OK. And the question I have to you is, then,
that at the time that Mr. Salvati and his co-defendants go to trial,
you have, as a result of your investigation, the information that
you have received—and if not you personally, I assume that you
just didn’t gather information as a special agent and keep it to
yourself. There would be dialog in Boston office, wouldn’t there?
You and Mr. Condon certainly talked, did you not, Special Agent
Condon?

Mr. RIco. Yes.

Mr. LATOURETTE. OK. At the time these fellows went to trial,
you had received confidential information from an informant that
James Vincent Flemmi wanted to kill Deegan. Isn’t that correct?
Or said that he wanted to kill him. Right?

Mr. Rico. Yes. Yes.

Mr. LATOURETTE. OK. You also had information that Vincent
Flemmi—or the claim was that Vincent Flemmi did, in fact, partici-
pate in the killing of Teddy Deegan.

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. LATOURETTE. You also had information in your position or
the office did that Joe Barboza participated in the homicide of
Teddy Deegan?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Prior to the trial. And then you also had infor-
mation from this interview at Walpole Prison that Barboza would
never give up Jimmy Flemmi.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. LATOURETTE. OK. Given all that information—and I under-
stand what you said that you handed it over to the local police and
the prosecuting agencies and so on and so forth, but going back to
Mr. Delahunt’s question, or maybe it was Mr. Barr, certainly the
FBI office in Boston is not just a casual observer of this—you know,
it’s not—while it’s interesting that there’s a trial going on and we’ll
get back to you, it was so interesting that the minute it’s over on
July 31st, a report goes to headquarters saying that all are con-
victed.

Given all of those things that were within your knowledge, 1
mean, did you have any qualms back in 1968 about putting Joe
Barboza or knowing that Joe Barboza was going to be the sole and
only testimony against Joe Salvati, and potentially put him on
death row? Did that cause you any—I'm not talking today. I'm talk-
ing back in 1968.

Mr. Rico. I was not aware of all of the ramifications of the case
itself.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Maybe not, but you were aware of all of the
things I went through—the five or six things I just went through
with you.

Mr. Rico. Right. Right.

Mr. LATOURETTE. And none of that caused you any concern or
qualm about the witness that you supplied—not you personally,
but your office, and you were the handler, that this was the only
testimony against not only the other court defendants but Mr.
Salvati, who we now know had nothing to do with it?

Mr. Rico. Uh-huh.
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Mr. LATOURETTE. That he could go on death row on the basis of
this testimony? As an experienced law enforcement officer, isn’t
that shaky, even by confidential informant standards?

Mr. Rico. Well, there isn’t any good answer to that.

Mr. LATOURETTE. I don’t think there is a good answer to that,
because I think that the answer is that it was real shaky. The last
thing I want to ask you is that I think I saw you sitting here dur-
ing the course of the hearing today, and you're pretty much aware
of the theory of this hearing, if you will, or the observations that
people are making, and that is that the FBI office in Boston, MA
was willing to sacrifice 33 years of a man’s life, separate him for
33 years from his wife and his children, to protect a guy nicknamed
“the Animal,” a cold-blooded killer, so that the mob could be pene-
trated and brought down. And I just would like to have your obser-
vation as to the accuracy of that theory.

Mr. Rico. I don’t think that the FBI was interested in saving Joe
Barboza from anything. Joe Barboza was an instrument that you
could use. If he was involved in a crime and it was something that
could be prosecuted, that was fine, but there was no—we didn’t
think he was a knight in shining armor.

Mr. LATOURETTE. I know you don’t but——

Mr. Rico. We did not think he should have been in the foreign
service or anything. We just tried to use him——

Mr. LATOURETTE. Right.

Mr. RicO [continuing]. For obtaining information and evidence of
crimes.

Mr. LATOURETTE. If Mr. Barr would just let me complete this
thought. But when you say “weren’t interested in protecting him
from anything,” the testimony before the panel is that the Witness
Protection Program in the U.S. Government was established and
begun for Mr. Barboza.

Mr. Rico. Well, the—also I'd like to clear up that Santa Rosa sit-
uation. We did go out there and testify that he had been a witness.
That’s all we testified to.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Barr.

Mr. BARR. The gentleman from Connecticut, Mr. Shays, is recog-
nized for 5 minutes.

Mr. SHAYS. I don’t understand a lot of things, Mr. Rico. I don’t
understand your lack of remorse. It just seems cold. It’s kind of
what I think in other people, not an FBI agent. But with Mr.
Salvati, because of your star witness, your prized witness, he was
found guilty of a crime he didn’t commit, and you ended up decid-
ing to go to California, you and Mr. Rico and Mr. Harrington and
Mr. Condon. Why did all three of you go to California?

Mr. Rico. We were subpoenaed.

Mr. SHAYS. You all three were?

Mr. Rico. We were subpoenaed and the Attorney General of the
United States authorized us to testify.

Mr. SHAYS. OK.

Mr. Rico. And that’s what

Mr. SHAYS. What was your testimony? Are you under oath telling
us that you just went to say he was a witness, or were you here
to say he was a good witness? Did you characterize him in any way
at that hearing?
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Mr. Rico. I think we indicated that he had been a witness in
three separate trials back in Massachusetts, one of which everyone
was found not guilty.

Mr. SHAYS. Right. And isn’t it true that besides saying that he
was a witness, you were also saying that he was a reliable witness?

Mr. Rico. No. No, no.

Mr. SHAYS. So you didn’t, in any way in California, characterize
the quality of his testimony?

Mr. Rico. My memory is that we just testified that he was a wit-
ness on three different cases back in Massachusetts.

Mr. SHAYS. Tell me what you thought of him as a witness.

Mr. Rico. As a witness?

Mr. SHAYS. Yeah.

Mr. Rico. Well, the case that we’re interested in here, I was
not—

Mr. SHAYS. Just in general. Just in general, tell me what you
thought of Mr. Barboza as a witness.

Mr. Rico. I thought that he was convincing, that he was there
at the scene of a crime. If he was a participant in the crime.

Mr. SHAYS. What would have convinced you that he would have
told the truth? I mean, he was a notorious contract killer. That you
knew. Correct? You knew he was a contract killer?

Mr. Rico. He testified to that.

Mr. SHAYS. And you knew that he was a—see, the thing is even
though he—if he testifies to that, I don’t know if you’re willing to
acknowledge he knew it. You knew he was a contract killer?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know if I knew he was a contract killer before
he testified. I knew he was a killer, but I knew he was a contract
killer till after he testified.

‘1?\/11'. SHAYS. Did you have any doubts that he was a contract kill-
er’

Mr. Rico. Not after he testified, no. Convincing——

Mr. SHAYS. And what you’re saying to us is that when you all—
didn’t you have conversations with Mr. Barboza before he testified?

Mr. Rico. Sure. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. Of course. Of course you did.

Mr. RIco. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. And youre not a naive FBI agent. That’s the one
thing I'll give you credit for.

Mr. Rico. I'm not a what?

Mr. SHAYS. You're not a naive FBI agent. Youre a pretty wily
guy and you knew a lot of stuff, so I'll give you credit for that and
so did Mr. Condon. So in the course of your conversation, you were
testifying to us that in all your conversations with Mr. Barboza,
you did not know that he was a contract killer until he testified
under oath?

Mr. Rico. Well, no. When he told us the contract that he was
asked to execute for Raymond Patriarca, that’'s when I became
aware.

Mr. SHAYS. So you knew before he testified that he was a con-
tract killer?

Mr. Rico. Yes. Right.

Mr. SHAYS. But before you said you didn’t know until he testi-
fied. And so I just want to see which story——
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Mr. Rico. It was until

Mr. SHAYS. No. Which story——

Mr. Rico. Came up.

Mr. SHAYS. I didn’t say when the subject came up. I didn’t do
that. You're starting to say things that I didn’t say. I asked you a
question.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. SHAYS. Of whether you knew he was a contract killer, and
under oath. You said you didn’t know until he testified. And now
you’re saying something different. Now you’re saying you knew be-
fore, and the reason you're saying you knew something before is be-
cause I happened to ask you the question, and it conflicts with
what you said earlier. The fact is, you had many conversations
with this gentleman; correct?

Mr. Rico. I had some conversation with him. Yeah. Right.

Mr. SHAYS. More than two or three?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. SHAYS. He was a witness that you turned against organized
crime and be supportive of going after organized crime. He was one
of the witnesses you turned. He was a crook, and now he was going
after crooks. Isn’t that true?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. And the FBI took some pride in the fact that
they had this witness who was now—we had successfully turned to
go after organized crime, and the fact is, Mr. Rico, you knew he
was a contract killer before he testified. Isn’t that true?

Mr. Rico. From interviewing him, I knew, yes.

Mr. SHAYS. Yes. OK. Well, it’s just good to have you say that. So
I should believe that testimony, not the part when you answered
the question and said you didn’t know until after he testified. So
OK.

Mr. Rico. After he agreed to testify?

Mr. SHAYS. Pardon me?

Mr. Rico. After he agreed to testify. After he agreed that—to tes-
tify, then——

Mr. SHAYS. So now you're

Mr. Rico. The debriefing him comes out

Mr. SHAYS. So you knew he was a contract killer, and you knew
this contract killer was—had testified against Mr. Salvati; correct?
You knew he testified and five other individuals. Isn’t that correct?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. So you knew he had testified—you knew this
contract killer was testifying against these six witnesses. What
made you think he was telling the truth?

Mr. Rico. Because I think the—I thought that the fear of
perjury

Mr. SHAYS. Excuse me. You need to get close to the mic.

Mr. Rico. I would think that the fear of perjury would prevent
him from lying.

Mr. SHAYS. Why would you think the fear of perjury would pre-
vent him from lying?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know. I had to think something. So that’s what
I thought.
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Mr. SHAYS. No. I think that’s an honest answer. I think your
character is coming through. You think you had to say something.
So in fact you really couldn’t be certain he was telling the truth?

Mr. Rico. No. I don’t think I could be certain that he’s ever tell-
ing the truth.

Mr. SHAYS. Right. OK. But he was a witness, and you and Mr.
Condon were involved in turning this witness around; correct?
Turning him against the mob, whereas before he worked for the
mob?

Mr. Rico. I don’t think it was us as—that turned him. I think
the fact that they killed his associates and took his money.

Mr. SHAYS. Right, but you——

Mr. Rico. Turned. But I happened to be there when

Mr. SHAYS. Were you the FBI agents that basically were respon-
sible for convincing Mr. Barboza that he would be better off testify-
ing against organized crime?

Mr. Rico. All we’re trying to convince a lot of people that, yes,
and he was one of them.

Mr. SHAYS. I know that and he was one of them and you suc-
ceeded with him and failed with others. Isn’t that true?

Mr. Rico. Well, we succeeded with some others too.

Mr. SHAYS. OK you succeeded with some others too. In the end,
the answer to the question—the answer to the question is, yes, you
succeeded——

Mr. RIco. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS [continuing]. In turning him around? OK. What made
you feel comfortable that the testimony that he gave against these
six individuals was accurate, given the fact that you had informa-
tion that it was people other than these six? Or at least four of
them weren’t guilty. Given the fact you knew of information that
never brought Mr. Salvati into this case and three others, what
made you think that he was telling the truth?

Mr. Rico. I had no way of knowing he wasn’t telling the truth,
except informant information.

Mr. SHAYS. No. No, but

Mr. Rico. And informant information, I don’t know whether
that’s true.

Mr. SHAYS. So—but you acknowledge that you had informant in-
formation, not Mr. Barboza, but informant information that con-
flicted with what Mr. Barboza said on the trial

Mr. Rico. I can tell you—I'm under oath and can tell you that
I have known some informants that have supplied information that
hasn’t been true.

Mr. SHAYS. I understand that. I understand, but that’s not what
I asked. So you answered something you wanted to answer, but you
didn’t answer the question.

Mr. Rico. What’s the question?

Mr. SHAYS. The question was that you had information from in-
formants that conflicted with the testimony of Mr. Barboza?

Mr. Rico. Right. Right.

Mr. SHAYS. Why did you decide to go along with Mr. Barboza and
not with the testimony from—excuse me, the information you had
from your informants?
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Mr. Rico. I was not handling the case. This was a local case that
was being handled by the local authorities.

Mr. SHAYS. You're not testifying under oath, are you, Mr. Rico,
that you had no conversations with Mr. Barboza about this case?
So your testimony, you had no discussion with Mr. Barboza about
this case?

Mr. Rico. About this case?

Mr. SHAYS. Yes.

Mr. Rico. I had conversations in the past about this case.

Mr. SHAYS. October. You had many conversations.

Mr. Rico. Right?

Mr. SHAYS. Isn’t that true? So when you say you weren’t involved
in this case, you had conversations with Mr. Barboza about the
case informing Mr. Salvati and five other witnesses. You had con-
versations. So you can’t say you weren’t involved in the case. How
can you say that? This is your witness. So tell me how you can
make that claim?

Mr. Rico. Because we indicate to the Boston Police Department
that we have this witness, and they come and interview him.

Mr. SHAYS. No. But you also told me something more. You told
me something more. You told me that you had a witness that had
spoken to you about this case. Correct?

Mr. Rico. I have a witness that spoke

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Barboza talked to you about this case?

Mr. RIco. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. Yes? Correct? And then you supplied this witness to
the local authorities and the State authorities. Isn’t that true?

Mr. Rico. We——

Mr. SHAYS. I want an answer to my question.

Mr. Rico. I didn’t hear the whole question.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, I'll say it again.

Mr. Rico. All right. Say it again.

Mr. SHAYS. You spoke with Mr. Barboza about this case involv-
ing Mr. Salvati and five other witnesses. You had a number of con-
versations with Mr. Barboza about this case. You've already said
that’s correct. And I am asking you the question now, isn’t it true
that you then contacted local authorities and State authorities and
said you had a witness who had information about this case?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. What I want to know is why were you willing
to supply only that part of the information and not the part to the
State and local authorities about the informants you had?

Mr. Rico. I'm not sure we didn’t say something about that also.
We might have said something about that.

Mr. SHAYS. You might have said it. Is that your testimony that
you did?

Mr. Rico. What?

Mr. SHAYS. Is your testimony that you did notify them about the
informants who had a different story than the witness? You've got
an informant and you’ve got a witness. What

Mr. Rico. I have no—I actually have no clear recollection of tell-
ing the local authorities of that informant information

Mr. SHAYS. Why not? Why didn’t you tell them about what the
informant said that conflicted with what your witness said?
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Mr. BURTON [presiding]. Would the gentleman yield? Well, the
thing is, he has, as you know, selective memory loss.

Mr. SHAYS. But——

Mr. BURTON. But he’s continuing to say that, you know, he
doesn’t remember, that he can’t remember

Mr. SHAYS. No. But what he did say under oath is very clear. He
said that he had information about what the informant said and
he had information about what the witness said. He had both two
different stories, and I want to know why you decided to give the
local police, the State police information that your witness had and
not provide information about what the informant had that you
knew of. It conflicted——

Mr. Rico. Because the informant told me that 2 years—2-1/2
years before, this witness arrives on the scene.

Mr. SHAYS. So what?

Mr. Rico. So

Mr. SHAYS. So I would believe their story more. You've already
told me that your witness is a notorious criminal. You acknowledge
the fact that he killed people. You acknowledged the fact that he
was a hit person. He, in fact, even told you that. You told me that
you couldn’t be sure he—no. Hold on. You already told me you
couldn’t be sure he would tell the truth, and yet you decided to only
supply some information to the authorities that were going to pros-
ecute. And then you give this incredible lame comment that the in-
formants told you 2 years earlier. To me, that’s even more impor-
tant. They told you 2 years earlier. Why didn’t you give them that
information 2 years earlier?

Mr. Rico. 2 years earlier we supplied that information to the
Chelsea Police Department. They had jurisdiction over this case.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, the bottom line is, you have no remorse. You
didn’t provide information you should have. I think you should be
prosecuted. I think you should be sent to jail. That’s what I think.
I'd like to ask a few more questions, if I might. I'll be happy to take
my time.

Mr. BURTON. OK. You said a minute ago that you did supply this
information to the Chelsea Police Department——

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. BURTON [continuing]. About the informant as well as the wit-
ness. Right?

Mr. Rico. Yes. It was supplied by Don Shannon to Robert
Renfrew.

Mr. BURTON. So you're saying that the Chelsea Police had infor-
mation that would have created doubt in a jury’s mind about
whether or not Mr. Salvati was guilty? I mean, if they had that in-
formation from the informant as well as the witness, obviously
there would have been some conflicts there, and it would have cre-
ated doubt. Why is it—can you explain to me and to the committee
why is it that the Chelsea Police didn’t use that in the trial? Why
it wasn’t brought up in the trial?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know.

Mr. BURTON. Well, your partner, who was your partner, he was
your partner. As I understand it, you two worked very closely to-
gether. Your partner testified as to the veracity of what Mr.—of
what Barboza said at the trial. He testified that he thought he was
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a credible witness. Now, you were his partner. You had to know
that the informant said something else and Mr. Condon had to
know that as well. So why in the world didn’t they say that at the
trial? Why didn’t Mr. Condon, as an FBI agent—he’s your partner.
Come on. Don’t tell me you didn’t know—you didn’t talk about this
stuff. You had dinner together and everything else. Why didn’t he
just say, look, here’s what Mr. Barboza is saying, but we have in-
formation contrary to that from an informant? This exculpatory
evidence, why in the heck wasn’t that brought up? Why did Mr.
Condon not say that at the trial?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know. I don’t know if Mr. Condon said that at
the trial or not. I don’t know. I wasn’t there at the trial.

Mr. BURTON. And you guys never talked about that? You weren’t
partners? I mean, you weren’t together a lot?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know what he said at the trial, but I have a
transcript here, if I can find it. Do you think he testified——

Mr. BURTON. He did testify.

Mr. Rico [continuing]. That this is a credible witness?

Mr. BURTON. He testified at the trial and

Mr. Rico. He testified he was a credible witness? What page is
that on?

Mr. BURTON. Well, we'll get the exact language for you, Mr.——

Mr. Rico. Yeah. If you would. Sure. I appreciate that.

Mr. BURTON. We'll get that for you. We'll come back to that.

Mr. Rico. I know you wouldn’t want to mislead me.

Mr. BURTON. No. I wouldn’t mislead you. We'll come back to that.
Who'’s next? Mr. Delahunt, do you have any questions?

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Going back to the
conversation you had with Jack Kehoe, is Jack Kehoe still alive?

Mr. Rico. The last I knew, he was. That’s fairly recently.

Mr. DELAHUNT. OK. I would suggest that the committee, Mr.
Chairman, should interview Mr. Kehoe, relative to the conversation
he had with Mr. Rico.

Would it be fair to say that you would have disclosed the name
of that informant to Mr. Kehoe?

Mr. Rico. It would be fair to say that Jack Kehoe would know
the identity of the informant.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you.

Mr. Rico. Without my disclosing it to him, because of this stuff
that’s blocked out here. He would recognize who it was.

Mr. DELAHUNT. So Jack Kehoe would. Would it be fair to infer,
given the fact that you and Mr. Condon were partners—and, by the
way, how long did you and Mr. Condon work together as partners?

Mr. Rico. Oh, probably 8 years to 10 years.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And you were close?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And you still are?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You're close personal friends?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Is it a fair inference that Mr. Condon, if he read
the report that was authored by you, would know the name of that
informant?
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Mr. Rico. I don’t think so. I mean, I don’t know the name. I can’t
tell you who it is. I don’t know who it is. Right now I can’t remem-
ber who that would be. I have

Mr. DELAHUNT. As we were discussing earlier in terms of your
role in cultivating in Barboza as a witness and discussing the
Deegan murder, did you supply any information from any source
about the murder?

Mr. Rico. Absolutely not.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Not at all? Before he was to testify, did either
you or Mr. Condon, working with the assistant district attorney in
charge of the case or with local law enforcement, review his testi-
mony?

Mr. Rico. I don’t recall doing that, and I don’t know whether
Dennis did. I don’t think so.

Mr. DELAHUNT. So your memory is that you never
participated——

Mr. Rico. I can’t recall—I can’t recall that.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Now, one of the problems that I have, Mr. Rico,
is that when you develop a witness and as you said, you supply a
witness, particularly a high profile thug like Joe Barboza, the key
to having him as an effective witness is to establish his credibility.
Is that a fair statement?

Mr. Rico. It sounds good.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I mean, use an agent, myself as a former pros-
ecutor, particularly when youre dealing with somebody like a
Barboza

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. Your biggest concern is, he’s going
to be impeached. They’re going to get him on the stand and they’re
going to supply documents as to his convictions, review bad acts.
You know the drill and I know the drill.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. See, what I find difficult is to vet his credibility,
is to establish his credibility, when you’re the author, you, Paul
Rico, are the author of a report that implicates neither Salvati nor
Greco nor Limone nor Tameleo, why wouldn’t you, because he’s
your witness, you cultivated him, you flipped him, why wouldn’t
you and Dennis, working with Jack Kehoe, because he was consid-
ered an FBI witness, and he ended up being responsible for the
genesis of the Federal Witness Protection Program, why wouldn’t
you conduct an exhaustive and an intensive investigation to evalu-
ate and assess his credibility?

Why wouldn’t you go and have interviewed all of the players that
were around in that point in time, determine whether Barboza was
lying or telling the truth?

Mr. Rico. It’s because in our interviews with him, we were dis-
cussing who might have done different crimes, mostly he had
swayed a lot of hits in the Boston area, as you remember. And he
was on the money on—from the standpoint of—from——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me

Mr. Rico. What we knew and what he knew.

Mr. DELAHUNT. He was responsible or the prime witness who
testified in three different cases?

Mr. Rico. Right.
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Mr. DELAHUNT. Earlier you indicated on one case that everyone
was found not guilty.

Mr. Rico. His

Mr. DELAHUNT. Correct?

Mr. Rico. His first case.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Everyone found not guilty?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And on this case, he managed to put four inno-
cent people in jail. How did he do on the third case, Mr. Rico?

Mr. Rico. Well, the first case was handled——

Mr. DELAHUNT. I'm asking about the third case.

Mr. Rico. Well, I just

Mr. DELAHUNT. Did he ever——

Mr. Rico. This is the third case. This is the third case.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, I'm not asking you to go chronologically.
The second—please, because——

Mr. Rico. He went State, Federal and State.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right.

Mr. Rico. He got a not guilty on everything in State court.

Mr. DELAHUNT. OK.

Mr. Rico. Guilty in Federal court, and then this was the third
case.

Mr. DELAHUNT. OK. He got a guilty—and the third case, of
course, is—what we know now is a horrible injustice?

Mr. Rico. Right. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And on the Federal case, what happened then?

Mr. Rico. Guilty.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Guilty. And what were the sentences that were
meted out?

Mr. Rico. Small.

Mr. DELAHUNT. So in all this

Mr. Rico. What?

Mr. DELAHUNT. With all the effort, the resources

Mr. Rico. Yeah.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. And the time devoted to cultivating
this witness.

Mr. Rico. Uh-huh.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. We get a couple of soft sentences in
the Federal court. That’s it. But you still haven’t answered the
question that I posed to you earlier. You had to know that guys
like Bear and others that were there were going to attack his credi-
bility, and if you supplied the witness——

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. But you didn’t supply the report
that would have devastated his credibility, that’s the problem.

Mr. Rico. Yeah.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. Isn’t it, Mr. Rico?

Mr. Rico. That’s probably true.

Mr. DELAHUNT. It’s probably true.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. BURTON. Then why didn’t you supply it?

Mr. Rico. What?

Mr. BURTON. Why didn’t you supply the report?

Mr. Rico. Why didn’t I supply it?
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Mr. BURTON. Yeah. Why wasn’t the report supplied? I mean, you
just admitted to Mr. Delahunt that if it had been supplied, it would
have changed the whole outcome. Why wasn’t it supplied? You
guys had it. Why did you choose to keep that?

Mr. Rico. I assume that they must have had it. They must have
had it. We had given it to Chelsea. Chelsea is the original crime
scene

Mr. BURTON. But you guys were involved in the case when you
gave the information to the Chelsea Police. You knew what was
going on. It was in the newspapers. You had to know. Why would
you not make sure that kind of evidence was given to them? And
your partner testified at the trial. We're getting that evidence right
now—that information right now. But he testified you guys knew
all this stuff and you didn’t give it to him.

Mg.? Rico. Has he given me the—what do you say that he indi-
cated?

Mr. BUurTON. We'll get that.

Mr. Rico. OK.

Mr. BurTON. We'll have that. Mrs. Morella.

Mrs. MORELLA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Back to that police re-
port that was discussed. There’s a report that we have, from the
Boston Police Department on the Deegan murder. Did the FBI
share any information on the Deegan murder with the Boston Po-
lice Department? I guess I could also expand that, too, and add, did
you see any of the police reports from either the Boston Police De-
partment or the Chelsea Police Department during the time of the
Deegan murder?

Mr. Rico. I cannot tell you right now.

Mrs. MORELLA. Uh-huh.

Mr. Rico. Up.

Mrs. MORELLA. There’s a report—city of Boston report on exhibit
12.

[Exhibit 12 follows:]
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Mr. Rico. Exhibit 12.

Mrs. MORELLA. Roy French was questioned by the Chelsea Police
the day after the murder. Besides French, do you know if any of
the other individuals identified, either in your report or the Chel-
sea report, who were questioned about the Deegan murder? For in-
stance, was Vincent Flemmi questioned?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know. I have no knowledge of that.

Mrs. MORELLA. You don’t remember, or you just don’t know
whether any of them were questioned?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know whether—other people were questioned at
that time.

Mrs. MORELLA. Was Vincent Flemmi ever questioned by anybody
about the Deegan murder?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know. I didn’t question him.

Mrs. MORELLA. You don’t know. Around the time of the Deegan
murder, what evidence had you developed, either on your own or
from other law enforcement agencies, regarding Joe Salvati’s role
in the Deegan——

Mr. Rico. I never received any mention that was derogatory on
Joe Salvati ever.

Mrs. MORELLA. You never have?

Mr. Rico. I have no information on Joe Salvati. I don’t think I
ever heard the name before.

Mrs. MORELLA. You know, I understand that FBI Director Louis
Freeh has issued a statement saying that there is a task force that
is ongoing that is looking at this issue. It’s called a Justice Task
Force. It’s now been in operation since, I think, early 1999.

Mr. Rico. Uh-huh.

Mrs. MORELLA. Mr. Rico, have they ever questioned you?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mrs. MORELLA. They have not questioned you at all about this?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mrs. MORELLA. Have you received any communication from them
about it?

Mr. Rico. What?

Mrs. MORELLA. Have you gotten any communication?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mrs. MORELLA. From the FBI that they’re interested at all? Don’t
you think——

Mr. Rico. I appeared before Judge Wolf in Federal court about
a year and a half ago, and I think that’s part of the whole system.

Mrs. MORELLA. Were you asked about the Deegan——

Mr. Rico. No. At that time I was asked about Flemmi, Steve
Flemmi, not

Mrs. MORELLA. Not Vince?

Mr. Rico. Not Vincent.

Mrs. MORELLA. Very interesting. I would guess you would expect
that we’d be asking you some questions.

Mr. Rico. Fine.

Mrs. MORELLA. Maybe as a result of this hearing.

Mr. Rico. Sure.

Mrs. MORELLA. I think we certainly think they should. Well, Mr.
Chairman, I'm going to yield back to you the remainder of my time.
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Mr. BARR [presiding]. I thank the gentlelady. Mr. Shays, we’ll
conclude with 5 minutes from you.

Mr. SHAYS. I may just go slightly over, but I'll try to be as punc-
tual as possible. Mr. Rico, when did you join the FBI?

Mr. Rico. What?

Mr. SHAYS. When did you join the FBI?

Mr. Rico. I think it was 1951, beginning of 1951.

Mr. SHAYS. And when did you retire?

Mr. Rico. 1975.

Mr. SHAYS. And when you—during that time that you were in
the FBI, how long were you in the New England area?

Mr. Rico. I was there from the early 1950’s to 1970.

Mr. SHAYS. Is that unusual for someone to be in one place basi-
cally for most of their time?

Mr. Rico. Not really, no. Well, it could be.

Mr. SHAYS. So the bottom line is you spent a good—maybe al-
most 20 years of your experience in the New England area?

Mr. Rico. That’s right. That’s right.

Mr. SHAYS. What did you do after you retired?

Mr. Rico. I went to work for World Jai Alai.

Mr. SHAYS. Did you know at the time that there were concerns
that World Jai Alai was—well, let me ask you this. Who hired you?

Mr. Rico. I was hired by a head hunting group. Well, I was
interviewed by a head hunting group, and eventually was hired by
John Callahan.

Mr. SHAYS. Right. Now, did you have any information that John
Callahan was involved in organized crime?

Mr. Rico. Not till late in—not till later.

Mr. SHAYS. Later. Explain later.

Mr. Rico. Later was later, several years later.

Mr. SHAYS. 2 years later, 1 year later.

Mr. Rico. It was shortly before he left the company.

Mr. SHAYS. And so how long was that after he had hired you?

Mr. Rico. After he hired me?

Mr. SHAYS. Yeah.

Mr. Rico. 3 or 4 years probably.

Mr. SHAYS. Why wouldn’t you have known that he was involved
in organized crime?

Mr. Rico. Why wouldn’t I know?

Mr. SHAYS. Yeah, you work for FBI.

Mr. Rico. Because there was nothing in the files of the FBI indi-
cating that John Callahan was in any way connected with orga-
nized crime.

Mr. SHAYS. So we have a retired FBI agent who is hired to work
at World Jai Alai and hired by an organized crime figure. Did any
of your colleagues question the advisability of you working for an
organized crime figure?

Mr. Rico. I don’t think anyone knew he was an organized crime
figure until later.

Mr. SHAYS. The State officials knew.

Mr. Rico. What?

Mr. SHAYS. The State officials knew in Connecticut. They were
rather surprised that you would choose to work for someone in-
volved in organized crime.
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Mr. Rico. The reason he left was because he was seen with orga-
nized crime people. And I reported it to the board of directors, and
he was asked to resign.

Mr. SHAYS. You weren’t the one who reported it.

Mr. Rico. I wasn’t?

Mr. SHAYS. You were the one who discovered he was involved
with organized crime? Your testimony before this committee is that
no one knew in the organization that he was involved in organized
crime until you told them?

Mr. Rico. No one in my company knew that until I told them.

Mr. SHAYS. That is your testimony under oath?

Mr. Rico. No one in my company knew.

Mr. SHAYS. What is the company

Mr. Rico. Huh?

Mr. SHAYS. Tell me the company.

Mr. Rico. World Jai Alai.

Mr. SHAYS. Your testimony under oath is that nobody in World
Jai Alai knew that he was involved in organized crime?

Mr. Rico. That I knew of, yeah.

Mr. SHAYS. Who is Roger Wheeler?

Aer. Rico. He is the person who eventually bought World Jai
ai.

Mr. SHAYS. And you worked for Roger Wheeler?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. What happened to Roger Wheeler?

Mr. Rico. Roger Wheeler was a homicide victim.

Mr. SHAYS. Who committed that crime? Who killed him?

Mr. Rico. I believe they have a witness that said he did it. I
think his name is James Martorano.

Mr. SHAYS. John Vincent Martorano?

Mr. Rico. Martorano.

Mr. SHAYS. Have you ever heard of the individual?

Mr. Rico. Yes. He was with Callahan. It was like a St. Patrick’s
Day night. He was at the Playboy with John Callahan and two
other people, Martorano was.

Mr. SHAYS. He was killed in a club, wasn’t he, in Tulsa?

Mr. Rico. What?

Mr. SHAYS. He was killed in Arizona?

Mr. Rico. Oklahoma.

Mr. SHAYS. Oklahoma.

Let me just ask you another line of questions. In 1988 the Su-
preme Court of Rhode Island found that FBI Special Agent H. Paul
Rico, you, suborned the perjury of John Kelley, the State’s principal
witness in the 1970 murder trial of Maurice Lerner. Apparently at
your instigation, Mr. Rico, Kelley altered two facts directly dealing
with the murder and the extent of the promises that you made in
exchange for Kelley’s testimony. When asked why he perjured him-
self, Kelley said my life was in the FBI’s hands, and this is in
brackets, Special Agent Rico, end of brackets, said I had no alter-
native.

Mr. Rico, why did you suborn the perjury of the State’s main wit-
ness John Kelley in the gangland killing of Anthony Melei?

Mr. Rico. Anthony who?

Mr. SHAYS. Anthony Melei.
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Mr. Rico. I don’t know who that is.

Mr. SHAYS. Isn't it true that you were found, the Supreme Court
of Rhode Island found you to have perjured—suborned the perjury
of John Kelley? Weren’t you cited in 19887

Mr. Rico. I'm unaware of that.

Mr. SHAYS. You’re unaware of any perjury, any order, any deci-
sion—I want you to be real careful about this because you did have
a conversation with one of our staff. So I want you to think this
through for a second. I just read you something that was pretty
clear. I want you to tell me what your answer is to that.

Do you know who Maurice Lerner is?

Mr. Rico. Yes, oh yeah, Maurice Lerner.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you know who John Kelley is?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. You know who those two people are?

Mr. RIco. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. Who are they?

Mr. Rico. John J. Kelley is an individual that’s been involved in
different forms of crime over a long period of time, including nu-
merous bank robberies and armored car robberies on a national
basis.

M?r. SHAYS. Right. And you have had contact with them, haven’t
you?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. And you had a circumstance where you spoke to him
about the testimony he gave before the Supreme Court in Rhode
Island—I mean, excuse me, before the court in Rhode Island, not
the Supreme Court.

Mr. Rico. I had a conversation with John over that?

Mr. SHAYS. John Kelley.

1}/{1". Rico. I'm not trying to be evasive. I think that John J.
Kelley

Mr. SHAYS. John. If it’s John J. Kelley, I know it’s John Kelley.

Mr. Rico. It’s the person that was tried in the Plymouth mail
robbery. He became a government witness.

Mr. SHAYS. Could you put the mic a little closer to you, please?

Mr. Rico. He was a principal in the Plymouth mail robbery, was
tried and F. Lee Bailey represented him and he was found not
guilty. He later became involved in another robbery of a Brinks
truck and he was awaiting trial on that matter when he decided
that he would become a government witness. And he became a gov-
ernment witness. And once his testimony was over and his sentenc-
ing was over he decided to change his testimony.

Mr. SHAYS. He perjured himself, and he claims that you were the
reason he perjured.

Mr. Rico. That’s right. That’s what he claimed. That’s true.

Mr. SHAYS. You just seem——

Mr. Rico. Because I thought you were saying that I had been
found guilty of perjury. I wasn’t involved in being convicted. He al-
leged it, that I did this?

Mr. SHAYS. Right. And weren’t you cited by the Supreme Court?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know if I was. I don’t think so.

Mr. SHAYS. What was the claim that he made? How had he per-
jured himself?
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Mr. Rico. You ask him, Maurice Lerner. Maurice Lerner had a
shooting gallery in his basement and he was, according to Jack
Kelley, this guy was a very competent killer and Jack was very
afraid of him and I think that after Jack Kelley got his legal prob-
lems squared away that he decided he would help Lerner and he
changed his testimony and said that he had only testified the other
way because I had insisted on it.

Mr. SHAYS. I am going to ask you two questions. Mr. Rico, why
did you suborn the perjury of the State’s main witness John Kelley
in the gangland killing of Anthony Melei.

Mr. Rico. Why did I do that?

Mr. SHAYS. Yes.

Mr. Rico. I did not suborn perjury.

Mr. SHAYS. Did you also perjure yourself in that case by corrobo-
rating Kelley’s false statements concerning promises you made to
Kelley in exchange for his testimony?

Mr. Rico. I have always been able to say to everybody that was
a witness or a potential witness the same thing, that we will bring
whatever cooperation you bring to the attention of the proper au-
thorities. There’s nothing else that I have ever said concerning elic-
iting testimony.

Mr. SHAYS. Two points. Isn’t it true that Mr. Kelley perjured
himself?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know that.

Mr. SHAYS. You don’t know if Mr. Kelley perjured?

Mr. Rico. If he changed his testimony from the first time and
changed it to something else the second time, he obviously was
wrong in one of those instances.

Mr. SHAYS. Isn’t it true that he claims you were the reason that
he had given false testimony the first time?

Mr. Rico. That’s probably true. That’s probably what he said.

Mr. SHAYS. No, not probably. Isn’t it true?

Mr. Rico. It’s probably true.

Mr. SHAYS. Don’t use the word “probably.” Isn’t it true that he
said that you encouraged him to perjure himself and give false tes-
timony?

Mr. RIco. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, you know I realize that he may be an unsavory
character but why shouldn’t I believe him more than you were will-
ing to believe your star witness Joseph Barboza and send someone
to jail for 30 years? Why should you be incredulous about my ques-
tion?

Mr. Rico. No, no, no. He would be very interesting if you would
talk to him.

Mr. SHAYS. This has been a fascinating day for me, Mr. Rico. 1
think the thing I'm most surprised about is that it’s clear to me
that the FBI became as corrupt as the people they went after and
it’s clear to me that you have the same insensitivity that I would
imagine in someone who is a hard and fast criminal. No remorse
whatsoever. Cold as can be. The fact that a man spent 30 years in
jail, no big deal. No tears. No regret, and yet you were responsible
for that man being in jail for 30 years. You have gotten just like
the people you went after. What a legacy.

Mr. BARR. The Chair recognizes the counsel, Mr. Wilson.
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Mr. WILSON. Mr. Rico, there are a number of questions that need
to be answered but there’s one that sticks out in my mind right
now and it’s this. We've learned that on many occasions you talked
to Joe Barboza. He was a witness that you were handling, went
into the Witness Protection Program. You worked with him after
he was in the Witness Protection Program. When you asked him
the question where was Vincent Flemmi on March 12, 1965, what
did he tell you?

Mr. Rico. I don’t think we ever asked him that question. We
never asked him that question.

Mr. WILSON. The only reason I ask that is because it’s the only
question that you could not have failed to ask. It’s inconceivable
that you wouldn’t ask that question. I'll tell you why it’s inconceiv-
able to me. In 1964 you learned that Vincent Flemmi wanted to kill
Teddy Deegan. That was on October 19, 1964, you knew that Vin-
cent Flemmi wanted to kill Teddy Deegan. On March 10 you
learned from the informant that Deegan was going to be murdered.
On March 13, 1965 you learned from an informant that Vincent
Flemmi told people that the Deegan murder was committed by Jo-
seph Barboza and himself. So in 1964 you knew Teddy Deegan was
going to be killed and Vincent Flemmi wanted to kill him or at
least you learned that Vincent Flemmi wanted to kill him. The fol-
lowing year you learned that Flemmi had said that he had killed
him. A little bit later in April, April 5, 1965, you had your first re-
ported contact with Vincent Flemmi trying to get information from
him. We're told by the task force head that on April 15 you opened
an informant file on Vincent Flemmi. You started working with
Vincent Flemmi’s brother in 1965 to obtain informant information.
And then you finally start working with Barboza, with all this
knowledge in the background of what Vincent Flemmi wanted to
do with Teddy Deegan, and you had the perfect opportunity to ask
Barboza where was Vincent Flemmi. I mean that’s the only ques-
tion that you would think you would want answered. You knew you
testified that Vincent Flemmi was a killer, right?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. WILSON. And here’s the possibility that there’s a murder to
be solved and you have got information that Vincent Flemmi might
be involved in the murder. Did you purposefully want to leave him
on the streets?

Mr. Rico. No, no, no. I arrested Vincent Flemmi.

Mr. WiLsoN. Well, you had an opportunity to followup and at
least ask the question of your principal witness about Vincent
Flemmi. Where was Vincent Flemmi on the day that Teddy Deegan
was killed? That’s to me the one question that you would have had
to ask him.

Mr. Rico. Yeah.

Mr. WILSON. And you didn’t ask him that?

Mr. Rico. I don’t remember asking him that, no.
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Mr. WILSON. Now the most important document I think in this
whole series of documents we have is exhibit No. 24 in our book
and if you would turn to that, take a moment to look at it, please.
It’s a two-page document. We talked about it in a previous panel.
It was prepared by yourself and your partner, Dennis Condon. It’s
dated March 8, 1967. Apparently it’s information that was obtained
at Walpole, which is a prison in Massachusetts. And on the second
page——

[Exhibit 24 follows:]
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JOSEPH BARON, also known as JOE BARBOZA, was
interviewed at the Massachusetts Correctional Insftituiion,
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Y
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has been committed in this srea. He sald thal he would
provide information that would allow JAMES VINCEXD F
to "fry" but that he will consider furnishing in
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Mr. Rico. I don’t find it.

Mr. WILSON. Do you have exhibit 24?

Mr. Rico. I have 25, OK. Coming up. 24. OK. This has to be 24.

Mr. WILSON. It’s a two-page document. It’s a write-up of your
interview and Mr. Condon’s interview with Joe Barboza, and on the
second page the FBI has redacted most of the information on the
second page so we don’t know what’s there, but it does say, the one
bit of text that’s left on the page, Baron, now Baron was Barboza’s
other name, “Baron knows what has happened in practically every
murder that has been committed in this area. He said that he
would never provide information that would allow James Vincent
Flemmi to fry but that he will consider furnishing information on
these murders.”

Now, given the fact that you had all the information about Vin-
cent Flemmi wanting to kill Teddy Deegan and then after the fact
having killed Teddy Deegan, given the fact that you had that infor-
mation and given that Joe Barboza told you that he wasn’t going
to give you any information about Vincent Flemmi, did you have
any concern that Barboza was going to protect Vincent Flemmi in
the trial for the Deegan murder?

Mr. Rico. I probably had concern over it at that time.

Mr. WiLsON. What did you do, what concrete steps did you do to
express your concern.

Mr. Rico. Well, I think I indicated to John Doyle the possibility
that this guy would not provide information on Jimmy Flemmi be-
cause he’s his friend and I think that should be borne in mind
when you interview this guy.

Mr. WILSON. But now he’s your witness. You’re the one taking
the interviews here. Why didn’t you ask him the question for your
own peace of mind? This was a death penalty case. You apparently
were his handler.

Mr. Rico. Well, he’d already said that he will not tell us, right?

Mr. WILSON. Pardon.

Mr. Rico. He already said that he would not give us anything
that would be harmful to Jimmy Flemmi.

Mr. WILSON. So that was it; you wouldn’t even followup and say
I need to know, I need to know to move forward? Tell me what hap-
pened. Well, let me just ask you a couple of other related questions
because a trial took place, and in hindsight, obviously hindsight is
helpful but there was this extraordinary testimony about a guy
wearing a wig to make him look bald. Did you know that Vincent
Flemmi was bald?

Mr. Rico. Yes, yes.

Mr. WiLsoN. OK. What did you think about the testimony at
trial?

Mr. Rico. I didn’t hear that testimony until today. That’s the
only time I ever heard that testimony was today.

Mr. WiLsON. It seems to us that it had to have been as far-
fetched in 1967 and 1968.

Mr. Rico. I don’t remember it happening at that time, you know.

Mr. WILSON. Your partner testified at the trial, Barboza was
your witness. Weren’t you following what he was saying. That
would have ramifications for Federal trials. You were going to put
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the guy on the stand in other trials. Didn’t you need to know what
he was saying in that trial?

Mr. Rico. No, that was the last trial.

Mr. WILSON. But he’s still in the Witness Protection Program. Is
that it? There was no possibility that he would ever be able to give
up information again?

Mr. Rico. I think that was it. I didn’t think he was going to give
us information that we could use on anything else. He was cut
loose.

Mr. WILSON. Did you ever debrief Barboza again? Did you ever
talk to him about any other matter after?

Mr. Rico. Yeah, I did. I talked to him in Santa Rosa and he told
me that somebody from Massachusetts had visited him, and I told
him that person was really not a friend of his and he should be
careful. And when he got out of jail he visited that person and
when he walked out the front door he got hit with a shotgun. That
was the end of Barboza.

Mr. WILSON. And that was in 1976, correct?

Mr. Rico. I don’t remember the year. I just know that’s what
happened.

Mr. WILsON. Right. Now, one of the other things that’s of some
concern to us, and we’ll just try to make sure we understand this
fully, Vincent Flemmi was being used as an informant in 1965, cor-
rect?

Mr. Rico. I don’t think I used him at all.

Mr. WILSON. I remember you said that before in answer to one
of the Congressman’s question. I think you said that you didn’t
know that Vincent Flemmi was an informant at all.

Mr. Rico. I don’t think I had him as an informant. I had——

Mr. WILSON. The question is did you know he was an informant
for the FBI?

Mr. Rico. Well, somebody could have opened him as an inform-
ant.

Mr. WILSON. But the question is did you know he was an inform-
ant for the FBI ever prior to today?

Mr. Rico. We're talking about somebody that most of the inform-
ants you have to certify their emotional stability and it would be
difficult to certify James’s emotional stability. So I don’t know
whether or not someone decided to open him. I don’t think I did.

Mr. SHAYS. Could the gentleman yield for a second? I don’t un-
derstand. You have to certify?

Mr. Rico. You want to make sure that whoever you have is emo-
tionally stable. Not a nut.

Mr. SHAYS. You also want to make sure they tell the truth, too,
right?

Mr. Rico. You want to make sure whether you can determine
that they tell the truth.

Mr. SHAYS. I want to make sure I understand this. You care
about a witness to make sure he’s emotionally credible but you
don’t care about the other things that a witness might say?

Mr. Rico. Yes, of course you do.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, you didn’t seem to—well, thank you.

Mr. WiLsoN. Well, I'm just a little concerned that we didn’t get
a clear answer to the question.
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Mr. Rico. Well, do you have Vincent Flemmi as my informant?

Mr. WILSON. I don’t, but that’s not my question. My question is
did you know that Vincent Flemmi was being used as an informant
by anybody in the FBI?

Mr. Rico. At the present time I don’t know whether he was being
used as an informant. I doubt that he was being used as an inform-
ant.

Mr. WILsSON. Did you know that anybody was considering using
him as an informant?

Mr. Rico. If you work in organized crime the Bureau expects you
to come up with sources and informants, so it’s very possible that
somebody could consider him. I don’t know that.

Mr. WILSON. Well, that is the answer. You're saying you did not
know that?

Mr. Rico. I can’t recall that. OK.

Mr. WILSON. You did know, I believe you testified that Steven
Flemmi was being considered as an informant.

Mr. Rico. I had him.

Mr. WILSON. Now one of the problems that we face here is when
you interviewed Barboza and he said he wasn’t going to give you
any information that would—and I'm paraphrasing—but would
lead his brother, would lead Vincent Flemmi to fry, at that time
you have got knowledge that you've been using Steven Flemmi as
an informant. It seems to me there is a terrible conflict there. If
you had asked Barboza probing questions about Vincent Flemmi,
which seems to me a fairly logical thing to have done, you would
have put yourself into trouble with your informant Steve Flemmi.
Did that ever occur to you?

Mr. Rico. That is a possibility.

Mr. WiLsSON. Well

Mr. Rico. It wouldn’t have prevented us from asking. We try not
to be married to informants.

Mr. WILSON. But to try to put it as simply as possible, one of our
concerns is that in order to keep your relationship with Steven
Flemmi youre turning a blind eye to what Vincent Flemmi is
doing.

Mr. Rico. No, no. I mentioned before I ended up arresting him,
including with my partner Dennis.

Mr. WILSON. But not for the Deegan murder?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. WILSON. And you didn’t ask any questions about Vincent
Flemmi’s possible participation in the Deegan murder, none at all?

Mr. Rico. Well, I think John, I think John Doyle was pretty
much aware that Vincent Flemmi and Joseph Barboza were very
close. And I think that was brought out in conversations between
us, John Doyle, myself, Dennis, yeah.

Mr. WILsSON. I guess this is a very important question that we've
not asked yet. But in 1965, given that you knew there was a bald
guy allegedly in the Deegan murder and that Barboza did commit
the murder, did you suspect that that person was Vincent Flemmi?
I'm asking whether you suspected that.

Mr. Rico. I can’t answer that now. I can’t answer that at the
present time. I can’t think of what I thought back then.

Mr. WiLsON. Did—
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Mr. Rico. Vincent was capable of doing anything though.

Mr. WILSON. Given what we now know, it’s obvious to us but it
would have been obvious to you in 1965 and 1966 and 1967. You
told us you ultimately arrested Vincent Flemmi. But what you had
in 1964 is information that Vincent Flemmi was going to kill Teddy
Deegan and then you had informant information in fact that Vin-
cent Flemmi was going to kill Teddy Deegan. In fact, you sent
memos to the Director of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, your
ultimate boss, that Vincent Flemmi is going to kill Teddy Deegan
and then there is a bald guy that ends up helping to kill Teddy
Deegan and you told us you don’t know about the testimony but
you just don’t remember. That’s your testimony, that you just don’t
remember?

Mr. Rico. That’s right, I don’t remember.

Mr. WILSON. What your suspicion was?

Mr. Rico. And I don’t think I sent a communication. Oh, yes, I
did. OK.

Mr. WILSON. There are a number of memoranda——

Mr. Rico. I see it.

Mr. WILSON [continuing]. That you authored here. Some went to
the Director.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. WiLsoN. Did you have any verbal conversations, any con-
versations with the Director of the FBI about the Deegan case?

Mr. Rico. No.

Mr. WILSON. Did you know the Director of the FBI?

Mr. Rico. I only knew who he was. I didn’t know him.

Mr. WILSON. If you could give us a little sense of memoranda
that were being prepared. Did you prepare more than one memo-
randum a week for the Director of the FBI?

Mr. Rico. I don’t think so. I don’t think so. I don’t even think
it was, I don’t recall it being my responsibility.

Mr. WILSON. From our perspective, looking at the documents
we've been provided, it doesn’t appear to be something that you did
frequently. Is that fair to say?

Mr. Rico. Right, I would think it would be fair to say.

Mr. WILSON. I think you have had a chance to look a little bit
through the binder here. Do you know of any other memoranda
that you prepared that discussed Vincent Flemmi, and let me put
that in context, Vincent Flemmi in the Deegan case?

Mr. Rico. I would like to take a break.

Mr. WiLsoN. OK.

Mr. Rico. Which way is the nearest men’s room?

Mr. BARR. We'll stand in recess for 5 minutes.

[Recess.]

Mr. BARR. I think Mr. Wilson has finished his questions. Mr.
Delahunt, you had one other area of inquiry that you wanted to go
into before we conclude?

Mr. DELAHUNT. Yes.

Mr. BARR. The gentleman from Massachusetts is recognized for
5 minutes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Rico, you never inquired of or ever made any
recommendation to the Massachusetts Parole Board on any matter
relating to a commutation for either Mr. Salvati or anyone else who



224

Wasoconvicted as a result in the Deegan murder case; is that cor-
rect?

Mr. Rico. That is correct.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You indicated that Steve Flemmi was your in-
formant and you ran him as an informant until you left the Bu-
reau?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know the date. No, I think—no, I think that
I ran him until he was indicted on—I think he was indicted on the
bombing of John Fitzgerald’s car, and I closed him then.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me ask you this. You closed him then but
you introduced him to John Connolly, is that correct?

Mr. Rico. That is not correct.

Mr. DELAHUNT. That is not correct?

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Did you participate in any way in encouraging,
either directly or indirectly through Dennis Condon, Steven
Flemmi to cooperate again with the FBI?

Mr. Rico. I think Dennis was the ultimate agent on with Stevie
Flemmi. And I think when Stevie Flemmi was no longer under in-
dictment I think Dennis may have handled him for a period of
time.

Mr. DELAHUNT. OK. You're familiar that Frank Salemme—you’re
familiar with Frank Salemme?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You know Frank Salemme was arrested in New
York City?

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. By John Connolly.

Mr. Rico. Yes.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Are you aware of the details of how Mr. Connolly
developed that information?

Mr. Rico. I believe that Dennis Condon sent a photograph of
Frankie Salemme to New York City through John Connolly be-
cause he thought he was there and that the New York agents
weren’t paying much attention to it.

Mr. DELAHUNT. But Steve Flemmi never provided any informa-
tCion relative to the whereabouts of Frank Salemme in New York

ity.

Mr. Rico. I think Frank—excuse me, I think Steve Flemmi was
a fugitive at the same time so that he wasn’t available to provide
anyone with information.

Mr. DELAHUNT. So it was simply a coincidence?

Mr. Rico. Lucky is what I think.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You know, just for a minute touching on the
Wheeler case, and we all have coincidences in our lives, but the
witness you referred to, John Martorano, who has admitted killing
Wheeler——

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. Has testified under oath that he was
instructed or contracted for the hit by Steve Flemmi and Whitey
Bulger.

Mr. Rico. I understand that.

Mr. DELAHUNT. It’s a coincidence that you were the handler for
Steve Flemmi and that Steve Flemmi ordered the hit on Mr.



225

]\ONheeler, who was the CEO of a company that you were employed
y.

Mr. Rico. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. That’s just a coincidence.

Mr. Rico. You want to tie me into Bulger. I can tie myself into
Bulger for you.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Go ahead.

Mr. Rico. Bulger.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Rico, I think I need full disclosure here be-
cause somebody will, I'm sure, discover that years and years ago
I went to Saint Agatha’s Parochial School with John Martorano.

Mr. Rico. I knew that.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I figured you did know that. So I really wanted
to be forthcoming. And you should also know that John Martorano
and I served mass together for Cardinal Cushing back in the
eighth grade. So there are coincidences in life.

Mr. Rico. OK.

Mr. DELAHUNT. If you want to proceed, Mr. Rico.

Mr. Rico. The last time that Jimmy Bulger was arrested I ar-
rested him. I arrested him for two bank robberies and he pled
guilty to three bank robberies. And that’s my Bulger experience.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, thank you for that information. We’ll just
conclude with a—to elicit a response from you to a statement that
was made by your counsel that appeared in the Boston Herald
dated January 10 of this year. “Rico cannot be blamed for men—
referring to the innocent individuals that were convicted in the
Deegan case.” Those are my parentheses. That’s not part of the
quotation. It goes on. The former agent’s attorney said yesterday
orders laid down by then FBI Director J. Edgar Hoover kept infor-
mation in the murder of Edward Deegan locked away in FBI files
all these years, Cagney said. He was bound by the hierarchy, Cag-
ney said. All that went to Rico supervisor—all that, rather, went
to Rico supervisors and he can’t release that without permission of
his supervisors.

Is that your position as well?

Mr. Rico. I don’t know where that came from. I hear what you're
saying but it doesn’t sound—I'm sorry, I have got a cold. But it
doesn’t sound like Cagney and it doesn’t sound plausible to me.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I yield back.

Mr. BARR. I thank the gentleman. That concludes this hearing.
Thank you, Mr. Rico.

Mr. Rico. Thank you. Am I dismissed?

Mr. BARR. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rico. Thank you.

[Whereupon, at 5:34 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]

[Exhibits used for the hearing record follow:]
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Copr. © West 2001 No Claim to Orig. U.S. Govt. Works
91 F.Supp.2d 141 Page 1

(Cite as: 91 F.Supp.2d 141)

<Red Flag>
United States District Court,
D. Massachusetts.

UNITED STATES of America

V.
Francis P. SALEMME, et al.
United States of America

V.
John Martorano
Nos. Cr. 94-10287-MLW, Cr. 97-10009-MLW.

Sept. 15, 1999.
Clerical Corrections,
December 23, 1999.

Defendant, a longstanding FBI informant, filed a motion to dismiss an
indictment charging him with multiple charges of racketeering and
extortion, among other crimes based on an alleged agreement that he
would not be prosecuted. Defendant, and a codefendant filed motions
to suppress electronic surveillance evidence. The District Court, Wolf,
J., held that: (1) defendant did not have either an express immunity
agreement or an agreement implied in fact that he would not be
prosecuted so as to be entitled to dismissal of charges; (2) defendant
had an enforceable agreement that precluded the use and derivative use
against him of any intercepted evidence; (3) hearing was necessary to
determine whether case would be dismissed because defendant's due
process rights were violated because intercepted evidence was
presented to the grand juries that indicted defendant in violation of
promises of confidentiality; (4) suppression of electronic surveillance

evidence against codefendant was required for failure to make the full
and complete statement concerning necessity required by statute; and
(5) codefendant lacked standing to maintain seek suppression of

EXHIBIT

1

PENGAD-Bayonnz, K. J.
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In doing so, the court has performed as juries are generally instructed
with regard to determining credibility and finding the facts. See, e.g.,
First Circuit Pattern Jury Instructions-- Criminal §§ 1.05, 1.06 (West
1998). The court has considered both the direct and circumstantial
evidence. Id. § 1.05. In view of the substantial evidence that members
of the FBI engaged in improper, if not illegal, conduct and thus had a
motive to tailor, by omission or distortion, the written records that they
reasonably expected would never be seen by others with the knowledge
necessary to dispute their accuracy or completeness, at times
circumstantial evidence has been particularly important in resolving
issues of credibility and in finding the facts.

In judging the believability of witnesses, the court has applied the
conventional criteria. Id. § 1.06. These include, importantly, the manner
of the witness while testifying; whether the wiiness had a bias,
prejudice, or other motive to lie; the consistency of the witness's
testimony with his or her prior statements and other evidence; and the
reasonableness of the witness's testimony when considered in the light
of the credible other evidence. /d.

The court has also recognized that witnesses at times testify honestly
and accurately about some matters, but not all matters. Jd. Thus, in
certain instances, the court has credited some but not all of a witness's
testimony. For example, the court is persuaded that Flemmi testified
truthfully in claiming that he was regularly tipped- off by the FBI
regarding investigations and impending indictments. He was not,
however, always candid in identifying the source of the information he
received. Rather, he at times attributed information received from
Connolly to other agents of the FBI in an evident effort to protect
Connolly and to strengthen his own claim to an enforceable promise of
immunity from prosecution.

Applying the foregoing principles, the court finds the following facts
have been proven by a preponderance of the credible evidence. [FN27]

EN27. Citations to the record are included for virtually all of the
facts found. However, since this matter has required making
many credibility determinations and drawing reasonable
inferences from a great volume of evidence, it is not feasible to
cite all of the evidence which the court has considered and
assessed. The citations to the record that are included are
intended to be helpful, but do not describe completely the
evidence on which the court has relied in drawing inferences
and finding facts.

*176 2. Rico and Flemmi

In the early 1960's, Flemmi began exchanging information with the
FBL Ex. 31, 9 3. In November 1965, FB] Special Agent H. Paul Rico

file://J:\Boston Wolf DecisiomWolf Decision 9-15-99.html 4/30/01
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UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT

Memorandum
To . sae T f,’ DATHO/19/64
Al Os
FROM @ sa H, PAUL RICO
Orat Oest

suneeT W

Dates of Contact

10/18/64

Titles and File #3 on which contocted

Furpose and results of contact

O NEGATIVE
[y posiTive

Informant advised he got a telephone call from
JAMES FLEMMI the previous evening and FLEMMI told him that
he had been with EDWARD "TEDDY" DEEGAN and an individual
referred to as "TONY" at the West End Soclal Club Saturday
morning. Informant sald thab ANTHONY SACRIMONE's name came
up in the conversation and that DEEGAN had sald something
concerning SACRIMONE, but FLEMMI could not recall what 1t was.

PLEMMI sald that he definitely knows that DEEGAN,
later that morning, murdered ANTHONY SACRIMONE and. he was
very concerned about leaving his prints in the car; that
DEEGAN 1s going to lay low for a couple of weeks until he
rinds out what, if anything, the police have on him to tie him
in to this murder. ) .

FLEMMI told the informant that DEEGAN has been
knoeking him (the informant) in indicating to the Italian
element that the informant was going to "Hit" someone from the

B¢ intormant certiited that he has Rating
furnished all Information obtalned

by him sfnce laat contact,
r/ F

[Coveraga

g21's

E

Everctt—PD) 0
HPR:po'b X A, |
- J 8
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Coliseum Restaurant. FLEMMI told the informant this obviously
was Just an attempt to get the Italian element interested in
elininating the informent

FLEMMI advised that DEEGAN owes FLEMMI's brother,
/ STEVIE, some money, and that he told him once to get the money
up. He has not gotten the money up, and FLEMMI wants to kill
e DEEGAN and wanted the informant te go with him on the “hig.”

The Information concerning DEEGAN perpetrating
this killing vas digseminated telephonically to Det. HENRY DCHERTY
of the Everett, Mass. PD on 10/18/64,

Det. DOMERTY recontacted this office on 10/19/G4
and advised that he believes the information concerning
DEEGAN 1s correct but that they have been unable to come up
with any fingerprints in the car that are identifiable and
DEEGAN has taken off from hls usual haunts.

-3
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FD-36
FBI
Date: 10/20/64
Transmit the following in
(Type in plain text or code)
Via ATRTEL
(riority) ..
TO prrecToR, FEI AN ]?
FROM @ )

sac, BoSTON Y

"

ReBosAirtel 10/15/64,

g),?

4

\- Bureau

—

Jfg)ner AUJ //”4 e (f\//—z~
Approved: __ M Per fUD749
Special Agent in Charge
T 2=
EXHIBIT

3
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PETER LIMONE stated that JIMMY FLEMMI 1s an
individral whom they can't control, JIMMY came to his
CciUb Feécently ana LIFONE asked hlm TO +€aVE uecduss wi
the heat that was on -FLEMMI at the time. FLEMMI denied
any heat being on him from the police, but LIMONE in-
sisted that he leave his, LIMONE!s, club.

6)1

JIMIfY also ingquired about EDWARD DEEGAN, close
issociate of HAROLD HANNON, who was recently murdered.
LIMONE told FLEMMI that DEEGAN does not come to the club.
Immedietely after FLEMMI left, he called DEEGAN and told
him that FLEMMI was looking for him, allegedly for a
$300.00 loan which DEEGAN owes FLEMMI, DEEGAN deniled
any such loan. 7Therefore, they were of the opinion that
FLEMMI was out to kill DEEGAN.
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U.S. Department of Justice

United States Attorney
District of Massachusetts

Main Reception: (617) 748-3100
United States Courthouse, Suite 9200
{ Courthouse Way

Bosten, Magsackusetis 02210

December 19, 2000

John Cavicchi, Esquire
Attorney at Law

25 Barnes Avenue

East Boston, MA 02128

RE: Disclosure of FBI Documents Relating to the
March 12, 1965 Murder of Edward "Teddy” Desgan

Dear Mr. Cavicchi:

This letter and its enclosures are being sent in response to your letter to me dated 11/16/2000, in
which you asked that [ provide "any information™ that would assist you in responding to a Court Order
in the matter of the Commonwealth of Magsachusetts v. Peter Limong, Superior Court Crim. No,
32367, 69-70, which is pending before the Honorable Margaret R. Hinkle. As you explain, this Order
requires you to file a Non-Live Witness Statement listing police reports, affidavits, transcripts and any
other documents that you intend to rely upon in support of your motion for a new trial filed on behalf of
your client, Peter Limone. I understand the matter being heard relates to your client's conviction for the
1965 murder of Edward "Teddy" Deegan and involves your motion for 2 new trial in that case.

In response to your request, FBI employees assigned to the fustice Task Force (JTF) initiated a
review of Boston FBI informant, intelligence and investigative files that contain information that dates
back to the 1950s and 1960s. JTF's search first determined that around the time Deegan was murdered,
Vincent James Flemmi was an FBI informant. According to the file maintained in support of efforts to
develop Flemmi as an informant, focus on Flemmi's potential as a source began on about 3/9/1965. The
first reported contact with Flemumi was by FBI Boston Special Agent (SA) H. Paul Rico on 4/5/1965.
The informant file was officially opened and assigned to SA Rico on 4/15/1965 and reflects that Flemmi
was contacted a total of five times as an informant, cach time by SA Rico. The dates of contact were
4/3/1965, 5/10/1965, 6/4/1965, 7/22/1965 and 7/27/1965. Flemmi's file was closed on 9/15/1965 after
Flemmi was charged with a crime, unrelated to the Deegan murder.

- Vincent James Flemmi's informant file was found fo contain two documents that relate to the
Deegan murder, one of which is 2 summary of information known by the Boston FBI about Flemmi's
criminal activities at the time he was opened as an informant. This summary includes information
previously reported to the FBI by other sources. The JTF atiempted to review these other source files
and any other intelligence files where their information may have been filed. Efforts have also been
made Lo locate any investigative files that relate to the Deegan murder,

EXHIBIT
4
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Thus far, a total of five documents have been located that appear 1o be responsive o your
request.  These are: 1) 3/15/1965 Memorandum from Boston SA H. Paul Rico to the SAC,
Boston, reporting a contact with a source on 3/10/1965. 2) 3/15/1965 Memorandum from
Boston SA H. Paul Rico to the SAC, Boston, reporting a contact with the same source on
31371965, 3) 371971965 Alrtel from SAC, Boston to Director, FBI, entitied "Criminal
Intelligence Program, Boston Division™ summarizing developments during that week, 4)
4/22/1965 Memorandum from a Boston "Correlator” to the SAC, Boston, entitied "Vincent
James Flemmi, Aka (sic)" which summarizes information in FBI files known about Flemmi gt
the time he was opened as an informant. 5) 6/9/1965 Airtel from SAC, Boston, 1o Director, FBI,
entitled "BS-9190-PC* which reports on the status of efforts to develop Vincent James Flemmi
ay an FREinformant. (These documents have been sequentially numbered 0000 1 thru 000026

Several impediments to the JTEF's search for records were encountered, Since the Deagan
murder oceurred over 30 years ago, many files that could logically contain relevant information
were routinely destroyed years ago. For example, the enclosed 4/22/1965 summary
memorandum references many other source reports that contain the original record of this
information. Efforts 1o locate these original records have been unsuccessful. As a resuls, this
summary memorandum represents the only surviving record of its information. Simply stated,
the raw source data that was originally reported appears to no longer exist. Efforts continue to
locate copies of this data that may have been filed in intelligence files,

Only two informants have been found to have reported information relating to the
Deegan murder after the murder occurred. Enclosures 1 and 2 report information from the same
source and Enclosure 2 appears to report information from this source to FBI Headquarters.
Each of the files for the informants whose information is contained in the enclosures appears to
have been the subject of routine destruction. In this regard, however, I would note that a case
file containing information from Joseph Baron (Barboza) was located on this date, and a review
of that file will begin shortly.

You will note that the attachments have been subjected to a routine redaction process
which removes information that is not relevant fo your request or has otherwise been lawfully
excluded. 1t should be noted that the ITF is not completely familiar with the issues before Judge
Hinkle. In addition, the JTF has not completed its review of the many FBI files from the
Deegan murder time frame. Therefore, it can not be stated with certainty at this time that the
attached documents represent the only relevant material in FBI files. If either party to the
Limone matter wishes to provide greater specificity as to the materials that would be relevent to
that proceeding, the JTF will consider this information in its record search, Regardless of
whether such a request is received, the JTF will promptly advise you if any additional relevant
documents are discovered.

As you know, the JTF has also been in contact with Attorney Victor Garo who represents
Joseph Salvati.  Mr. Garo previously has brought issues regarding Salvati's conviction for the

-
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Deegan murder before the Superior Court and is continuing his efforts to exonerate Salvati for
this murder. These documents also appear to be relevant to concerns previously expressed to the
JTF by Attorney Victor Garo on behalf of his client, Joseph Salvati, and, therefore, copies are
being provided to him.

Let me conclude by stating that the JTF, the United States Attomey’s Office, the Boston
FBI Office and FBI Headquarters understand the potential significance of the enclosures ‘o Mr.
Limone and Mr. Salvati. These documents are being made available to you with the .
concurrence and encouragement of the Boston FBI and FBI Headquarters. Collectively, efforts
will continue to locate other documents that may be responsive to your concerns. If you have
questions concerning the enclosures, please do not hesitate to contact me at telephone number
(617) 854-1500 (Justice Task Force, 18 Tremont Street, Suite 300, Boston, MA 021308), or
(203) 821-3700 (United States Attorney’s Office, 157 Church Street, 23" Fioor, New Haven, CT
06510) .

Very truly yours,

DONALD K. STERN )
‘fﬁﬂte\dS‘tst;s Augmey [ >
i/

Y

it

‘\\ ’/ 7
jOH’I\{ H. DURHAM
Special Attormey

....»/

// 1
- AL

ce: Assistant District Attorney Mark Lee w/ Enclosures
William Koski, Esquire w/ Enclosures
Victor Garo, Esquire w/ Enclosures

Donald K. Stern
United States Attorney

Charles Prouty
SAC FBI Boston
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DIRECTOR, FBI 3/9/65

SAC, BOSTON

Rebulet dat;ed 9/10/63 and Boslet to Bureau dated
10/3/63 entitled, "TOP ECHELON CRIMINAL INFORMANT

 VINCENT JAMES PLEBII, aka “JIMMY” FLEMMI. is being
designated as a target in this program.

VINCEWT JAMES PLEMMI is presently operating an
after-hours drinking establishment and a blackjack game
upstairs over Walsh's TV store, Dudley Xreet, Boston,
according to FLEFII also 1s belleved t5 be
invelved in the murders of the {ollowing individuals:

2

In addition, he and KNG :or: trisd for the
of a fellow inmabte at the Maszachusetts Correctional Inebi
Walpole, Mass. He was acguitied of this crime.

VINCENT FLEMMI, according to [N - vcon
yisitlng RAYMOND L. S. PATRIARCA on a fairly frequent baois
in the pat twd nonths.

It is known, through [N tho: FLETE,
although he now has a lucrative bmsiness, has lost considerabtle
money gambling and his. only hope of bailling out .is to continue
to operate this illegal after-hours establishment and card game.
He therefore should be susceptible to pressure.

e _.j—i - Mﬁk‘? i
PR v {7‘/
1 ‘% I
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Meﬂzomndum
TO s ske m oATE:  3/16/65

FROM : sx e BANG RICO %‘? b o T (jsf

Purpose and results of coatast

{inecanive
{Ej POSITHIVE

ﬁﬂwﬂﬁgg?nemu:wmxmucﬁmx

.nﬁf’* S
istﬁbg:@;geﬁsm ﬁdzﬁ‘mmﬁﬁﬁé&mm@.

ELENNY £ol4 the 4 that the tnforesnt
F e e rerenios, & ﬁﬂeenmmmweﬁné,

Tide "“W: 7 m.

TE | beformont coriifiad fht be bas | Reting
faenished all fofoosrtion oitained
by him since Lawt tontuct.
g <>
i~  (pEzean)
HERpo'h

(5).
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SUBJECT: VINGENT JAHES FIERI, Akg.

| Eerm Boston Airtel to Directo
? et (RS 3/10/65 entitled: | x

advised on 3/3/65 :that contacted Pabtriarcs wond
stated he had birought down VIR {Y and enother :‘mdividua"
{who was later identified ss Joe arboza from East Boston, = -
Hass.} It appeared that . Boston hoodlum, was giving
orders to FIEMMI to. "hit this guoy and that guy®. -

Rayrond Patriarca appeared infuriated m;_giving
such orders without his clearence and made arrangements to
meet FIEHHMI and Barboza in e garege shortly thereafter. He
po:.nted out that he did not want FIZII or Barboza contacting,
him at his place of business ‘

T 2597055

Angiulo told Patriarca that VINCZHT ELSIHI wes with Joe Barbom
winen he, 3arbozs, killed! in Revere, Hass.
several months age. It appeared that Boston hood-
lunm, kad ordered the "hit"%, Patriarca 1N oecane snraged
that W hed the audseity to order a e without Patriarcals
Imowledge.

Patrisrca told finginlo that he explained to FIAT that ne was
to tell_that no more icillings were to tale place unless
he, Palriarcs, cleared him.

Jerry explained that he slso had a tallk with PIEEE He pointsd
out that Patriarée has & high regaré for FLEHHI but that he,
Patrisrca, thought that FIEMMI did not use sufficient common
tense when it came to killing peopls.

Angiulo gave FIEMMI a lecture on killing people, pointing out
that he should not kill people because he had an argument with
hinm st any time. If an srgument does ensue, he should leave
and get word to Reoymond Patriarcs who, 4in tum, will either
YOK" or deny the "hit" on this individuel, depending on the

circumstances.

000014 ~5- i
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- SUBJECT: WINCENT JAYES FISHWI, Aks,

Conttd)

According to Patrierca, another reeson that FIEMNI ceme %o

¥ Providence to contact him was to get the MOE™ to kill Edd
Icegan of Boston whe wes “uithl
It was nob clear to the informant unsthsr hs. received per~ 5

mission to kill Deegan; however, the story that FLEMHMI had

concerning the activities egen in comnection with his,
Deegents, killing of ﬂw&s not the enme as Jeryry
Angiviots. :

W Soston's &irtel to Director

end 8ACS Alpany, Buffele,
% (b Miomi iilziéi cavbioned:
] ' V-
drised on 3/9/65 that JARES FLSKIN and Josepk Bar-
noze contacted Patriarca, and thsy explai.ned that tasy ere

y having & problem with Teddy Deegen and desired o ged the "OK
%} w fo kIiY him,

mey ‘told Pafrioten that Desgan 1§ looking for sn excusc to |
“unacl® W 2

giao is friendly with)

»FEIIRI stateﬁ 'hhat Dsegan is an mogant, negty sneak end.
sheuld be k.‘i.lle ..

Patrima ixmtruet 4 them to dbain more imfomat:icn reLavive
$0 Deegen end- then to contact Jerry Angiule at Boston who
would furnish thew e decision.
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SUBJECT: VINCENT JAVES FIEHKI, Ake.

A (conttd)

o

/ / According to Patriarca, snother reason that FIEMNI ceme %o

¥ providence to conbact him was to get the YOE® to kKill Edd
Deegan of Boston who wss "with
It was not clear to the inforymant whether .receéived per- B

nission to kill Deegan; however, the story that FISKMI had

concerning the activities egen in comection with his,
Deegents, ¥311ling of was not the same as . Jerry
Angiulots.

b N Boston's Airtel to Dirsctor

end SECS Albeny, Buffelo,
f (b Yiinmi . i/laiéS cevbioned:
v

dvised on 3/9/65 that JAIES FLEIIL end Josepnh Bar-
L ooza conbacted Patriarca, and they explained that tney ere
- Thaving & problem with Teddy Decgen end desived To gat the YOE!

%) g o kill him.

They 1:016 Patria.f'ca that Desgan 15" Jooking for en excuse .56 -
unzck” W a0 &5 fricndly vivh WENENSENNA  |

" FIEIFX statod that Deegtm 45 en arrogant, nasty snesk ‘nd
i should-be kKilled. -

Patriarce instruct-d them to dtein more information reiative
o Deegan and” Then ‘to contact Jerry Angivlo et Boston who
would furnish them e decision.

000015
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FD-36

F B I
Date: 3/12/65
Transmit the following in

{Type in plaintext or code)

Via AIRTEL REGISTERED MATL
TSR ST S S PrLon by o s e s e

O : DIRZCTOR, FBI
SACS ALBANY i——
EUFFALD (

MIAMI
rroM:  sic, soston M (»)

I

Rebcsairtel, 3/10/65,

,“(5

Pt
EXHIBIT

[

2«Albany (RM

3=Bureau (RM
2~Buffalo (RM

2eMiami {RM)_

C%;,gigg:é}éé(mi‘o)@ﬁ) J)/V c
(lft:on
NIH <

.EFK:po?b
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S F I and JOS contacted PATRIARCA,
and t‘zeyiéimﬁ%%hat the€y gre having a problem with
EGm and desired ‘co get the "Or' to kill him,

P ’I‘hey to}id PATRIARCA that D?Gmiisdlookﬁzg rogoan
extuse to "whack BOBB;'%Q@Q; who 1s friendly w RI
/SACRIMONE* i

It should”bé noted that DEEGAN was the individual who
killed RICC.SACRITMNNELS hpother several months ago., . Recently.
TEEUAN. while intoxlcated, waikea in to the Ebb wuue night wiubd,
Revere, Mass., :a which night <lub TAMELEO has an interest,

He was accompanied by three or four individuals and creabed
quite & disturbance with SACRIMONE and DONATI who were in the
night clubsat the time,

At approximately 4:00 a.m,, after DONATI returned
home, a girl knocked at his door., He looked out the window,
observed the girl but also observed a car with three or four
individusals in 4t, and one of them was DEEGAN, He felt “that
DEEGAN was going to kill him that night, so he did net come
out of the ?\""se_

X«L‘EM!H stated that DEEGAN i1s an arrogant, nasty
sneak and should he killed

PATRIARCA instructed them to obtaif more information
relative to DEEGAN and then to contact JEXRY ANGIULO at Boston
who weuld furnish them a decision, f?%

e)‘w\
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o DATE 3/15/65
) ) ? &I Os
oM w By PER0C e o
. PSE
surgeot - SN
Dutes of Camtact
TxﬁMguw@n@w
KIWARD ¥, BEREIE

Pucpose aud results € coatact

{InEGATIVE
’[x:lPOS(TIVE .
%&W advined that “STEAY" FLEE contasbed
‘him and & him thet the previous

- ; DERGAN wae imped
to & finsnoe in Cheloes and that Che door of

M. FIERT i.ndie&ted tzha: i:tz mfmm ﬁi“m azmx Jou."

Informant certifiod that hie hax ‘Rcunq
ol

. £t :":‘ o’ :
E' i - EXHIBIT

|
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wam—

: This informstion has been diszeminated by
EA DONALD V, SHAXNON to Capt. ROBRRT EENFREW (NA} of the
Chelses, Maee, BN,

0000 3
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Page # 1

Statement by Lisut.Thomas F.Evans Chelsea Police Depariment.

Cn March 12,196% I recelved a call from the statlon that a man
had been shot and was in the a ley in the rear of the Lincoln Natdonal
Bank.I recelved this call at 11:1SP.M.

I arrived at the above location 3t approximately 11:30 P.X.In thia
alley at that time were Chief Burgin,Lieut. Fothergill, Sergt.Charles
MoHatton,Capt.Renfrew and Officer James Q'Brien.There were about fifge
.een or twenty people standing about the sidewalks and gtreet that
were being kept away from the alley by other uniformed officers.

On eneering this alley @& distance of thirty feet,I observed a man
who I knew as Edward "Teddy" Deegan lying on hisz back with his feex
in the direction of Fourth St.He was fully clothed with a suit and
topcoat,white shirt but ne tie.There were gloves on his hands.There
was a l2"screwdriver with a black handle and red top on the ground
about ten inches from his left hand.There war a fresh pool of blood
by his left knee and blood appeared to be still oozing from the rear
of his head.There were two metal clad doors ajacent to the body thatg
lead into a office bullding at #3175 Broadway.These doors are 418% X
&§'3"in helght.The alley is 203'long and 8fwide from the sidewalk on
Pourth St.to approximately 105! into the alley where Lb then widens
Gt6%,There is a fire escape on the left side of the alley aboutr 140
in from Fourth St.This escape ls for the tenants at #3IB7 Broadway.

Qfficer O*Brien told me that he was checking doors prior to
making his 11 P.M.ring at Box #22{Broasdway & Pourth Stsland when he
went into the above alley he observed @ figure crouched over by the
bocam mentioned doors on closer observation with his flasX light he
observed the nlood.He then went &2 Box #22 and called for assistance
OtBrien statad he had last tried these doors a2t ¥ P.M.all was okay.
At that time he had put the lights on in the alley.These lights are
wontrolled by a switch that is located -on the door casing on the last
doorway on the left side of the alley.(Putting these lights on at
dusk i1s the regular routine of the C0fflcers that work route #12.}
wWnen OTBrien found ithe body the lights had been turned off and the
door leading into the resr of 375 Broadway was open.

Lieut.Edward Fathekgill gave me two complete metal jacket
bullets with a right hand ¢£ifling twist,one smaller jacketed bullet
with full metal jacket also four pleces of copper jacket and a
piece of lead core that had besen pilcked up in the alley., I later
turned these over to Lieut,Jeohn F.Collins of State Pollce Flrearms
Idantification.Lieut.?ochergill told me that they had to move Deegans
bodyvfrom a crouched position to one lying £lzt on his back so that
they could entar the cpen doorway and make saarch of the hallways
of #375 Broadway.Nothing was found.

],

Shortly after I had arrived at the scene Attorney Alfred Farese
accompanied by Antheny J.Statheopoulass,he was allowed Inte the slley
where he made ldentificstion of Deegan.He then was sngaged in gon-
versation with Chief Burgin and Capt, Renfrew.I was later informad
by the Chief and Capt.that Farese had stated that he had recelved
a telephone call from a8 former client that Deegan and Roy French
were in trouble in Chelsea and had been arrested while doing a
B & E.This client also told him that a polliceman was Lo make arrang
ments to lsave the dodr opan.

it

EXHIBIT

t

A5 @ result of hde the above information given to me,I spoks
to Farese and ke repeated the story to me. I asked him if Stathopoulos
was the former client of whom he spoke:and he said no that he had
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asked Stathopoulos to give him a ride to the Chelsea
Police Station.He would not reveal-the.name of this party.

Dr.Meyer Kraft came to the scene and pronounced Déegan
dead at 11:43 P.M, The Medical Examiners Office had been notified’
and Dr.Luongo came to the scene and viewed the body and removed ~
same. - ! vt tea

I had received information from Capt.Joseph Kozlowski
that about 10 P.M.he had observed a red motor vehicle parked on
Fourth St about 150' from the alley in question and there were
three men in this car,two in front and one in the rear.He observed
the first three digits of this plate as 404 but could see no other
numbers as the plate had been bent over from right to left.As he
went over to discuss the plate with the occupanss the car pulled
away from the curb and made a right turn on Broadway.

At approximately 12:30 A.M.on 3-13-65 with Capt.Renfrew,
Det.Moore,Revere detectives and myself we went to the Ebb Tide
on the Revere Beach Boulevard and made observations of a red,1963
0lds.Conv,Mass.Reg.404~795 that was registered to Joseph Martin
of 19 Fleet St.No.End Boston.The plate on the rear of this vehicle
was creased down the middle.We went into the cafe and told Wilfred
Roy French that were were placing him under arrest for S.P.of a
Felony-Murder and that were would be taking him to the Chelsea
Police Station.I then requested Martin to bring hils car to the
station and he agreed to do so.Franis Imbuglla went along with
Martin in Martin's car. Cn arriving at the station I had French
taken up to the detective bureau and Martin and Imbuglia walted
down stalrs in the Seargeants room.With Capt.Renfrew I had Capt.
Kozlowski view Martints car that was parked in front of the station.
He stated that the car looked like the one that he had seen earlier
in the evening on Fourth St.but that he could not say it was:'the
car.We then went into the Seargeants room to talk with Martin but
both he and Imbuglia said they had nothing to say and that if 1t
was not a pinch that they were going to leave. They then left the
station.Capt.Kozlowskl could not recognlze these men.

I them wentiup to the detective bureau with Capt.Renfrew
where I informed French of his rights.He said that he would have
nothing te say until he spoke tc his lawyer.At about 1:45 A.M. his
Attorney,John Fitzgerald of Farese's office,arrived and had a
caonversation with French.French then gave us the information nec-
essary for the booking card.In reply to a question of hils occupation
he stated that he was employed as a Maltre De at the Ebb Tide at
a salary of $100.00 weekly.Asked as to what time he had gone to
work on the evening of 3-12-65 he said that he had gone to work
about 8 P.M. and had been there until we had taken him from there.
At 'this point French refused to answer any more questions.I had
Capt.Kozdowski look at French but he could not recognize him as
being being in the car that he had cobserved earlier. I then observed
what appeared to be bloodstains on the right sleeve of French's
coat and also on his right shoe.It appeared that a attempt had
been made to remove these stains by rubbing them. I had Capt.Renfrew
view these objects.I then asked French how he had this. blood on
the coat and shoes.French sald that while working at the Ebb Tide
on 3-12-65 that there had been two different fights and that while
breaking them up he had got blood on his clothes.A later check with
one Joseph Errico of 37 Atwood St.Revere,a reserve police officer
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of the Revere Police Department,reveals that Errico had
been working on Friday and Saturday nights at the Ebb Tide for the
past month.He goes to work at 2:15 P.M. until 1:30 A.M. He stated
while working on 3-12-65 that some unknown fellow had been bothering
a2 girl and that a other unknown party had punched this fellow cutting
him about the eye and causing him to bleed profusely.States that bew
cause of the numbers of people in the Cafe that he could not say if
French had left the place or not.He could not remenber what time that
this fight had occured.Also employed as a special police officer at
this cafe is one Richard Currie of 39 Sgawam St.Revere from whom we
received no information.

French was allowed to sign a release walver and leave
the station with his attorney John Fitegerald.

On the morning of 3-13-65,by arrangement,l had Attoernles
Farese,Fitzgerald and Anthony Stahopoulos come to the detective .
bureau where I again asked Farese to repeat his story of .the previous
evening relative to his exclient galling him to tell him of Deegan
and French having been arrested by the Chelsea PFolice.He repeated
the same story.l asked if this caller was at present a client of his
and he sald no.Il asked for the name of his informant and he refused
to name hik.l asked 1f the name of the police officer who was alleged
te have left the door open was known to him and he said no.

Stahopoulos refused to answer questions on advice of
his attorney.

Attorney Fitzgarald informed me that he had received a )
telephone call from Deegan at §:135 P.M,on 3-12«65 and that he could
hear music in the background.i asked Fitzgeral the reason for the
call and he told me that Deegan called him every night to let hinm
know that he {Deegan) was okay.

of -his had contacted him and told him that French had recelved a
telephone call at the Ebb Tide at @ P.M. on 3-12-65 and after a shorkt
conversation he had lefit the cafe with the following menj

Joseph Barboza,Ronald Cassesse,Vincent Flemmi,Francis Imbuglia,

Romec MErkin.licky Femia and & men Dy the name of Freddl . who is about

4T years old and saf{d to be a "Strongarm".They are sald to have w//f

1
1 received information from Capt.Renfrew that a informant ~7
£
/

returned at about 1l:H.M. and Martin was alleged to have said to
French,"We nalled him",

Information received from a Mr,John T.Asten a tenant in
spartment #8 at #387 Broadway. Asten states that at 9:30 P.M. on
3-12-65 he heard five sharp cracks and went out onto the flre escape
which leads into the alley in quastion and that the lights were
out in the alley and he could see or hear nothing.

I spoks with Vito Pagliarulo,age 55,0f %8 Carroll 5t.
Cnelsea who 1s emploved as & jenltor at 375 Broadwsy and he informed
me that he had left work on 3-12-865 at 3P.M. and he dld not know .
if the rear door had Qeen locked at this time or not. X .
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Report of Information Received

By TrisegoNz CONTROL NUMBER
WritTEN COMMUNICATION . . TiMe,
In Przson pare _Mareh 14,1965

SOURCE OQF INFORMATION__.

Trnfornant

SUBJECT »Mti}aer@@i‘tﬂ_‘g}idy'Ded'gén”i‘:r‘(:h‘msea SN TETeR TZEHR
LOCF&?‘ION

DETAILS :.jlnou__mﬂviable‘inf‘orman&-&he——?ol—}owing—fact’s-mmm

o the sbove-murderiIndor Wwostatesthat~thefollowing won were

loseph-Bar re-ak

a~ParbosayRomeoMar tirr; Prevd o Ciriampt , ROy Frar
Ronnio—0C,

seggorFony-Statsi{Greekt—Chtve Mics, ThTormant stat

Rey French and Tony Stran uSre. SUDFImR.£0 Juro-Doogan—te-some-
on_the pretext of doing.a BEE nnd the other m n-were—to-l

164
werktd

the area to kill thrye him Informant statog-that-theyere—over-

lounge in_ Ravere when they racaived tho-call

1—from-Prench—that-ev

wag. 0 K then ﬂmp&ll,iuf&-togetheh——ﬁrf%:‘-Atho—K‘i-Hirrg—Rmo‘"l‘v‘lar

upset because somebody he thought took the number of his car aft
REMARKS -

. killin
REFERRED

North End hasn't been to helpful,l then talked to Martin and tolc
RECEIVED BY _. o -

the Police were looking for him in the hope thab he would give sc

g’EORomeo Martin #fmwais a former informant but since hanging
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Informent stetos that the resscn for tho killing -of Deogan was that
Barren claims that ho is with tho Hughes brothers and Melaugnling
and he felt he Deegan was o threat to his friends in Roxbury(Flemai &

Bonnett).
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1010 Commonwsalth Avenus, Boston 02215
March 15, 1965

yg %ﬂi/me/dw}/ :ﬂl/’& '%'//C/’ ' 75.
Tl

\

VE_BURZAU
o Captain of Detectives Danlel I, Murphy
‘roms Det. Lieut. Inspector Richard J. Cass

lubject: Homicide of Edward C, "Ted" Deegan

Le On Saturday, March 13, 1965, I went to the Chelsea
Police Department to ald in the investigation re the death
of Edward C, "Ted" Deegan, dob 1/2/30, of 17 Madison Strest,
Melden, in accordance with your instructions.

2. Officer James O'Brien, the routeman, stated that
about 10:5¢ P.H. on Friday, iarch 12, 1965, while checking

the doors on his route,. he entered the alley in the rear of
the Goldberg Building at 375 Brosdway and found a body, later
identified as Deegan, in a pool of bloed in front of the open
rear door of the buildinz. He was apparently dead and was in
a croucked position in front of the doorstoop. A screw driver
was lying on the ground near the body. He notified the
station. Dr. Kraft arrived at ths scene and pronounced Deegen
dead. . The body was removed by the Medical Examiner, Dr.
Luongo, to the Southern Mortuary. Officer O'Erien stated that
at about 9:00 P,l. he had checked the alley and put the over-
head light on before continuing his rounds. When he returned
at about 10:59 P.i4, the lizht was out and he entered the alley
to make m check and discovered the body.

. The Chelsea Police broucht to the steticn one
Anthony. J, Stathopoulos, dob 9/227324, medium complexion,

Sta", 165, brown halr and eyes of 17 Madison Street, Malden,

and one Wilired Roy French, dob 3/13/29, medium complexion,

6', 210, blueeyes, brown hair, of 31 Pleesant Strect, Everett,
Both sub jects were released sfter questioning. Information

was received by this officer that when French had been questloned
thero were spots on his trousers that appearsad to be blood end
egn atterpt had been made to wash 1t off. L%, Zvans of the
Chelsee police stated he questioned French reletive to the spots
and French claimed that it was blood that came from a fellow who
had a Fight at the Fbbtide in Revere.

b Ierasl Goldberg, ovmer of ths building, was gquestlioned
end ke saic he left the building between 3 and L Fl.
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Captaln Hurghy -2 March 15, 1965

6. Attorneys John Fltzgerald and Alfred Farese were
interviewed., Mr. Fitzgerald stated that he received a call
from Desgan pbout 3:45 P,M. on Friday and that he received
calls from Desegan every day.

. Mr, Farsse stated that about 10:15 P.M. on Friday
he received a calld from & clisnt, whom he refused to identify,
and ths client stated that he heard Deegan had besen in a gun
right with the police. Mr, Faress callsd the police atation
seeking to verifly the information but the police kmew nothing
sbout 1t. Mr. Farese clmimed that he caelled Stathopoulos who
came over and rods him to the police station at about 11:05 PH,.
Upon thelr arrival, they were inforned that Deegan was dead.
They went to the scene of the ¢rims and then returned.'to the

. police statlion where Stathopoulos was questioned by Lt, Evans
end Capt. Renfrew end released.

8. During the investivation, information was received

by thls offlcer thet Dsegan, French and Stathopoulos had planned
to break into the Beneficial Pinance Company on the second floor
of ths Goldberg Building and that the rear door wes to be left
open for them.

e During the eveing of Friday, March 12th, Prench was
at the Ebbtide, 302 Boulevard, Revere, with JQ:QP)L_E.&!_‘D_?FU. ake
Baron, Francie Imbuglis, Ronald Cassosa, Vincent "Jimm
Fiemmi, Romeo Martin, Hick Femis and a man knowh as 'rreddy"
who 1s a st¥Fong arm man. All the above men have criming
records, About 9:00 P,M., French received a phons call and
the above Broup left the place with hinm,

10, About 9:30 P.H., Captain Joseph Kozlowskl of the
Chelsea Pollce was in the vicinity of Fourth Street sbout a
half block from the scene of the crime and saw a red car with
the motor running and three men sitting in 1t. Two men were
in the front seat and one in the rear. The car was parked at
the second meter from Broedway, on Fourt Street, between -~ .
Broadway and Luther Place on the aside near the Polish Amsrican
Vetsrans Club, The Captain welked bshind the car and noticed
the rear numbar plate with the right hslf of the plate folded
towards the center obstructing the last three digits, The
first three nurbers were LOh~-~. He went to the driverc side
. of the cer and rapped on the window rotioning the driver to
lower the windou, The driver took off at a fast rate of speed
end took a sereechine turn to the right on Browduay. The
Captain dgscribed the driver as Romao lartin and the man In
the back seat rs ¥ T TASr and e bald spob in the
center of ‘the hsnd,

76.
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7.
Captain Murphy R0 Harch 15, 1965

1le Further information was recelived that aboul three
weeks prior Desgan had pulled a gun on Barboza, ska Baroen,
at the Ebbtide and forced him to back down end thet this was
the csuse of Deegan's death.

12, Unconfirmed information wes received that Romeo
Martin and Rongld Cassesa had entered the building and were
walting just inside the rear doop, BStathopoules was walting
on Fourth Street in a car and French snd Deegan entered the
alley., Desgan opsned the rear door., He was shol twlice in
the back of the hsad snd also in the body, The information
‘et the tims was that three guns were used, Lt. John Collina
of Ballistics confirmed the report of thres guns being used
et & later time. Two men gpproached the car in which
Stathopoules was walting and he took off.

13e A sanvas of the neighborhood was made and Nrs,
Grace Luciano of 12 Fourth Street, 2nd floor, and hor daughter,
Camille, both steted that asbout 10 PuH. or sarlier they heard
sbout 5 shots and they looked oub the window on Division St.,
and saw two ¢ars both racing their motors. One was & new
black sedan and the other an old gresn sedan, maks unknown.
She saw a man :'unning up the midd%a of Fourth 8t., toward
Hawthorne sbout 5 8%, heavy bulld, dark halr, me hat, dark
olive pants, brown welst coat. Tha account of the two cars
wes verified as a dissbled car and g car that came o help
him

. Information was also recelived that Hartin's car
had left the Ibbilde at 92:00 PH snd had returned aboub an hour
later and peried in a different place on its veturn,

v

o g;f ASUUERAN Oy 2 S,
Richerd J.:Coss

Detective Lieut, Inspsctor

lagsaciusetts Jtate Follce
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' 3/19/65

mhe following are the developments during the
current -veekt

On 3/12/65, EDWARD “FEDDY" DEEGAN was found
killed in an alleyway in Chelses, Hase. in gmgland
faghion,

Informants report thai RONALD CASESSA,

. ROMEO MARTIK, VINCENT JAMES FIXM, and JOSEPH

- prominent loeal hoodlums, were respontible for the k:zning
They accomplished this by hz.vt,ng Rﬂt FRERC!{, grnother
- Boston hoodlum, get DERGAN up in
entering” in Ghelaea., Hass, rmcx apparently walked Ln
tehind DEEGAN when they were geintng entrence to the
- building and ﬂ.red the r£irst shot hitting DEEGAK &n the
beck of the head, CASESSA and wm umedi.aeey therearter

shot DEE&M from the: front.

AXTHOHY mmoroum's was. 8180 .in ‘on the burglary
but had rmined outeide in the car.

_3-Bureau ) ) R
¢ 1dBoston . Sif VRIS I
" IFKtpoth

;

-

0000 4
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wmnimn aF ‘se R s
FITZGERALY, FARESE(S: gwpareuer, ctxte o the Chdlges, ED.

Ef‘mee are uow being made hghghe Chelgea PD
874 $o fumateh ascessany
iutomaei.cn ea pmeeeute the psemns reeponaiile,

It should te noted that this tnformation wae
furnished ¢o the Che eameadttmbeeu tablighed
by the Chelmen Police that RoY
CASESSA, and BAREIN were all togetier at cheEﬁnmie
nteht club in Revere, Mage, and b&ggu £t
approximately 9 o'cleek and retumy ninut:es Yater.

Tt ahould be noted Ghat the took place
at approximately 9130 pR., Friday, .
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Page 3 of serial 1870 is being deleted in its entirety for codes: F, B.
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FD-209 (Rev. 2183}

o . 1 e
UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT
Memorandum
TO : sac e crre.cf — . DATE: h/6/65
1 Cer Cls
Xlrc est
SUBRJECT: -
i
Dotey of Contet
3/23/65
'hunx wnd File #a on which contacted 91-1&8
94-536
$ L. 8, PATRIARCA, AR 92418
COSA MOSTRA
Purpoye ond zesulty of contact
{CInesaTive
Elrosimive
o 3/23/65, PGIadvmed that JOR RARBOSA who 48 from
Eosy Booton and @n ex-fighter, was very friendly with RSB0
MARTIN, ROWMIE CASS&S:XI PCI ctated
that DARBOSA was suppaced "t Ve CIONE 1o
Revere and BATON, Be stated th&iz DARDOSA killeﬁ
BATOH with & Rogum gun,  PCT otated that

mmamﬁthmmnommmmmmmm

mmmdmtmmuamwmmm&mmu
be accepted tae Cosa Hogira except for his natiomnlity.

Be stated that BARBOSA claimn that he hsd shot TRIDV DEEGAN
with o lsscaubcz-alm.

PCI related that BABOSA indicated that ROY FRENCH was
with IEEQAR and mnother Individual whan DEEOAN wan shot
by BAR‘.BOSA and e other 11':!1\'1:3&315, ope of vhom informant

il 3Ty Caverage

%%

[ wforaianl cariltled ot e 6

fumnished oil Informotion chtained
Very posd Criminnl

by hte since lat contact.

Fatacnel Dalg (

000768
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munemy

Inrorsent stated thet he had hoard BARBOSA indlcate that one
of the guys with DERCAN whom they had planned $o kill

a'iag,g with DEEGAN van off vien the law showod up end

Iied,

PCI stoted thot rumors havé it that ROY FRENCH actually
et up DEROAN to be killed,

POI ototed that he had heard that JOE BARBOIA was
extremely friendly with JIIF FLEMMA from Dudley Strest,
He stated that DARBOSA hud trdied to reack JIMN LA
a short time azo and wantsd to know 1f FLEMNA had

zone to Providénce to pee RAYHOND (PATRIARCA),

PCY submequently deteruined fram a source that JIMWY
FLEKMA hod gong to Providence, R,I. earlier on the day
thet BAREOSA bhad tried to contact FLEMWA,

PCY stated that JOY FIEXMA had gone to Providence
Just before TELDY DESGAN was slnin in Chélsea,

(00769
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UNTI‘ED STATES GOVERNMENT

Memorandum

1O : 34C, BOSTCN - ? DATE: April 22, 1965

_ Correlstor ~
ATTN: SAi H. PAUL RICO
SURJECT: VINCENT JAMES FLEMMI, Aka.

AKA: "Jimmgy" Flemmni, “Jimmy® Fiemms, :
Jemes Flemml, James Vincent
Flemmi, Jim Flemml Jimuie
Flemmi, Vincent Flemmi
Vincenb J. Flemm!. incent
John Flemmi, Vincent M.
Fleunmi, Vincent Michael
Flemmi, James J. Romano,
Jomes Flemi, Jimmy Flemi,
Fred Hapoliteno, Fred ¢.
Fapolitsno

DOB'3: S/5/32 (not verified, Boston, Mes

5/33, 9/5/3L, 9/5/35, Boston,

I~I:as<=ac1'~u°ettq and Roxbury, Mass.

'FBIF: 7368361 B

This correlstion memo consists of 2 review of gll references
included on the attached FD-160, iu sccordsnce with the in-
structions of the SAC, Boston.

The following references were reviewed ond found to be identicel
with ceptigned subject.

U

EXHIBIT

qu U.S Sawng; Bonds Rtgt(/ad] on the Pd_ymll Sy
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FSUBJECT: VINGENT JAMES FLEMMI, 2kd.

memo to SAC,

——C: o < —
{(\ Boston deted 10/6/6!
%‘ captioned:

.on 9/28/6l,

' steted thet while he was -opers An sthe s E
was most closely sssocisted wifh . He steted
that s primery operstion im e losn shsrk business
and thet he employed both JIMMY end STEVE FLEMI ss his -

enforcers.:

-Boston sirtel to Director,
FBI dated 10/23/6l ionad

nY

% W ::vizcd thst Peter Limone hed mentioned to Raymond
Petrierce thet Jimmy FLEMMI is the type of individuel who is
difficult to control snd when FLEZMMI visited his club, the Vest
Znd Vetersnz Club recently Limone ssked FLZMMI to lesve becsuse
of the hest thst was on FLEMMI at thet time. FLTMMT deniel thst
oeny heet was on him and et thet time FLZMMI incuireé sbout z=d- E
ward Deegan, close sssociste of . Liwmone
‘tolé FLEMI thst Deegen does not visit the club &énc ivmedlistely
sfter FLEHMI cepsrted Limone telephonicelly contectedé Deegen
snd told him that FLEMMI was looking for him sllegedly for &
$300 losn which FLEMMI clsimed Deegsn owed fto him. - Teegsn
denied thst he owed such 8 losn end Limone end Leegsn were of the

opinion thst FLEMMI wes out to kill Deegen.

¢ 707 Boston sirtel to Director,
’ ) . FBI dated 10/19/6L ceptioned
, , M’X’ =

% —edvised thet he received e telephone csll frowm JAMES
FLEMMI( on 10/18/6l{, who told him thst he hsd been with IZdwerd
“Te68y" Deegen end Tony (LNU) st the West Ind Socisl Club Suring

Informent steted the neme

the esrly morninz hours of 10/17/64.

% or# wes mentioned in & conversstion but FL=HMI .
Stetec could not recell whst wss ssid. FLEMMI cteteC thet he
definitely knows thet Deepen, sfter lesving the West Ind Soclsl

Clvh, ~wriered e2nd he wss concerned sbout
lesving fls fingerprints in the cer in whicH] was

murdered. .
' 0000 8 - B
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SUBJEUM: VINGENT. JAMES FLEMHY, 4ke.

B O Y .
w

Deegan told FL:MHI that he intends to remein in hf.ding for s
few weeks in oraer to svo!.c being questioned by police. -

FLIMMI told the informsnt thet Deegen told him thot YN 8
was goingrto hil one of the members of the

Bozton . Itslien group at the Collseuwn Resteurent. FLIMMT

tolé informent that his wss obviously an sttempt to _get the
Itslion element in Beston interested in eimins:mgh @

FLIHMT told informsnt thet he wants to k11 Deegon. - Informe-
tion re 1etiug- tc Teegon's perticipeting in the ktlling of

W = furnished to the Everctt, Mess., Toilce peperte
Rent on 16/10/6.. L < t10ns: < GHNNE. 7

S M. Boston siz*te;. to ytrectcr,
; ¢ & | _®BIIo/1i/c

tolé the !nfzmant {hat hedt oo
.. FLEWHMT “sné his ‘brother {o Fwhack o
the FLEMMI!'S .were heving trouble stmcm’e i.n
irovided the VLZUMI'S *aould first Join “httting
“ o Hemo of H. Faul Rlco to
s f sl SiC, Boston 10/8
> B t & : ceitionic' -
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] NINCENTSJAHES FLENHI,  AKS.
T (conv'a)

o

Informent sdvised 10/5/6l., thet he ie friendly with the FLzim¢Tt s,
but VINCENT FLEMMI {s en extremely dangerous individusl: For
examplé, he geid. thet eiiroximately.ﬂoudsy night, 9/28/6l,UIRCET

FLEMMI came into bsr.room end. irmediately engeged .
in e.fight. IDuring the fight FLEMII ook some~
\ thing out.o s pocket and .threw it into eyes &né
then knocked him unconscious. (M GEss, not regeineé his
cight since this episode snd if uncer & doctorts cere, In- -
formsnt 8lso sdviscdé that he suspects thet FLTHMI hsd committesd
severel mrders, but he 61¢ not wish to discucs them,

nforment 8dvises thst

m ’ Y FLITEl wentec e consigered
the "best kit men® in the eree. N :

Informent sévised sle thot ke hss hed no unfevorsble resction
srrest from elther FLIZMIL or frow Romeo Hertin,

Hemo of . >eul Ricol0/8/64

to SACI ﬁ ton entitled: 1
: - S o -

over

At this t*m”
end his broth 7hecl. ow 3
. heving trouble with in 1 L the FLIMMILe
%) would first Jotn tiwm in

whee

T

000010
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i ? Teken from 14.Exhibit . -
Volume.

- This is a double photo of subject, VINCENT J, FLEMMI, -consisting
of a front view and & side view of aubject and the following
inrormatiqn appears oa the back of this photo:

FBIf: 738391 B -

_MBIF: Y0628

. "DATE OF PEOTO: 1956 .

NAME: < .. VINCENT J. FLEMMT

CTADDs . |~ 20 Glenarm St., Dorchester
DOB: . 9/6/35- . PLACE: BOston
HEIGHT: St g - WEIGHT': 200
HATIR: Brown. EYES: Hazel
COMPLEXTOR: Light -
BUIID: Stocky

_OCCUPATION:  Laborer
_— )
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orEcron, For NN 6/9/65. |
¢, sosror NN {

A - ¢
BS 910~ i v — .
Rebulet to Boston,dated 6/4/65. L

The follbwing are- the-efforts o effect the
development of the above-captioned target:

2¢ w5 contacted on NG

op_5/10/6

. : Informant advised that on the evening of 5/3/65
he left his home at approximately 10:30 p.m. He was going to
meet with JOSEFH BARBOZA. As he approached his car tuwo

t of the bushes and fired at him with 2
§d that he turned arouRd as he fell and

poth of them were runuing with handkerchiefs o their faces.

2-Bureau /
< 1-Boston ) : A /
Qg

HPR:po'b
3 .7
7.

000024

EXHIBIT
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A o "th 5 : 2y % fn) - * ! : > 5
N Agent 1g Ehb I normant hel 16 Vel Lot e ek
) DAARE JTED DEEgAK, andminas well as
e fellow inmate &t the Massachusetis Lorrection sGitution,
Walpole, Maes,, and, from &1l indicabions, he is golng to
continue to commift murder.

Some of the tnformution provided by the informant
has been corrobopated by otheyr sources and informants of this
off'ice. Although the informant will be difficult to contact
once he 18 releaged from the Hospitsl becaune he feels that

W
F«in try to k111 him, the informant's potentiel
@ cutweighs the risk involved.

000026
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[— e
profehet i

UNITED STATES ,c{ov RNMENT
!
Memora_ng’um
TO i SAC, BOSTON Attn: SA D. V. Shannon pATE:- June 1ll, 1965

FROM ¢ Helen Hatch, Correlator

5
SUBJECT:  JOSEPH BARBOZA{ JR., Aka.
Joseph Barbozg] Joergzrron,
Joe Barbosaj Joe Barboza,
Joe Barbozzs
Va

ADD: 216 Revere Beach Parkway,
Apt. 24, Revere, Mass.

This correlation memo consists of a review of all the references in-
dicated on the attached FD-160, in accordasnce with the instructions
of SAC, Boston.

The following references were reviewsd and determined to be identical
with the captloned individual.

o

000776

- " >
szmuzsgi LD ik
R

N 14965 g
- FB1—- BOSTOI S

{See Serlal 85 p.i

V’%/\’Au :
Buy U.S.

EXHIBIT

19
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Pages 2 through 4 of serial 1 are being deleted in their
entirety for code: F, B, M.

oo
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SUBJECT: JOSEPH BARBOZA, Aka:

W7 .2 -~

xOn 3/L/65, UNMAN contacted Pstriarce and stated he had hrought down
Vincent Flemmi end snother individuel (who was later identified ss
JOE BARBOZA from Esst Boston, Mass,) It sppesred that Frank Smith,
Boston hoodlum, was giving orders to Vincent Flemmi to "hit this
guy &nd that guy.,"

000778
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SUBJZCT: JOSEPH BARBOZA, Aka.

A °557 p.2 (Cont'd) P

Raymond Patriasrce zppesred infuriated st Frank Smith glving such orders
without his cleerence and mede srrangements to meet Flemml end BAREQZA
in & gerage shortly thereafter. He pointed out that he did not want
PLEMMI or BARBOZA contacting him at his plece of business.

»
Gennsro J, ngiulo contscted Patrisrcs Angiulo told Patrisrce
thet Vincent Flemmi wes with JOZ BARBOZA vhen he, BARBOZA, killed Jackie
Frsrcione in Revere, Msss. severel months ago. It eppesred that Frank
Smith, Boston hoodlum, had ordered the "hit". Patrlarcs agaln became
enraged that Smith had the sudscity to order s "hit" without Reymondls

knowledge.

N 2500 3.3
¢
3/9/65 thet James Flemni snd JOSEPH BARBOZA coén-

tscted Patrisrca, and they explained that they were having @& problem
with Tedéy Desgsn end desired to get the "OK" to kill him.

They told Patrlarce thet Deegen is looking for gn excuse to "whack"
Boboy Donati who is friendly with Rico Secrimone.

It is noted that Deegan wes the Indivicdusl who killed Rico Sacrimone's
brother several months 2go. Flemmi ststed that Deegan 1s an srrogant,
ne2sty snesk snd should be killed.

satriarcs instructed them to obtein more informetion relative to Deegan
and then to contact Jerry Angiulo st Boston who would furnish-them a
A~rision, '

' ‘7}\

000779
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SUBJECT: JOSEPH BARBOZA, Aks.

o

A lengthy éiscussion took rlece wherein Jos Lombardo was very perturbed
becsuse Cessesse end JOSEPH BARBOZA were essoclsting with the Flemmi
brothers; and further, thet information had been put out to the effect

%/thst BARBOZA was with Flemml when they killed Edwerd Deegan.

¢
Wt

(400780
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SUBJECT: JOSEPH BARBOZA, Ake.

000781
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SUBJECT: JOSEPH BARBOZA, Aks.

B

f

76 p.2 Memo of SA Donsld V. Shannon—
captioned: -

W&/N/GS he had learned that Frankie
Sm J0E Z7Z4, onni Cassessa and Jimi Plermi had been down to .

E
see Rsymond Patrisrcs L
e s8 glso thet Cassessa~

snd Jimmy Flemmi together with BARBOZZA had been to sese Patriercs. .

T

000782

-9e
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SUBJECT: JOSEPH BARBOZA, Ake.

—r

/v
|

£

16 .2 Memo of
ceptioned;:
b

He stated that BARBOSA ls a Portuguese kid who would otherwlss be -
sccepted into the Coss Nostrs except for his nationslity. He

stated thet BARBOSA claims that he hsd shot Teddy Deegan with 2

45 caliber gun.

PCI related thet BARBOSA incicsted that Roy French wes with Deegsn

and snother individual when Deegen wss shot by BARBOSA and two

other individuszls, one of whom informent believed was Romeoc Martin. 6

BARBOSA indicats that ons of the
guys with Deegan whom they hed planned to k¥ill slong with Deegen ren
off when the lsw showed up snd fled. :

PCI staeted thst he had heerd thst JOE BARBOSA was extremely friendly

with Jimmy Flermjg from Dudley Street. He stated that BARBOSA had
tried to resch Jirmy Flemme a short time zgo snd wanted to know if

Flemme had gone to Providence to ses Raymond (Patrisrca).

! * Jimmy Flerma had gone
to Frovidence, . L., earliier on the day thet BARBOSA had tried to

contéct Flemms.

000783

+=10-
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g SUBJECT: JOSEFH BARBOZA, 4ke., &

¢ csptionec:

s

PCT steted thet Jimmy Flemmi is qulte boestful ebout going to Frovidence
snd meeting with Baymond Petrisrcae e2nd hes hesrd that he hss menticned
sbout seeing "The Boss" when telking with JOE BARBOSA and Ronnie

NSy 3, 1965,

A

PCI indicated that JOSFPH B4RBOZA hsd remsrked thet Flemml was 8 very
close friend of his snd sppesred to be guite upset over the Flerml
shooting.

000784
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sent By: Anthony Cardinale Esg.; 617 345 0800; Apr-27-01 14:25; Page 1/1
. EXHIBIT
_
119/
DINECTOR, PBI 11/3/65

errnpon
LR ?

. s - A R
devighated ns a target 1n this progeary
It was sscertuned throngh
deceased 3
{oceased _that ETEVIE,

LTS

group, 1t ia :
pimition to furnish informstion

s 11/1/65,
et

advised in tie.
LARRY

%
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page 1/1

617 345 0900; Apr-27-01 14:26;

Sent By: Anthony Cardinale Esq.;

. at
thatm 48-the only one-in-the group that hag the=
ecmragc to go in to thn Vinter B111 section of Somervllle....
8 Y Y TS M- Chit Lhe getEVEY CET

would have.. to bc dnn.n.hx um'«mmm e
“FRANCIE X, " MIRRAY and MURRAY was home the
~ ARy KLLHE thi 4 _been_ imohrsd Ln."tha
-parder-he would have taken off ;

T nmu ‘sdvised-that he Tealizes that hs 1a the
Fime-target for.an execution by the MO -LADGHLIN -growh - &nd ™
that he, therelore, does mot live at home.. He advised that-
"~ when c;;t;ct: are.necessary thn%hc—r vbe -ealled gt - the= =
mﬂt!.__ L . Engs
M 963-5569. He u.m mugc could be left
i _JATK froo_Scuth-Boaton,” and he will.
B ha Agent talcphumuuy at the FBI office
where & meat can be ammd

T UeRey individual sppears to bs emotionally atable -
mduhesmimthaﬂncmmmubelveq.
influsntial individual the ‘Boston criminsl elemant

H-186
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Page 2 of 359

Copr. © West 2001 No Claim to Orig. U.S. Govt. Works
91 F.Supp.2d 141 Page 1

{(Cite as: 91 F.Supp.2d 141)

<Red Flag>
United States District Court,
D. Massachusetts.

UNITED STATES of America
v.
Francis P. SALEMME, et al.
United States of America
v.
John Martorano

Nos. Cr. 94-10287-MLW, Cr. 97-10009-MLW.

Sept. 15, 1999.
Clerical Corrections,
December 23, 1999,

Delendant, a longstanding FBI informant, filed a motion to dismiss an
indictment charging him with multiple charges of racketeering and
extortion, among other crimes based on an alleged agreement that he
would not be prosecuted. Defendant, and a codefendant filed motions
to suppress electronic surveillance evidence. The District Court, Wolf,
J., held that: (1) defendant did not have either an express immunity
agrecment or an agreement implied in fact that he would not be
prosceuted so as to be entitled to dismissal of charges; (2) defendant
had an enforceable agreement that precluded the use and derivative nse
against him of any intercepted evidence; (3) hearing was nccessary 1o
determine whether case would be dismissed because defendant's duc
process rights were violated because intercepted evidence was
presented to the grand juries that indicted defendant in violation of
promises of confidentiality; (4) suppression of clectronic surveillance
evidence against codefendant was required for failure to make the full
and complele statement concerning necessity required by statute; and
(5) codefendant lacked standing to maintain seek suppression of 25

EXHIBIT

file://1:\Boston Wolf Decision\Wolf Decision 9-15-99.html 4/30/01
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Droney, the statements Flemmi had made to Rico relating to that
matter. As far as Rico was concerned, the promise of confidentiality
made to Flemmi or any other informant would endure even if Rico
learned that the informant had broken the law. Rico Jan. 14, 1998 Tr. at
159.

While FBI agents have long routinely promised sources confidentiality,
Rico did not rely on this assurance alone to cultivate informants. Rico
characterized his approach to developing informants as "unique."” Rico
Jan. 13, 1998 Tr. at 119-20. This case demonstrates that while his
methods were unorthodox, they were not singular. In any event, as Rico
testified, he "did not always conform 100%" to what the FBI policies
and procedures required. Rico Jan. 14, 1998 Tr. at 143.

Using his personal style, Rico sought to realize Flemmi's potential as a
source by not treating him like a criminal who should be used with
caution to obtain valuable information. Rather, Rico created a sense
that he and Flemmi were allies in a common cause, primarily a war
against the LCN. Thig is a sense that Rico's successors as Flemmi's
"handlers” successfully sought to perpetuate and strengthen. Morris
Apr. 22, 1998 Tr. at 15. Significantly, by word and deed, and with
increasing clarity over time, Rico promised Flemmi more than
confidentiality. Flemmi Aug. 20, 1998 Tr. at 22-26, Aug. 25, 1998 Tr.
at 22- 23, Aug. 24, 1998 Tr. at 88-89, 140-43. Rico promised Flemmi
"protection,” id., and he honored that promise. Flemmi was receptive
to the alliance with the FBI that Rico proposed. The arrangement
offered him an opportunity to *178 use the FBI to disable his enemies,
enhance his safety, and, with the competition diminished and the
protection of the FBI, make his own criminal activities more profitable.
Flemmi Aug. 25, 1998 Tr. at 25-34.

From 1965 to 1967, Rico found his relationship with Flemmi to be ”
productive. In that period Flemmi provided information which Rico
regarded as reliable and valuable. Rico Jan. 13, 1998 Tr. at 58; Exs.

214, 215, 222, 245. For example, Flemmi reported that Stevie Hughes
"had been marked for a hit.” Exs. 26, 218, 222. Soon after, Hughes was
murdered. Ex. 26.

More importantly, Flemmi proved to be able to give Rico what he most
wanted-- reliable information concerning the leaders of the LCN in
New England. Flemmi regularly gave Rico information regarding
Raymond L.S. Patriarca, the Boss of the New England Family of the
LCN, and Baione. See, e.g., Exs. 245, 214. Flemmi reported, among
other things, that Edward "Wimpy" Bennett had told Patriarca that he
would remain neutral in a violent feud between the Patriarca Family
and Barboza's crew. Ex. 245. As reflected in a 209 rated "Excellent” by
Rico, on February 2, 1967, Flemmi reported on a meeting that he had
with Baione at which they agreed to settle any disagreements they
might have peacefully, and at which Baione made statements indicating

file://T:\Boston Wolf Decision\Wolf Decision 9-15-99.html 4/30/01
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Page 2 0f 359

Copr. © West 2001 No Claim to Orig. U.S. Govt. Works
91 F.Supp.2d 141 Page 1

(Cite as: 91 F.Supp.2d 141)

<Red Flag>
United States District Court,
D. Massachusetts.

UNITED STATES of America

V.
Francis P. SALEMME, et al.
United States of America

V.
John Martorano
Nos. Cr. 94-10287-MLW, Cr. 97-10009-MLW.

Sept. 15, 1999.
Clerical Corrections,
December 23, 1999.

Defendant, a longstanding FBI informant, filed a motion to dismiss an
indictment charging him with multiple charges of racketeering and
extortion, among other crimes based on an alleged agreement that he
would not be prosecuted. Defendant, and a codefendant filed motions
to suppress electronic surveillance evidence. The District Court, Wolf,
T., held that: (1) defendant did not have either an express immunity
agreement or an agreement implied in fact that he would not be
prosecuted so as to be entitled to dismissal of charges; (2) defendant
had an enforceable agreement that precluded the use and derivative use
against him of any intercepted evidence; (3) hearing was necessary to
determine whether case would be dismissed because defendant's due
process rights were violated because intercepted evidence was
presented to the grand juries that indicted defendant in violation of
promises of confidentiality; (4) suppression of electronic surveiilance

evidence against codefendant was required for failure to make the full
and complete statement concerning necessity required by statute; and
(5) codefendant lacked standing to maintain seek suppression of

EXHIBIT

22

PENGAD-Rayonne, W, J.

file://J\Boston Wolf Decision\Wolf Decision 9-15-99 html 4/30/01
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Ex. 21.

Thus, viewed as a potential member of the LCN, Flemmi became a
Top Echelon informant. Rico was his "handler.” Rico's partner, Dennis
Condon, was designated Flemmi's alternate agent--the person Flemmi
was to contact if he could not reach Rico. Ex. 220; Condon May 5,
1998 Tr. at 31. Flemmi, however, was never told that he was either
open or closed administratively as an informant in the files of the FBL
Flemmi Aug. 20, 1998 Tr. at 32-33; Morris Apr. 28, 1998 Tr. at 23,
Apr. 30, 1998 Tr. at 72; Quinn Aug. 19, 1998 Tr. at 112-13. Nor did
Flemmi know that the FBI was documenting some of the information
that he was providing. Flemmi Aug. 27, 1998 Tr. at 56; Morris Apr.
21, 1998 Tr. at 34.

*180 Flemmi quickly validated his perceived potential to provide
valuable information concerning the highest levels of the LCN. Within
weeks of becoming a Top Echelon informant, he reported on a recent
meeting that he and Salemme had with Patriarca in which Patriarca
indicated an interest in making Flemmi a member of the LCN. Ex. 215.

For the next two years, Flemmi provided Rico with a steady flow of
information concemning the hierarchy of the LCN in which Rico was
very interested. Rico Jan. 13, 1998 Tr. at 70. Flemmi's information
included, among other things, reports conceming Patriarca, Baione,
Gennaro Angiulo, a leader of the LCN in Boston, and Salemme, which
Rico regularly rated either very good or excellent. /d. at 67-70. See also
Exs. 23, 24, 217, 219, 221. Flemmi also provided Rico with other
valuable information, including intelligence on a threat to the life of the
Middlesex County District Attorney Garrett Byrne. Rico Jan. 14, 1998
Tr. at 68; Ex. 27.

In addition, Flemmi was able to provide Rico with certain information
and assistance that Rico especially prized. In 1966 and 1967, Rico and
Condon were actively attempting to persuade Barboza to become a
government witness in connection with an investigation they were
conducting, with state officials, of the 1965 murder of Teddy Deegan
and other matters. Rico Jan. 9, 1998 Tr. at 72, Jan. 13, 1998 Tr. at 80.
They then properly perceived that Barboza had the potential to provide
powerful testimony against leading members of the LCN. Rico Jan. 9,
1998 Tr. at 72-73. Rico and Condon were seeking information to use to
persuade Barboza to become a witness. Rico Jan. 10, 1998 Tr. at 80.
Flemmi provided Rico with such information and through his
unwitting brother, Jimmy Flemuni, also provided a valuable means for
Rico to communicate information to Barboza that he hoped would
cause Barboza to be receptive to Rico's effort to recruit him. /d. at 79-
83. For example, Flemmi told Rico about Patriarca's plans to kill some
of Barboza's associates and used his brother to convey that information
to Barboza. Ex. 245. Thus, Flemmi materially assisted the FBI's
successful effort to develop Barboza as a witness. /d.

file://T:\Boston Wolf Decision\Wolf Decision 9-15-99 . html 4/30/01
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<Red Flag>
United States District Court,
D. Massachusetts.

UNITED STATES of America
v.
Francis P. SALEMME, et al.
United States of America
v.
John Martorano

Nos. Cr. 94-10287-MLW, Cr. 97-10009-ML'W.

Sept. 15, 1999.
Clerical Corrections,
December 23, 1999.

Defendant, a longstanding FBI informant, filed a motion to dismiss an
indictment charging him with multiple charges of racketeering and
extortion, among other crimes based on an alleged agreement that he
would not be prosecuted. Defendant, and a codefendant filed motions
to suppress electronic surveillance evidence. The District Court, Wolf,
J., held that: (1) defendant did not have either an express immunity
agreement or an agreement implied in fact that he would not be
prosecuted so as to be entitled to dismissal of charges; (2) defendant
had an enforceable agreement that precluded the use and derivative use
against him of any intercepted evidence; (3) hearing was necessary to
determine whether case would be dismissed because defendant's due
process rights were violated because intercepted evidence was
presented to the grand juries that indicted defendant in violation of
promises of confidentiality; (4) suppression of electronic surveillance
evidence against codefendant was required for failure to make the full EXHIBIT
and complete statement concerning necessity required by statute; and

(5) codefendant lacked standing to maintain seek suppression of 5 23

file://T:\Boston Wolf Decision\Wolf Decision 9-15-99.htm1 4/30/01
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that Baione was responsible for the recent murder of Wimpy Bennett.
Ex. 214. Beginning with the Third Superceding Indictment (the "3SI")
in this case, Flemmi and Salemme have been charged with murdering
Wimpy Bennett as part of their alleged pattern of racketeering activity.
See 3SI, Racketeering Act ("RA") 21. [FN28]

FN28. As the parties have been informed orally, the court has
tentatively decided to grant the motions to dismiss Racketeering
Acts 21- 24, which relate to the alleged murders of Wimpy
Bennett, his two brothers, and Richard Grasso, that were first
alleged in the Third Superceding Indictment, because the
government improperly used the grand jury to strengthen the
previously alleged RICO charges against Flemmi and Salemme.
See, e.g., United States v. Beasley, 550 F.2d 261, 266 (3th

Cir.1977); United States v. Gibbons, 607 F.2d 1320, 1328 (10th

Flemmi's report that Baione made statements indicating that he was
responsible for Wimpy Bennett's murder may be an early instance of a
pattern of false statements placed in Flemmi's informant file to divert
attention from his crimes and/or FBI misconduct. For example, as
discussed in § 11.14, infra, in 1982, Morris caused Comnolly to tefl
Flemmi and Bulger that Brian Halloran was providing the FBI
information that implicated them in the murder of Roger Wheeler.
Halloran was murdered soon after. Morris believed Bulger and Flemmi
were responsible. When Halloran was murdered, Connolly prepared a
209 stating that Flemmi had reported that "the wise guys in
Charlestown" had heard that Halloran was cooperating with the
Massachusetts State Police and, therefore, had a motive to murder him.
Ex. 225. Similarly, shortly before Joln Callahan, another associate of
Bulger and Flemmi implicated in the Wheeler investigation, was
murdered in Miami in 1983, Connolly prepared a 209 stating that
Flemmi had reported that Callahan was trying to avoid a "very bad”
Cuban group. Bx. 226. As explained infra, Flemmi and Bulger remain
suspects in the still open Wheeler, Halloran, and Callahan murder
investigations.

In any event, on February 8, 1967, six days after Flemmi provided
information indicating that Baione was responsible for Bennett's death,
Rico designated Flemmi a Top Echelon informant. Ex. 21. In doing so,
Rico vouched for Flemmi's reliability, stating that:
Informant has furnished information that has proven through
investigation or through other sources to be true, and there is no
information provided by the informant that has proven to be false.
Id.

With régard to Flemmi's past activities, Rico wrote:

*179 Through informants of this office, it has been established that
this individual enjoys a reputation of being a very capable individual

file://}:\Boston Wolf Decision\Wolf Decision 9-15-99.html 4/30/01
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JOSEPH BARON, also known as JOE BARBOZA, was
interviewed at the Massachusetts Correctional Insftituiion,

i Walpole, Massachusetts.

BARON stated that he would not mind
the Agents if the Agents would not end up testifylng
against bim for what he said. BARON was %o
he wanted to talk in confidence that "we would
confidence.”

BARON advised that he has alway
living outs&ide of the law and that if any
enforcement could prover that he was doin ¥
willing to pay the consequences. However, i aid.
you f£ind that a police officer that you knsw "finge
scores, acted as lookout when scores were being pulle
and divided up the proceeds of these scores” turns ar
and manufactures evidence and testimony against you
a feeling that maybe you,the criminal, nave piay
wrong standards.

BARON said that he never wanted Lo p
hurt anyone in law enforcement but added tha
is ruined by this individual +trying to benefit b
ambitions, the day I come out of jail could be
this Lieutenant becomes nervous."

BARON sald that he knows that INGEGNERL is
with the "connected people” and that these peoplis
see him bhurt. BARCN advised that he has always
along with these-veople and that, as a matter of
used to ses RAYMOND PATRIARCA and get an "OK' be
most of his moves. Since they killed three of ¥
however, (THOMAS J, DE PRISCO, ARTHUR C. BRATSG
JOSEPH W, AMICO) and stole $70,000 from hi
reference to the money allegedly in BRATSC
he was murdered), he had made state

TUOTRILTL s@veral of  theém.
entire situation over, he

3/8/67
O e
SA's DENNIS M. CONDON and
H. PAUL RICO:po't N EE
by - e o~ Date dictated — oo e

This document contains neither recommandations nor conclusions of the FBL. 1t s the praperty of the ¥01 and ix Jouned o
your agency; it and its contenls are not to be distributed outside your agency.
(4060788

EXHIBIT

i 24
i
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Y
nows wha’ &S nappene in PracTicaLLy every murder

has been committed in this srea. He sald thal he would
provide information that would allow JAMES VINCEXD F
to "fry" but that he will consider furnishing in

on these murders.
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prrEcron, i NN ? 3/28/67
sac, sosTon (NN

INTERVIEW PROGRAM
CRIMINAL INTELLIGENCE MATTERS

Rebosairtel to Buresu, 3/10/6T, and Bostel to
Bureaw, 3/21/67.

The following interview with JOSEPH BARRON, aka )
Juseph Barbors, was & follow up to interview conducted on B
3/8/67, ws set forth in rebosairtel. _ gi

Loy

INTERVIEW OF JOSEFH BARRON

JOSEPH BARRCH, @ka JOSIPH BARBOZA, was interviewed
at the Federal Building, Boston, Mass. /21 /67
2A's M, PA CC and DENNIS M, CORDOX

It eleo should be noted
thet he conferred w Counsel, JOEN FITZGERALD, st
approximately 12:15 p.m., at which ${ime he received zome
advice from hie counsel and then returned to continue his
interview with the Agents.

BARRCE seid that he would talk to the Agents 4n -
confidence and that he wonld not testify to sny inromation
that he wes furnishing at this time,

_2-Bureau ’ i ?
Ci-Boston R

HPR:DMCipo'd -
(6 s —7

] —/1/> ‘ / <

<
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BARRON stated that since he last talked to the
Agents (He was interviewed on 3/B/67 at the Massachusetts
Correctional Institution, Walpole, Hass.}, he had come to
the conclusion that the Agents and him have a common enemy
in the “"Italisn or gation.® He sald he reslizes that
this "organization” 1s going to try to kiil him regerdlsss
of when he is released from Jail, and he belisves that- .
this "orgenization™ can resch out into locsl lsw enforcemsnt
sgencies and obtain practically any information In their
poseeselon, and he would like to help the FRI in thelr o
efforts to obtain evidence sgainst the "Itallan orgeniration,

n

BARRONR s&id that he hopes that GARRETT BYRNE,
District Attorney of Suffolk County, Boston, will appreclate
his {BARRON'z) assistance in cobteining this testimony end
give him {BARRON) & break on the two cases that he hag
presently pending in Buffolk Countv.

m

BARRON edvised that he hed slso discutsed the last’
intervieu with the Agents with JAMES VIRCENT FLEMMI and thsat
he had told FLEMMI that bhe was considering having FABIANO
cooperate with the FBI, and that FLEMNI indicated thet he
thought that that was an excellent idea.
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It wes polnted out to BARRON that he could be
meking & very serious mistske in talking to eny other
inmate concerning hig interview with Agents of the FBI.

(00730
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BARRON advired that in comnecticn with the murder
of FDVARD DEEGAN, DERGAN hed been causing come Problems for
a lot of people and had been "out of order" st the Ebd Tide
night club {n Revere, Mags., on & numbey of cccesions. .
DELGAR wag olso looking for some kind of an exeuse to k{11
BOBBY DORATI who was friendly with RICO SACRAKOKE.. DEEQAX.
w3g killed in Chelsea, Hasg., around March of 1965. . He sald
ANTEONY STATHAPOUIOS wag with DEEGAN end remained in an .
automoblle. One of the individuals in the group that - -
killed DEEGAN went towards STATHAPOULOS carrying a 375
magnum end wearing & bullet-proof vest, but STATHAPOULOS
wes able ta take off and get out of the area,

000791

g
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Pages 5 through 6 of serial 8 are being deleted in their
entirety for code: F, M.

000792
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- In further discussions of ganglend murders, he
made the comment that EDWARD DEEGAN had killed ARTHONY
SACRAMONE of Everett, Mass., end that this wes a senseless

rmurder thet DEEGAN had perpetrated Just to make himself
look like a blg man.

000793
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BARROR was asked if he d1d not feel that since
the "Italisn crganization" wes doing everything in thelr
power to hurt him, didn't he feel that he could help Justice
be done by testifying. BARRON stated, "If I ever testified,
you people would have to find me &n i1sleand end nake a
fortress out of it.”

BARRON said that he would be willing to furnish
information to the Agents, but under no circumstancaes could
he bring himself to testi

FLEOML
Q) MJmWOMv&Nm@mﬂlithm*
in ¥alpole em 3/22/67, and that FLEMMI told them how JOR 37

BARBOZA had been interviewed by the FBI at the 8. Atto. 's
office and that he, BARRON, was going to ge
to testify against the individuals involved prrders .
of F
JDMNY wo probably te her
dividuals ebout this plsan end that 4f RAYMOND PATRIARCA

hears of this, he will believe that they are pa

conspixaci to hurt members of hia orgenization

9
0600795




295

W

This office is aware of the distinet possibility
that BARRON, in order to save himself from & long prison
senkence, may try {o intimidate FABIAND into testifying
to something that he may not be & witness to, It is
plenned to interview FABIANO and escertsin from him what his
testimony can be in connection with the murders at the
Nite Lite and Af FABIANO cannot tesiify as BARRON indleates,
BARRON will be sgain contascted and be given the opportunity
for hinself 1o testify in hip deslings with known LCK mexbers,

10
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‘ penonall& appevaxed pefore me Joseph narnn: alao known
u; Joseph Barboza, mnd, being undex cath,' depused and said’
as follows:

1, $oaeph paron, alsc known as Joeeph Baxboza, under
oath, and free frém duress or coerclon directly or indirectly
of any kind whatsoever say as follows:

1. That I.am the same Joseph Baron (Barboza) who testified
in the trial of cprmenwaalt.h ¥. French, et Bla--Nos. 31601,
32365 to 32370 inclusive, )

2, That I wish Yo recant certain portions of my testimony
durlng the course of the above-said trial .!nsofar as my
testimony concerned the involveément of Henry Tamelec, Peter J.
Limone, Joaeph L. saly&tl andsLewis Grieco in the killing of
Teddy Deagan,

3. That the tastimony I now offer to give concerning
the killing of Teddy Deegan and those individuals yresponsible

for him death will be the whole truth known to me.

Then personally Bppesrsd hefore ;e the above-nemed

Joseph Baron, slwo known ss Joseph Barbozs on 2["‘03 4477&
« 1970 3nd wwore Thet he hed yeed the fore—

4 1A
gaing ;Kaavse #nd that the facts thereln stated ere true.

ATy s

Notary public
%Hugny

e (00967

My Commission Explres

EXHIBIT

26

PENGAD-Reyonne, K. 1.
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TIATLOY, ALCH, Carrdas & IIANTI S
. AT A A
ONE CENTER PLAZA - BOSTON. MASSACHUSETTS 02108
GERALD ALCH BLPNARD U OBRIEN
aTMOND ) BANIELS

WILLIAM G, MANNING

cana psmT August 27, 1970 AovinsTaaan

EDWARD DANGEL. 11t

MEMQ TC: JOE BALLIROC

FROM: LEE BAILEY

This is a status report of the present situation with respect to
Joe Baron and his proposed recantation of testimony given before
the Superior Court in Commonwealth v. French. Although I have
necessarily excluded a few matters as confidential between Mr.
Baron and myself, he has authorized me to inform you as to the
matters described below.

As you recall, when I met with Baron at his request in New Bedford,
he stated that he had felt for some time that he should make a direct
effort to right the injustice which his testimony had caused. He
indicated that he had been assured all along that (especially in the
murder cases) a conviction was unlikely, and after the conviction
occurred he was told to expect that due to trial errors the Supreme
Court would reverse the cases, and of course there would never be

a re~trial; therefore, no permanent harm would be done to any-

one whereas the government would have accomplished its primary
objection: much publicity about prosecuting organized crime.

After he learned that the Supreme Court affirmed’ the convictions

and discussed this fact with many friends, he became persuaded

that these men might be executed for something they hadn't done

and therefore took steps on his own to make his feelings known to
the victims of his testimony. His arrest in New Bedford following
my agreement to represent him was of course an unanticipated and
unfortunate intervening factor, and has preventerd me from going

over exhaustively with Baron all of the events that led up to his
trial testimony and caused it to seem credible. Nonetheless, after

EXHIBIT
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o To:  Joe Batliro
fage 2
August 27, 1970

many hours of conversation with him at Walpole I am convinced that

I have most of the details of what actually took place. It appears
that the reports you have described given to three different police
officers in three different departments by persons other than Baron
correctly describe the Deegan killing and the attempt on the life

of Stathecpoulos. It appears that Mr. French did in fact shoot
Deegan, that Mr. Cassesso was present with Baron in the car and
conspired to kill stathopoulos but was not involved in the Deegan
killing, and that Salvati and Greco were not present at all.

Further, Tamelio and Lemone had nothing to do with arranging Deegan's
murder nor had they any reason to believe that it was going ko occur.
The person sitting in the rear of the automobile which the Chelsea
Police Captain saw was in fact bald and was Vincent Felemi. Romeo
Martin in fact shot Deegan but the role ascribed to Greco as the
third assailant of Deegan in fact involved another man whose last
name begins with "C" as you had earlier suggested to me. 2ll of
this information will be verified by polygraph test within the next
few days, but I believe that an additional affidavit from Baron
naming the actual participants together with a statement by

Cassesso, who has never testified, would be helpful in corroboration.

I have had no response to my letter to the Attorney General asking
for help in writing the injustice that Baron has caused. I am
sorry that I am unable to permit you to question Baron at this
time, and I am writing this letter in part so that you will be
able to explain to the families of your clients what my position

is and why I cannot permit interrogation now. Although my sympa-
thies are of course primarily and directly with the victims of your
affair, I must either give Baron full representation or none at

all and I cannot ask him to put in the hands of hostile counsel
testimony which could result in very severe penalties to him.

If the law enforcement authorities are interested in correcting

the wrongful convictions which were obtained in the Superior Court,
they have the power to do so and they certainly by this time have
every reason to believe that a tervible mistake has been made. I
will do everything I can consistent with Baron's legal rights to aid
in attaining this result. I am very hopeful that before much more
time goes by someone in authority will recognize the serious res-



299

R R AN S TR

.0 To: Joe Balliro
age 3
august 27, 1970

ponsibilities to be faced and confer with me about some reasonable
and practical means of setting these clients free. Until that
time there is not very much that I can do directly except to try
to prevent Baron's continued incarceration. I must be frank in
saying that because of his past experience he has some feeling
that he can trade his own freedom (as he did before) for the con-
viction (even if wrongful) of people whom the law is’out to get.
The present effort of the authorities to violate his probation and
keep him in prison for another five years may well - at least for
the time being - operate to prevent the truth from coming out.
When Baron becomes convinced that trading freedom for fiction is
beyond the control or influence of those with whom he collaborated,
I think he will testify to the true facts even though there may

be some personal risk involved.

Should it at some time in the future become feasible for you to
interview Baron - even in limited fashion - I will advise you at
once.

Sincerely,

F. LEE BAILEY (/’*“)

FLB/pw
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My name 1s FRANCIS JR., of &6 Earldor

Circle, Marshfield, Massachusetts, 02050, I am a member of

Massachusetts Bar, having been admitt

the Supreme

Court on MNovember 16, 1960, and have been actively try
cases since 1954 (military service).

In about 1363 1 represent

od Joseph Barboza, a/k,
Joseph Baron, in Suffolk Superior Ceourt befcre thern Supericr
Court Justire Francis Quirico and a jurv, upon the crial of an

indictment charging multiple felonies wherein a verdlict was

turned acquitting the defendant 0f all charges except 2

of peace, of which he was convicted. In about July of 1970
1 was contacted by a party whose name was Frank (I am unable to
recall his last name), who representced that he was a contractor

from Rhode Island, who had been in recent communication

intermediaries, with Joseph Barboza, and that RBarboza wished to

set the record straight as to certain perjured testimony he had

given in State and Federal courts with respect to <er
dants including, but not limited to, Raymond Patriarca, Peter
Limone, Henry Tameleo and Louie Greco. The gentleman named
Frank stated that Mr. Barboza wisned to have the services of ex-
perienced counsel in determining how and in what manner to accom-

plish his desired purpose and that he, Frank, would be willing

+to pay a reasonable fee £ I would agree to advise and as

Barboza. As a result of that represer aticn a meeting was sched-

uled in New Bedford, Massachusetts. I flew mwyself to the New

Bedford airport and was met by a gentleman whose identity I di

rot and do not know. He took me to & two story, woed frame he

in a section of New Bedford, with which I am not familiar.

PENGAD-Bayonne, W, §

EXHIBIT meeting was, to the best of my recollection, in July, 1970. When

28 1 arrived at the house I was led to the second floor and con-

fronted by six or more males, armed with automatic and semi-autc-

aw orricts
F.LEE HAILEY mati¢ weapons. I recognized Joseph Bavboza as +he man I had
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represented years before, and as the same Joseph Bacboza who had
testified for the Commonwealth in the case of Commonwealth vs.
French. I spoke with Mr. Barboza for the better part of two
hours.

He told me that he had agreed to be a Commonwealth
witness, because as he was attempting to raise $50,000 to bail
himself on a charge of illegally carrying a firearm, the funds
were stolen by people whom he believed to be connected with
"the North End". As a result of his arger over this event, he
agreed to give testimony for the Federal Government and the
Commonwealth, the latter in connection with the murder of Teddy
Deegan. He stated of the people against whom he had testified,
Roy French and Rornie Cassesso were in fact involved, French
directly and Cassesso indirectly. He told me that Henry Tameleo
and Peter Limone were not involved, but that he implicated them
because he was led to understand by various authorities that in
order to escape punishment on charges pending against him, he
would have to implicate someone of "importance". He told me that
the story he had told to Judge Forte and the jury in the trial
of Commonwealth vs. French was in very large measure a fabrication,
and that he had in that story implicated Louils Greco because of
a pérsonal grudge arising from a disagreement between himself
and Greco. He further said that he did nét expect a conviction
to result from his testimony and, indeed, that the authorities
had generally assured him that a conviction was unlikely, but
the mere fact of bringing such prominent people to public trial
would accomplish its own purpose. He told me that he knew that
Louie Greco was in Florida at the time of the murder, and expect-
ed that fact to be so clearly shown by the evidence that his en-
tire testimony would be cast in doubt and an acquittal - probably
of all defendants - would surely result. He stated that he wished
to somehow cause at least those defendants who were in no way

V:;:KTJ;- involved with the Deegan murder to be freed from prison. He
Ont CEnTEn miazh
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that the death Sentence.imposed by the trial jury wounggL
carried out, but was quite fearful that if he admitted to perjury
in a capital case he could and would be sentenced, himself, to
life in prison. He stated that he wished me to explore some
method of bringing the truth before the Superior Court without
causing him, Barboza, to be imprisoned for his mendacity. He
stated that because he had become a Government witness he would
not expect to live more than a dav if he were committed to the
general population in Walpole, as he feared. He authorized me

to advise counsel for some of the defendants as to his intent,
and as to what he hoped to accomplish, and further authorized me
to publish his revised version of the Deegan murder (in which he

had admitted personal involvement), so long as he would not wind

up in jail as a consequence. I agreed to undertake to accomplish

his purposes in accordance with the conditions imposed by him,

and was paid a retainer by the contractor named Frank.
Subsequently, Barboza was arrested in New Bedford

for possessing a firearm unlawfully in an automobile. I repre-

sented him in connection with that matter, and when his probation

; was revoked and he was committed to Walpole, I brought a habeas

corpus petition before Justice Roy in the Superior Court seeking
his release. Subsequently, he told me that he had been informed
by persons in autho¥ity, whom he did not name, that Fedéfal
agents would arrange for his release provided he discharge me
and terminate his efforts to recant his trial testimony. Prior
to this time, Barboza had agreed to take a polygraph test to be
conducted either by Charles Zimmerman, of Boston, or by any
qualified examiner upon whom attornevs for the Commonwealth, the
United States, and I might agree. The purpose of this test was
to demonstrate number one, the truth of his most recent account
of the events surrounding the Deegan murder, including the total
exculpation of Louie Greco, number two, the fact that he had

not been paid or promised any remuneration in any form, by any



303

that as to some defendants, not including Greco, he had conspired
with authorities to falsely implicate them. Subsequent to his
incarceration he informed me that he had been told that if he
submitted to such a test he would spend the rest of his years
behind bars.

I spent considerable time with Mr. Barboza in connec-
tion with this matter, and visited with him on a number of occa-
sions in the summer of 1970 as the records at Walpole will show.
I had gotten to know him rather well during the original trial
before Judge Quirico which he had expected to result in a convic-
tion. In the course of numerous discussions with Mr. Barboza
he undertook to explain to me how he had justified the execution
of more than twenty people, principally in connection with the so-
called McLain-McLaughlin gang war in the early and middle sixties.
Based upon all of my experience with Mr. Barboza and my observa-
tions of him commencing with the interview at the house in New
Bedford (the first time I had seen him since the trial of Common-
wealth vs, French), I am satisfied that he was telling the truth
as best he knew it, when he described the falsity of his trial
testimony. I further believe that his surprise at the conviction
of Louie Greco was genuine. At no time in any of the conversa-
ticns which were held, up to and including his termination of my
services, did he say anything inconsistent with his original story
to me limiting criminal liability for the Deegan murder to him-
self, French, Cassesso, and one other whose name I will omit un-
less ordered by the .Court to reveal it.

, 7 f
<> . 271

FRANCIS LEE BAILEY JR,,._,,_J/"

COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS:
i 88
SUFFOLK COUNTY ~
7
On thls/( day of /’ //u ., 1978, before me person-
cally appeared the above named FRANCIS LEE BAILEY, JR., who first
being duly swern deposed and stated that he has read the foreqoing
Affidavit, by him subscribed, that he knows the contents thereof
to be true to the best of his knowledge, except as to those mat-
ters therein stated to be upon information and belief, and as to
2 ¥ /'t .
those matters, he believes them Eo be/ rue, Q// e

g
M» commission expires: - Notary Puflic

Ry



304

Exhibit §

COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS
SUFFOLK, SS. SUPERIOR COURT DEPARTMENT
OF THE TRIAL COURT
CR. NO.: 32368-70
COMMONWEALTH
V.
JOSEPH SALVATI

\'4 [+) JO8s UPPORT OF
MOTIO! OR NEW T OF JOSEPH SALV.

The following affidavit is made with the understanding that
it is to be used in support of a motion for a new trial for one
Joseph Salvati, who has been imprisoned for over twenty-five (25)
years after a conviction for allegedly participating in a first
degree murder of one Edward Deegan on March 12, 1965.

1. I represented a co-defendant, Henry Tameleo, in the
trial of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts against Joseph
salvati, and others, that concluded with a conviction on July 31,
1968.

2. With respect to the overall conduct of the trial I
served in the role that is generally referred to as lead counsel.

3. Joseph Salvati was represented at the trial by Attorney
Chester Paris, who at that time was a young but competent trial
lawyer, and associated with me in practice at my office.

4. Without intending to over simplify what was obviously a
very serious case, it can nonetheless be fairly stated that a
conviction had to depend upon the credibility of one Joseph
Barboza, a self-admitted participant in the murder of Mr. Deegan
~ and also an individual who the Commonwealth had castigated as a

notorious killer. Without Barboza's testimony the case could not

29

PEHGAD.Bayonre, W, J.

EXHIBIT




305

-2 -
have gone to the jury - and if the jury were to disbelieve Mr.
Barboza as to the identity of any one of the participants there
simply was no other evidence on which teo base a conviction.

5. From the outset of the preparation for the defense of
Joseph Salvati, it was the strong belief of all the defense
lawyers that Mr. Salvati was not only innocent, but that Joseph
Barboza had substituted Mr. Salvati as a participant for some
other individual, who had actually participated, and who Mr.
Barboza was seeking to protect. At the time of the trial I did
not know who that other person was.

6. Every effort was made before and during the trial to
seek out and present evidence that would undermine the
credibility of Mr. Barboza, with a notable lack of success, other
than to rely on the very notoriety that carried with it the
downside of confirming that he was someone who was in position to
know who his co-~conspirators were.

7. I have recently (within the past three weeks) been
furnished a three page police report that purports to be a
statement by Thomas F. Evans of the Chelsea Police Department. I
new Lieutenant Evans as the result of having participated in the
defense of many individuals where he was either the arresting or
investigating officer. I was well aware that Lieutenant Evans,
together with many other police officers participated in the
investigation of Mr. Deegans murder and worked closely with
investigations from the District Attorney’s Office who were

assisting to prepare the case for trial.
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8. I knew Captain Renfrew of the Chelsea Police
Department, who according to the Lieutenant Evans statement
received the informant information, and had been defense counsel
on many cases in which Captain Renfrew had been the investigating
or prosecuting officer. I was aware, at the time of the Deegan
trial that Captain Renfrew was working closely with the Suffolk
County District Attorney’s Office in preparing this case for
trial.

9. I have carefully reviewed the three page police report
authored by Lieutenant Thomas F. Evans and can categorically
state that I was not aware of the existence of that report or its
contents until) the last few weeks; nor, am I aware that any other
counsel, including Chester Paris who represented Joseph Salvati
had any awareness of the report or its contents.

10. There was no aspect of the preparation of and the in-
court defense of Mr. Salvati that I was not intimately aware of,
including the search for exculpatory evidence as well as seeking
to obtain any evidence that would undermine the credibility of
Joseph Barboza. The credibility of Mr. Barboza was a common
denominator to all of the defendants.

11. The failure of the Commonwealth to provide the
defendants with the report of Lieutenant Evans seriously undercut
the ability of the attorneys to conduct a proper investigation
and prepare an adequate defense. It would be crucial to the
defense of Mr. Salvati to establish that at the time Mr. Barboza

left the Ebb Tide with cohorts and later returned with the same
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men - that Joseph Salvati was not among those men.

SIGNED UNDER THE PAINS AND PENALTIES OF PERJURY THIS 2ND DAY
OF AUGUST, 1993.
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SUFFOLK, SS. SUPERIOR COURT DEPARTMENT
OF THE TRIAL COURT -
CRIMINAL NO(s). 32368, 32369, 32370

COMMONWEALTH__ ]
: ]

V. )

]

JOSEPH SALVATI 1

I, James M. McDonough, depose and state:

1. Since 1953 I have been an attorney in Massachusetts.

2. Between 1964 and 1979, I was a Legal Assistant in the
Suffolk County District Attorney's Office.

3. During 1967 and 1968, I was assigned to assist the
Assistant District Attorney (Jack Zalkind) in the prosecution of
the defendant, Salvati.

4. In such capacity I had access to police reports and in
general all documants connected to the case that were in the files
of the prosecutor. ]

5. T was aware of and saw a report that had been authored by
a Lieutenant Thomas Evans of the Chelsea Police Ilepartment

about the Deegan :urder.

PENGAD-Rayonne, N. J.|

EXHIBIT
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6. 1 have read a copy of the foregoing report, that is
presently in the prosecutor's file, and to the best of my memory
7 and belief the copy of the report Is the same copy that was in the
prosecutor's file during prosecution of the defendant's case.

Signed under the pains and penalties of perjury,

ey
& James M. McDonough

pate. /0 [p/ ol

“2-
0065w/39-40
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United States Attorney
District of Massachusetzs

1063 LW, MeCormack Poss Office and Counhouse
Bomson, Mossachusers 02109

Bpril 3, 1936

Honorable Ralph C. Martin, II
suffolk County District Attorney
New Courthouse

One Pemberton Sguare

Boston, MA (02108

Dear Mr. Martin,

Recently, an Assistant U.S. Attorney assigned to the
organized Cxrime Strike Foree (Brian T. Kelly) debricfed a
cooperating witness regarding various matters under investigation
by this office. The cooperating witness {(Anthony ¢Clulla)
disclosed certain information to A.U.S.A. Kelly that we believe
should be brought to your attention.

The information concerns Joseph Salvati, who was one of six
men convicted in 1568 for the 1965 murder of Teddy Deegan. As
you know, the principal prosecution witness at trial was Joseph
Barboza, a mob enforcer who admitted his own role in the murder
and whe was friendly with Ciuvlla (Ciulla was his driver). It is
our understanding that Salvati claims Barboza “framed® him for
twe reasons: 1) in order to protect Barboza's friend, Vincent
("The Bear") Flemmi, and 2) in retaliation for Salvati’s failure
to repay a loanshark debt,

Ciulla has no personal knowledge of the murder. He was not
involved in any way. However, Ciulls claims that Barboza
discussed the Deegan murder in Ciulla's presence on several
occasions (a8t least three times) prior to Barboza's decision to
cooperate with the authorities. Ciulla believes Salvati is
innocent because Barboza never mentioned Salvati when Barboza
described the Deegan murder. According to Cciulla, Barboza did
mention the other individuals convicted in the case (Henry
Tameleo, Louls Grieco, Peter J. Limone, etc.) as well as Vincent
{"The Bear™)} Flemmi.

We are obviously not in a position to asseas the
significance of this information in cthe context of the case
against Joseph Salvati. We are simply passing it along to yo
for your consideration.
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Apr=23-2001 01:08om  From= Bit1402309 UL veerues n ey

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to call.

Very truly yours,

DONALD K. STERN
United States Attorney

By: s
Lo
Wy e
JAMES D, HERBERT
Agsistant U.S. Attorney
ief, Organized Crime Strike

Force Unit

cc  Elizabeth A. Keeley, Esqg.
Chief Trial Counsel

001185
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Exhibit 2
COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS
SUFFOLK COUNTY, ss SUPERIOR COURT
DOCKET NOS.

32368, 32369, 32370

COMMONWEALTH
V.
JOSEPH L. SALVATI

AFFIDAVIT

I, William Moore, hereby swear and affirm that each of the
following facts are true and accurate to the best of my knowledge
and belief:

i.- In 1965, I was a detective in the Chelsea Police
Department.

2. Lt. Thomas Evans was my partner in 1965.

3, In 1965, it was my duty to investigate crimes committed
in the City of Chelsea.

4., Lt. Evans and I investigated the shooting death of
Edward Deegan on the night of March 12, 1965.

5. As a result of our investigation, Lt. Evans and 1
prepared a police report. That police report is
attached as an exhibit to the Motion for a New Trial.

6. On the night of the shooting, Lt. Evans and I received
information from Captain Renfrew of the Chelsea Police
Department that an informant of his had contacted him
and told him that Roy French had received a phone call
at the Ebb Tide at 9 p.m. on March 12, 1965. After a
short conversation, Roy French left the cafe with
Joseph Barboza, Ronald Cassesso, Vincent Flemmi,
Francis Imbuglia, Romeo Martim, Nicky Femia, and a
man by the name of Freddie. The informant further
stated that they returned at about 11 p.m. Lt. Evans
and I added this information into our police report.

7. Lt. Evans received additional information from Captain
Joseph Kozlowski that at around 10 p.m. on March 12,
1965, he had observed a red motor vehicle, with its
rear license plate bent from right to left, parked on
Fourth Street in Chelsea about 150 feet from the alley

EXHIBIT
32

PENGAD-Bayonne, W, J,




313

where Deegan was found shot. Captain Kozlowski observed
the first three digits, which were 404. He further
chserved three men in the car, twe in the front, and

one in the rear. He could not identify the people in
the car, but he did observe, as the car sped away, that
the person in the Dback seat had a bald spot.

As g result of the infeormation that we received, Lt.
fvans, myself and others went to the Ebb Tide arsund
12:30 a.m, on March 13, 1965. We found a red car with

a plate bent from right to left, with the first three
digits being 404.

Lt. Bvans and I, along with others, ontered the Ebb Tide
and saw three men named by the informant, i.e., Romeo
Martin, Roy French and Francis Imbuglia. We observed

" that Rey French had what appsared to be bleod stains on

his coat and on his shoes. We brought these three men
back to the Chelsea Police station for guestioning.

Considering the information provided to Lt. Evans and
myself by Captain Kozlowski, the information recelved
from Captain Renfrew's informant, which was corroborated
by our observations and based upon our prieor knowledge
and observations of Mr. Barboza, we had good reason to
suspect that Vincent Flemmi must have been the man with

‘a bald spet in the back seat of the red car. Furthermore,

since the informant had seen Vincent Flemmi leave the
Ebb Tide and return seversl hours later with Barboza,

we had good reason to suspect that both Barboza and
Flemmi were invelved, especially since we knew the close
relationship between Barborza and Flemmi.

Both Joseph Barboza and Vincent Flemmi were known to me,
as I had surveilled them together on a number of occasions.

I know that Vincent Flemmi was bald in 1065,

I had knowledge, .as did others in law enforcement, that
Joseph Barboza and Vincent Flemmi were business associates.

Because of the reputations of Joseph Barboza and Vincent
Flemmi, Lt. Bvans and I followed both of them on many
occasions. EBach time we observed that Flemmi did the
driving for Barboza and that they almost always travelled
together.
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I was never asked to be a witness at trial.

I was struck by an automobile while in a Chelsea
pelice car. As a result, I received severe injuries,
which required me to leave the Chelsea Police
Department on a disability on March 13, 1968.

25.
26.

“Signed under the pains and penalties of perjury.

?A/\":{’/:f_z e revt

William Moore

Then personally appeared the above-named William Moore and
acknowledged the foregoing to be his free act and deed before

me
Y. 1)
Dy A Adedma,

Notary Public

My commission expires Jce-Ti. 7 /5§57
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Apr-23-2001 01:10pm  From- 6177483953
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FoONUNE recrs

F:«—.r;-r US HIUNNY Y % U1l dLve . rUHA AU “RT FT0 wmwe e 4= ww -a ey PR,
Memorandum @

Subgact Dot -
Informstion provided by Jobn M February 10, 2000
To Frem ¥
Frod Wyshak
Assistnt United States Attorney Spocisl Agwt

On.YuJylz,1999,Sq=numbalkledIMQ&m,yAD-;idMDuhzfydcbﬁu&dJohn -
meﬁgmﬂcmhmdmlﬂ.h]owh%@d“mm
Mariorsns advisod that he was a close associato to BARBOZA in the mid 1960°s. Martorsno staind thet
subsequent 1o the murder of Bdwxrd “Teddy” DEBGAN (03/12/15965), that PARBOZA admittod to
Martorana that he, BARBOZA had killad DEEGAN. On s meparniz occarion. independont o the above
conversahon, James “the Bear” FLEMMI, wid Mirtorano that he, FLEMM], Xilled DEBGAIT.

Magtorano also statexd, that either just prior to or inmmedixtely after the time period that BARBOZA begsn
cooperating with law caforeemont, st ba, BARBOZA, told Martorano to mind his own butincss 2d not
ta imtervene. because “They” (the LON) screwed me and now Tm poing to scrow as meny of themag
poasible. BARPBOZA furthor stated, that he was pot & ted in guilt or & BARBOZA rgain
reiterated o Martorano that Martoreno thonld fust stay ot of it. BARBOZA twold Matrorarsy that
Martorsno was a friend and hat ke, BARBOZA, would not bother Martorano.

EXHIBIT
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¢ Jobn Cavicehs Atorney at Liwe Fax: $17.57.4697 Vour 81130 73 ¢ [

August 30, 2000

John Cavicchi
Attorney at Law

25 Barnes Xvenue
East Boston, MA 02128

Dear John:

Thanks for the papers to refresh my memory. In fact;
my Affidavit was right on the money with the exception of Joseph
salvati. Also: it appears that you were present In a 1égal
capacity as "notary public" and I never made the connection after
all these years, but for the fact that I just had examined the
raffidavit" of Loule Greco for the first-time, also.

For the record, I have no memory of Joseph Salvati being a part
of my involvement with the shooting death of "Teddy Deegan." He in
no way alded me directly or indirectly in the "shooting death of
"Teddy Deegan". I did not get any money for shooting "Deegan®...

Relevant to the igsue of a conflict of interest, I have no record
of hiring Attorney Joseph Balliro, prior to my trial nor subsequent
to my trial, If, he delegated my legal rights to an independent
appellate lawyer, it had to be free of charge as I was indigent at
that time.) Furthermore; I signed no release to that effect and no

"effective" appeal issues were raised on my behalf, specifically, in
conjunction with the newly discovered evidence obtained from the
United States Department of Justice dated "4/6/65", compiled by the
FBI that were mailed to me at MCI-Norfolk from the PBI Office in
Roston during November 1998...30 years after my conviction?...Brady
v Maryland, (1963), Com v Turceri, 412 Mass 401 and 589 NE 24 1216,
1217 at 1224; on undisclosed evidence & abaent evidence by JUSTICE
WILKINS, see also the latest USSC decimion in wiliismd v THyidr,
£20 S.Ct. (2000)...counsel "failed" to obtain mitigating evidence.

My testimony at trial is the truth to the best of my vieion on
March 12, 1965, during the tremendous abnormal strain to survive
"Barboza-Baron's plot to kill "Deegan & Stathopoulos” because of the
belief that they were responsible for the mavage kxilling of Anthony
Sacramone. I do not xnov of any money contract to ¥X{11 *Deegan®.

I never saw Louie Greco's "afridavit®, but, note "1" atates what
I have previously repeated as a matter of fact, that, vas never
developed at trial and was a major GROUNDS for ineffective trial
counsel...to truly defeat the testimony of Tony Stathopoules...also

note "12" affirms what was an obvious fact to everyone that had ever
met personally with Louie Greco or had seen Loule Greco from some
viewing distance and was told that, that is Loule Greco walking with
a LIMP. His name should be cleared, his family hae a legal interest
for it to be cleared...there is enough evidence to support that any
stride of walking or slowly running or hurriedly walking, was an
impoasibility to perform by Loule Greco; without: LIMPING. . .with
the polygraph evidence and other type of scientific proof...such as
"evidence accumulated by the Florida attorney™..."not presented at R R —

EXHIBIT
3

trial.* Loule may have been convicted for Fitrgerald's testimony...
after the fict. NOT THE TRUTH... 001073

wle b, JEId
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COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS
SUFFOLK, S.S. SUPERIOR COURT DEPARTMENT
TRIAL COURT DIVISION
CR. NO.: 32367, 69-70
COMMONWEALTH
V.
PETER LIMONE
AFFIDAVIT OF JOSEPH J. BALLIRO, SR.. ESQUIRE
Introduction

The following affidavit is madé with the understanding that it is to be used in

support of the motion for a new trial on behalf of Peter Limone.
Affidavit

I, Joseph J. Balliro, Sr., Esquire, do state and aver the following:

1. I represented Henry Tameleo in the trial of the Commonwealth v. Peter
Limone et, als., that concluded with a conviction on July 31, 1968;

2. As the result of a post-conviction investigation, I received a memorandum
from F. Lee Bailey, Esquire who was representing Joseph Barboza who had been the
critical witness in éhe case against Mr. Limone and others;

A copy of the “memo” is attached hereto and will speak for itself. It obviously
exculpates Mr. Limone from being in any way responsible for the death of Mr, Deegan;
3. At no time have I represented Stephen Flemmi or Nicky Flemia;

4. I have no knowledge of any information that Freddy Chiampa or Frank

Imbruglia have concerning the Deegan murder case and although I may have represented

either or both of them some 35 or 40 years ago, | neither remember the dates or EXHIBIT

’E'.
£ 35
i
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circurnstances and can find no file that reflects such representation;

5. I have represented both Joseph Barboza and Vincent “Jimmy” Flemmi
some 35 or 40 years ago on matters unrelated to the Deegan murder case;

6. I never recetved any information from Mr. Barboza relative to the Deegan
murder case;

7. Pursuant to an order of the, Hinckle, 1., releasing me from the attorney-
client prfvilege of my client, James “Vincent” Flemmi, the following s a summary of a
conversation I had with Mr. Flemmi in the summer of 1967 conceming the Deegan
murder case: »

1 visted with Mr, Flemmi for the purpose of determining what evidence he could
furnish, if any, that would impeach the credibility of Joseph Barboza in the Deegan
murder trial, I was representing Henry Tameleo, who was one of the defehdams in that
case. Mr. Flemmi told me that it would be impossible for him to come up front with any
evidence against Barboza. He told me that Barboza had planned the killing and that he,
Flermi, had participated. Flemmi told me that when Barboza gave his account of the
crime to the authorities, he substituted Joseph Salvati for Flemmi becHlse Salvati had
disrespected him. Flemmi told me that Barboza had sent him word that although
Tameleo, Limone had nothing to do with arranging the Deegan murder, that Greico was

not a participant and he was putting them in because they also had disrespevted him.
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Flemmi told me that he had done too many things with Barboza and was
concerned that if Barboza thought that Flemmi tried to help my client, that he could

involve Flemmi in some serious stuff.

SIGNED UNDER THE PAINS AND PENALTIES OF PERJURY THIS 2ND

DAY OF JANUARY, 2001.

0
N
Nesa) St
50%83\1&5‘, Sr.. Esq.
99 Strmmer Street
Suite 1800
Boston, MA 02110
(617) 737-8442
B.B.O. No. 028000
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COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS

SUFFOLK, SS. SUPERIOR COURT DEPARTMENT
NO. 32368
COMMONWEALTH
v.

JOSEPH SALVATI

NOLLE PROSEQUI

Now comes the Commonwealth in the above-captioned. matter and respectfully
states that it will not prosecute Indictment No. 32368 any further.
As grounds therefor, the Commonwealth respectfully states as foliows:

(1) There exists newly discovered evidence — various FBI documents
disclosed to the Commonwealth and the defendant for the first time
on December 19, 2000 — which significantly undermines (a) the
credibility of -the Commonwealth’s principal witness at the
defendant’s first trial, Joseph Barboza, and (b) the Commonwealth’s
theory of the defendant’s role in the murder of Edward Deegan, as
presented at the defendant’s first trial.

(2) Joseph Barboza was shot and killed on February 11, 1976.

(3) The Commonwealth has conducted a comprehensive review of the
facts and circumstances surrounding the arrest, trial, and conviction
of the defendant for his alleged role in the murder of Edward
Deegan, including the impact of the contents of the newly
discovered FBI documents.

(4} In addition, the Commonwealth has carefully. and thoroughty
evaluated- the nature, quality, and sufficiency of the alleged
evidence against the defendant.

(5)  As a result of that review and evaluation, the Commonwealth has
concluded that it does not now have a good faith basis - legally or
ethically — to proceed with any further prosecution of the
defendant. .

EXHIBIT
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Dated: January 30, 2001
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By:

=z

By:

Respectfully Submitted
For the Commonwealth,

LPH C. MARTIN, 1I
STRICT ATTORNEY,

MARK LEE
sistant District Attorney

Homicide Unit

Nesid €, Hoiax

DAVID E. MEIER |
Chief of Homicide
One Bulfinch Place
Boston, MA 02114
(617) 619-4240
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‘SUBJZCT: ‘VINCENT JAMES FLEMML, - Ake.

- ﬁ, Boston letter to bfrect‘or,
. F, FBY 1‘8‘65 ceptioned: ’

This le refers to Boston Radiogrem to Director coded 12/28/6l
ststi ‘wae found stebbed to deeth on
12'/287%1; in an sutomobile registered to his sister-in-lsw in

the South End section of Boston.

./ Informsnts have reported he wes: murdered by :JAKSS FLEMNI &s
¥ 'he wss seying unkind things.sbout FLEMMI's group; thet he
was murdered by old essocisteg, Zéwerd Goss-andé John Murray,
for refusing-then money; end thet he mey teve been murderec
for being suspected of being involved In the shooting of

. E0ward Mc Leughlin.

% »f‘ i
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Exhibit 8
121
CHALK 2
COMPARISON BETWEEN JOSEPH SALVATI
AND_VINCENT FLEMMI
JOSEPH SALVATI VINCENT FLEMMI

Joe Salvati was not bald
in 1965 (i.e. he had a
full head of black hair).

Joe Salvati was not known
as:
a) Barboza’s associate.

b) Barboza’s driver.

¢) a man that hung with
Barboza.

d) a mobster.

e) a veteran of the
Boston gangwars of the
1960’s.

£) a man of violence.

g) a gun carrier.

h) a man known to shoot
people.

i) a criminal.

3) a man with a major
criminal record (i.e.
he had one conviction
for breaking and
entering and
possession of
burglarious
instruments in 1955).

Joe Salvati was not
suspected by the police
in 1965 for the Deegan
murder.

2.

Vincent Flemmi was bald
in 1965.

Vincent Flemmi was known

as:

a) Barboza’s close
associate.

b) Barboza’s driver.

¢) a man that hung with
Barboza.

d) a mobster.

e) a veteran of the

Boston gangwars of the

1960°'s.

a man of violence.

a gun carrier.

) a man known to shoot

people.

a criminal.

j) a man with a major
criminal record (i.e.
he had over forty
convictions).

@ oth

L b

Vincent Flemmi was
suspected by the police
in 1965 on the very night
of the Deegan murder.

EXHIBIT
38
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James Vcat!:ers \,nn » Deputy Chief |
o Organized Crime & Ra Racketeering Seection’

Wa I T. Barncs and 'Edward P. Harrington
Special Attome;s, Boston Field Gefice
Oxganized Crime & Racketeering Section

radvis \_d Valtx.r Ba*m:s tha* Jo-sep\ Baron had reques ted In writin,
-] s-\snk to Ba"mas and Special Agent’ Dennis Condon,

ng oE the z‘eqdezt.
Walpole and Butterwsrih- read Baron's wmtmn ‘Tequesty” aicopy of
whix:h is:a t&ched toﬁus memorandum harnngton advxs'*d Buc’beb

2ep
Correctional JInstitution fl‘Oﬂ appro,‘l.'xately 1100 P,

L M- Baron requested Barnes and. Harrington-to rélocate Ris wife
and femily.froa California-in “1ight of. the fact: £hat-their where
abouts had becoms public knowledge, having been’ disclosad by hisl?
counwl, :Fs:lee Bailey; at a prior court proceeding, Barnes.and
’ﬂarr).ng{on did not make any response to this requests: 3

lso requested that his probation revoeéation warrant. bes withdr,

arnes. and Rarrington advised Baron that they-had o contro
hat.® th .

« s of the undemworld into giving hia noney on the pretrzx‘
he mJ‘d recant his tu-:tixzou‘y gliven in previous trials and that
1d 1

PENGAD-Rayonne, M.

EXHIBIT

39



325

6 him that the affidavits themselves wers not sufficient to war-
rant ths granting of a ned trial, but that Lt would be'becessary
. for Baron to teatify ss a witngs which Baron doea tot desire.

. to do. - ' :

. Baron also advised thiat bis testimony in tha Deegan- case
was truthful apd that be had signed the affidarits only for
wmonsy; that he is ot going to taka the lie-dotector test on
August-3ly 1970, for he feels that onca he has 2ken the tesk:
Balley will bave po further usa for him and that his 1ifa will
be in danger; that be will tell Bailley tsat he. had apokan with
£ ‘ta’ hem that, 18 they were

open up a*"Pandora’s box 5
would be merely a:pretext zo
on account of Lia seeing them,

. on_gtate
would prove that he

- that. they ad
could meke no promisesito him but that they would pesely pass
the resulty of thelr eomversation omitoiPistrict. attormey Garxet
11 Byroe, which was dong by Harringion -ak approximatsly 3:30 B. M.




F'D-36 (Rev. 5-22:64)

Transmit the following in
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FBl
Date: July 31, 1968

i
|
|
I
|
i
|
!
i
|
|

{Type in plaintext or codel \
i

—

!

TELETYPE TIMMEDIATE
{Priority)
______________________________________________ b
TO: pirecTor (NN V (

FROM: soston N

CRIMINAL INTELLIGENCE PROGRAM, BOSTON DIVISION.

ALL SUBJECTS IN DEEGAN GANGLAND MURDER FOUND GUILTY THIS
DATE, SUFFOLK COUNTY SUPERTOR COURT, BOSTON, MASS.

ROY FRENCH FOUND GUILTY OF MURDER, FIRST DEGREE AND
SENTENCED TO LI¥E. JOSEPH SALVATI FOUND GUILTY OF ACCESSORY
BEFORE THE PACT AND SENTENCED TO LIFE. BOTH THESE SENTENCES
WERE BASED ON JURY RECOMMENDATION FOR IIENIENCY.

LOUIS GRIECO FOUND GUILTY MURDER, FIRST DEGREE AND
SENTENCED TO DEATH PENALTY. HENRY TAMELEO, RONALD CASSESSO

Al LCN MEWBERS .
AND PETER JOSEPH LIMONE,ROUND GUILTY OF ACCESSORY BEFORE THE
FACT AND ALL SENTENCED TO DEATH PENALTY.

ALL SIX SUBJECTS FOUND GUILTY OF CONSPIRACY TO MURDER
EDWARD DEEGAN AND SENTENCED TO TWO YEARS IN HOUSE OF CORRECTION
ALL FOUND GUILTY OF CONSPIRACY TO MURDER ANTHONY J213f§¥§0 ot~

«RTE
AND SENTENCED ONE YEAR IN HOUSE OF CORRECTION. I~

had L
TAMELEO, LIMONE AND CASSESSO ALL PROMINENT MEWS OF T
IN PATRIABGA RAMILY, "TAMELEO WAS CAPOREGIME OF PATRIARCA IN

"
v o
Approved: Q@Q/‘ Sent ALLA_@_QM Per _ﬂ#—

Special Bl}‘enl in Charge 7
2
¢ - ’ QGQ 19473

EXHIBIT
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Transmit the following in

327

FBi

Date:

{Type in plainiexi or codel}

(Priority} I

PROVIDENCE, R.I. AREA.

GARRETT H. BYRNE, DISTRICT ATTORNEY, SUFFOLK COUNTY,
STATED PROSECUTION WAS DIRECT RRSULT OF FBI INVESTIGATION AND
PARTICULARLY NOTED DEVELOPMENT OF PRINCIPAL GOVERNMENT WITNESSES
JOSEPH BARON, AKA BARBOZA, AND ROBERT‘GLJAEE_I_‘I_. BYRNE WAS
EXTREMELY PRAISEWORTHY OF COOPERATION};ETWEEN ¥BI AND HIS
OFFICE.

SAS H. PAUL RICO AND DENNIS M. CONDON WERE INSTRUMENTAL
IN DEVELOPMENT OF BARON AND ELAVIN.

SA CONDON TESTIFIED INSTANT CASE, AS DID SA WILLIAM T.
BOLAND, SA BULAND, WHO HAD INTERVIEWED WIFE OF GRIECO, WAS
ABLE TO CONTRADICT ALIBI TESTIMONY OF MRS. GRIECO AT TIME OF
TRIAL. BYRNE STATED TESTIMONY OF SAS IN THIS TRIAL WAS MOST
EFFECTIVE,

NOTED THAT BYRNE COOPERATED WITH THIS OFFICE IN CONNECTION
WITH FEDERAL TRIAL OF RAYMOND L, S. PATRIARCA, ET AL, WHO WAS
CONVICTED USDC, BOSTON,

RECOHMBW LETTER OF COMMENDATION BE FORWARDED GARRETT

Special Agent in Charge




FIRAL ttas. 320801

Transmit the following in
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FBli

Date:

(Type 7 plainicxi a7 odel

NEW COURTHOUSE BUILDING, FIVE FIVE PEMBERTON SQUARE, BOSTON,
MASS,, ZERO TWO ONE ZERO EIGHT, AND STAFF FOR THEIR SUCCESSFUL
PROSZCUTION OF THIS CASE,

ALS0 RECOMMENDED THAT LETTERS OF COMMENDATION BE FORWARDED

SAS RICO, CONDON AND BOLAND. SAS RICO AND CONDON WERE RES~

PONSIBLE FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF GOVERNMENT WITNESSES BARBOZA ANY
SA CONDON ATLSO TESTIFIED IN AN EXCELLENT MAMNER IN THIS

GLAVIN.
IFK:CAK
(1)

{PHarity}

CASE, SA BOLAND ALSQC TESTIFIED IN AN EXCELLENT
MANNER. BOLAND'S TESTIMONY REFUTED THE ALIBI
OF GRECO A8 FURNISHED BY HIS WIFE. SA BOLAND HAD

INTERVIEVED GRECO'S WIFE AND SHE TESTIFIED IN X

THE CASE, CONTRARY 70 THE FACTS AS FURNISHED BY HER

0 BOLAND. HIS TESTIMONY VAS DEVASTATING TO THE
Berk Acewts TEIFiFEs
cqevir an FOL

DEFENSE OF GRECO,
peFieeTiye cgeAD

Approved:

Sent M Per

Special Agent in Charge

600945



THE FBI'S HANDLING OF CONFIDENTIAL IN-
FORMANTS IN BOSTON: WILL THE JUSTICE
DEPARTMENT COMPLY WITH CONGRES-
SIONAL SUBPOENAS?

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 13, 2001

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT REFORM,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:26 a.m., in room
2157, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Dan Burton (chairman
of the committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Burton, Delahunt, Waxman, Tierney,
Frank, Kucinich, Cummings, Clay, Norton, Duncan, Shays,
LaTourette, Morella, Horn, and Gilman.

Staff present: Kevin Binger, staff director; Daniel R. Moll, deputy
staff director; James C. Wilson, chief counsel; David A. Kass, dep-
uty chief counsel; Mark Corallo, director of communications; Thom-
as Bowman, senior counsel; Chad Bungard, Pablo Carrillo, Matt
Rupp, and James J. Schumann, counsels; S. Elizabeth Clay and Gil
Macklin, professional staff members; Michael Ayers and Susie
Schulte, staff assistants; Robert A. Briggs, chief clerk; Robin But-
ler, office manager; Elizabeth Crane and Michael Layman, legisla-
tive assistants; Elizabeth Frigola, deputy communications director;
Joshua E. Gillespie, deputy chief clerk; Nicholas Mutton, assistant
to chief counsel; Leneal Scott, computer systems manager; Corinne
Zaccagnini, systems administrator; Michael Yeager, minority dep-
uty chief counsel; Ellen Rayner, minority chief clerk; and Jean
Gosa and Earley Green, minority assistant clerks.

Mr. BurTOoN. OK, I think we’ll get started here in just about 2
or 3 minutes. We understand there are some other people that
want to be here, and we’ll wait for them.

OK, I think we’ll go ahead and start. I have a prepared state-
ment here, but I'm not going to read it today. I'll put it in the
record, because I want to speak extemporaneously about this issue,
because I feel very strongly about it. A lot of the media is not here,
but I'm sure they will hear about this very quickly.

The Congress has the right of oversight over the executive
branch of the United States of America. This committee has over-
sight responsibility over the entire Government of the United
States. Every single branch of the executive branch in one way or
another comes under the purview of this committee as far as over-
sight is concerned.

(329)
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Now, for the past 4% years or 5 years, we have investigated the
Clinton administration. And my colleagues on my right here have
been concerned because I was so partisan. Well, today I think
they’re going to find that it was because I really believed what we
were trying to get to the bottom of.

President Bush, I think, is doing an outstanding job in the war
effort. And I think the American people share that view. I think
about 85 percent approve of his handling of the war. And I think
everybody’s giving him a lot of latitude on the economy, because
he’s trying his best, and I believe rightfully, to get the economy
moving with an economic stimulus package.

But where I disagree with the President, and I believe most of
my colleagues on both sides of the aisle would disagree with the
President, is his use of executive privilege that we just received no-
tification of today. Now, I've met with the White House chief coun-
sel, Mr. Gonzales, I talked to him this morning. And I've met with
the Attorney General.

And the Congress of the United States has the right and the obli-
gation to oversee the executive branch, the White House and the
Justice Department. The President has the right in certain cases
to claim executive privilege. But it’s a real stretch for him to claim
executive privilege on the issues that are before us today. I think
it’s wrong and I believe the Congress will think it’s wrong.

Now, the reason we asked for information from the Justice De-
partment in the past was because we were concerned about cam-
paign finance scandals, and we were concerned about espionage, we
were concerned about all kinds of things. We were ultimately able
to get most of those things from the Reno Justice Department and
from the White House.

This White House has issued an Executive order that pretty
much blocks us from getting any information on previous executive
branch personnel, including the President of the United States. We
are chagrined by that, because in the past, we’ve been able to get
those documents so we could fulfill our oversight responsibilities.

As far as the Justice Department is concerned, we have in the
past had difficulties getting things like the La Bella and Freeh
memo from the Reno Justice Department, but ultimately we did get
those. Today we are here to talk to the Justice Department about
Joseph Salvati. Joseph Salvati was put in prison when J. Edgar
Hoover was the FBI Director. And we have reason to believe, very
strong evidence, that leads us to believe that even J. Edgar Hoover
knew that Mr. Salvati was innocent of the charges brought against
him.

But he was put in jail and they were going to give him the death
sentence, the death penalty, but they didn’t. They gave him life in
prison. He spent 30 years in prison. Time after time, the FBI tried
to keep him from getting out of prison. Finally, he was released on
parole, and then documents were revealed which showed he was in-
nocent. He was innocent. A man spent his whole life, his children
grew up, and his wife grew older, and she had to learn a new
trade, she didn’t even drive a car, she had to go out to the prison
with friends. And it was just a tragic thing. And she waited on him
for 30 years.
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And so we wanted to get documents from the Justice Department
to show what happened. We have some documents, which pretty
conclusively show that the FBI was involved in this cover-up, that
they were working with the underworld figures who were inform-
ants, to pacify them and to help them so that they could get other
Mafia individuals. So they threw Salvati and some others to the
wolves. But Salvati in particular was a case that was very, very
wrong.

So we’ve asked the Justice Department for documents for Mr.
Salvati. And today, they’re hiding behind campaign finance scan-
dals and things that happened in the previous administration, or
administrations. They’re not going to give us the documents on Mr.
Salvati which might help us get compensation for him for the 30
some years he spent in prison for something he didn’t do. And the
White House has issued this Executive order and they’re blocking
us.
Now, I don’t intend, as the chairman of this committee, to let
this stand. I talked to the President’s counsel this morning about
this, and I am prepared to hold a whole series of hearings based
upon the use of executive privilege in the past and whether or not
the President is rightfully using executive privilege now. I don’t be-
lieve he is, and I don’t believe anybody who’s followed these cases
believes he’s right, either.

Now, bear in mind that I think he’s doing an outstanding job as
President of the United States. But this is not a monarchy. This
is an equal branch Government. We have the judicial, the executive
and the legislative. And the legislative branch has oversight re-
sponsibilities to make sure there’s no corruption in the executive
branch. There’s been many corruption scandals in the past. There’s
been Teapot Dome, there’s been Watergate, there’s been a whole
host of scandals in the past. We even had scandals that we looked
at in the last administration.

But at least we could look at those. And the doors are being
closed to the Congress of the United States by the executive branch
as far as the White House is concerned, and now theyre closing
that door as far as the Justice Department is concerned. And it’s
wrong. It’s wrong.

You’re hearing this from a Republican Congressman who sup-
ported President Bush and still who supports him in his efforts in
the economy, as far as the economy and the war is concerned. I
supported Reagan, I supported Bush and George W. Bush. And I
don’t know if George W. Bush knows the gravity of this or not. He’s
probably taking the advice of his legal counsel and the Attorney
General and the people over at the Justice Department, some of
whom we have here today.

But this is wrong. And I want all of those involved to know that
we may not be able to get standing in court, because we probably
have to go to the leadership to get the whole House involved in a
suit to get this edict by the President reversed. We might not even
get it done then. But what I can do is, I can hold hearing after
hearing after hearing. And these television cameras, you see one
here today, there’s going to be a whole raft of them in here before
it’s over with.
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Because the American people need to know that while we appre-
ciate what the President of the United States is doing in the war
and as far as the economy is concerned, we believe that the Con-
gress of the United States has a justifiable position and right to
oversee the executive branch of this Government. And if this Presi-
dent and if his legal staff continues to try to block us from getting
access to records at the White House or at the Justice Department
to which we are entitled, then they’re going to have to deal with
this committee day in and day out for the next year as long as I'm
chairman.

And I realize the political realities of my position. I'm sure that
a lot of my colleagues on the Republican side are going to say, “hey,
why are you doing this?” I'm doing this not because I'm a Repub-
lican or because I might have been a Democrat. I'm doing it be-
cause it’s right. The Congress of the United States has the right
of oversight over the executive branch. And when any President,
Democrat or Republican, tries to block that right, then we have the
obligation to take them to task.

With that, I yield to Mr. Waxman.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Dan Burton follows:]
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Opening Statement
Chairman Dan Burton
Committee on Government Reform
“The FBI’s Handling of Confidential Informants in Boston:
Will the Justice Department Comply with Congressional Subpoenas”
December 13, 2001

Good Morning.

Today we are here because, once again, we have been unable to get the Justice

Department to produce documents that we need to conduct oversight.

One of the most important things we do here in Congress is conduct oversight of the
executive branch. When allegations of waste, fraud or abuse arise, it is our responsibility to
investigate and gather documents and hold hearings to bring out the truth. As Chairman of this
Committee, T take that responsibility very seriously.

‘Whenever these investigations arise, there is always a certain amount of tension between
the executive branch and the legislative branch. Executive agencies are reluctant to turn over
internal documents to Congressional Committees. If there’s one thing I’ve learned in my five
years as Chairman of this Committee, it’s that you can’t conduct a thorough investigation if you

don’t get the documents.

The investigation that brings us here today is a very serious one. It involves the FBI's
handling of organized crime cases in Boston. There are very serious allegations of corruption
involving FBI officials that go back thirty years. The FBI was actively cultivating Mob
informants to use against organized crime figures in New England. Along the way, it appears
that they broke just about every rule in the book. They have been accused of encouraging

informants to commit perjury, tipping off their mafia informants to criminal investigations,

turning a blind eye while their informants committed dozens of murders -- the list goes on and

on. A senior FBI official in Boston at that time has been indicted.
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This summer we held a hearing. A man named Joe Salvati testified. He was put in
prison for 30 years by one of the FBI’s most prized informants -~ Joe “The Animal” Barboza. He
was convicted of a murder he didn’t commit because Joe Barboza lied on the witness stand. The
most troubling part of this whole story is that the FBI knew their informant was lying, and they
didn’t do anything to stop it. They knew that an innocent man was going to go to prison for life -
- he could have gotten the death penalty -- and they let it happen. 1If it hadn’t been for the
dedicated efforts of Joe Salvati’s lawyer -- Victor Garo -- over three decades, this might have
never come to light. Joe Salvati might have died in prison. Victor is in the audience today, and T

salute him once again. And that’s just the tip of the iceberg in this scandal.

But it isn’t just Joe Salvati’s thirty wasted years in prison that makes me so mad. The
FBI knew who Barboza was protecting. His name was Iimmy Flemmi. The FBI knew Barboza
was protecting him, but they wanted him as a snitch. More important, they wanted his brother to
be an informant. Well who was this guy who was so important that the FBI threw Joe Salvati,
his wife and four kids into hell? This is what FBI Director 1. Edgar Hoover was told about

Jimnry Flemmi:

“Concerning informant’s emotional stability, the Agent handling informant believes, from
information obtained from other informants and sources, that [Jimmy Flemmi] has murdered
REDACTED, REDACTED, REDACTED, REDACTED, Edward “Teddy” Deegan, and
REDACT] ED, as well as a fellow inmate at the Massachusetts Correctional Institution, Walpole,
Mass., and from ail indications, he is going fo continue to commit murder.”

That’s seven people Flemmi killed, and Salvati got to do his time. The FBI, as high as
Director Hoover, also knew that Flemmi had killed another government informant by stabbing
him 50 times, and the FBI was aware, from an illegal bug they had placed, that “all [Flemmi]
wants to do now is kill people . . . and he feels he can now be the top hit man in the area and he

intends to be.” And it gets worse. Jimmy Flemmi was the brother of the FBI’s crown jewel

informant, Stevie Flemmi. After a thiry-year career as an FBI informant, Stevie Flemmi is

2
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finally in prison. But he is only there after he and his sidekick Whitey Bulger committed dozens
of murders. All this while being protected by FBI agents and Justice Department prosecutors.
And this is the type of activity that the Administration is trying to cover up? So far, they have
not made it easy to conduct this investigation, and now we have executive privilege and more

secret documents. Ijust don’t getit. Itisn’t right.

We’ve set out to get to the bottom of it. And this has been a bipartisan investigation --
Democrats and Republicans working together. Many members of the Massachusetts delegation
have worked hand in hand with us. People are shocked at what was allowed to happen, and

Members from both sides of the aisle are determined to get to the bottom of it.

To do that, we have to review documents from the Justice Department. We need to
review memoranda on decisions affecting people like Joe Barboza and Whitey Bulger and
Jimmy “The Bear” Flemmi. We’ve issued document requests. We’ve issued subpoenas. The

Justice Department has refused to provide us with those documents.

We’ve tried to be reasonable. We’ve confined our requests to information from
investigations that have long since been closed. Yet, the Justice Department has decided to
withhold these documents without asking -- not even once -- why we need these documents. It
seems like the Justice Department is more interested in creating a new policy of secrecy than in

accomodating our need to get to the bottom of the Boston mess.

What we’ve been told is that this Justice Department will not provide any deliberative
memoranda from any criminal investigation to any Congressional Committee -- ever. It doesn’t
matter if the case has been closed for twenty years. This new policy is utterly unprecedented.
And if this new policy stands, it will be virtually impossible for any Congressional Committee to

conduct meaningful oversight of the Department. It will be impossible for us to do our job.
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Justice Department officials have told us that prior to the Clinton Administration, these
kinds of documents were never provided to Congress. That’s flat out wrong. They’ve been
provided to Congress during virtually every Administration dating back to the Harding

Administration and the Teapot Dome scandal:

. During the 1970s, deliberative documents were provided to the Judiciary and Commerce

Committees during their investigation of white collar crime in the oil industry.

. During the 1980s, these types of documents were provided to the Judiciary Committee

during their investigation into DOJ’s handling of the Rita Lavelle situation.

. During the 1990s, these types of documents were provided to the House Science
Committee during their investigation of the Rockwell Corporation’s activities at Rocky

Flats.

. During our own ivestigation of the Campaign Finance Investigation, documents like the

Freeh and LaBella memos were provided to this Committee.

Now, I'm not advocating that documnents lke these ought fo be turned over to Congress
every day. Congress should act with restraint. Where we are able, we should try to recognize the
concerns of the Justice Department and try to accommodate them. But when credible allegations
of serious corruption arise, and when Congress might need to pass new laws or overhaul old
laws, we have an obligation. I can’t imagine any more serious allegations than what was going
on in Boston during the ‘60s and *70s and ‘80s and 90s. Innocent men were being imprisoned,
Murders were being committed. Justice was being obstructed. All with the knowledge of

government officials. The American people have a right to know what happened and who knew.

Se I called this morning’s hearing to get some answers, on the record, to these questions

that we have:
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. Will the Justice Department comply with our subpoenas?

. Have they located documents regarding these organized crime cases in Boston, and what
do they show?

. Is the Justice Department going fo step back from this inflexible policy that they’ve

adopted and work with us?

I can’t tell you how profoundly disappointed I am at what we’ve been told this moming.
We’ve been informed that the President is going to claim executive privilege over these
docwments. I just can’t understand it. Why do they want to keep these documents secret?
What’s the public interest in covering up all of the terrible things that happened and who knew
about them? Now, in Boston, people are going to wonder whether they are protecting current
and former law enforcement officials. On top of that, I am concerned that this is not a valid
claim of executive privilege. Iwas critical that President Clinton invoked executive privilege 14
times, many times in improper situations. Yet even President Clinton never invoked executive

privilege over these kinds of records.

We’ve been told that all of these tragic events in Boston are under investigation by the
Justice Department. We’ve been told that Congress should stay away and let them do their jobs.
‘Well, how thorough a job are they doing?

At our hearing this summer, we subpoenaed one of the FBI agents -- Paul Rico. He
testified. He was right in the middle of all these activities. Panl Rico worked hand in hand with
Joe “the Animal” Barboza and Steve “the Rifleman” Flemmi and Whitey Bulger. Mr. Rico was
utterly unrepentant for having helped put an innocent man -- a father of four - in prison for 30
years. We asked Mr. Rico if the Justice Department had even tried to question him. They
hadn’t.



338

We’ve obtained hundreds of candid letters that Barboza wrote while he was in prison.
The Justice Department has never even looked at them -- never even knew they existed. We
have talked to numerous important witnesses and found out that the Justice Department hadn’t
even bothered to contact them. How thorough is this investigation? I think we have some

legitimate questions, and we deserve answers.

I'fl wrap up at this point because I want to get to our witness. Let me just say that I’m
very disappointed that we haven’t received the cooperation we deserve. I'm genuinely
disappointed that the President has decided to claim executive privilege over these memos. And

I'have no intention of letting this matter drop.

Inow yield to Mr. Waxman for his opening statement,
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Subpoena Duces Tecum

By Authority of the BHouse of Representatives of the
Congress of the Tnited States of America

To United States Department of Justice Serve: Attorney General John Ashcxoft

i

?
You are hereby commanded t6 produce the things identified on the attached schedule beforg the

1. S Commitiee on.....Sovernment Reform .

of the House of Representatives of the United States, of which the Hon.

Dan Burton is chairman, by producing such ihings in Room.....2157 . of the

... Building - , in the city of Washington, on
September 11, 2001 at the hour of 5:00 PM .

75 . Danleigh Halfast or US Marshals Service

to serve and make return.

‘Witness my hand and the seal of the House of Representatives

of the United States, at the city,’of Washington, this

...... 6th day of ..September 1;{22001

Chairman.

Attest:
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Subpoena for 1. 5...Department..of . Justice

Serve:.Artorney.General John Asheroft
Tenth Street & Constitution Avenue N.W.

e

Washington, D.L. 20530

before the Committee on the ...cwveceeeverereens

Gove t.Reform

Servdmf% H% fh’m P

A .an/p,;i/;h HAAosd ..
%///amdd/?um .................
altfe!

House of

GPO: §998 51-015 (mac)
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SCHEDULE A

Subpoena Duces Tecum

Government Reform Committee
United States House of Representatives
2157 Rayburn House Office Building
‘Washington, D.C. 20515

United States Department of Justice
Serve: Attorney General John Ashcroft
Tenth Street & Constitution Avenue N.'W.
‘Washington, D.C. 20530

The Committee hereby subpoenas certain records. Please provide logs which indicate
each record’s Bates number, author, description, and source file. If you have any questions,
please contact Chief Counsel James C. Wilson at (202) 225-5074.

Definitions and Instructions

(1) For the purposes of this subpoena, the word "record" or "records” shall include, but
shall not be limited to, any and all originals and identical copies of any item whether written,
typed, printed, recorded, redacted or unredacted, transcribed, punched, taped, filmed, graphically
portrayed, video or audio taped, however produced or reproduced, and includes; but is not
limited to, any writing, reproduction, transcription, photograph, or video or andio recording,
produced or stored in any fashion, including any and all activity reports, agendas, analyses,
announcements, appointment books, briefing materials, bulletins, cables, calendars, card files,
computer disks, cover sheets or routing cover sheets, drawings, computer entries, computer
printouts, computer tapes, external and internal correspondence, diagrams, diaries, documents,
electronic mail (e-mail), facsimiles, journal entries, letters, manuals, memoranda, messages,
minutes, notes, notices, opinions, statements or charts of organization, plans, press releases,
recordings, reports, Rolodexes, statements of procedure and policy, studies, summaries, talking
points, tapes, telephone bills, telephone logs, telephone message slips, records or evidence of
incoming and outgoing telephone calls, telegrams, telexes, transcripts, or any other machine
readable material of any sort whether prepared by current or former employees, agents,
consultants or by any non-employee without limitation. "Record” or “records” shall also include
all other records, documents, data and information of a like and similar nature not listed above.

(2) For purposes of this subpoena, the terms "refer" or "relate” and "concerning" as to any
given subject means anything that constitutes, contains, embodies, identifies, mentions, deals
with, or is in any manner whatsoever pertinent to that subject; including but not limited to
records concerning the preparation of other records.

(3) This subpoena calls for the production of records, documents and compilations of data
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and information that are currently in your possession, care, custody or control, including, but not
limited to, all records which you have in your physical possession as well as any records to which
you have access, any records which were formerly in your possession, or which you have put in
storage or anyone has put in storage on your behalf. Unless a time period is specifically
identified, the request includes all documents to the present.

(4) The conjunctions “or” and "and” are to be read interchangeably in the manner that
gives this subpoena the broadest reading.

(5) No records, documents, data or information called for by this subpoena shall be
destroyed, modified, redacted, removed or otherwise made inaccessible to the Committee.

(6) If you have knowledge that any subpoenaed record, document, data or information has
been destroyed, discarded or lost, identify the subpoenaed records, documents data or
information and provide an explanation of the destruction, discarding, loss, deposit or disposal.

(7) When invoking a privilege as to any responsive record, document, data or information
as a ground for withholding such record, document, data or information, list each record,
document, compilation of data or information by data, type, addressee, author (and if different,
the preparer and signatory), general subject matter, and indicated or known circulation. . Also,
indicate the privilege asserted with respect to each record, document, compilation of data or
information in sufficient detail to ascertain the validity of the claim of privilege.

(8) This subpoena is continuing in nature. Any record, document, compilation of data or
information, not produced because it has not been located or discovered by the return date shall
be provided immediately upon location or discovery subsequent thereto.

Subpoenaed Items
Please produce to the Committee the following records.

1. All records related to decisions either to prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting,
Stephen Flemmi, including, but not limited to, records relating to decisions to
prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting Flemmi for the bombing assualt on attorney
John Fitzgerald. Please exclude all records drafted in anticipation of, or subsequent
to, the 1995 indictment of Stephen Flemmi.

2. All records related to decisions either to prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting, James
J. “Whitey” Bulger. Please exclude all records drafied in anticipation of, or
subsequent to, the 1995 indictment of James J. “Whitey” Bulger.

3. Allrecords related to decisions either to prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting,
Joseph Barboza.



10.

1

i

12.

13.

14.

15.
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All records related to decisions either to prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting,
Vincent J. “Jimmy the Bear” Flemmi.

. All records related to decisions either to prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting,

Raymond L. S. Patriarca. -

All records related to decisions either to prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting,
Gennaro Angiulo.

All records related to decisions either to prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting,
Theodore J. Sharliss, a.k.a. James Chalmas.

All records related to decisions either to prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting,
Joseph “J.R.” Russo.

All records related to decisions either to prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting, H.
Paul Rico. Please exclude all records prepared by the Justice Department Task Force
led by John Durham.

All records related to decisions either to prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting, John
Connolly, Jr. Please exclude all records prepared by the Justice Department Task
Force led by John Durham. .

- All records related to decisions either to prosecute, or refrain from prosecuting, John

Morris.

All records related to decisions to prosecute Francis P. Salemme for the bombing
assault on attorney John Fitzgerald.

All records related to decisions to prosecute, or to refrain from prosecuting, Robert
Daddeico.

Any report or memorandum by Robert Conrad recommending the appointment of a
special counsel to investigate campaign fundraising matters, and all memoranda
drafted in response to Mr. Conrad’s memorandum, including any replies or rebuttals
by Mr. Conrad.

All declination memoranda relating to Mark E. Middleton.

w
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Mr. WAXMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for yielding
to me. I want to commend you on holding this hearing, and I want
to tell you that your determination is one that’s shared by others
on this committee as well. Because what you're fighting for is a
matter of principle.

This hearing addresses a fundamental issue in our democracy,
the accountability of the executive branch to Congress, and to the
American people. I agree with Chairman Burton, the Justice De-
partment’s new policy not to turn over any deliberative documents
to Congress that relate in any way to criminal cases, even closed
criminal cases, goes too far.

Over the past 5 years, Chairman Burton often complained of
stonewalling by the Clinton administration. I have to say that com-
pared to this administration, the Clinton administration was an
open book. The sheer volume of information provided to this com-
mittee, over 1.2 million pages, dwarfs what the Bush administra-
tion has supplied.

Moreover, we received details of discussions between President
Clinton and his closest advisors, internal e-mails from the Office of
the Vice President, documents describing contacts between the ad-
ministration and campaign contributors and confidential commu-
nications from the White House counsel’s office.

In the pardon controversy, after he left office, President Clinton
allowed his lawyers and most senior advisors to testify before our
committee, and he allowed the committee staff to review raw notes
of his conversations with a foreign head of state. My staff has pre-
pared a report detailing the extent of the information produced by
the Clinton administration, and I ask unanimous consent that it be
introduced into the record.

Mr. SHAYS [assuming Chair]. Without objection, so ordered.

[The information referred to follows:]
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Congressional Oversight of the Clinton Administration

Minority Staff
Committee on Government Reform
U.S. House of Representatives

President Clinton, Vice President Gore, and their Administration were subjected to extensive
congressional oversight. The Clinton Administration produced well over 1.2 milkion pages of
documents to the House Govemnment Reform Committee alone. The information provided to Congress
included details of discussions between President Clinton and his closest advisors, intemal e-mails from
the Office of the Vice President, FBI interview notes, and documents describing every detail of
contacts between the Administration and outside parties, including campaign contributors.

Number of Documents Provided to Congress. There is no comprehensive estimate of the number
of documents provided by the Clinton Administration to Congress, but the total amount of documents is
enormous. The General Accounting Office examined White House efforts to provide documents to
Congress over an 18-month period from October 1996 to March 1998. GAQ found that during this
period alone, White House staff spent over 55,000 hours responding to over 300 congressional
requests, producing hundreds of thousands of pages of documents and hundreds of video and audio
tapes to Congress.!

The House Government Reform Committee conducted some of the most extensive investigations of the
Clinton Administration. In total, the Committee received well over 1.2 million pages of documents from
the Clinton Administration between January 1997 and January 2001.

Types of Information Provided to Congress. In the course of responding to congressional requests

for information, the Clinton Administration produced a wide variety of documents and other information
to Congress, including exceptionally sensitive materials. Examples of the types of information provided
by the White House to the House Government Reform Committee are described below.

. Discussions Between the President and His Advisors. President Clinton waived executive

privilege to allow his advisors to testify before the Committee about their discussions with him
regarding the exercise of the presidential pardon power.> Attorney General Janet Reno
informed the Committee about her discussions with the President during the confrontation at

"Minority Staff, House Committee on Government Reform and Oversight, The Cost of
Congressional Campaign Finance Investigations to the U.S. Taxpayer, 3 (Oct. 7, 1998) (available
at hittp://www.house.gov/reform/min/pdficfCostRepNew.pdf).

"Letter from David E. Kendall to Rep. Dan Burton (Feb. 27, 2001).
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Waco.? Senior presidential advisors spent hundreds of hours in depositions before Committee
staff. These advisors included White House Chief of Staff Exskine Bowles,* White House Chief
of Staff Mack McLarty,® and Senior Advisor and Deputy White House Counsel Bruce
Lindsey.®

. Internal White House F-Mails. The White House spent over $12 mitlion to reconstruct
internal White House e-mails for Committee review.” Thousands of pages of White House e-
mails were provided to the Committee, including e-mails between the Vice President and his
staff®

. fidenti munications from the White Ho o ’s Office. The White
House Counsel’s Office turned over fo the Commmiftee many documents containing sensitive
legal advice or communications. In a private-sector context, these documents would be
covered by the attorney-client privilege and the work-product privilege. For example, during
its campaign finance mvestigation, the Commitiee received notes taken by White House counsel
reflecting attorney-client commumications,” while during its investigation into the White House e~
mail system, the Commiittee received a memorandum confaining legal advice from the Vice
President’s counsel to the Vice President.!”

3See Interview of Attorney General Janet Reno, House Committee on Government Reform,
86-89 (Oct. 5, 2000).

4See Deposition of Erskine Bowles, House Committee on Government Reform and Oversight
(May 5, 1998).

SSee Deposition of Thomas F. McLarty, House Commitiee on Government Reform and
Oversight (Sept. 5, 1997).

5See Deposition of Bruce Lindsey, House Committee on Government Reform and Oversight
(Sept. 8, 1997, Apr. 29, 1998).

"Letter from Phillip D. Larsen, Special Assistant to the President and Director of the Office of
Administration, to Rep. Emest J. Istook, Jr. {Aug. 1, 2001}

8See, e.g., B-Mail from Joel Velasco to Vice President Gore (Feb. 22, 1998) (E 8701); E-
Mail from Holly D. Carver to Vice President Gore (May 15, 1995) (E 8812}

®See untitled handwritten notes (undated) (EOP 055620-055635).

1See Memorandum from Todd Campbell to the Viee President (Nov. 2, 1993) (E 5795~
$801).
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. DOJ and FBI Investigative and Prosecutorial Materials. The Clinton Administration
provided the Committee with over 2,000 pages of FBI “302s,” which are summaries of FBI
interviews during criminal investigations,”! The Administration also provided the Committee
with unprecedented access to “prosecution memos” written by FBI Director Louis Freeh and
campaign finance task force head Charles G. La Bella, allowing the Committee to review the
memos in late 1998 and providing written copics in May 2000,12

. Role of Political Supporters and Campaign Contributors in Influencing Policy. Many

Committee investigations of the Clinton Administration examined whether political supparters or
campaign contributors influenced federal policies. During these investigations, the Clinton
Administration routinely provided the Commitiee with information about its contacts with
outside interests, as well as documents deteiling internal deliberations affecting these outside
interests. For example, the Administration produced all documents sought by the Committee
when the Committee investigated whether campaign contributions influenced the
Administration’s decision to deny an Indian tribe’s application for a dog track in Hudson,
Wisconsin, The documents provided to the Committee included telephone records,” internal
memoranda discussing the issue,™ and even preliminary drafts of the final decision.’

. Information Relating to Task Forces and Commissions. Based on a request from a

Republican congressman, the Clinton Administration provided the General Accounting Office
(GAQ) with the names of the private individuals who worked for or consulted with President

"'See, e.g, FBI FD-302s for Johnny Chung (FBI 001-133), John Huang (DOJ-H 0001
through 0282, FBI-HUANG-S-0001 through 0028), and Charlie Trie (FBI-TRIE 00! through 153).

PHouse Commiittee on Government Reform, Janet Reno’s Stewardship of the Justice
Department. A Failure to Serve the Ends of Justice, 106m Cong., 2d Sess., v. 2, 2018-19 (Dec.
13, 2000) (H. Rept. 106-1027).

BSee, e.g, House Committee on Government Reform, Investigation of Political
Fundraising Improprieties and Possible Violations of Law, 105xCong., 2d Sess., v. 3, 3306-07
(Nov. 5, 1998) (H. Rept. 105-829) (Exhibit 21).

"8ee, e.g, Memorandum from Office of the Area Director to Assistant Secretary - Indian
Affairs (date partially illegible, 1994) (EOP 064500 to 064504); Memorandum from Indian Gaming
Management Staff to Director, Indian Gaming Management Staff (June 8, 1995) (03195-03210).

See, e.g., House Commitice on Government Reform, The Department of the Interior’s
Denial of the Wisconsin Chippewa’s Casino Applications, 105s Cong., 2d Sess., v. 3, 459-62 (Jan.
21,22, 28,29, 1998) (H. Rept. 105-92) (Exhibit 4 to Deposition of Heather Sibbison).

3
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Clinton’s health care task force.'* Based on a similar request, the Clinton Administration
provided GAQ with communications between the White House China Trade Relations
Working Group and parties outside the executive branch.!” The Clinton Administration also
directly provided the Committce with extensive information about the activities and operation of
the Commission on United States-Pacific Trade and Investment Policy.'?

. White House Contacts with Private Tudividuals. The Clinton Administration complied with
Committee requests for extensive information about White House contacts with private
individuals. For example, the White House provided records identifying persons who attended
White House mavies,'® were invited to private dinners at the White House,?® attended lunch in
the White House mess,*! or sat in the President’s Box at the Kennedy Center.”?

16See White House Press Release (Mar, 26, 1993).

Letier fiom Robert P. Murphy, General Counsel, General Accounting Office, to Rep. Frank
Wolf (May 22, 2000).

BSee, e.g., Letter from Susan G. Esserman, General Counsel, Office of the U.S. Trade
Representative, to Rep. Dan Burton (May 23, 1997)

1 See document titled “RSVP List” (undated) (EOP 023922-025926).

XSee document titled “Private Dinner - Wednesday, June 16, 1993 - 7:30 PM” (undated)
(EOP 037768-037785).

#8ee document titled “Lunch at the WH Mess” (undated) (EOP 047623).

ZSee Memorandum from Eric Sildon, Democratic National Committee, to Debi Schiff and
Donald Dunn, the White House (Sept. 15, 1995) (EOP 017931),

4
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Mr. WAXMAN. The Bush administration is taking a completely
different approach. The Bush administration appears to believe it
is entitled to operate outside the public eye and outside the view
of elected representatives in Congress. They enthusiastically em-
brace secrecy, and they've operated as if they had no reason to be
accountable to the public or to the Congress.

The fact of the matter is, and the chairman so eloquently ex-
pressed this, that our system is one of checks and balances. The
Congress, through its oversight responsibility, provides an impor-
tant check to abuse of power. That is why the Constitution gave
us this specific obligation to look at the actions of the executive
branch.

President Bush wunilaterally issued an Executive order that
changed the disclosure requirements in the Presidential Records
Act of 1987. His order drastically restricted public access to impor-
tant Presidential records. Congressman Dingell and I, along with
the General Accounting Office, have been trying since April to find
out how Vice President Cheney’s Energy Task Force operated.

There have been news reports that the Task Force met privately
with major campaign contributors to discuss energy policy, while
environmental and consumer organizations were denied similar ac-
cess. One of those contributors, of course, is Kenneth Lay, the CEO
of Enron. But the White House has refused to turn over the rel-
evant information to us or the General Accounting Office. Compare
that with the Clinton administration making available to the Gen-
eral Accounting Office all the information about the Clinton Health
Care Task Force, chaired by Mrs. Clinton.

The Bush administration has adopted positions in international
negotiations over the framework convention on tobacco control that
would weaken the treaty and benefit the tobacco companies that
have been major contributors to the Bush campaign. In fact, I ob-
tained information that indicates U.S. negotiators supported 10 of
the 11 weakening changes sought by Philip Morris. I have written
to the President and other executive branch agencies to learn the
basis for these positions, but the administration has refused to pro-
vide most of the relevant information.

This hearing today focuses on another troubling example of an
administration loath to face scrutiny. There have been well pub-
licized allegations that FBI agents in the Boston office of the FBI
willfully ignored crimes committed by confidential informants and
cooperating witnesses who gave them information on organized
crime in New England. These allegations have been substantiated.
Judge Mark Wolf, a U.S. District Judge in Boston, conducted exten-
sive evidentiary hearings in 1998. He found instances of extensive
misconduct and criminal conduct in that office. A former special
agent, John Connelly, is now under indictment.

Yet despite this record, the Attorney General is refusing to turn
over key materials relating to these allegations. These materials in-
clude documents that relate to closed cases that this committee is
clearly entitled to receive.
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I believe the administration needs to be more forthcoming with
this committee and the Congress. An imperial Presidency or an im-
perial Justice Department conflicts with the fundamental demo-
cratic principles of our Nation.

I thank the chairman again for this hearing and yield back the
balance of my time.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Henry A. Waxman follows:]
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Statement of Rep. Henry Waxman
Hearing on Justice Department Subpoena Compliance
December 13, 2001

Tam pleased that we are holding this important hearing today. It addresses a fundamental
issue in our democracy: the accountability of the executive branch to Congress and the American
people.

Let me begin by saying that I have often disagreed with Chairman Burton when it comes
to this Committee’s investigations and its criticisms of the Justice Department. In fact, I and
other Democrats on this Committee strongly opposed his efforts to hold Attorney General Reno
in contempt for refusing to turn over the Freeh and La Bella memos more than three years ago. 1
remember hearing both Mr. Freeh and Mr. La Bella testify how release of those memos would
devastate the Justice Department’s ongoing campaign finance investigation. For that reason, I
thought it would be unwise for our Committee to enforce the subpoena.

But today, I find myself in an unusual position. 1 agree with Chairman Burton. The
Justice Department’s new policy not to turn over any deliberative documents to Congress that
relate in any way to criminal cases -- even closed criminal cases -- goes too far.

Over the past five years, Chairman Burton often complained of stonewalling by the
Clinton Administration. Idon’t want to re-live those battles, but I have to say that compared to
this Administration, the Clinton Administration was an open book. The sheer volume of
information provided to this Committee -- over 1.2 million pages -- dwarfs what the Bush
Administration has supplied. Moreover, we received details of discussions between President
Clinton and his closest advisors, internal e-mails from the Office of the Vice President,
documents describing contacts between the Administration and campaign contributors, and
confidential communications from the White House Counsel’s office. In the pardon controversy
after he left office, President Clinton allowed his lawyers and most senior advisors to testify
before our Committee, and he allowed the Committee staff to review raw notes of his
conversations with a foreign head of state.

-over-
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My staff has prepared a report detailing the extent of the information produced by the
Clinton Administration. I ask unanimous consent that it be introduced into the record of this
hearing.

The Bush Administration is taking a completely different approach.
The Bush Administration appears to believe it is entitled to operate outside the public eye and
outside the view of its elected representatives in Congress. For example —

. President Bush unilaterally issued an Executive Order that changed the disclosure
requirements in the Presidential Records Act of 1987. His Order drastically restricts
public access to important Presidential records.

. Congressman Dingell and I -- along with the General Accounting Office — have been
trying since April to find out how Vice President Cheney’s energy task force operated.
There have been news reports that the task force met privately with major campaign
contributors to discuss energy policy, while environmental and consumer organizations
were denied similar access. One of those contributors, of course, is Kenneth Lay, the
CEO of Enron. But the White House has refused to turn over the relevant information to
s or the General Accounting Office.

. The Bush Administration has adopted positions in the international negotiations over the
Framework Convention on Tobacco Control that would weaken the treaty and benefit
tobacco companies that have been major contributors to the Bush campaign. In fact, I
obtained information that indicates that U.S. negotiators supported 10 of the 11
weakening changes sought by Philip Morris. Ihave written to the President and other
executive branch agencies to learn the basis for these positions, but the Administration
has refused to provide most of the relevant information.

This hearing today focuses on another troubling example of an Administration loath to
face scrutiny. There have been well publicized allegations that FBI agents in the Boston office of
the FBI willfully ignored crimes committed by confidential informants and cooperating witnesses
who gave them information on organized crime in New England. These allegations have been
substantiated. Judge Mark Wolf, a United States District Judge in Boston, conducted extensive
evidentiary hearings in 1998. He found instances of extensive misconduct and criminal conduct
in that office. A former special agent, John Connelly, is now under indictment.

Yet despite this record, the Attorney General is refusing to turn over key materials
relating to these allegations. These materials include documents that relate to closed cases that
this Committee is clearly entitled to receive.

T'believe the Administration needs to be more forthcoming with this Committee and the
Congress. An Imperial Presidency -- or an Imperial Justice Department - conflicts with the
fundamental democratic principles of our nation.
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Mr. BURTON [resuming Chair]. Thank you, Mr. Waxman.

We will go to Mr. Gilman in just a second. I want to get a couple
of formal things done.

I ask unanimous consent that all Members’ and witnesses’ writ-
ten and opening statements be included in the record. Without ob-
jection, so ordered.

I ask unanimous consent that all articles, exhibits and extra-
neous or tabular material referred to be included in the record.
Without objection, so ordered.

I also ask unanimous consent that questioning in the matter
under consideration proceed under clause 2(j)(2) of House rule 11,
and committee rule 14, in which the chairman and ranking minor-
ity member allocate time to committee counsel as they deem appro-
priate for extended questioning, not to exceed 60 minutes, divided
equally between the majority and the minority. And without objec-
tion, so ordered.

I also ask unanimous consent that our good friends, Representa-
tives Frank, Delahunt and Meehan, who are not members of the
committee, be permitted to participate in today’s hearing. Without
objection, so ordered.

I will now yield to Mr. Gilman.

Mr. GiLMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I want to thank you for conducting this hearing on a matter of
importance not only for this committee but for the future of con-
gressional relations with the Justice Department. We want to make
sure those relations are going to be in good stead.

The Justice Department has recently indicated that it will no
longer comply with congressional requests for deliberative docu-
ments pertaining to criminal investigations, whether open or
closed. Such a move signals a troubling and arguably unconstitu-
tional shift in policy between the executive and legislative branches
of our Government.

Although it’s possible to understand that matters of national se-
curity may be grounds for limiting congressional access to Federal
criminal investigation documents, I cannot understand Justice
blocking congressional oversight entirely. It’s particularly troubling
that the Justice Department is restricting this committee’s access
to documents that would be germane to the case of the FBI’s han-
dling of confidential informants in the Boston organized crime in-
vestigation.

At the initial hearing on this issue on May 3rd, we heard some
very strong testimony of Mr. Joseph Salvati, who had been wrongly
accused and imprisoned for murder for nearly three decades. At
that hearing, questions were raised about the FBI’s knowledge of
Mr. Salvati’s innocence. Therefore, it would seem particularly irre-
sponsible for Justice to deny this committee access to relevant doc-
uments in that matter.

Accordingly, we will welcome the comments of the representa-
tives of Justice who are before the committee today, and we look
forward to their clarification of this new policy.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Benjamin A. Gilman follows:]
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REP. BENJAMIN A. GILMAN s
FBI COMPLIANCE HEARING STATEMENT
12-13-01

I WANT TO THANK CHAIRMAN BURTON FOR HOLDING
THIS HEARING ON A MATTER OF GRAVE IMPORTANCE NOT
ONLY FOR THIS COMMITTEE BUT ALSO FOR THE FUTURE OF
CONGRESSIONAL RELATIONS WITH THE JUSTICE

DEPARTMENT,

THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT HAS RECENTLY INDICATED
THAT IT WILL NO LONGER COMPLY WITH CONGRESSIONAL
REQUESTS FOR DELIBERATIVE DOCUMENTS PERTAINING TO
CRIMINAL INVESTIGATIONS, WHETHER OPEN OR CLOSED.
SUCH A MOVE SIGNALS A TROUBLING AND ARGUABLY
UNCONSTITUTIONAL SHIFT IN POLICY BETWEEN THE
EXECUTIVE AND LEGISLATIVE BRANCHES OF OUR NATION’S

GOVERNMENT.



355

‘D

ALTHOUGH IT IS POSSIBLE TO UNDERSTAND THAT
Moy
MATTERS OF NATIONAL SECURITY W&&ED BE GROUNDS FOR

LIMITING SOME CONGRESSIONAL ACCESS TO FEDERAL

Net
CRIMINAL INVESTIGATION DOCUMENTS, I CAN HEHND-NO-

N TS

@R THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT #83. BLOCK/NG

o

CONGRESSIONAL OVERSIGHT ENTIRELY.

IT IS PARTICULARLY TROUBLING THAT THE JUSTICE
DEPARTMENT IS RESTRICTING THIS COMMITTEE’S ACCESS TO
DOCUMENTS GERMANE TO THE CASE OF THE FBI’S HANDLING
OF CONFIDENTIAL INFORMANTS IN THE BOSTON ORGANIZED
CRIME INVESTIGATION. AT THE INITIAL HEARING ON THIS
ISSUE ON MAY 3* WE HEARD ME EMOTIONAL TESTIMONY
OF MR. JOSEPH SALVATIWHO HAD BEEN WRONGLY ACCUSED
AND IMPRISONED FOR MURDER FOR NEARLY THREE

DECADES. AT THAT HEARING, QUESTIONS WERE RAISED
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ABOUT THE TFBI'S KNOWLEDGE OF MR. SALVATI'S
INNOCENCE. THEREFORE IT WOULD SEEM PARTICULARLY
IRRESPONSIBLE FOR THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT TO DENY
THIS COMMITTEE ACCESS TO RELEVANT DOCUMENTS ON
THIS MATTER.
-

ACCORDINGLY, VPWELCOME THE COMMENTS OF THE
REPRESENTATIVES FROM THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT WHO Sgt
BEFORE THIS COMMITTEE TODAY AND‘LWOOK FORWARD TO

n~
THEIR CLARIFICATION OF THIS POLICY.

(93]
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Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Gilman.

Mr. Tierney.

Mr. TiERNEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you,
Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing today. I think we were all
moved and deeply troubled by the testimony that we heard during
our May hearing concerning the FBI’s controversial handling of the
organized crime investigations in Boston, and the case of, in par-
ticular, Joseph Salvati. I appreciate the opportunity to hear today
from the Department of Justice about why it continues to obstruct
efforts to bring about more information on this situation.

As others have mentioned here, the genius of our political system
lies in its checks and balances. As members of this committee, we
have a responsibility to perform an oversight role of other branches
of Government. As a Member of Congress from the Commonwealth
of Massachusetts, I feel particularly responsible to see that the FBI
cooperates with efforts to ensure that the victims of potentially
grossly improper relationships between FBI agents and members of
Boston’s organized crime see justice done.

For this reason, I'm concerned about the Justice Department’s
decision not to turn over any internal deliberative documents per-
taining to criminal investigation, even if such documents are re-
sponsive to committee subpoenas. This has a direct impact on infor-
mation subpoenaed by the committee, related to the FBI's use of
informants in New England’s organized crime investigations.

The FBI has claimed that the committee’s ability to subpoena
documents may lead to a chilling effect where agents are unable to
act freely for fear of their decisionmaking documents being subpoe-
naed. 'm more concerned about the effect of unchecked secrecy on
the FBI’s behavior. For almost 40 years, FBI agents in Boston are
said to have recruited members of organized crime to act as Bureau
informants. At the same time, it can be argued that these agents
may well have been recruited themselves by organized crime.

Instead of upholding the law or protecting the innocent, these
agents are alleged to have protected their informants. The most
disturbing aspect of these cases, of course, is that the FBI and
other branches of law enforcement knew that some of the men they
helped send to prison were innocent of crimes for which they were
found guilty. Evidence also indicates that FBI Director J. Edgar
Hoover may well have known himself that innocent men were
being convicted on the basis of perjured testimony.

As a result of these actions, the FBI's credibility has been seri-
ously damaged and more importantly, the lives of countless individ-
uals were ruined. Men innocent of the crimes for which they were
convicted were sent to jail for decades. Joseph Salvati, from whom
we heard in May, was sentenced to the electric chair. Thankfully,
he has survived, but others were not as fortunate. Two of them
died in prison.

If we're going to get to the bottom of these cases and prevent
other similar situations from occurring in the future, we must en-
sure that the committee has access to the documents it needs. I
hope we can get some of these satisfactory answers from the Jus-
tice Department witnesses today.

I look forward to Mr. Horowitz’ testimony and I hope particularly
that he’ll elaborate on some of the points where the Justice Depart-
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ment argues that this committee’s legitimate oversight role doesn’t
extend to the Justice Department’s exercise of prosecutorial discre-
tion in individual cases. I want to know how is that so, when in
fact it appears that it may well be a policy, not just a decision on
an individual case, but a policy by the Department to engage in
this kind of behavior.

I think that’s something this committee should obviously look
into. It’s not just in New England and Boston, we have cases that
we’re hearing about now across the country, where there’s been evi-
dence that has been testified to improperly, the DNA evidence situ-
ations from many people incarcerated over a long period of time.

I think we ought to take this investigation with the chairman to
the whole range of issues of people that have been unjustly impris-
oned for what appears to be very wrongful conduct on the part of
law enforcement agencies under the Federal purview. Those people
are every bit as deserving as the people we focus on today for some
attention.

If these are deliberative documents, Mr. Horowitz, I'd like you to
define for us what you think your definition of deliberative docu-
ments are and why they fit the nature of privileged in the delibera-
tive process here. I think that we are supposed to, according to the
case law, as most of us read it, analyze this as a case by case basis,
because it’s a qualified privilege, not an absolute privilege.

When we balance, the fact is that the relevance and availability
of the evidence, the role of the executive branch and the possibility
of future timidity by Government employees against what has hap-
pened here, I think that it clearly comes down to that this evi-
dence, this information ought to be reported to this committee and
given to them so that we can make some policy decisions going for-
ward about this range of cases and what has happened.

Last, you've contended that the release of the Boston FBI docu-
ments would undermine an active criminal investigation. Presum-
ably, the investigations that are going on are closed in a lot of
these instances right now. There’s no argument, I think, that can
be made as to why documents shouldn’t be released with respect
to closed criminal cases.

So if you would address those matters for this committee, I think
we could get on with our work on dealing with the particulars of
the cases mentioned here today, and that range of cases across the
country where the behavior of the FBI in dealing with informants,
on tainted evidence, on testimony in court about DNA evidence
that resulted in people being incarcerated improperly is something
we can continue to do and maybe make some policy decisions and
legislative changes here, so that American citizens are less likely
to find that to be a subject of those procedures as we go forward.

Mr. Chairman, I yield back the balance of my time.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Tierney.

Mrs. Morella.

Mrs. MORELLA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you,
Chairman Burton, and Ranking Member Waxman, for holding this
hearing today.

Today’s hearing on whether Congress can ever review delibera-
tive documents prepared during an investigation by the executive
branch I think is of utmost importance. The Justice Department’s



359

proposed new policy that Congress would never be able to review
deliberative documents is a radical change in policy. Up to this
point, Congress has always been permitted access to deliberative
documents and 3 years ago, then-Senator Ashcroft admonished At-
torney General Reno for refusing to turn over deliberative docu-
ments in regard to a certain investigation and accused her of
stonewalling.

Now it seems that Attorney General Ashcroft and the adminis-
tration feel that allowing Congress to review deliberative docu-
ments is bad policy. I look forward to the testimony today from the
Justice Department so that they can explain why the previous pol-
icy is now such a threat. Why does the Department feel that Con-
gress should have basically no oversight in situations involving an
act of corruption by a high Justice Department official or a high
White House official?

This new policy also seems puzzling given Attorney General
Ashcroft’s remarks upon confirmation last winter when he said, “I
will confront injustice by leading a professional Justice Department
that is free from politics, that is uncompromisingly fair, a Depart-
ment defined by integrity and dedicated to upholding the rule of
law. The Justice Department will vigorously enforce the law guar-
anteeing rights for the advancement of all Americans.”

I wonder if Mr. Salvati or his family feel that this new policy is
“uncompromisingly fair,” or would advance the rights of all Ameri-
cans. I look forward to the testimony and I yield back the balance
of my time, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Constance A. Morella follows:]
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Morella Opening Remarks

I would like to thank Chairman Burton and Ranking
Member Waxman for holding this hearing today. Today’s
hearing, on whether Congress can ever review deliberative
documents prepared during an investigation by the Executive
Branch, is of the utmost importance. The Justice Department’s
proposed new policy that Congress would never be able to
review deliberative documents is a radical change in policy. Up
to this point, Congress has always been permitted access to
deliberative documents and 3 years ago, then Senator Asheroft
admonished Attorney General Reno for refusing to turn over
deliberative documents in regards to a certain investigation and

accused her of “stonewalling”.

Now it seems that Attorney General Ashcroft and the
Administration feel that allowing Congress to review
deliberative documents is bad policy. 1 look forward to the
testimony today from the Justice Department so they can
explain why the previous policy is now such a threat. Why
does the Department feel that Congress should have basically
no oversight in situations involving an act of corruption by a

high Justice Department official or a high White House official.
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This new policy also seems puzzling given Attorney
General Asheroft’s remarks upon confirmation last winter
when he said “I will confront injustice by leading a professional
Justice Department that is free from politics; that is
uncompromisingly fair; a Department defined by integrity and
dedicated to upholding the rule of law. The Justice Department
will vigorously enforce the law guaranteeing rights for the
advancement of all Americans.” I wonder if Mr. Salvati or his
family feel that this new policy is “uncompromisingly fair” or

would advance the rights of all Americans.

I yield back the balance of my time.
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Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mrs. Morella.

Mr. Shays.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this very im-
portant hearing. The grossest imaginable miscarriage of justice
consigned Joseph Salvati to a prison cell for 30 years for a crime
he did not commit. Law enforcement officials from the Federal Bu-
reau of Investigation, FBI headquarters to local police department,
knew he was innocent. The man was innocent.

But these governments hid exculpatory evidence to protect in-
formants in so-called bigger cases. Today we are still trying to un-
cover some of that hidden evidence concealed for so long by a pros-
ecutory system now claiming the need for almost total immunity
from public scrutiny. If any case rebutted that claim, it is Mr.
Salvati’s, an innocent man sent to prison for 30 years by his own
Government for a crime they knew he never committed.

We want, and more importantly, need to know how that could
happen in the United States of America. But unfortunately, the
Government that facilitated this injustice fights to cover it up. The
protection of confidential informants by law enforcement in what
can amount to a non-judicial street immunity and an official license
to commit further crimes is a national practice and a national out-
rage. Only thorough and timely oversight can address that corrup-
tion that plagues the use of informants. To do that oversight we
need access to the documents supporting prosecutory decisions.

No entire class or category of document can be arbitrarily de-
clared beyond congressional reach. Conceding total exclusion of so-
called pre-decisional material produced by the Department of Jus-
tice, the Department of Defense or any agency, fatally undermines
congressional oversight authority and cannot be allowed to stand,
no matter which political party constitutes the majority of Congress
and no matter which political party is in charge of the White
House.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Christopher Shays follows:]
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The grossest imaginable miscarriage of justice consigned Joseph Salvati to a
prison cell for thirty years for a crime he did not commit. Law enforcement officials
from Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) headquarters to the local police department
knew he was innocent, but hid exculpatory evidence to protect informants in “bigger”

cases.

Today, we are still trying to uncover some of that hidden evidence, concealed for

so long by a prosecutorial system now claiming the need for almost total immunity from
public scrutiny. If any case rebutted that claim, it is Mr. Salvati’s.

The protection of confidential informants by law enforcement, in what can
amount to non-judicial street immunity and an official license to commit further crimes,
is a national practice and a national problem. Only thorough and timely oversight can
address the corruption that piagues the use of informants. To do that oversight, we need
access to the documents supporting prosecutorial decisions.

No entire class or category of document can be arbitrarily declared beyond
congressional reach. Conceding total exclusion of so-called “pre-decisional” material
produced by the Department of Justice, the Department of Defense, or any agency fatally
undermines congressional oversight anthority.
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Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Shays.

Mr. Horn.

Mr. HORN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

This has to be one of the major hearings we have. And I want
to put on the record that there’s a new Attorney General, there’s
a new Director of the FBI, and it needs to clean house in the Bos-
ton area of FBI agents that did not be a person that would be of
honor. We need to clean that house.

It’s like the little boy outside the stadium, hey, say you didn’t do
it, Joe. Well, if Joe did it, let’s clean house. All of us that grew up
in the 1930’s, 1940’s, 1950’s, we looked to the FBI as a great serv-
ice. When Mr. Hoover was brought over by Attorney General Stone
to clean house after the first World War, he cleaned house. On the
other hand, Mr. Hoover didn’t tangle with the Mafia. He tangled
with cars, bank robberies, all the rest.

And now we need to make sure that people that are in jail
should not be in jail or prison, and that they must be let out and
there ought to be compensation for them if they've got 10, 20, 30,
and we saw the person for 30 years. It’'s wrong and a country that
prepares itself and thinks that we are good laws, good regulations
and we expect that of the Department of Justice, the Federal Bu-
reau of Investigation, and I would hope people come forth within
the FBI to make sure we don’t have to go through this again.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Horn.

Mr. LaTourette.

Mr. LATOURETTE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I have to admit to being behind the curve. I came
down this morning thinking we were going to receive information
and evidence from the Department of Justice relative to the pros-
ecution of Joseph Salvati. I was looking forward very much to that
hearing, because of the fact that the previous hearing that this
committee had held horrified me that our Government could par-
ticipate in the type of activity that led to his incarceration and
some of the other activities.

After that hearing, my friend and colleague Mr. Delahunt was
kind enough to give me a book called Black Sabbath that I read
from cover to cover. I was further horrified, and that made me all
the more anxious to receive the information we were expected to
receive today. When I say I'm behind the curve, it’s because ever
since the terrorist attacks of September 11th, we all are equipped
with these Blackberries. It was on my Blackberry as I walked from
my office that I read the wire story that indicated that the Presi-
dent had issued this Executive order.

I've had the pleasure of serving on this committee for 7 years.
I was here when Chairman Clinger was here, and I've served every
year that you’ve been the chairman, Chairman Burton. And I can
remember vividly the frustration that many of us on this side of
the aisle felt when we would make document requests, when we
would ask for stuff from the previous administration, when we
were met with silence.

I know that one of our colleagues who isn’t here, Mr. Souder, his
favorite opening statement was to put up a chart about all the peo-
ple that had fled the country and escaped the committee’s jurisdic-
tion. It seems to me that the new administration has avoided that
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problem of people leaving the jurisdiction or not answering things
because they’re now covered by a blanket of claim of executive
privilege.

It really is beyond me how this is a legitimate exercise of execu-
tive privilege. It is beyond me that the Justice Department and the
administration would not want those who participated in what is
nothing less than a conspiracy to deprive a man of his freedom for
30 years, wouldn’t want that to be known by a co-equal branch of
the Government and then by the American public, so that this
thing could be sorted out.

It causes me a great deal of difficulty as a Republican, because
we're being asked by the same administration and Justice Depart-
ment to look at, in light of what’s happened in this country as a
result of terrorist activities, of restricting perhaps some individual
liberties and enhancing police powers. That combination of en-
hanced police powers then saying, well, we’re going to enhance po-
lice powers but we’re not going to tell you anything about it after
we’ve done it I think is the most obnoxious form of doing business
that I can think of.

I really hope, as a supporter of the President, that the President
revisits this and the Attorney General revisits this. And that you
guys give to the U.S. Congress the documents that I think we're
entitled to, so we can do our job just like you're expected to do
yours. Thank you.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. LaTourette.

Judge Duncan.

Mr. DUNCAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

First, I want to commend you for calling this hearing and say
that I agree with everything you said in your opening statement.
I hope that you do continue to call hearings on this. I intend to
speak about this in special orders from the floor of the House over
C-SPAN and hope that will call even more attention to it. Because
I think this is one of the greatest miscarriages of justice that has
ever occurred in this Nation, to keep a man in prison for more than
30 years when the FBI knew all along that he was innocent of the
charges.

Just last week in the Washington Post, Joseph Califano, who was
former top assistant to President Johnson and a former Secretary
of Health and Human Services under President Carter, wrote that
in all of our concerns about terrorism, he said we are “missing an
even more troubling danger, the extraordinary increase in Federal
police personnel and power.” That brought to my mind a cover
story that was written in 1993 in Forbes Magazine about the Jus-
tice Department. And Forbes Magazine, as all of us know, is a very
conservative, pro-business magazine. But it’s certainly not any rad-
ical, left-wing magazine.

But they reported that the Justice Department had more than
quadrupled in size and budget since 1980. And they said that they
had U.S. attorneys falling all over themselves trying to come up
with cases to prosecute. The article said too often in Federal law
enforcement, the name of the game is publicity, not reduction in
the amount of crime. It was a stinging indictment of the Justice
Department.
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But the arrogance of the Federal bureaucracy seems to grow with
each passing year, so that now we’ve ended up with a government
of, by and for the bureaucrats, instead of one that’s of, by and for
the people. This is another example of that increasing arrogance
and abuse of power, I think, that we are seeing far too often within
the Federal Government.

I remember, I don’t usually see the publications of the ACLU,
but in 1996, I received a notice that I had received a zero rating
from the ACLU. I spent 7% years as a criminal court judge in Ten-
nessee trying felony criminal cases, the murders, rapes, armed rob-
beries, more serious criminal cases. I am certainly no great civil
libertarian and I've always been considered very pro-law enforce-
ment.

But I agree with Secretary Califano, and I am becoming very
concerned about the arrogance that we’re seeing within the FBI
and within the Justice Department. I hope, Mr. Chairman, that
you and this committee stay on top of this. Because if it gets any
more out of control, we're going to be in serious trouble in this Na-
tion.

I yield back the balance of my time.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Duncan. You may rest assured that
there will be numerous hearings on this. I'm sure the gentleman
before us today will get to know us quite well.

Mr. Delahunt.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the invitation ex-
tended to participate in these hearings. Let me preface my remarks
by saying, if you and the committee make a decision to go to the
floor of the House in terms of enforcing the subpoena that you will
have my support, and I'm sure that Mr. Frank would be so in-
clined, also. I would encourage our leadership to support any move
along those lines.

Let me thank you, by the way, for your perseverance, your per-
sistence and even your courage. These days, when a Member of
Congress speaks out on something unpopular, he takes or she
takes the risk of being called some rather ugly names, really for
questioning the exercise of the department’s authority. I want to
commend you, Mr. Chairman, for not being intimidated.

The use of executive privilege to shield officials from embarrass-
ing revelations is nothing new. Every administration has done it.
You pointed out instances where the Clinton administration was
guilty of it. Doesn’t make any difference whether it’s Republican or
Democratic.

But I'm unaware of any previous claim of privilege that is as
sweeping as this particular claim. That is that the Justice Depart-
ment would curtail even in closed cases, cases that have been in
the archives for some time, access to all deliberative documents
pertaining to criminal investigations. To me it’s just unimaginable
that the Department should take that position.

Others have used the term arrogant. In my opinion, that is mild
at best in its description. There’s no doubt that the courts in a long
line of decisions have recognized the so-called deliberative process
privilege of which at least until this point in time, the Department
seems to have relied. But the privilege has never been absolute,
never been absolute. It can be overcome, according to those deci-
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sions, when the public’s need for information outweighs the Gov-
ernment’s need to withhold it.

I want to read this, this is from a 1997 case. “I would suggest
it’s a leading case on the subject. When there is reason to believe
the documents sought may shed light on Government misconduct,
the privilege is routinely denied on the grounds that shielding in-
ternal Government deliberations in this context does not serve the
public’s interest in honest, effective government.”

Now, the Department seeks to free itself from the burden of mak-
ing its case by asserting this blanket privilege. I would infer that
on the one hand, there’s a lack of confidence in its ability to with-
stand scrutiny. And by the way, it wasn’t this Department of Jus-
tice where these instances occurred. But even that, on the other
hand, it’s the arrogant assumption that in light of recent events,
Congress will not have the nerve to hold them to account.

Well, I think they ran into the wrong chairman and the wrong
committee and hopefully the wrong Congress. Because everybody
supports, obviously, the administration’s efforts to address what
happened in the aftermath of September 11th. But we can’t prevail
in our fight against terrorism and tyranny by scrapping the checks
and balances that preserve us from tyranny here at home. We
should never give carte blanche to executive agencies to make their
own rules without congressional oversight, particularly when these
agencies have a well documented history of abusing the formidable
powers entrusted to them. Particularly when we just conferred
upon them within the last 3 months additional broad powers.

Now, it’s been said many times over, and it will be I'm sure a
mantra that will be repeated again and again, that the FBI’s mis-
handling of confidential informants in Boston is among the most
infamous and cynical episodes in the modern history of law enforce-
ment in this country. But what we see now are repeated attempts
which really exacerbate that reality to cover up its wrongdoing by
withholding documents and information subpoenaed by Congress.
It should be noted that the court, Judge Wolf, had the same exact
problem in those criminal proceedings that are currently being
prosecuted in the Federal District Court of Boston.

I know you’re frustrated, Mr. Chairman, but just imagine Judge
Wolf, what his frustration was. Again and again and again, he ex-
presses his frustration with the Department of Justice. And again
I have a quote I want to issue from his decision. This is Judge
Wolf, “I issued general orders that had the effect of requiring the
production of FBI documents memorializing Brian Halloran’s claim
that Bulger and Flemmi”—those were the FBI’s prize informants—
“were responsible for the murder of Roger Wheeler.”

“When found by special agent Stanley Moody, the documents
were given to Barry Mawn, the special agent in charge of the FBI
in Boston to review, because Moody said in an affidavit that con-
tained information that was obviously highly singular and sen-
sitive. They were not, however, produced in discovery in this case
in time for the key witnesses, those were the FBI officials, Rico and
Morris, to be questioned about them. They were not produced in
time for the court and the lawyers involved in that particular case
to have them available to them. Rather, they were belatedly dis-
closed after repeated inquiries by the court.”
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“Similarly important FBI documents concerning a murder victim,
John McIntyre, were also improperly withheld by agents of the
Boston FBI until it was too late to question relevant witnesses con-
cerning them.” That’s the end of the applicable extract from Judge
Wolf’s decision.

And Mr. Chairman, you ought to be aware that myself and my
colleagues that serve on the Judiciary Committee, Mr. Frank and
Mr. Meehan, sent a letter to the Attorney General expressing, just
expressing shock and outrage, that in the case of John Mclntyre,
the position of the Department of Justice was, in a suit brought by
the family, that they didn’t bring it in a timely fashion, because
they should have known, they should have known that their son
was murdered pursuant to information provided by FBI agents to
Flemmi and Bulger.

Now, Judge Wolf goes on to note, by the way, in that same deci-
sion, “despite my published judicial findings of misconduct, Mawn
has been promoted to Assistant Director of the FBIL.” The judge
concluded that these experiences were not isolated occurrences, “of
a long pattern of the FBI ignoring the Government’s constitutional
and statutory duties to be candid with the courts.”

He quoted with approval the comments of two Senate Repub-
licans that the confirmation hearings of Bob Mueller regarding, “a
culture of concealment at the FBI,” and “a management culture so
arrogant that ignoring the rules and covering up is the order of the
day.” These are quotes by those two referenced members of the
Senate Judiciary Committee.

One can just imagine where we would be today without Judge
Wolf. We wouldn’t be here. And nobody would know that Joe
Salvati spent 30 plus years of his life in jail for a crime that he
didn’t commit. Nor would we be aware of the absolutely egregious
misconduct of FBI agents in the Boston office. You know, I guess
I shouldn’t be surprised that the Department of Justice wants to
set its own rules. Recently, there was, several years ago, legislation
passed called the McDade Act. Theyre up here lobbying all the
time trying to erode it, so they can write their own rules.

Well, you know, thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this hearing and
thank you for your refusal to accede to intimidation. I yield back.

[The prepared statement of Hon. William D. Delahunt follows:]



369
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Opening Statement of the Honorable William D. Delahunt of Massachusetts

The FBI's Handling of Confidential Informants in Boston:
Will the Justice Department Comply with Congressional Subpoenas?

Thursday, December 13, 2001

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. | want to thank you for inviting me to participate in this
hearing, and for your sustained attention to this issue.

These days a Member of Congress is likely to be called some pretty bad names merely for
questioning the Administration’s exercise of authority, and | commend you for refusing to
be intimidated.

The use of executive privilege to shield officials from embarrassing revelations is nothing
new. Every modern administration has engaged in the practice. But | am unaware of any
previous claim of privilege that was as sweeping as this one.

Should the Justice Department succeed in curtailing access to all deliberative documents
pertaining to criminal investigations—whether open or closed—it would deprive Congress
and the public of their chief source of unfiltered information as to how government
decisions are arrived at.

The courts have recognized the so-called “deliberative process” privilege on which the
Department relies. But this privilege has never been absolute. It can be overcome when
the public’s need for the information outweighs the government’s need to withhold it. To
quote the leading case on the subject,

When there is reason to believe the documents sought may shed light on
government misconduct, the privilege is routinely denied, on the grounds that
shielding internal government deliberations in this context does not serve the
public's interest in honest, effective government.'

The Department now seeks to free itself from the burden of making its case by asserting a
blanket privilege. This suggests, on the one hand, a sad lack of confidence in their ability
to withstand scrutiny; and on the other hand, the arrogant assumption that in light of
recent events, Congress will not have the nerve to hold them to account.

'In re: Sealed Case, 121 F.3d 729, 737 (D.C. Cir. 1997) (quoting Texas Puerto
Rico, Inc. v. Dep’t of Consumer Affairs, 60 F.3d 867, 885 (1st Cir. 1995)).
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We all support the Administration’s efforts to address the current emergency. But we
cannot prevail in our fight against foreign tyranny by scrapping the checks and balances
that preserve us from tyranny here at home.

We cannot give carte blanche to executive agencies to make their own rules without
congressional oversight—particularly when those agencies have a history of abusing the
formidable powers entrusted to them.

The FBI's mishandling of confidential informants in Boston is among the most infamous
and cynical episodes in the modern history of law enforcement. And the agency’s
repeated attempts to cover up its wrongdoing by withholding documents and information
subpoenaed by Congress and the courts have only compounded the initial offense.

Mr. Chairman, if you are frustrated by the FBI's lack of compliance with this committee’s
requests, imagine the frustration of Judge Wolf, who throughout the course of the Federal
proceedings has repeatedly chastised the FBI for flouting his orders to produce documents
needed for his inquiry. In a recent decision he writes, and | quote:

lissued general orders that had the effect of requiring the production of FB!
dacuments memorializing Brian Halloran’s claim that Bulger and Flemmi {the FBI's
prize informants] were responsible for the murder of Roger Wheeler. When found
by Special Agent Stanley Moody, the documents were given to Barry Mawn, the
Special Agent in Charge of the FBI in Boston, to review, because, Moody said in an
affidavit, they contained information that ‘was obviously highly singular and
sensitive.” They were not, however, produced in discovery in this case in time for
the key witnesses, [senior FBI officials] Rico and Morris, to be questioned about
them. Rather, they were belatedly disclosed after repeated inquiries by the court.
Similarly, important FBI documents concerning [murder victim} John Mcintyre
were also improperly withheld by agents of the Boston FBI until it was too late to
question relevant witnesses concerning them.”?

Judge Wolf goes on to note that “despite my published judicial findings of misconduct,
Mawn has been promoted to Assistant Director of the Federal Bureau of Investigation.”

The judge concluded that these experiences were not isolated occurrences, but part of “a
long pattern of the FBI: ignoring the government's constitutional and statutory duties to be
candid with the courts. . > He quoted with approval the comments of two Republican
members of the Senate Judiciary Committee at the confirmation hearings of Director

U.S. v. Flemmi, No. CR 94-1 0287-MLW, 2001 WL 1180914 at *5 (D. Mass. Aug.
30, 2001) (mem.).

*Id. at *4.
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Mueller, regarding “a culture of concealment at the FBI,” and “a management culture so
arrogant that ignoring the rules and covering up is the order of the day.”*

Without Judge Wolf's power to subpoena these documents and his determination to get at
the truth, we still would not know the full extent of FBI misconduct in these cases. Given
the resistance this committee is now encountering with regard to its own subpoenas, it
seems clear that the “culture of concealment” is alive and well.

Mr. Chairman, | am not surprised that the Justice Department wants to set its own rules.
As we have seen with their repeated efforts to weaken or overturn the McDade-Murtha
law, they will go to any lengths to resist efforts to hold them accountable.

Unfortunately, we have seen what happens when they are left to their own devices. We
have seen what happens to innocent citizens like Joseph Salvati. We have seen what
happens to public confidence in the justice system.

This situation cannot be allowed to continue, Mr. Chairman, and I look forward to
continuing to work with you to put a stop to it.

*Id. (quoting reported statements of Senator Arlen Specter and Senator Charles
Grassley).
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Mr. BURTON. Thank you very much.

Mr. Frank.

Mr. FRANK. Mr. Chairman, I want to begin by apologizing to you.
Very seriously, like many others, you and I differ on some things.
I did think that, in the past, I had a question about whether there
was too much partisanship in some of your approaches. And by the
intellectual integrity you are displaying today, I think you've made
it clear that was not a basis for what you were doing. And I admire
enormously your commitment to honesty and to the separation of
powers properly understood.

I from time to time during the previous administration differed
with the administration. And I understand that there are people in
any administration who regard it as absolutely impermissible that
Members of Congress of their own party are to disagree with them.
The general view of most people in the administration, when it
comes to the House of Representatives, is that the only place there
should be checks and balances is in the Members’ bank accounts.
And any expression of independence by the Members is taken as
somehow disloyalty.

And you are showing today a commitment to fundamental prin-
ciple that is rare in this city, and I want to acknowledge it. I want
to also stress the importance for what we are talking about. We
rely on the FBI. We gave the FBI significantly increased law en-
forcement powers and self defense. The problem is that there are
fears that those powers will not be wielded with the sensitivity, the
individual rights, that is necessary.

I was struck, in the President’s Executive order, by this phrase:
The Founders’ fundamental purposes in establishing the separation
of powers in the Constitution was to protect individual liberty. I
would note, by the way, that in that regard, the most important
separation of powers is the one between the judicial and executive
branches. I hope that the people who wrote this Executive order
will remember that when we talk about who tried whom, that the
relevance of the separation of powers to protecting individual lib-
erty means that you separate the executive and judicial branches
in individual adjudications. You don’t just use the separation of
powers to keep Congress from being annoying.

My colleague from Massachusetts made reference to this Mcln-
tyre case, and I would ask, Mr. Chairman, if you would put this
letter that Mr. Meehan, Mr. Delahunt and I sent into the record.

Mr. BURTON. Without objection.

[The information referred to follows:]
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Congress of the United States
PBouse of Repregentatibes
Washington, BE 20515

November 6, 2001

The Honorable John Ashcroft
Attomney General

Department of Justice

950 Pennsylvania Avenue, N'W.
Washington, D.C. 20530

Dear General,

As Members of the House from Massachusetts who sit on the Judiciary Committee, we were very
disappointed by the Department’s posture in the lawsnit brought against the United States
government by the family of John Mclntyre.

As you know, the family is seeking damages on the grounds that John McIntyre was murdered by
James Bulger and Stephen Flemmi during the time when they were FBI informants working.
closely with the Boston office of the Bureau. In fact, the Justice Department agrees with the
family that Bulger and Flemmi were the murderers, And of course the Justice Department has
been forced by Judge Mark Wolf to acknowledge the extremely close relationship that existed
over a period of years between the Bureau and these two men.

Apparently, faced with this extremely unfortunate -- and embarrassing - set of facts, the Justice
Department has resorted to the kinds of procedural tactics that give the legal profession a bad
name. In the name of the United States government, your department has sought to dismiss the
suit, not by any reference to the merits nor by any challenge to the underlying facts, but by
arguing that the suit comes too late -- thus penalizing the family on the grounds that they had
information about the murder of their relattve which they did not in fact have, and which the
government indeed helped keep from them.

The fact that family members expressed their view that Mr. Mclntyre was dead several years ago
is legally irrelevant. That belief formed no basis for a lawsuit, and indeed, had such a [awsuit been
filed at the time, the department would surely have sought its dismissal.

In fact, the suit is a timely one based on the point at which the information relevant to the suit did
become available to the family. Thus, we have the Justice Department whose collaboration with
Bulger and Flemmi may have contributed to this murder invoking its own secrecy about that
collaboration to thwart an effort by the victim's family to receive justice in federal court, It is
hard to think of a response that would be less faithful to the commitment to justice that we expect
of the people’s government. ’



374

Dec-12-01 09:02pm  From-US Rep Bi:l Delzhunt 2022258658 T-439  P.03/03  F-491

The Honorable John Ashcroft
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In the recent debate over the anti-terrorism bill, we and others expressed the view that we were
supyortive of the department’s request for greater law enforcement powers but believed that we
should at the same time enact some safeguards to prevent abuse of those powers. And one of the
sets of events that led many of us to stress that latter point was the FBI's entanglement with.
Bulger and Flemmi. The response the department is making in this effort by relatives of one of
Bulger and Flernmi’s victims to seek some redress in court car only confirm the fears of many that
the FBI -- and, sadly, the Justice Department which should be supervising it - still fails to
understand the importance of this point.

As Members of the legislative branch of the United States government on whase behalf you are
fighting the MeIntyre family, we urge you strongly to reverse this position and allow this matter
to be discussed and ultimately resolved on its merits, not by the invocation of an inappropriate

procedural rule,
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Mr. FRANK. And I should note how much I appreciate the fact
that you have found a place for refugees from a somewhat som-
nolent Judiciary Committee in this regard by exercising your legiti-
mate jurisdiction in this important case, and accommodating those
of us in the Judiciary Committee who were homeless on this par-
ticular issue.

But what happened, as Mr. Delahunt said, is very clear. First,
the FBI withholds documents that would give evidence about a
murder that was committed by informants working for the FBI.
Then when the information is finally forced out by a courageous
judge, Mark Wolf, a Republican appointee, both as a member of the
Justice Department and as a judge, when he courageously forces
this into the public eye, and the family of the murdered man says,
wait a minute, the FBI, the Federal Government, may have been
complicit in the murder of our relative, we’re going to sue them,
the FBI, having withheld the information, now says, oh, we're
sorry, it’s too late for you to sue, because you should have sued ear-
lier, during the period when the FBI was withholding the informa-
tion which would have been the basis for the lawsuit.

It is just appalling that they would do this. And it’s equally ap-
palling that the current administration would somehow feel the
need to cover up the mistakes of previous administrations. I don’t
know what bureaucratic reflex drives people to do this. I've seen it,
I saw the Clinton administration defending the errors of the Bush
and Reagan administration. Now we see the Bush administration
defending the errors of the Clinton administration. There’s no le-
gitimate purpose here.

And I would just finally close with this. I invite the Justice De-
partment, the FBI and others, I read the Executive order which the
FBI prepared so the President can send them the instruction that
they wanted him to give them, and I do believe the President’s
kind of busy right now, and I would hope that if we were in a situ-
ation in which more attention could have been given, I would have
hoped that something this sweeping would not have been issued.
The FBI successfully lobbied to get this kind of blanket exemption
for itself.

But I would invite you, give us the evidence that previous efforts
by the Congress to do oversight somehow interfered with your func-
tion. Give us the evidence that crimes went unprosecuted and evil
went unchecked because the Members of Congress thought in a re-
sponsible way to exercise oversight. I can’t think of any. And I
must tell you, Mr. Chairman, that I believe if there were such
cases, we’'d be confronting them now.

So it’s precisely because this is a time when enhanced law en-
forcement is so important that responsible law enforcement is
equally important. Just one other point, and I appreciate your in-
dulgence.

One of the problems civil libertarians have is, and I would just
say to my colleague from Tennessee, I'll be glad to make sure he
gets more ACLU publications, if he’s having trouble reaching them,
we’ll get him on the mailing list. They’ll have to be e-mailed, of
course, since they can’t be mailed.

But one of the problems civil libertarians have is, they have a
counter-intuitive point to make. When people decline to testify
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using their self-incrimination privilege, legally you are to draw no
inference from that. But practically, anybody with a brain does
draw inferences from it. It is overwhelming human instinct to say,
hey, if she had something to say in order to defend, she probably
would have said it. It is very rare that you look at the privilege
of self-incrimination being invoked and don’t assume that people
have got something to hide.

Now, legally, we have to abide by the privilege of self-incrimina-
tion in any kind of a prosecution. But as a practical matter, no,
very few of us accept the notion that people refuse to testify just
because they are defending some abstract principle in every case.
So the blanket refusal to share these documents, the absolute in-
sistence on not sharing this information in my mind creates a very
strong presumption that the FBI and the Justice Department know
that these mistakes were made by their predecessors.

And the refusal to let us work together so that we can prevent
these kinds of mistakes being made in the future is very troubling.

Mr. Chairman, I again want to express my appreciation and my
admiration for the role you’re playing in this regard.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Frank.

Mr. Cummings, did you have a comment?

Mr. CUMMINGS. I don’t have anything, Mr. Chairman. I have a
statement that I'll submit for the record.

Mr. BurTON. OK, we'll accept that for the record, without objec-
tion.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Elijjah E. Cummings follows:]



377
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entitled,
Justice Department Subpoena Compliance
December 13, 2001

Q tatementof the Honorable Elijah Cummings

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Justice is elusive for a variety reasons, many of which are out of our control.
What we have here today, however, is a subject close to my heart because it is
something we can change. Today's hearing will focus on a new Justice
Department policy not to comply with congressional demands for internal,
deliberative Justice Department documents related to criminal investigations. In
particular, the hearing will highlight an outstanding subpoena for documents
related to the Committee’s investigation of misconduct in the Boston office of the

Federal Bureau of Investigation.

Mr. Chairman, the Justice Department should provide this Committee with the
Boston FBI documents. Unlike subpoena requests during the 106™ Congress, it is
my understanding that the release of these documents would not undermine an

active criminal investigation and the documents only relate to closed criminal

Cases,
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It is ironic that then-Senator Ashcroft, responding to a similar reluctance by the
Justice Department to deliver documents to Congress, said “I think the House
simply has to say, either our subpoenas are respected, or they are challenged on
appropriate grounds. And if they are not...contempt is the appropriate citation.”
Yet it is John Ashcroft himself, now Attorney General, who is stonewalling this
body through his refusal to provide relevant deliberative documents, this time with

respect to the FBI's handling of confidential informants in Boston.

Mr. Chairman, it is highly probable that the FBI mishandled confidential
informants in Boston as we heard earlier this year at May 3 hearing. I want to
reiterate what 1 said at that hearing. I am not condemning all law enforcement
officers. There are honorable and hard working law enforcement officers, FBI
agents, and Justice Department personnel who are doing their jobs to ensure our
safety. But when there are reports of corruption, then we lose faith. During this

time of crisis, faith in the Justice Department and FBI is very important.

I strongly urge the Justice Department to comply with congressional subpoenas as

they relate to this closed FBI Boston case.

Thank you.
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Mr. BURTON. Let me just say, in opening, before we go to you,
Mr. Horowitz, because I know you probably have an opening state-
ment, and I hope all of your compatriots here from the Justice De-
partment and the White House have paid particular attention. We
have liberals, moderates and conservatives on both sides of the
aisle here, and everyone is in agreement. You guys are making a
big mistake, because we might even be able to go to the floor and
take this thing to court. I just don’t understand it.

And with that, Mr. Horowitz, do you have an opening statement?
Oh, excuse me, we’d like for you to be sworn in first. Will you
please stand?

[Witnesses sworn.]

Mr. BURTON. Are you going to have anybody else testifying with
you from the Justice Department?

Mr. HorowiTZ. Mr. Whelan is here from our Office of Legal
Counsel, in case there are particular questions.

Mr. BURTON. Yes, and anyone else who may be participating in
the testimony, would you please stand and be sworn?

[Witnesses sworn.]

Mr. BurToON. OK, you may start, Mr. Horowitz.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL E. HOROWITZ, CHIEF OF STAFF,
CRIMINAL DIVISION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, AC-
COMPANIED BY EDWARD WHELAN, PRINCIPAL DEPUTY, AS-
SISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUS-
TICE

Mr. HorowITZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the op-
portunity to be here before the committee to present the Depart-
ment’s views concerning the President’s invocation of executive
privilege.

Let me stress at the outset that the Department fully under-
stands that the committee’s in these documents is based upon its
concern about the integrity of the Department’s actions in prosecut-
ing or declining to prosecute particular individuals. We all want to
be sure that such decisions are based upon the evidence and the
law, free from political and other improper influences. Indeed, it is
for that very reason, to protect the integrity of Federal prosecutive
decisions, that the Attorney General, supported by the President,
haskdeclined to produce the internal deliberative memoranda you
seek.

The Department has long recognized the interests of the Con-
gress in gathering information about how statutes are applied and
how funds are spent, and Congress has articulated an interest in
obtaining information about specific cases in order to make in-
formed decisions about legislative and policy issues. That is why
the Department has promptly responded on numerous occasions to
this committee’s requests for briefings about prosecutive decisions
by the Department, including several of the matters referenced in
the committee’s subpoenas.

During those briefings, senior Department officials have advised
the committee of the reasons why a particular determination was
made by the ultimate decisionmaker at the Department, whether
that decisionmaker was the Attorney General, an Assistant Attor-
ney General or some other supervisory official. Since January 22,
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2001, the Department has literally conducted dozens of briefings
for this committee about a variety of topics and has produced thou-
sands of pages of documents specifically concerning the FBI matter
and the handling of confidential informants in Boston.

The Department appreciates the acknowledgement in the chair-
man’s September 6, 2001 letter to the Attorney General which said,
“For the most part, the Justice Department has been very coopera-
tive and responsive to the committee’s requests for information.”

What the Department has not provided to the committee is a
small group of documents, namely, internal deliberative memo-
randa, which outline the specific advice to the decisionmakers by
the line attorneys who handle the cases. We have also declined to
provide memoranda that reveal confidential advice to the Attorney
General or other high ranking Department officials on particular
criminal matters.

Consistent with longstanding Department policy, we have de-
clined these committee requests because the disclosure of those de-
liberations would undermine the integrity of the core executive
branch decisionmaking function at issue. That is why the President
has determined that an invocation of executive privilege is nec-
essary and proper.

It is important to emphasize what is at stake. The power to in-
vestigate and prosecute for violation of Federal criminal law is a
uniquely executive branch power. We recognize the importance of
public confidence in those decisions. The fairness of our system de-
pends in large part on ensuring that these important decisions are
made solely on the basis of merits of the case as outlined in the
Department’s Principles of Federal Prosecution. Certainly, we
agree with you that political considerations must have no place in
that process.

Congressional inquiries can help those of us in the executive
branch do our jobs better. But oversight of internal, pre-decisional
deliberations, in particular, criminal cases, does not lead to better
prosecutorial decisionmaking. Respectfully, we submit that having
thousands of Federal prosecutors throughout the country writing
prosecution and declination memoranda, knowing that Congress
may some day dissect and second guess their assessments of wit-
ness credibility and their exercise of prosecutorial discretion will
not promote justice. Nor will it lead to fairer decisions in sensitive
matters, if we deprive the Attorney General of the benefit of frank
and unvarnished recommendations from his closest advisors.

As the Supreme Court has noted, “[hJuman experience teaches
that those who expect public dissemination of their remarks may
well temper candor with a concern for appearances and for their
own interests to the detriment of the decisionmaking process.” The
Court further observed that “the importance of this confidentiality
is too plain to require further discussion.”

This “chilling effect” concern applies with particular force to com-
munications at the Attorney General level. Certainly the ability of
the executive branch to fulfill its constitutional duty to see that the
laws are faithfully executed would be substantially undermined if
the Attorney General were unable to receive frank and confidential
advice.
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It is also clear that the integrity of Federal law enforcement and
the rights of persons who may be subject to Federal investigation
can be seriously implicated if the executive fails to insulate career
line prosecutors and their internal deliberations from political pres-
sure. The Founders’ fundamental purpose in establishing the sepa-
ration of powers in the Constitution was to protect individual lib-
erty. legislative branch political pressure on executive branch pros-
ecutorial decisionmaking is inconsistent with the separation of
powers and threatens individual liberty.

These concerns, however, do not prevent us from cooperating
with Congress or otherwise impeding a legitimate congressional
oversight. The Department has certainly been willing to disclose to
the Congress and to this committee the reasons for our final prose-
cutive decisions. Equipped with this information, Congress has
been able to carry out its constitutional responsibilities.

This is not a new issue between our branches of Government. As
President Washington said over 200 years ago, “The Executive
ought to communicate such papers as the public good would per-
mit, and ought to refuse those, the disclosure of which would injure
the public.” And on that basis, President Washington subsequently
refused a congressional request for confidential executive branch
documents.

Moreover, concern about the specific dangers of exposing prosecu-
torial deliberations to undue congressional pressure has been ex-
pressed by both Democratic and Republican administrations, and
by Members of congressional oversight committees. For example, in
a 1993 letter to the vice chairman of the House Energy and Com-
merce Committee, then-Judiciary Chairman Hyde called on his col-
leagues to stop intrusive oversight of the Department’s environ-
mental crimes section, warning that, “We should not open the door
to congressional micromanagement of prosecutions. That would
threaten the integrity of the Justice Department and undermine
public respect for our entire judicial system.”

Just last year, Senator Patrick Leahy, in objecting to congres-
sional questioning of line attorneys, emphasized that “It is critical
to our system of justice that prosecutors have the ability to freely
and candidly exchange opinions and ideas without the threat of po-
litical criticism or pressure.” Current and former attorney Justice
Department officials have also spoken out on this issue. In an Octo-
ber 1, 1992 letter, Assistant Attorney General Rawls objected force-
fully to an oversight investigation of the Rocky Flats criminal case,
noting that “[s]erutiny of [FBI street agents and career prosecutors]
and their activities in a political arena is inconsistent with the apo-
litical character of law enforcement. We are gravely concerned that
this process will chill the aggressive investigative and prosecutive
efforts of agents and prosecutors, who will be obliged to consider
the congressional response to their actions in a particular case, all
to the certain detriment of the public interest.”

In a 1994 article published by the Washington Legal Foundation,
Stuart Gerson, who served as an Assistant Attorney General in the
first Bush administration, and as acting Attorney General at the
beginning of the Clinton administration, similarly warned that, “[ilf
career prosecutors are subject to pressures and threats of punish-
ment because of the decisions they make, they will be less inclined
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to make such decisions in the future. If congressional committees
are able to reverse decisions and prosecutive policies, the legisla-
ture will be performing an executive function. The net loss is less
one of Branch prerogatives than it is of civil liberties and individ-
ual rights.”

And finally, in remarks to the Heritage Foundation, former At-
torney General Civiletti presented the point in a way that captures
quite vividly the Department’s longstanding concern about the po-
tential threat. General Civiletti asked the audience to imagine a
hypothetical circumstance where an individual under investigation
who is trying to persuade a prosecutor not to indict him, “to be
heard by the prosecutor, has to shout over the loud protestations
of Members of Congress urging indictment of this very individual,
or that Members of Congress are standing ready to chastise the
prosecutor if no indictment is brought. To imagine such a scenario,”
former Attorney General Civiletti observed, “is to understand why
congressional involvement in prosecutorial decisions can be peril-
ous to civil liberty.”

Based on the foregoing reasons, Mr. Chairman, the President has
concluded that congressional access to the subpoenaed documents
would be contrary to the national interest, and he has therefore as-
serted executive privilege with respect to the documents, and in-
structed the Department not to release them or otherwise make
them available to the committee. However, let me stress that we
remain willing to work informally with the committee to provide
the information to the committee about the decisions related to
these subpoenaed documents that you had not previously re-
quested, consistent with the President’s assertion of privilege and
our law enforcement responsibilities.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for giving me this time to explain our
position on prosecutorial decisionmaking documents.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Horowitz follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, 1 appreciate the opportunity to appear
before you today to discuss the Department’s position with respect to the Committee’s subpoenas
for prosecutorial decision-making documents.

I want to stress at the outset that the Department fully understands that the Committee’s
interest in these documents is based upon its concern about the integrity of the Department’s
actions in prosecuting or declining to prosecute particular individuals. We all want to be sure
that such decisions are based upon the evidence and the law, free from political and other
improper influences. Indeed, it is for that very reason — to protect the integrity of federal
prosecutive decisions — that the Attorney General, supported by the President, has declined to
produce the internal deliberative memoranda you seek.

The Department has long recognized the interest of Congress in gathering information
about how statutes are applied and funds are spent so it can assess whether additional legislation
is necessary to rectify problems in current law or to address problems not covered by current law.
Further, there have been occasions when the Congress has articulated an interest in obtaining
information about specific cases in order to make informed decisions about legislative and policy
issues. That is why the Department has promptly responded on numerous occasions to this
Committee's requests for briefings about prosecutive decisions by the Department, including
several of the matters referenced in the Committee’s subpoenas. During those briefings, senior
Department officials have advised the Committee of the reasons why a particular determination
was made by the ultimate decision-maker at the Department — whether that decision-maker was
the Attorney General, an Assistant Attorney General, or some other supervisory official. Since
January 22, 2001, the Department has literally conducted dozens of briefings for this Committee

about a variety of topics, and has produced over 3,500 pages of documents to the Committee
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specifically conceming the FBI’s handling of informants in Boston. The Department appreciates
the acknowledgment in your September 6, 2001 letter to the Attorney General that “[f]or the
most part, the Justice Department has been very cooperative and responsive to the Committee’s
requests for information.”

‘What the Department has not provided to the Committee is a small group of documents,
namely internal deliberative memoranda, which outline the specific advice provided to the
decision-makers by the line attorneys who handled the cases. We have also declined to provide
memoranda that reveal confidential advice to the Attorney General or other high ranking
Department officials on particular criminal matters. Consistent with longstanding Department
policy, we have declined these Committee requests because the disclosure of those deliberations
would undermine the integrity of the core Executive Branch decision-making function at issue.
And that is why the President has determined that an invocation of his executive privilege is
necessary and proper.

It is important to emphasize what is stake. The power to investigate and prosecute for
violation of federal criminal law is a uniquely Executive Branch power, and we recognize the
importance of public confidence in those decisions. The fairness of our system depends, in large
part, on ensuring that these important decisions are made solely on the basis of the merits of the
case as outlined in the Department’s Principles of Federal Prosecution. Certainly, we agree with
you that political considerations must have no place in that process.

Congressional inquiries can help those of us in the Executive Branch to do our jobs
better. We welcome oversight that is constructive. But oversight of internal, predecisional

deliberations in particular criminal cases does not lead to better prosecutorial decision-making.
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A congressional inquiry into the internal advice of career prosecutors will surely get their
attention, but it will not encourage them to emulate the ideal of the federal prosecutor described
so many years ago by Supreme Court Justice Sutherland in Berger v. United States — the
prosecutor who "is the representative not of an ordinary party to a controversy, but of a
sovereignty whose obligation to govern impartially is as compelling as its obligation to govern at
all; and whose interest, therefore, in a criminal prosecution is not that it shall win a case, but that
justice shall be done. . . . [A prosecutor whose duty] is as much . . . to refrain from improper
methods calculated to produce a wrongful conviction as it is to use every legitimate means to
bring about a just one."

Respectfully, we submit that having thousands of federal prosecutors throughout the
country writing prosecution and declination memoranda knowing that Congress may someday
dissect and second-guess their assessments of witness credibility and their exercise of
prosecutorial discretion will not promote justice. Nor will it lead to fairer decisions in sensitive
matters if we deprive the Attorney General of the benefit of frank and unvarnished
recommendations frem his closest advisers.

As the Supreme Court has noted, “[hJuman experience teaches that those who expect
public dissemination of their remarks may well temper candor with a concern for appearances
and for their own interests to the detriment of the decisionmaking process.” United States v.
Nixon, 418 U.S. 683, 705 (1974). The Court observed that “the importance of this
confidentiality is too plain to require further discussion.” Id.

This “chilling effect” concern applies with particular force to communications at the

Attorney General level. The deliberative confidentiality interests of the Executive Branch are at
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their zenith in the context of advice from senior officials to the President or to the heads of the
departments and agencies. Certainly, the ability of the Executive Branch to fulfill its
constitutional duty to see that the laws are faithfully executed would be substantially undermined
if the Attormey General were unable to receive frank and confidential advice.

It is also clearthat the integrity of federal law enforcement and the rights of persons who
may be subject tofederal investigation can be seriously implicated if the Executive fails to
insulate career line:prosecutors and their internal deliberations from political pressure. The
Founders’ fundamental purpose in establishing the separation of powers in the Constitution was
to protect individual iiberty. Legislative Branch political pressure on Executive Branch
prosecutorial deeision<making is inconsistent with the separation of powers and threatens
individual liberty.

These concerns, however, do not prevent us from cooperating with Congress or otherwise
impede legitimate congressional oversight. The Department has certainly been willing to
disclose to Congress:the reasons for our final prosecutive decisions. And equipped with this
information, Congress is fully able to carry out its constitutional responsibilities.

This is not a new issue between our Branches of Government. As President Washington
said over 200 years ago, “the Executive ought to communicate such papers as the public good
would permit, and pught to refuse those, the disclosure of which would injure the public ... .” 1
Writings of Thomas Jefferson 304 (1903). And on that basis, President Washington refused a
congressional request for confidential Executive Branch documents.

Moreover, concern about the specific dangers of exposing prosecutorial deliberations to

undue congressional pressure has been expressed by both Democratic and Republican
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administrations, and even by members of congressional oversight Committees. For example, in
a 1993 letter to the Vice Chairman of the House Energy and Commerce Committee, then House
Judiciary Committee Chairman Henry Hyde called on his colleagues to stop intrusive
congressional oversight of the Justice Department’s Environmental Crimes Section, warning that
"[w]e should not open the door to congressional micromanagement of prosecutions. That would
threaten the integrity of the Justice Department and undermine public respect for our entire
judicial system." [Letter from Chairman Henry J. Hyde to Congressman Carlos Moorhead,
September 7, 1992] And just last year, Senator Patrick Leahy, in objecting to congressional
questioning of line attorneys, emphasized that "[i]t is critical to our system of justice that
prosecutors have the ability to freely and candidly exchange opinions and ideas without threat of
political criticism or pressure." [Statement of Senator Leahy in Opposition to Senator Specter’s
Resolution Seeking Issuance of Subpoenas to Line Attorneys at the Department of Justice, March
23,2000}

Current and former Justice Department officials have also spoken out this issue. In an
October 1, 1992 letter, Assistant Attorney General W. Lee Rawls objected forcefully to an
oversight investigation of the Rocky Flats criminal case being conducted by Chairman Howard
Wolpe, noting that "[s]crutiny of [FBI street agents and career prosecutors] and their activities in
a political arena is inconsistent with the apolitical character of law enforcement. We are gravely
concerned that this process will chill the aggressive investigative and prosecutive efforts of
agents and prosecutors, who will be obliged to consider the congressional response to their
actions in a particular case, all to the certain detriment of the public interest.” In a 1994 article

published by the Washington Legal Foundation, Stuart Gerson, who served as Assistant Attorney
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General for the Civil Division in the first Bush Administration and as Acting Attorney General at
the beginning of the Clinton Administration, similarly warned that "[i]f career prosecutors are
subject to pressure and threats of punishment because of the decisions they make, they will be
less inclined to make such decisions in the future. If congressional committees are able to
reverse decisions and prosecutive polices, the legislature will be performing an executive
function. The net loss is less one of branch prerogatives than it is of civil liberties and individual
rights.” [Gerson, The Legislative Politicization of the U.S. Department of Justice, Legal
Backgrounder Vel. 9 No 41, Washington Legal Foundation, at 2 (Nov. 18, 1994)}

And, in remarks to the Heritage Foundation, former Attorney General Civiletti presented
the point in a way that captures quite vividly the Department’s longstanding concern about the
potential threat to individual liberty. General Civiletti asked the audience to imagine a
hypothetical circumstance where an individual under investigation who is trying to persuade a
prosecutor not t6 indict him, “to be heard by the prosecutor, has to shout over the loud
protestations of Members of Congress urging indictment of this very individual; or that Members
of Congress are standing ready to chastise the prosecutor if no indictment is brought. To imagine
such a scenariof, General Civiletti observed,] is to understand why congressional involvement in
prosecutorial decisions can be perilous to civil liberty.” [Justice Unbalanced: Congress and
Prosecutorial Discretion, by Benjamin R. Civiletti, Aug. 19, 1993, at 5-6.]

Based on the foregoing reasons, the President has concluded that congressional access to
the subpoenaed docurnents would be contrary to the national interest, and he has therefore
asserted executive privilege with respect to the documents and instructed the Department not to

release them or otherwise make them available to the Committee. We, of course, remain willing
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to work informally with the Committee to provide information about the decisions relating to the
‘ subpoenaed materials that you had not previously requested, consistent with the President’s
assertion of privilege and our law enforcement responsibilities.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for giving me this time to explain our position on prosecutorial

decision-making documents. Ilook forward to responding to your questions.
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Mr. BURTON. We have a vote on the floor. I'd like for those who
are interested in this to come back as quickly as possible so we can
get to the question portion of the hearing.

So we will stand in recess until we get back from the vote.

[Recess.]

Mr. BURTON. We will reconvene, knowing that other Members in
all probability will be back shortly.

Let me start off the questioning period by saying that I listened
very carefully to everything you said, Mr. Horowitz. But if we fol-
low the logic of this Executive order and of the decision that was
made to not allow anyone to have access to previous Presidents’ pa-
pers without their consent, which was issued by the President,
then in effect what has happened is, Congress will not have any
oversight ability unless the President says OK. That is the prob-
lem.

And as I said in my opening remarks, this is not a monarchy.
This is not a single branch of Government that runs the govern-
ment. There are co-equal branches. If the Congress does not have
the ability to oversee the executive branch and the Chief Executive,
then he in effect can do anything he wants without having to worry
about it, and people in this administration can do anything they
want without having to worry about it.

And that is a recipe for all kinds of mischief. So I certainly don’t
agree with the premise that this administration has come up with,
and that is that Congress has no responsibility other than to legis-
late, and we have no authority to oversee the executive branch. Be-
cause that is in essence what your opening statement—I know all
the things you referred to and all the people you quoted, you made
a few misstatements. Mr. Hyde was not the chairman in 1993. We
unfortunately didn’t have control of the House at that time.

But in any event, the whole argument’s going to boil down to,
and the whole fight is going to boil down to whether or not the
Congress has the authority and the ability to oversee the executive
branch of Government or whether we don’t. That’s what it amounts
to. If the Chief Executive of this country has the ability to say, yes,
Congress, you can look at this, and no, Congress, you can’t look at
that, then we have in effect a Government run only by the execu-
tive branch, and all the rest of us are superfluous except for legis-
lation.

And that isn’t right. It’s just not right.

And now let me get to the Salvati case. The Salvati case was 30
some years ago. The case has been closed forever. And it wasn’t
until recently that we found out that Mr. Salvati was innocent.
And it wasn’t until recently that we found out through documents
that we were able to obtain before these decisions were made that
the FBI was involved in a cover-up about Mr. Salvati’s innocence
in order to placate and protect members of the underworld who
were informants.

Now, how does one clean up a mess like that? How does the Con-
gress help clean up a mess like that if we have no authority to look
at documents that will help give us a real picture of what hap-
pened? And what’s happening here is, you're throwing a veil of se-
crecy down over this whole issue, and other issues too, I might add,
so that Congress cannot review those. If we’re to clean up the mess,
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if we need to take legislative action, we need to know what the
heck went wrong, and why it was allowed to happen. Then of
course if we find that people did things that were wrong, it will be
up to the Justice Department to prosecute those individuals.

But at this point, we need information. And you’re not going to
give it to us, and that’s not right. And that’s why we’re going to
be at loggerheads probably for the next several months. And this
is going to be a very highly publicized issue.

Now, we subpoenaed documents related to our Boston investiga-
tion 3 months ago, Mr. Horowitz. Has the Justice Department
asked us a single question about why we want these documents?
Did you ask us anything about why we wanted these documents?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I personally did not.

Mr. BURTON. Well, do you know of anybody at the Justice De-
partment that asked us why we wanted these documents?

Mr. HorowITZ. I know there were discussions back and forth be-
tween the committee and the Department. I can’t say

Mr. BURTON. Well, I was a participant in those discussions that
included even the Attorney General. And they did not discuss why
we wanted those documents or what we wanted to find out in those
documents. They just were flat out saying, you can’t have them.
There was no discussion about the reasons or the contents.

Before the President asserts executive privilege, don’t you think
it’s appropriate that the executive branch makes a good faith effort
to understand Congress’ need for the documents? Before he says,
no, you can’t have them, don’t you think there ought to be some
discussion and have us explain why we want the documents?

Mr. HorowiTZ. Mr. Chairman, I obviously do believe there
should be discussion with the committee and with the Department
over what the need is for the documents and why the documents
are requested.

Mr. BURTON. There was none. There was none. I met with the
Attorney General. I was there. And the only thing they said was,
we said we want the documents, and they said you couldn’t have
them, you can’t have them. So they wouldn’t even ask us why we
wanted them.

Doesn’t it show a lack of good faith that you don’t even care why
we want these documents?

Mr. HorowITZ. Mr. Chairman, as we have done in the campaign
finance related investigations when the committee asked for dec-
lination in those, we provided extensive briefings, we are certainly
prepared and are willing to provide briefings. We’ve produced docu-
ments, indeed, to this committee concerning the investigation.

What we are talking about here are a very small number of dec-
lination memos written by lower level line attorneys in many cases,
concerning those matters. And we’re prepared to brief on those de-
cisions and discuss with the committee what happened in those
cases. Indeed, Salvati was a State prosecution, as you know. So we
actually would not have——

Mr. BURTON. But it involved FBI officers.

Mr. HorowiTzZ. Right, I recognize that.

Mr. BURTON. Let me just say this, that I talked not only to the
Attorney General about this, I talked to the President’s chief coun-
sel, Mr. Gonzalez. And we talked to them about giving us these
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documents to look at, and to discuss in private, if they were so sen-
sitive that the public shouldn’t know about them, if there was a
question of classified information or things that would hurt the
United States of America.

And there was a carte blanche statement, you can’t have them.
You can’t look at them for any reason. Even though we were will-
ing to do that in closed session. So we’ve been stonewalled by this
administration regarding these documents and other documents.
And we had another investigation that was going on that was not
concluded from the previous administration. And because of the
Executive order that was issued by the President of the United
States, a veil of secrecy has been brought down on that as well. Be-
cause now we can’t get any information unless the previous Presi-
dent or any other President in history doesn’t allow us to get those.

Not only is that a problem for us, it’s a problem for history. Be-
cause the archives will not be allowed to be open to people who
want to write historical documents or historical references to what
happened, history books, if you will, on presidencies, like Teapot
Dome or Watergate or anything else, unless those Presidents give
their specific approval. That’s not right.

I see my time has expired. Let me go to Mr. Tierney, then we’ll
go to Mr. Shays.

Mr. TIERNEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Horowitz, was it your advice to the President or to the Attor-
ney General to claim privilege in this instance?

Mr. HorowITZ. It was not my personal advice.

Mr. TIERNEY. So you're just left here holding the bag?

Mr. HorowiTZ. Well—

Mr. TIERNEY. Can you tell us then, with respect to these declina-
tion memos that were made by lower level or line attorneys, what
was the principle that the declination or privilege was intended to
protect?

Mr. HorowiTZ. Well, the concern that the Department has is
that in preparing these memos, what the line attorneys are doing
is writing to their supervisors up the chain their thoughts on a
case, their views on a case. The ultimate decision is not made by
the line attorney or the writer of the memo, it’s ultimately made
by the recipient of the memo or someone further up the chain of
command within the Department of Justice.

The concern is that as they write these memos, line attorneys are
encouraged to give full, frank advice to discuss their assessment of
witness credibility, their assessment of the strengths of the case,
and to give that advice to the supervisor. But ultimately, it’s not
their decision as to whether the case is prosecuted or not.

Mr. TIERNEY. So take for instance in the Salvati case, if some
line attorney was writing it up saying, I don’t think we can pros-
ecute on this, because the FBI’s been lying through their teeth, and
they’re up to their knees in involvement with the informants, and
this is never going to withstand trial, you don’t think that the pub-
lic policy of knowing that kind of an assessment, having that kind
of information, would far outweigh the claim of privilege?

Mr. HorowiITZ. No, Congressman, I actually do think our obliga-
tion at that point is to brief the committee on the decision that was
made and why the decision was made
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Mr. TIERNEY. Briefing is one thing. Why don’t you just turn over
the document? Never mind briefing the committee. That’s an in-
stance where you strike the balance, it would seem to be a clear
call. That’s the potential of what could be in there, you’re 30 years
later, you certainly can’t be worried about the timidity of those line
officers, and you can’t expect that anybody else is going to be timid
later on, because it would be their obligation to put that kind of
information in a briefing.

What’s the reason? Why not just turn over the document?

Mr. HorROwITZ. Because, Congressman, we're not talking about
preventing the Congress from getting the information. We're talk-
ing about providing the information to Congress, it’s the means by
which

Mr. TIERNEY. Then we’re stuck with your interpretation of some-
body else’s interpretation of what the document says, as opposed to
having the authentic, original document.

Mr. HorowiTz. No, actually, what happens here, having been a
line prosecutor and a supervisor in the U.S. attorneys office, I've
seen it from both sides. When a supervisor, and I've dealt with U.S.
attorneys and others who ultimately have to make the decision,
when the line attorney writes up the memo or prepares the analy-
sis, that is sometimes the ultimate outcome and the decision that
is reached and accepted.

Sometimes it’s not. Sometimes there are more factors, more in-
formation that goes into the decision. And in many instances, cer-
tainly in those instances, a briefing can provide the committee with
a full picture of what happened and why it happened.

We are not talking about not providing the information. We're
talking about providing the information. The discussion here is
over what form the information is going to go, whether it’s going
to be in the form of pre-decisional, deliberative documents written
by line attorneys in the connection with the Boston——

Mr. TIERNEY. Or you explaining to us verbally what it says. Are
we drawing a fine line here, a distinction that isn’t worth your
fight here? So you’re going to read to us the document as opposed
to showing us the document? Is that the idea?

Mr. HorowITZ. The idea is to brief the committee on all of the
various reasons for what the decision is, whether they were in the
memo or not in the memo, and we’ve done that, and I've had the
opportunity to do that for this committee, and the staff has been
extremely courteous and professional as we've done these. I think
they’ve been useful.

Mr. TIERNEY. You're familiar with the In Re Sealed case, the
1997 case that Congressman Delahunt was referring to, where the
court indicated and quoted, shielding internal Government delib-
erations in this context does not serve the public’s interest in hon-
est, effective Government?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I'm not. I'd have to take a look at that.

Mr. TIERNEY. All right, well, I think you should, because I think
that’s the case that this thing turns on. The fact of the matter is,
you’re claiming deliberative process privilege, am I right?

Mr. Horowitz. That’s correct.
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Mr. TIERNEY. As a principle, would you agree with me that
shielding internal Government deliberations in this context does
not serve the public’s interest in honest, effective Government?

Mr. HorowITZ. No, actually I think what the President is saying
is that when the memo

Mr. TiERNEY. No, I'm asking you, do you agree with that state-
ment? Do you have a problem with that, or do you agree with it?

Mr. HorowrTz. I think it depends very much on the facts and the
circumstances of the particular case. I think preventing the infor-
mation from coming to the Congress would certainly be problem-
atic. But we’re talking about providing the information.

Mr. TIERNEY. The court in fact said that it was a qualified privi-
lege, and it depends on a case by case basis. So I think you’re right
on the money there. So now we have to agree on whether there’s
a reason to think that these documents somehow in the balance
should not be disclosed as opposed to should be disclosed. And I
think that the court has been clear on that. When the balance
strikes to the public, and its interest in having honest, effective
Government, then it ought to be turned over.

Here we're talking about trying to determine what went on in a
situation where the FBI clearly is in a tough situation here, where
Judge Wolf and others have said they’re in it up to their eyebrows.
I think it’s in the public interest for us to have all the documenta-
tion on that and that if the balance clearly comes down on disclo-
sure, and not some claim of privilege where it seems to me it’s put-
ting form over substance.

Mr. HorowiTz. Well, I do think, Congressman, that what we are
prepared to do and what we are going to do from this point for-
ward, as we did on the campaign task force matters that were
under subpoena as well, is come up, brief the committee, provide
the committee with the information that the committee is seeking
concerning those matters.

And let me just add that we recognize the problems that hap-
pened in Boston with the FBI. We created a task force of prosecu-
tors to look into that. We've indicted an FBI agent who is actually
scheduled, as I'm sure you know, for trial next month in Boston on
this very matter. So

Mr. TIERNEY. If I'm not mistaken, some of those documents
haven’t been turned over, either. We asked for some of the docu-
ments, in fact, it was the Connecticut U.S. attorney, I think, that
was the head of that investigation. And he’s keeping some docu-
ments out on this.

I hear what you're saying, and I just have to say clearly that I
hope this committee prevails in changing your mind, if not chang-
ing your mind, in overruling that ruling, whether it means we have
to go to the floor and vote or otherwise. Because I think you’re
strictly putting form over substance and disregarding what In Re
Sealed case clearly sets out, I think, as the controlling language
here, that when we strike a balance, the balance comes down on
disclosing that.

Just out of curiosity, are all these gentlemen behind you working
for the Department?

Mr. HorRowITZ. Yes, all the ones in the row directly behind me.
I don’t know the individuals behind them.
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Mr. TIERNEY. One, two, three, four, five, six, seven, and you.
Thank you.

Mr. BURTON. Let me, before I go to Mr. Shays, make one com-
ment. I was sitting in this chair for the last 5 years. I remember
when we were trying to get documents from the previous Justice
Department, and they would say, we’ll come up and tell you what’s
in them but we won’t let you see them.

Well, ultimately, the Freeh and La Bella memos we did see. We
were able to force that issue. It took a long, long time, but we were
able to force it. What we were being told was an incomplete story.
It did not cover everything that was in those documents.

So what you are saying, in essence, is, look, we'll sit down and
talk to you and we’ll tell you what’s in them. But it’s your interpre-
tation. And when we’re talking about something as important as
the Salvati case, we don’t want your opinion. We want to see
hzvhat’s in those documents to find out whether or not justice was

one.

We know justice was not done. And the only way we can correct
those things legislatively or deal with the problem 1is for us to know
what’s in those documents. Not your opinion, not the opinion of
seven or eight attorneys from the Justice Department. The Con-
gress of the United States, in our oversight responsibilities, needs
to take a hard look at those things.

Mr. Shays.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Horowitz, I moved to a city called Bridgeport. It
has a mayor of one party and a council of the same party with no
minority members whatsoever. Very honest, good man, I thought.
And over time, he just accumulated so much power, and there real-
ly was no oversight by the council because it was of one party and
they didn’t want to ever find themselves embarrassing him.

Well, in the process of that, he now has 24 indictment counts
against him. And he’s probably going to spend some time in jail.
It to me was one of the best examples of how power ultimately cor-
rupts absolutely.

The order that the President signed is almost intimidating to me,
because I think, you know, he’s my President and general, my
President just like Mr. Clinton was my President. I view him to be
extraordinarily honest and competent, and I view him as well to be
needing our support in every way we can give it to him. That’s why
I voted and support the tribunals, the wire tap law, the arrests
that I think help break up cells.

And now I'm learning I'm going to have very little oversight of
that. I promised people who didn’t want me to vote for that law
that we would watch the Justice Department, and when we had to,
we would subpoena information and we would get information. I
think the best thing I can do for this President and this adminis-
tration is to make sure that this order doesn’t stand.

I found your testimony insulting. I'm not saying you’re insulting,
but the testimony was. You made an extreme argument that be-
cause a congressional inquiry might impede candor under some cir-
cumstances, congressional oversight must be always resisted under
all circumstances. You assume congressional inquiries infect the
decisionmaking with untoward political considerations when we'’re
trying to purge the process from corruption within internal politics.
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You posit examples of the damage to current investigations if pros-
ecutors knew Congress would dissect and second guess their deci-
sions. In fact, we're talking about decisions that were made many
years ago.

I also think in effect that the Department is saying, we’re fine,
nothing can go wrong here, trust us, we’ve got important work to
do and you don’t, so leave us alone. That’s why I think what you
have said is extraordinarily insulting. At the risk of offending peo-
ple I love in the administration, I have more than 5 minutes of
questions, so I'll look forward to having my time come back.

I'm going to go over this statement with you, I'm going to have
you explain it to me. Then I'm going to have you tell me about the
Salvati case. And I want you to remember the person who was sit-
ting like the second chair over having been the FBI guy who got
him sent there, and he didn’t give a damn about it. And for you
to suggest somehow this is local, when it was the FBI, corrupt FBI.

Would you look on statement page 2, I want you to read me that
whole paragraph on page 2, where it says, it is important to em-
phasize what is at stake. Page 2 of your statement.

Mr. HorowITz. I have to get it out, Congressman.

OK.

Mr. TIERNEY. Would you read it out loud, the whole paragraph?

Mr. Horowrrz. It is important to emphasize what is at stake.
The power to investigate and prosecute for violation of Federal
criminal law is a uniquely executive branch power and we recog-
nize the importance of public confidence in those decisions. The
fairness of our system depends in large part on ensuring that these
important decisions are made solely on the basis of the merits of
the case, as outlined in the Department’s Principles of Federal
Prosecution. Certainly we agree with you that political consider-
ations have no place in that process.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. What happens if the process is corrupt? How can
I have confidence in a corrupt process? That’s what we’re trying to
get at. We're trying to understand why, and who is responsible for
the corruption. And you are part, in my judgment, of being in-
volved in a cover-up. You don’t want us to know that.

How can I have confidence in a system that we can’t check out?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I certainly did not have the intention of leaving
you with that impression, Congressman. We are prepared to ex-
plain fully the facts, what happened, provide the committee
documents——

Mr. SHAYS. I want to see the documents.

Mr. HOROWITZ [continuing]. And we will continue to provide the
committee documents.

Mr. SHAYS. I don’t have any confidence in you or someone else
giving me a translation of what we need to see. How can we have
faith in that? That’s your interpretation of what happened. I was
elected to interpret, you weren’t elected to interpret for me.

Mr. HorowITZ. No, I understand, Congressman. What we’re talk-
ing about here in connection with the Boston matter are the pre-
decisional memos of the line attorneys. We're not trying to prevent
the committee in any way

Mr. SHAYS. What happens if the pre-decisional are corrupt state-
ments of the facts? What happens if those people who made those
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memorandums are in fact lying to the Director? What happens if
they in fact disclose that the Director knew facts that proved the
innocence of this man? What happens in that case?

What we’re trying to determine in one part is, Mr. Hoover, was
he corrupt? Did he in fact know that this man was innocent? And
did he cover it up? And we would like to know what those docu-
ments tell us.

Mr. HOROWITZ. And my understanding is, we’ve provided to date,
thousands of pages of documents from the FBI concerning this mat-
ter, which describe some of the facts, some of the background about
the circumstances there. We've also indicted an FBI agent——

Mr. SHAYS. I want to see the documents that are given to people
that then make decisions. And because I believe with real certainty
that we’ll learn from those documents that when people who made
those decisions said they weren’t told will know they were told.
Then we’ll know they lied. And then we will make determinations
based on that.

But you don’t want us to have that information.

Mr. HorowITZ. I think the concern as laid out in the President’s
order was that——

Mr. SHAYS. No, the order was blanket. And I’'m talking specifics.
You gave me the absurd examples of extreme cases, and I'm giving
you a real case right now. And it makes me wonder if you know
the case. I know the President doesn’t. I know he doesn’t. But we
know, and I'll go to the next paragraph.

Mr. BURTON. Let me just say for the record, because I want to
make sure everything’s correct, we did receive documents that were
heavily redacted, with a lot of things crossed out that were relevant
to what we wanted to know. That’s part of it.

The second part is, you could give us 10,000 documents and only
keep 3. But those three could be very, very important in the conclu-
sions that are drawn about the corruption of the FBI in the Salvati
case. So it’s not the number of documents you give us, it’s the rel-
evance to our investigation.

You know, it could be one document you don’t give us, but that
could be the key. And we have found in previous investigations, we
look at tons and tons, boxes of documents and then we find one
that tells us the story. And your interpretation isn’t what we want.

The gentleman from Massachusetts.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank the Chair. I was just going to make the
point, in fact, I had just written redaction. Have you had an oppor-
tunity, Mr. Horowitz, to examine the documents that were provided
to the committee yourself?

Mr. HorowITZ. I have not myself reviewed those documents.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I have to tell you, I sat in, at the invitation of
the Chair, in a hearing here last May. And because I have some
experience in law enforcement in the State of Massachusetts, I
could pose questions that, how shall I say, revealed some names
that were redacted.

I'd like to know who made the decision in terms of the
redactions.

Mr. HorowiTz. I will have to go back and followup on that, Con-
gressman.
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Mr. DELAHUNT. Because I have to tell you, from a review of the
redactions, there was absolutely nothing, in my opinion, in the
redactions, that warranted those names to be redacted. There was
no disclosure of confidential informants, ones that haven’t been
made public. There were names of FBI personnel, both at the su-
pervisory level and at the field level, whose names were redacted.
The Chair might very well want to hear first-hand oral testimony
from those individuals, yet the names were redacted.

Mr. HorowiTZ. I would have to go back, as I said, Mr. Congress-
man, and review——

Mr. DELAHUNT. I understand, but what you’re asking, and maybe
I'm misinterpreting this, is, trust us. Trust the Department of Jus-
tice. We'll give you and we’ll translate and we’ll provide a lens for
you. And yet when you pose a question about the redactions, no-
body has the answer.

Let me ask you something else. When the decision was reached
to not disclose this, the information requested via the subpoena,
who participated in that decision?

Mr. HOorROwWITZ. I would have to consult with others, Congress-
man, to determine who exactly participated in the decisions. We’'d
have to consider that.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Then it’s a safe——

Mr. BURTON. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. DELAHUNT. I yield.

Mr. BURTON. Was it anybody behind you?

Mr. HorowITZ. I do not——

Mr. BURTON. Well, let’s turn it around. Were any of you gentle-
men involved in the redacting of those names? Any of you?

Any of you? Raise your hand if you were. I don’t think they want
to talk. Were any of you involved?

Nobody—none of those were involved? May I have a yes or no
from you, please? None of you were involved?

Go ahead, I'm sorry. I thank the gentleman for yielding.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Horowitz, did you help prepare the state-
ment that you delivered?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I helped participate in the preparation of the
statement.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Who else?

Mr. HOROWITZ. There were a number of officials.

Mr. DELAHUNT. How many?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I don’t know the exact number of people who par-
ticipated in the drafting. There were a lot of people who reviewed
it and commented upon it. Some who did not comment upon it and
saw it anyway.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You did the edits, I presume?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I certainly participated in the editing.

Mr. DELAHUNT. But you don’t know who told you that the deci-
sion had been made not to comply with the subpoena issued by the
Chair and the committee? I'm not asking you to disclose any infor-
mation, I want to know who participated. Who gave you the in-
structions to appear here today?

Mr. HOROWITZ. There were a number of discussions about who
would attend today’s hearing. I believe it was the Assistant Attor-



400

ney General for the Office of Legislative Affairs, I believe, who ulti-
mately told me to appear.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And who is, can you name that individual?

Mr. HorowiTZ. Dan Bryant.

Mr. DELAHUNT. So you drew the short straw?

Mr. HorowITZ. My understanding was that there had been some
discussions to schedule the hearings, so that my boss, my imme-
diate boss, Mr. Cherdoff, the head of the criminal division, could
appear to testify. But he is not available today.

Mr. DELAHUNT. In your experience, how long have you been with
the Department?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. Since 1991.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Since 1991. Can you, let me rephrase it. Isn’t it
unusual to seek the involvement of the White House in decisions
pertaining to matters like this, based upon your experience? You're
a career prosecutor, apolitical.

Mr. HOROWITZ. Since most of my experience, 8 of the 10-years,
was as a prosecutor in New York, most of my cases did not involve
requests of information from congressional committees. So I have
had little experience in requests for this type of information.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I found interesting that, I said in my opening
statement that this deliberative process privilege is really subject
to a case by case determination, that balances the public’s right to
know and the necessity for the Government to withhold informa-
tion. I think you'd agree with me, the public’s right to know is im-
portant.

Mr. HorowiTzZ. I would agree with you.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me suggest this to you. You said we, mean-
ing presumably the Department of Justice indicted an FBI agent
and that the case is going to be tried next month, did I hear you
say that?

Mr. HorOwWITZ. My understanding is it’s scheduled for trial next
month. Whether it actually goes to trial or not, as you know,
depends——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. From what I read in the Boston news-
papers, that’s not the case. Are you aware that prior to Judge
Wolf’s involvement in this case, that there was an internal inves-
tigation by the FBI, by the Department of Justice?

Mr. HorowITZ. I'm familiar that we created a task force to look
into this matter.

Mr. DELAHUNT. That wasn’t my question, Mr. Horowitz. Are you
familiar with an internal investigation conducted by FBI agents to
determine whether there was any criminal culpability on the part
of Department of Justice personnel? And within that, I mean the
FBI

Mr. HOROWITZ. Are you referring to a specific internal investiga-
tion? Because the task force’s responsibility in part was to review
the activities of, the internal——

Mr. DELAHUNT. What I'm suggesting to you, and maybe I can
clarify it by saying, it’s my understanding that there was an inter-
nal investigation by the FBI that uncovered no malfeasance what-
soever. But because of Judge Wolf’s insistence and the fact that the
cases against Bulger and Flemmi were before him, and as his or-
ders elicited new information, that, that is when the task force was
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created, Mr. Horowitz. It was not sua sponte, it did not happen
automatically. It did not come out of anything but public pressure.

And if you have any information to the contrary, would you let
us know? You could let us know now.

Mr. HorowITZ. I would have to go back and through——

Mr. DELAHUNT. You’d have to go back again.

Mr. HOROWITZ [continuing]. Chronology and put together for my
own personal information how that developed.

Mr. BURTON. We're going to come around for a second—yes, we'll
do 10 minute segments after this round. That will give you more
time to followup.

Let me just say that, before I go to Mr. Cummings, in Teapot
Dome, in Watergate, in the investigations we’re involved in with
the Clinton administration or now, if the President can simply use
his Presidential prerogative to block the Justice Department from
giving the Congress any information, then you’ll never get to the
bottom of any corruption in Government. You'll never get any
place. Because we’ll be able to be blocked by a Justice Department
that is controlled by the White House.

If the Attorney General of the United States is a close friend of
a President who is involved in corrupt activities, and the President
issues this kind of an Executive order or executive privilege docu-
ment, how is the Congress ever going to be able to investigate it?
We'll be blocked. And that’s the problem, one of the main problems
we're facing today.

Mr. Cummings.

Mr. CuMMINGS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I
want to thank you, Mr. Horowitz, for being with us this morning.

I just want to, as I was sitting here, I could not help but think
about the many, many defendants that I represented when I prac-
ticed law that would walk into the Federal court and would lit-
erally seem to have chills walking in there, knowing that their
lives could possibly be interrupted in some major way.

Then I thought about the Patriots bill that I voted against. The
reason why I voted against it was because I have seen the misuse
of power. And I've seen it up front, and I've seen it with many cli-
ents, I've seen prosecutors who have been literally ripped apart by
judges because they failed to disclose evidence and various types of
misconduct that took place.

And as I listen to all of this, it just amazes me that we, you
know, the Government says trust us. I've got to tell you that if I
were looking at this on Fox or C—SPAN or whatever, and I heard
this and it was somebody in my district who, you know,the people
that I represent, they would say, why should I trust the Govern-
ment?

First of all, they don’t trust the Government anyway, because
they have seen too much abuse by the Government. Then when
they hear this, and they hear the chairman, who is an honorable
man, who has simply requested certain information so that we can
do our job, and then they look at us as their representatives, and
I do agree with President Bush, the war is about trying to make
sure that we maintain the type of government that we have, a rep-
resentative government, and here we are, supposed to have all this
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power up here, and supposed to be representing 600,000 people
each. And when we ask for documents, we’re told, trust us.

I don’t think that sends a very comforting message to my con-
stituents. I'm just wondering, you heard the concerns of the Mem-
bers of Congress who have addressed you this morning. And you
have heard our frustration. It is abundantly clear that there’s in-
formation we want, and you have proposed a method of getting
some of the information through the documents with, as Congress-
man Delahunt has already talked about, how all kinds of things
are crossed out. And you talked about the conferences, I read your
statement. And that doesn’t meet our satisfaction.

So I'm trying to figure out, help us help ourselves and help the
people that we represent, and tell us, how would you proceed with
this, having heard that we’re not satisfied with what’s going on?

Mr. HorowiTz. Thank you, Congressman.

I believe that the process we have an obligation to undertake
with the committee is, as we’ve done in other matters, an accom-
modation process, to provide the committee with the information it
is seeking in a manner that doesn’t cause us to have to produce
materials, documents, that’s, as I said earlier, a narrow set of docu-
ments, but the concern in the Boston case, the pre-decisional
memos of line attorneys and in the campaign finance task force
case, memoranda to the Attorney General and other high ranking
officials.

We have an obligation to come to the committee and to provide
the committee with information that it is seeking. We have a re-
sponsibility to engage in that dialog, which we’ve done in the past,
and to have a give and take with the committee and work with you
to see how we address your concerns.

Mr. CUMMINGS. Let me say this before you go on. When I read
your statement, I don’t think that most cases rise to the level of
this kind of interest. You talked in your statement about my good
friend Ben Civiletti from Maryland, and his statement about the
i%tatizment you made in the record. I don’t think they rise to that
evel.

But it goes back to the question of corruption, and how do we get
to corruption, how do we get to problems within say, the prosecu-
tor’s office? How do we get to that, or the FBI? Because if you feel
like there’s constant roadblocks to that, again, every case doesn’t
rise to this level where Members of Congress merely want to see
what’s going on. It’s not like we’re asking for 99 percent of the
cases. This is just a few, probably a few cases.

And I'm just wondering if what you are telling us is just a bit
overkill, and all we're trying to do is get to a few basic facts. Do
you follow me?

Mr. HorowiTz. I do, Congressman. And I guess what I'm trying
to do in responding is trying to indicate that I'm not trying to put
forward a message, like you said, of overkill. What I'm trying to do,
and with limited success, I recognize, is to present to the committee
a recognition of our responsibility to provide the information to the
committee, but to try and do so in a way that doesn’t impinge upon
what we believe is a valid and fair right to try and protect internal
deliberative documents. I agree with you, there are certainly cir-
cumstances, we’ve mentioned Teapot Dome and Watergate, where,
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as we do a case by case analysis, as Congressman Delahunt men-
tioned, that disclosure is appropriate and necessary.

What I would hope we would do, going from today’s hearing, is
to try and work on that accommodation, to try and work with the
committee in providing that information to you. Because what hap-
pened in Boston was an awful misuse of Government power. We
have undertaken an effort to try and do that, the prosecutors, by
creating a task force, by trying to thoroughly investigate this mat-
ter, and to proceed with criminal indictments of wrongdoers.

And so we certainly agree with you that there is a need for an
accounting of this matter.

Mr. CuMMINGS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BUrRTON. We'll go to 10 minute rounds right after Mr. Gil-
man. Let me just say once again that what you’re talking about is
filtering the information through your opinions, instead of letting
Congress decide for itself whether or not there may be corruption
in the Justice Department or the FBI or the executive branch. We’ll
get the filtered opinion of people from the Justice Department in-
stead of us seeing the documents themselves. That just isn’t going
to wash.

Mr. Gilman.

Mr. GiLMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

You know, the President, Mr. Horowitz, has said that he’s con-
cerned about congressional pressure on the executive branch pros-
ecutorial decisions. Tell me, this is a Government Reform Commit-
tee that has primarily a responsibility on oversight. How would we
best proceed to perform, to fulfill our responsibility on oversight if
we can’t look into the decisionmaking process on why some of these
events were not properly pursued? What is your suggestion? How
can we fulfill the responsibility of this committee if we don’t have
that opportunity to undertake our oversight?

Mr. Horowrtz. Well, I think one of the, certainly the most impor-
tant thing we can do for the committee is first of all, provide docu-
ments that we do not believe are privileged. And we have produced,
as I said, many documents in connection with this investigation. To
the extent we have documents that we do not believe have an exec-
utive privilege, we should be producing those to the committee.

With regard to the documents that we have concerns about,
these pre-decisional memoranda by line attorneys, what we have
an obligation to do is come before you, come before this committee,
and fully outline for you what the ultimate decisionmaker decided.
Because the point I tried to make here is that the writer of the
memos, the line attorney, is writing his or her summary of the
facts, his or her analysis of witnesses, of legal positions. Oftentimes
those memoranda are, sometimes they’re adopted, but many times
they’re not adopted as the totality of the reasons for the decision.

And so in some of those circumstances, having the briefing and
laying out for the committee the full rationale for the decision, with
the full statement of reasons, can be in fact a fuller explanation for
the committee. And we have an explanation to do that and recog-
nize the committee’s need for the information.

Mr. GILMAN. Well, of course, it’s not the intent of this committee
to apply any pressure on this kind of prosecutorial decisionmaking.
What we’re looking for is, where the decisions that were made
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here,?was there any breach of responsibility by the Justice Depart-
ment?

Mr. HOROWITZ. And let me

Mr. GILMAN. We're looking to see whether there’s any wrong-
doing. And I think you said you thought the Justice Department
is looking at this, or should have looked at this wrongdoing to cor-
rect it. That’s our responsibility as well, to make certain that is
being fulfilled.

Mr. HOrROwITZ. And I certainly agree with that, Congressman.

Mr. GILMAN. How do we do that without the proper appears be-
fore us?

Mr. HorowiTz. Well, what we’re discussing today, and I'm trying
to talk about today in terms of these particular documents that
we're talking about, we're not talking about preventing the commit-
tee from getting to the facts, or in any way trying to filter the facts
from the committee. What we are trying to do is prevent the legal
analysis, the deliberations prepared by, the deliberative memos
prepared by the line attorneys, and the lower level decisionmakers,
the people who did not ultimately make the decision, protect their
ability to give the candid advice to the people up the chain of com-
mand who actually have to make the decisions.

So we’re not seeking to prevent the committee from getting the
facts. We're certainly as I said earlier, prepared to work with the
committee and try to accommodate its needs for that information
and do it in a way that hopefully we can protect the ability of line
attorneys to write those deliberative materials.

Mr. GILMAN. I’d be pleased to yield.

Mr. SHAYS. Aren’t you doing more than just advice? Isn’t there
sometimes these memos have no advice, they just have statement
of fact? And they present information with no advice whatsoever?
And you’re preventing us from getting even memos that have no
advice in them?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I'm not saying that if a memo has no deliberative
advice in them that’s what we’re talking about. My understanding
of the memos that are at issue here are memos that do in fact do
more than what you're asking about, Congressman, that do in fact
go into an analysis.

Mr. SHAYS. The President’s Executive order, though, doesn’t it
also include information without advice?

Mr. HorOowITZ. My understanding of the order and what’s at
issue here is that we have an obligation, pursuant to the Presi-
dent’s decision, to go through on a case by case basis of individual
documents, and not produce those materials that contain the type
of deliberative material I'm discussing, but consider whether we
can produce other documents that don’t do that.

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Shays. Just one more question.

Mr. Horowitz, I hope that the Justice Department will take an-
other look at all of this. If we’re going to perform and fulfill our
responsibility of oversight, we need to have some of the basic deci-
sions that were made with regard to this kind of a situation that
occurred in Boston. By preventing us from having that kind of ma-
terial, it hampers our oversight responsibility. And that’s what
we're concerned about. So I hope that you would take this back to
the Attorney General and ask him to try to work out a better ar-
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rangement than we’re confronted with in this Executive order that
was, I assume, recommended by the Justice Department to the
President, or it wouldn’t have occurred.

Thank you very much.

Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Gilman. We'll now go to 10 minute
rounds.

Do you remember President Nixon and Watergate?

Mr. HorowiTz. I do. I was young, but I remember.

Mr. BURTON. You've probably read your history.

Mr. HOROWITZ. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. Do you remember John Mitchell?

Mr. HOROWITZ. Yes.

Mr. BURTON. Do you know who John Mitchell was?

Mr. HOrRowITZ. Former Attorney General of the United States.

Mr. BURTON. Do you know what happened to John Mitchell?

Mr. Horowrtz. I do.

Mr. BURTON. What happened to him?

Mr. HorowiTz. He was prosecuted for violations in connection
with his responsibilities in office.

Mr. BURTON. And he went to prison. Now, let me ask you this.
What if President Nixon and John Mitchell did what we’re seeing
today, and they said, there’ll be no deliberative documents, no in-
formation whatsoever, given to the legislative branch? What would
happen?

Mr. HorowITZ. My understanding is that what we’re dealing
with here is a case by case analysis.

Mr. BURTON. The point I'm trying to make, and I think you’re
missing my point. The point is, that if you have corruption in the
Justice Department, or in a branch of the executive branch, and
you allow this kind of executive decision to stand, and it becomes
a precedent, we won’t be able to root out corruption, because we
won’t be able to fulfill our oversight responsibilities.

You said you’re going to give us the facts. How do we get the
facts if the Attorney General and the President of the United
States say, you can’t have them? How do we get them?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I don’t think that’s what we’re saying, with all
due respect.

Mr. BURTON. No, no, no. The Executive order says we can’t have
them.

Mr. HorowiITz. I think what the Executive order covers are just
the pre-decisional deliberative memoranda that I've mentioned ear-
lier.

Mr. BURTON. But that may be very relevant, that may be very
relevant to correcting a situation. And unless the Congress has the
ability to fulfill its oversight responsibilities, we can’t do that.

Now, let me ask you a few questions. The Attorney General and
the White House counsel personally told me in my office that Con-
gress will not be allowed to review deliberative documents from
closed criminal investigations. For the record, is that the position
of the Attorney General?

They told me that we will not be allowed to review deliberative
documents from closed criminal investigations. Is that the position
of the Attorney General?
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Mr. HOrROWITZ. My understanding of our position is that we need
to review these materials on a case by case analysis, the documents
on a document by document analysis, and make those decisions in
that way, consistent with the President’s directive.

Mr. BURTON. So what you’re saying is, if the Attorney General
decides that we’re not entitled to see criminal deliberative docu-
ments, we can’t see them?

Mr. HorowiTzZ. No. I think what I'm saying is, what we are obli-
gated to do is to review those documents. If they contain the type
of information that’s at issue here, we believe——

Mr. BURTON. I understand what you're saying. So if the Attorney
General says, these documents should not be given to the Congress,
and they are deliberative documents in a criminal investigation, we
can’t see them.

Mr. HOorROwITZ. But what we should be doing at that point is
coming to the Congress and this committee and trying to work out
an accommodation on how to get the information to the
committee——

Mr. BURTON. Without us seeing them.

Mr. HOROWITZ [continuing]. Concerns about the privileged mate-
rials. We are not trying to prevent the facts and having all of the
facts concerning this matter in Boston before this committee.

Mr. BURTON. Who determines what the facts are? You? The Jus-
tice Department? Who determines what the facts are?

Mr. Horowitz. If a document contains legal analysis, these
memos go through and say the facts, legal analysis, and if the doc-
uments contain legal analysis

Mr. BURTON. OK, who makes that determination?

Mr. Horowitz. Well, just as in every case where we have to re-
view the materials, we have to make a determination, for example,
of grand jury matter, privilege——

Mr. BURTON. But who makes the determination?

Mr. HorowiTzZ. The Department does.

Mr. BURTON. The Department of Justice.

Mr. Horowitz. Correct.

Mr. BURTON. OK, so when you come before us and you say, we've
decided that you shouldn’t see these documents, then it’s your de-
termination. You've made that decision. So Congress has no right,
if you make the decision, or the Chief Executive or the Attorney
General says that we've made a decision that they shouldn’t see
them, then we’re not going to see them, is that right?

Mr. HorOwITZ. Just as we do on the grand jury matters, for ex-
ample, we have to make a decision on that. We have to do it in
a fair and faithful way to our obligations as lawyers and prosecu-
tors reviewing these matters. Yes, we do.

Mr. BURTON. Congress has the responsibility to oversee the exec-
utive branch and we can’t do it. Is that the President’s position as
well, the same position as the Attorney General on this?

Mr. HOROWITZ. The only position I know of the President is what
I read from the Executive order.

Mr. BURTON. The Attorney General and the White House counsel
did not indicate that there would be any exceptions to this policy.
They indicated there would be no exceptions to this policy. Is that
what you’ve been told?
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Mr. HOorROWITZ. What I've been told is that, based on the order
that I have here, that the particular memos at issue in this case
and this request are not going to be——

Mr. BURTON. Well, what I was told by the Attorney General and
the White House counsel was that it was not just the Salvati case.
It was just, this was going to be the policy and there would be no
exceptions to the policy. That’s what they told me. So there’s no ex-
ceptions to the policy. This is just one manifestation of what they're
going to be telling the Congress. And that is, nose out, butt out,
you guys, because if we say you shouldn’t see those documents,
you're not going to see them. That means that the Congress of the
United States, if we don’t fight this, is going to be impotent, if we
try to correct a situation in the executive branch where there may
be corruption. And there’s been corruption in the whole series of
administrations.

Now, has the Justice Department, prior to 2001, ever provided
Congress with deliberative documents from a criminal investiga-
tion? Do you know if they’ve ever done that?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I believe they have.

Mr. BURTON. Yes, they have. What specific issue or incident
prompted this change in policy? What prompted this change from
what’s been the policy in the past?

Mr. HorowiTZ. We don’t believe we’ve changed the policy. What
we believe has occurred over our Nation’s history with regard to ex-
ecutive privilege matters is on a case by case analysis, administra-
tion by administration, we’ve reviewed the requests from the com-
mittee or from the Congress and have determined in certain mat-
ters to produce the deliberative materials to Congress and in other
matters, administrations have invoked executive privilege to pro-
tect the deliberative material.

Mr. BURTON. So you would analyze these things and then make
a determination?

Mr. HorowiTZ. We would, we certainly have an obligation to
analyze documents, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. But I mean, you would look at the documents and
then make a determination as to whether we should get them?

Mr. HorowITZ. We would need to do that.

Mr. BURTON. Do you know in the Salvati case, you've never done
that? Did you know that? You never even asked us what docu-
ments we want or why we want them. You've never asked any of
that. So you haven’t, you're saying you're not going to give us these
documents, but you haven’t analyzed them. Because we’ve never
even discussed that. They just said flat out, we’re not going to give
you any.

Mr. HorowiTz. Well, as I said, I have not been involved.

Mr. BURTON. I know, and I’'m disappointed in the Attorney Gen-
eral for not sending you better prepared up here, because many of
us have asked questions and you just don’t know the answers. Peo-
ple behind you, I would have thought, would be relevant to your
testimony today, but nobody’s said anything and we've asked a
number of questions that you couldn’t answer.

We issued a subpoena to the Department of Justice over 3
months ago. It appears you have documents that are responsive to
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the subpoena. How many documents have you found? How many
documents have you found that were responsive to our subpoena?

Mr. HOROWITZ. As I sit here, I don’t know the number off the top
of my head.

Mr. BURTON. Turn around and ask those guys behind you how
many documents have been relevant. You brought a million dollars
worth of legal talent up here and nobody knows anything.

Yes, we probably will ask the Attorney General to come eventu-
ally.

Mr. HorowiITZ. Mr. Chairman, my understanding is that to date,
in looking through the number of files that would be responsive,
we’ve located 20 documents to date that would be responsive to the
subpoena, although we’re continuing to try and gather, as you've
indicated, 30 year old files in some regards here to

Mr. BURTON. So you've found about 20 documents thus far that
you would rather we wouldn’t see?

Mr. HorowITZz. That’s correct.

Mr. BURTON. Do you have them with you today?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I certainly don’t.

Mr. BURTON. Nobody has them with you back there?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I don’t know that we’ve

Mr. BURTON. Are you going to give them to us?

Mr. HorowiTZ. Well, I think in light of the President’s order, we
do not plan on doing that.

Mr. BURTON. Under what authority are you avoiding compliance
with a valid congressional subpoena that compels you to produce
these documents?

Mr. HOROWITZ. As the President indicated, Mr. Chairman, the
executive privilege of the executive branch has been invoked by the
President.

Mr. BURTON. When did he claim executive privilege?

Mr. HorRoOwITZ. The date of the memorandum is December 12,
2001.

Mr. BURTON. December 12. Did the President claim executive
privilege over these types of documents?

Mr. HorowiTz. That is our understanding.

Mr. BURTON. Excuse me. Did President Clinton claim executive
privilege over these types of documents? And we really had a thor-
ough investigation of him.

Mr. HorowiTZz. Well, my understanding

Mr. BURTON. No, just answer the question. Did President Clinton
claim executive privilege over these types of documents?

Mr. HorowITZ. I believe there was an invocation of executive
privilege with regard to some matter by President Clinton before
this committee. But I know there was——

Mr. BURTON. Over these types of documents?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I don’t know the answer.

Mr. BURTON. Well, the answer is no. We got numerous declina-
tion memoranda, but we got the documents eventually. The La
Bella and Freeh memos are two examples. And they didn’t claim
executive privilege.

How about President George Herbert Walker Bush?

Mr. HorowiTzZ. I would have to go back
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Mr. BURTON. Well, the answer is no. How about President
Reagan?

Mr. HorowITZ. My understanding is that there were invocations
of executive privilege with regard to deliberative memoranda by
prior administrations, including President Bush’s administration.
They are

Mr. BURTON. According to my legal counsel, and they've been
doing research on this, according to them, President George Her-
bert Walker Bush, President Reagan, President Carter, President
Ford, President Nixon, President Johnson, Kennedy, Eisenhower,
Truman, Roosevelt, Hoover Coolidge and President Harding, none
of them used executive privilege over these types of documents.
This is the first time we know of.

Mr. HOROWITZ. Let me just say that there are two——

Mr. BURTON. Over these types of documents.

Mr. HorowiTz. Well, when you say these types of documents, my
understanding is that deliberative materials, which is what we’re
concerned about here, that there have been such invocations.
There’s a 1982 and 1983 OLC opinion that outlines the invocations
over the centuries by the Presidents of executive privilege in cir-
cumstances involving deliberative documents.

Mr. BURTON. Let me just go ahead and allow Mr. Tierney to take
his questions and then I'll make a statement.

Mr. TIERNEY. Thank you.

I want to again go back to the case I talked about earlier, which
is In Re Sealed case. It clearly says, where there’s reason to believe
that documents sought may shed light on Government misconduct,
then this type of privilege is routinely denied. I think you must get
by now that’s what we’re saying. This is a case where we think
these documents shed some light on Government misconduct. It’s
not enough to ask you to give us an idea of what was in there or
give us your interpretation of what was in there.

The facts that are listed in that memorandum, the advice that
may be given may at least give us the information of an individual
who came to a conclusion that we may assume depended on some
knowledge of Government misconduct, and we may want to bring
that person in and question them. Or the facts alone may show
that, or just the advice given may lead us to that conclusion that
advice would never be given unless this person knew something
else that we did it, and that’s why we need it.

Now, I'm troubled by the fact that the committee sent the Attor-
ney General an invitation here and there was talk about this hear-
ing, it’s entitled The FBI’s Handling of Confidential Informants in
Boston: Will the Justice Department Comply with Congressional
Subpoenas. The chairman invited a representative of the Depart-
ment to testify and said that person will be asked to explain the
new policy, which unfortunately, you haven’t really been able to do
fully, you haven’t been able to differentiate the change in policy
that you present here today or the President now imposes, com-
pared with past policies. And asked that you be able to provide the
committee with information regarding justification for the refusal.

Now, we’ve had questions to you asking about your involvement
or knowledge of the FBI’s handling of confidential informants in
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Bostﬁn{3 and I don’t think you have specific knowledge of that, am
I right?

Mr. HorowiTZ. I have general knowledge of the matter.

Mr. TIERNEY. You do not have knowledge of who gave the orders
to redact certain parts of the information that was given to the
committee. That was beyond your knowledge.

Mr. HorowiITZ. My understanding was that the producers of the
documents at the FBI and the Department who were preparing
them were the people who had to review them for 6(e) and other
material. I don’t know the exact names of who

Mr. TIERNEY. But you don’t know names, exact names of who——

Mr. HOROWITZ [continuing]. When it was done, how it was done,
physically did the redacting.

Mr. TIERNEY. And I would guess that you don’t have any specif-
ics on the internal FBI investigation, you weren’t able to converse
with Mr. Delahunt about the fact that there was an internal FBI
investigation that in fact turned out to be a whitewash, because
when Judge Wolf got the matter, he had pretty much discredited
that report that ended up in a subsequent investigation. And you
didn’t really have information about the initial FBI investigation,
right?

Mr. HOROWITZ. As I sit here, I don’t have information on that ini-
tial FBI investigation that Congressman Delahunt mentioned.

Mr. TIERNEY. So the Attorney General had notice of the
hearing——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Would the gentleman yield for a moment?

Mr. TIERNEY. Sure.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I just want to clarify. That was an OPR, Office
of Professional Responsibility investigation. So it was done in con-
junction with FBI agents. I think it’s important to put that on the
record, John, and to clarify, so that Mr. Horowitz is not under any
misunderstanding.

Mr. TiERNEY. Thank you.

Now, the Attorney General had notice of the hearing, notice of
the hearing subject, was specifically asked to send somebody that
was knowledgeable about these materials, about the specific case
in Boston, about the policy, about the changes in policy. And I
would be curious to know why someone with more specific informa-
tion was not sent. It seems he’s done you a disservice and the com-
mittee a disservice by not sending up a person or some persons
with substantially more information on that. There had to be a
number of people involved in those decisionmaking processes, or
whether or not things would be disclosed or redacted or whether
privilege would be claimed. And then he sent you with at least
seven others, eight others, I see now, up here.

So what I would like you to do for us is, would you introduce to
us by name, by title and by responsibility vis-a-vis this material,
each of the individuals that you brought with you?

Mr. HorowITZ. Eric Sanstedt, who is Deputy Chief of Staff in the
Criminal Division.

Mr. TiIERNEY. What is his responsibility with regard to the mat-
ters that were in the invitation?

Mr. HorowITZ. He’s on the aides to Mr. Cherdoff, who has been
involved in some of these matters, as the chairman knows.




411

Mr. TIERNEY. So would he know who redacted all the informa-
tion?

Mr. HorowiITZ. I don’t believe so.

Matt Martens, who is also in the front Office of the Criminal Di-
vision. Steve Bunnell, who is in the front Office of the Criminal Di-
vision. Carl Thorsen, who is in the Office of Legislative Affairs. Ed
Whelan, who is in the Office of Legal Counsel. Paul Colborn, who
is in the Office of Legal Counsel.

Mr. TIERNEY. Anybody else?

Mr. HorOwITZ. And Jim Rybecki, who is a paralegal, Legislative
Affairs.

Mr. TIERNEY. And the gentlewoman behind you?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I'm sorry. Faith Burton, who is also in the Office
of Legislative Affairs.

Mr. TIERNEY. What contribution have any of them made to this
morning’s presentation?

Mr. HorowITZ. They were involved in, at least many of them
were involved in discussions and preparing for the hearing.
And——

Mr. TIERNEY. I'm just flapping—I mean, none of them know any-
thing, but they were helping you prepare for the hearing, which
you weren’t able to testify about most things?

Mr. HorowITZ. They do know about, as I obviously haven’t con-
veyed to the committee, my knowledge about the decision to invoke
executive privilege and what that involves in this particular mat-
ter.

Mr. TIERNEY. Who made the decision to invoke executive privi-
lege? Who specifically was the one who bit the bullet and said, all
right, this is where we’re going?

Mr. HorRowITZ. The President of the United States signed

Mr. TierNEY. Ultimately, someone drafted that for him to sign.

Mr. HorowiTZ. I don’t know, and I don’t believe it’s
appropriate——

Mr. TIERNEY. Do any of these people here know?

Mr. HorowiITZ. I don’t believe that we’re in a position to discuss
internal deliberations——

Mr. TIERNEY. Well, you are, and I'm asking you, do you know
who made that decision, and if you don’t know, do any of these peo-
ple here know?

Mr. HOROWITZ. The Attorney General made the recommendation
to the President and the President agreed with the recommenda-
tion the Attorney General made.

Mr. TIERNEY. So we’re comfortable here as a committee here,
we’ve all decided that the Attorney General is the one that actually
made the recommendation?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. To the President, that’s correct.

Mr. TIERNEY. Who made the recommendation to the Attorney
General?

Mr. HorowITZ. I don’t believe we're prepared to go into discus-
sions about who had what discussion with the Attorney General.
Again, it’s a problem

Mr. TIERNEY. Again, trust me. You can tell me who gave the
opinion to the Attorney General that this should be invoked.
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Mr. HOrROWITZ. I personally do not know whether there was one
or many individuals that the Attorney General consulted to——

Mr. TiErNEY. Well, why don’t we have the committee convene
again and see if we can determine from them

Mr. HorROWITZ. This is a matter that we believe is, our advice to
the Attorney General is precisely the issue that’s laid out by the
President in the order he issued, which is the need to protect delib-
erations within the Department and to provide to the Attorney
General—

Mr. TIERNEY. All we're asking for is the name of the individual
that gave the opinion. We’re not asking the basis of the opinion,
what the context of the opinion was, we want to know who had to
make the decision. I mean, there’s eight people here being paid on
the taxpayer’s dime and they didn’t make the decision. They
haven’t done much here this morning except watch. Now I just
want to know collectively if everybody can determine who made the
decision, who made the recommendation to the Attorney General?

Mr. HorowITZ. Congressman, I will need to go back and consult
with the leadership, including the leadership of the Department, to
discuss who made what decisions, who was present when decisions
and what we can disclose with regard to that.

Mr. TIERNEY. Now, is that because none of you know, or because
you'll all go back and discuss the issue of whether or not you can
disclose it?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I think it’s in part a decision about what can and
should be disclosed about who the Attorney General consulted
with.

Mr. TIERNEY. So amongst all of you, do you know who made the
decision and you just refuse to tell us, or do you not know and have
to go back and find out?

Mr. HorowiTZ. Well, Congressman, I am not in a position to an-
swer those questions. The leadership of the Department is going to
have to decide to what degree the Attorney General wants to pro-
vide to the committee the individuals who were involved in the
process.

Mr. TIERNEY. Well, now, let me get real simple. You can’t tell me,
from this committee of many here, whether or not anybody in this
group knows who made the advice to the Attorney General? That’s
the simple question at this point. Do any of you know who it is?
You don’t have to tell me who at the moment, but do you know who
made that recommendation to the Attorney General?

Mr. HorowiTz. Congressman, we don’t believe it’s appropriate at
this point for me or any of the people sitting behind me to make
the decision for the Department to provide to the committee who
the Attorney General consulted with and discussed this matter.

Mr. TIERNEY. Now I'm not asking you who, I'm asking you if you
know who. That’s yes or no, not a name. Do any of you know who
made that recommendation to the Attorney General, or is that
something that nobody in this room knows?

Mr. BURTON. Would the gentleman yield to me?

Mr. TIERNEY. Sure.

Mr. BURTON. Does the gentleman that I had sworn, at the begin-
ning, do you know? You're under oath. Do you know who made the
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decision. You don’t have to tell us who it was. Do you know who
made the decision?

Mr. WHELAN. Sir, I believe that’s a privileged matter that I'm not
entitled to address.

Mr. BURTON. Do you know who made the decision? I'm not ask-
ing who it was. Do you know?

Mr. WHELAN. Sir, as the questions from Congressman Tierney
have established, you go a little bit down this road, a little bit
down this road, it’s not a road that I can go down answering any
questions on.

Mr. TIERNEY. Are you a lawyer?

Mr. BURTON. Wait a minute. You were sworn. Would you come
to the desk and take the microphone? This is pretty important.
You're saying, Mr. Whelan—thank you for yielding—that you can’t
even answer if you know who made the decision to ask the Presi-
dent to issue an Executive order? You can’t even say that you know
that? We're not asking you who it was, but you can’t even say that
you know?

Mr. WHELAN. Congressman Burton, the next question down the
line is obviously not, this is not a matter on which I am authorized
to speak.

Mr. TIERNEY. And I'm going to reclaim my time, too. Sir, are you
a lawyer?

Mr. WHELAN. I am a lawyer.

Mr. TIERNEY. Then you full well know we’re not dealing with the
next question down the line. We're dealing with the immediate
question in front of you and Mr. Horowitz now. And that is, after
consulting with all the people that you brought to this room, the
simple question is, do you or do you not know who that individual
is? We'll worry about the next question down the line when and if
we ever get there.

Mr. WHELAN. The answer to your question is plainly covered by
the deliberative process privilege. And I am not entitled to answer
it.

Mr. TIERNEY. I can’t hear him, Mr. Chairman. He’s got to speak
up.

Mr. BURTON. Pull the microphone closer, please.

Mr. WHELAN. I apologize. With all respect, the answer to your
question is covered by the deliberative process privilege. And I am
not authorized to answer it.

Mr. TIERNEY. You think the deliberative process privilege ex-
tends to testifying as to whether or not you know who an individ-
ual was that might have given advice?

Mr. WHELAN. Absolutely.

Mr. BURTON. We will pursue this further.

I want to tell you, if the American people are watching this, I
think they’re going to be very chagrined that you can’t even tell us
if you know or don’t know something. That is amazing. It’s just
amazing. If the Executive order, or the issue of executive privilege
extends to you sitting before this committee and saying, I can’t
even tell you if I know or don’t know something, then we've really
gone off the deep end.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Horowitz, I understand you’re here because Mr.
Chertoff couldn’t be here.
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Mr. HorowITZ. That’s correct.

Mr. SHAYS. And I guess I should be grateful for that. But would
you tell me what your position is?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I'm Chief of Staff to Mr. Chertoff.

Mr. SHAYS. So you are basically an administrator for the Assist-
ant Secretary for:

Mr. HorowITz. Hopefully I do a little bit more than the admin-
istering. I actually am involved in substantive issues as well, Con-
gressman.

Mr. SHAYS. Right. But you are his chief of staff, right?

Mr. HorowiITZ. Yes, and provide him counsel on a variety of
issues.

Mr. SHAYS. See, our committee is having a chief of staff, and
when Mr. Lieberman has this same issue, he’s going to have the
Attorney General, that’s going to be the difference. And he’s the
one basically who has signed off on this, and he is the person who
has come to me and others to ask for immense powers.

And T hold, I know you’re here to present the position of the De-
partment. I have a very difficult time, in part because I know about
the case. Do you know about the case?

y Mr. HOorRowITZ. I know the general details of the case. I don’t
now——

Mr. SHAYS. Was Mr. Salvati innocent?

Mr. Horowitz. I think there’s a serious issue about whether he
was indeed innocent. I do know that there were failures, inappro-
priate failures, to produce relevant information.

Mr. SHAYS. OK, so right now, you and I have a disagreement, be-
cause he was innocent. And he was let out of jail because he was
innocent. So right now, we have a problem. Because if you have
that view, the papers you’re going to let us see are based on a dis-
tortion, in my judgment, of the case.

Tell me about his wife. What do you know about his wife?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I don’t know much about his wife, any details
about his wife.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you know how often she visited him?

Mr. HorowITzZ. I do not.

Mr. SHAYS. You don’t know that she visited him every week for
30 years? Did you know that?

Mr. HorowITZ. I did not know that until you mentioned that,
Congressman.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you know how many children he has?

Mr. HorowITZ. I do not.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you know that all of his children, that they were
very, very young, and for the next 30 years, they basically came to
visit him at least twice a month for 30 years?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I do not know that.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you know that the FBI agent who sent him to jail
knew he was innocent?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I understand that there was information that the
FBI had that indicated he may well have been innocent.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you know that there was information that the
Chelsea police had that would have proved that he was innocent?

Mr. HorowITZ. I don’t know as I sit here what the Chelsea police
have.
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Mr. SHAYS. Did you know that the Boston police had information
that would prove he was innocent?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I believe I had heard that.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you know that the State Police had information
that would prove he was innocent?

Mr. HorowiITZ. I believe I had heard that there was relevant in-
formation in the State Police.

Mr. SHAYS. Are you aware that all four, the FBI, the Chelsea po-
lice, the Boston police and State Police, even though they knew he
was innocent, still let him stand on trial, and that he was origi-
nally going to be sent to death, had a death sentence?

Mr. HOROWITZ. 'm aware of that, and I indicated earlier, Con-
gressman, I think what happened there was terrible. I'm not dis-
puting that in the least.

Mr. SHAYS. No, but you’re not sure he’s innocent. That’s part of
the problem.

Mr. HOrROWITZ. The reason I'm saying that is, I have not sat and
read every fact and every circumstance and I

Mr. SHAYS. But we have. We have. We have information that you
don’t have, and now we’re trying to understand how the Chelsea
police, the Boston police, the State Police and our own FBI could
allow an innocent man to spend 30 years in jail. That’s why I am
angry. That’s why I'm angry.

And so that’s what I have to wrestle with right now, is thinking
that you all are preventing us from getting the facts and under-
standing why this has happened.

Mr. HOROWITZ. And——

Mr. SHAYS. That’s what you're doing.

Mr. HorowiTZ. Well—

Mr. SHAYS. You're doing it because you think you’re right. You
have stated in a statement to us that this is not a new policy. But
that’s frankly untrue.

Mr. HorROWITZ. My understanding is it is not a new policy for the
Department of Justice and the executive branch as a whole to pro-
tect deliberative memoranda.

Mr. SHAYS. So you’re saying that Congress for years and years
and years hasn’t been getting these memos?

Mr. HorowiTz. What I’'m saying is, there are examples where the
Department and where the President has decided to produce infor-
mation. There are also examples, as outlined in these two OLC
opinions from 1982 and 1983 that demonstrate almost 200 years of
history where Presidents have invoked executive privilege to pro-
tect deliberative materials.

Mr. SHAYS. No, wait a minute. We’ve had executive privilege, 1
mean, that’s disingenuous. I know that. But on these documents
that this is not a new policy?

Mr. HorOwITZ. These documents are a subset of documents that
involve internal deliberative memoranda.

Mr. SHAYS. On a closed case 30 years old.

Mr. HorowiTZ. That’s correct. But they are a subset of delibera-
tive materials. The issue here is deliberative materials. And that’s
what, as outlined in these summary decisions——

Mr. SHAYS. Do you know why we want this information?
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Mr. HOROWITZ. I understand the committee’s interest in trying to
get——

Mr. SHAYS. No, tell me why. Why do we want this information?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. The committee is, among other things, reviewing
the handling of informants by the FBI by these other entities and
other:

Mr. SHAYS. Why do we want to do that?

Mr. HOrRoOwITZ. There could be a number of reasons. I certainly
don’t presume to say what the number of reasons, but there could
be a number of reasons.

Mr. SHAYS. No, no, I want you to explain to me, why would we
even want to look at the informants?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I could envision a desire to write new legislation,
I could recognize a desire

Mr. SHAYS. Tell me the abuses that took place. Tell me the
abuses. Why would we be so outraged at this case, and why would
we want to understand why the people who were supposed to en-
force the law were breaking the law? Tell me why we would want
to know about informants.

Mr. HorowiTz. Congressman, I understand completely why any-
one who looked at this, including this committee, would be out-
raged by what they saw. I had a

Mr. SHAYS. You don’t know the case, though. You don’t know the
case.

Mr. HorowiITZ. I have, as a prosecutor, I prosecuted a number
of law enforcement officials for corruption.

Mr. SHAYS. No, but you don’t know this case.

Mr. HOROWITZ. I understand how terrible it is.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Horowitz, do you know this case?

Mr. HorowiTZz. I explained to you my general understanding of
what happened here.

Mr. SHAYS. And your general understanding was, you didn’t
know how many kids he had, you didn’t know that his wife went
to visit him, you didn’t know. Tell me about the two informants.

Mr. HorowITZ. 1

Mr. SHAYS. No, stop. Stop. Tell me about the two informants.
Tell me about those informants. You know about the case. Tell me
about it.

Mr. HorowiTZ. My understanding is that——

Mr. SHAYS. Tell me their names.

Mr. HOROWITZ [continuing]. Mr. Bulger and Mr. Flemmi were
FBI informants

Mr. SHAYS. Right.

Mr. HOROWITZ [continuing]. And providing information at the
same time. There are allegations, and I have to be careful what I
say, because there is an indicted case right now in Boston, involv-
ing the FBI's handling of those informants and whether there was
corrupt activity involving the handling of those informants.

Mr. GILMAN. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. SHAYS. Why is Mr. Bulger involved in the Salvati case? Tell
me why you’re saying he’s involved.

Mr. HorowITZ. When you mentioned the two informants, those
are the two informants wunder indictment right now in
connection——
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Mr. SHAYS. OK, and how is he involved in the Salvati case?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I can’t as I sit here today describe for you what
each person did in that case.

Mr. SHAYS. Because you don’t know. The reason is you don’t
know. He’s not involved in the Salvati case.

Mr. HorowiTz. What I'm trying to——

Mr. SHAYS. You heard his name mentioned over there, so you
made an assumption

Mr. HorowiITZz. No, believe me, Congressman, having spent time
in Boston, I understand completely the significance of Mr. Bulger,
Mr. Flemmi and while I may not know the specific facts about how
many children and all that they had

Mr. SHAYS. I'm going to yield to my colleague.

Mr. HOROWITZ [continuing]. I frankly don’t think it matters. It’s
obviously even

Mr. SHAYS. It matters to me.

Mr. HOROWITZ. Let me finish, please. To me, whether he had 3
kids or 10 children, what would have happened, to send an inno-
cent person to jail, would be wrong. And that’s what I know. And
that’s

Mr. SHAYS. You know why it matters? Because the FBI tried to
keep him in jail. They didn’t just send him to jail, the tried to keep
him in jail.

Is the FBI under the Justice Department?

Mr. HorowITZ. It is.

Mr. SHAYS. It’s a dumb question, right, and you can smile.

Mr. HOrROWITZ. No, I'm not, it’s just

Mr. SHAYS. The reason I'm asking is, the Justice Department
oversees the FBI. And we’re trying to get information that the Jus-
tice Department has, but they don’t want us to get it. Shouldn’t I
be a little uncomfortable with that?

Mr. HorowiTz. What I would hope is that as we go forward in
trying to provide the committee with documents and materials and
information, that the committee would see that we are willing to
provide the information that allows the committee to take a full re-
view of this matter. That is certainly what I understand we will
go forward.

Mr. SHAYS. I yield to Mr. Gilman.

Mr. GiLMAN. I thank the gentleman for yielding. I'm being called
to another meeting and that’s why I thank the gentleman for yield-
ing.

Mr. Horowitz, you said that it was the Department, the attorneys
that recommended to the Attorney General that there be a change
of policy, is that correct?

Mr. HorowITZ. No. What I tried to get across was that it is my
understanding that the position of the Department, the position of
the executive branch has been that deliberative memoranda, in this
case deliberative memoranda written by line attorneys, has long
been viewed to be covered by executive privilege.

Mr. GILMAN. But what I’'m asking you is, did anyone in your De-
partment make a recommendation to the Attorney General that
there be a change of policy?
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Mr. HorowiITZ. I appreciate the question. I am told that discus-
sions about who recommended what to whom is something we need
to consult with——

Mr. GILMAN. Well, the Attorney General didn’t do this on his
own, did he? I'm sure he took advice from his counsel. Is that cor-
rect?

Mr. HorowiTZ. I assume so, yes.

Mr. GiLMaN. All right, then, the Attorney General, after getting
advice on the change of policy then made a recommendation to the
President, is that correct?

Mr. HorowiTZ. My understanding is that the Attorney General
did make a recommendation to the President.

Mr. GiLMAN. Do you know when that occurred?

Mr. HorowrITz. I do not know.

Mr. GILMAN. And then the President, just in the last few days,
made this change of policy, is that correct?

Mr. HOrRowITZ. The order is dated yesterday, December 12th.

ll\/Ir.?GILMAN. And was that based upon this case, this change of
policy?

Mr. HorowITz. If I could have a moment.

Mr. GiLMAN. Please.

Mr. HorowIiTZ. Congressman, it was occasioned by this sub-
poena, so it involved this specific matter.

Mr. GILMAN. It was occasioned by this case?

Mr. HorowiITZz. That’s correct.

Mr. GiLMAN. Thank you very much. Thank you for yielding.

Mr. BURTON. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. Clay.

Mr. CLAY. Thank you.

Let me first say that, you know, the FBI is an organization that
has a history of successes combating criminal activity and threats.
And I applaud the Bureau for those successes.

The Bureau has also a history of failures and subsequent cover-
ups as well. And we do not have to name all of these, as most are
well documented. The Salvati case is an example that illustrates
the need for oversight, as is the performance of the FBI in so-called
undercover work with the Ku Klux Klan during the era of civil
rights unrest in the 1960’s and 1970’s. There are other incidents
of note.

Whitey Bulger is on your most wanted list, correct?

Mr. HorowITz. That’s correct, he’s on the top 10 list.

Mr. CLAY. And is that where you make the assertion that, are
you asserting privilege because he is part of the ongoing criminal,
active criminal investigation?

Mr. HOROWITZ. There is the concern about the open case that’s
about to go to trial in Boston. But the documents at issue here are,
the concern and the reason for the invocation involves the delibera-
tive nature of the documents, not necessarily the open case issue.

Mr. CLAY. OK, now, you know, it’s customary for a party assert-
ing privilege to submit a privilege log identifying each document
subject to a claim of privilege and providing a general description
of the document. And the purpose of this is to help us determine
if the claim of privilege is valid or just an effort to conceal informa-
tion. Mr. Horowitz, will the Justice Department provide a privilege
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log to the committee describing all documents that you believe are
subject to executive privilege or any other privilege?

Mr. HorowiTZ. If T could, I would certainly go back to the De-
partment and raise that issue and consult and get an answer to the
committee promptly on that question.

Mr. CLAY. Well, you know, for you to assert privilege, you know,
a recent ruling says that when there is a reason to believe the doc-
uments sought may shed light on Government misconduct, the
privilege is routinely denied on the grounds that shielding internal
Government deliberations in this context does not serve the
public’s interest in honest and effective Government.

I mean, you know, what are we shielding here? We know Bulger
is on the 10 most wanted list for the FBI. Yes, he’s been indicted.
What are we trying to protect?

Mr. HOROWITZ. Let me just correct, he has been indicted in the
Boston matter.

Mr. CLAY. I said he’s been indicted, yes.

Mr. HorowiTZ. Oh, I'm sorry. What we’re discussing here is the
protection of the deliberative materials that invocations that have
occurred, as I said in my opening statement, back to George Wash-
ington through administrations of the present on deliberative docu-
ments, as a general matter, that’s what’s at issue here with regard
to the Boston case. It’s not, we don’t believe, a new policy.

What we are prepared to do is work with the committee to get
the committee the information so that the committee can look at
this matter, look and see what happened in Boston.

Mr. Cray. Well, would any release of this information undermine
an active criminal investigation?

Mr. HorowiTz. That’s a separate matter, and it might well. I
would need to go back and do an analysis on open case. Because
there is, as I said, a pending indictment, and there will be a trial.
It’s currently scheduled, I'm told by the prosecutors who handle it,
next January, in a month. And I would certainly, in order to an-
swer that question, we would need to go through it and determine
which of the documents might relate to an open case.

Mr. CLAy. OK, thank you.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Wm. Lacy Clay follows:]
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE
WM. LACY CLAY
FOR THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT REFORM

DECEMBER 13, 2001

Thank you for yielding, Mr. Chairman.

I want to welcome the witnesses testifying today,
Mr. Daniel Bryant, Assistant Attorney General for
Legislative Affairs, U.S. Department of Justice; and
Mr. Michael E. Horowitz, Chief of Staff, Criminal
Division, U.S. Department of Justice.

I do not agree with the new Justice Department
policy not to comply with congressional demands for
internal, deliberative, Justice Department documents
related to criminal investigations.

I also do not favor tying the hands of law
enforcement in @ manner that circumvents the
completion of their mandates. Additionally, I do not
advocate the discontinuation of oversight or allowing
the agencies to dictate to Congress the degree and
type of oversight that will be accepted. The FBI is an
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organization that has a history of successes
combating criminal activity and threats. I applaud the
Bureau for those successes. The Bureau has also a
history of failures and subsequent cover-ups as well.
We do not have to name all of these as most are well
documented. The Salvati case is an example that
illustrates the need for oversight, as is the
performance of the FBI in so-called undercover work
with the Ku Klux Klan during the era of “Civil Rights”
unrest in the 1960’s and 1970’s. There are other later
incidents of note.

We will not have a Gestapo in America. I am not
accusing the FBI of being one. The FBI is not the
Gestapo. I am saying that we will not have loose
cannons in our government that are completely
independent of accountability except when and how
they decide to allow it. The American people demand
accountability of everyone, inclusive of the Congress,
and that is the way it will be. ‘

Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent to
submit my remarks to the record.
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Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Clay.

Mr. Cummings.

Mr. CUMMINGS. I was just sitting here thinking—thank you, Mr.
Chairman. I want to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for calling this
hearing. I've got to tell you that this is totally frustrating. And it,
you know, they’re taught in law school about things being shocking
to the conscience. The lack of information that we’re getting here
today is frightening.

And as I sit here, I was just wondering, who do you all go back
to after this is over and who congratulates you for what you've
been able to achieve here today? I mean, when you go back to the
office, somebody’s going to say, guys, you did a great job of
stonewalling, and I sure would like to know who that is. This is
so frustrating.

I mean, I'm sitting here, and I'll be frank with you, I’ve been in
many, many situations, but this is one of the most frustrating situ-
ations I have ever been in in my 6 years in Congress. Because I
feel like, you know, I remember during the Watergate hearings,
somebody said, I'm not a potted plant, one of the lawyers. And
that’s how I feel, I feel like a potted plant today.

It’s not, and I guess I feel it more not so just because of me, but
because of the people that I represent. They still believe in a de-
mocracy. You know, they want to believe in a democracy. They
want to believe that Government is open and that Government is
fair. They want to believe that. They want to believe that prosecu-
tors do the right thing, they want to believe that when somebody
is convicted wrongfully, a prosecutor wants to vomit, because they
knew that person was wrongfully convicted. They want to believe
that.

They want to believe that someone would, in a prosecutor’s office,
would cry murder if somebody spent 30 years, 30 Christmases, 30
Easters, 30 years, of their life. We have one life to live, this is no
dress rehearsal, and this is the life. Just the idea of it. And I don’t
get that, I don’t feel it. I don’t feel it.

And then we ask questions, and we can’t get simple answers.
You know, at some point, we've got to ask ourselves, where are we
headed in this society. We criticize other governments for the way
they do business and the way they conduct trials and the way they
send people to prison. And then we sit here as a Congress and we
can’t get simple answers.

I guess I'm curious as to how was the team, the team of people
that are here, I mean, I'm just trying to figure out why we’re even
here if we can’t get answers. We're paying folks to do a job, we're
paying dollars, taxpayers dollars, and we're wasting our time. And
it’s very, very frustrating. And I'm not saying this because—I'm
just sitting here saying, why am I sitting here.

So tell me, since we don’t seem to be able to get answers to the
questions that have been asked, how was this team assembled that
are here? Who are they and why were they picked, and the gen-
tleman that’s sitting next to you? I'm just curious. Why do we have
this team here today? Who are they? What are their roles?

Mr. HorowiTZz. Well, Congressman, first let me apologize if I
haven’t been able to impart information
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Mr. CuMMINGS. Well, let’s go back to the first part. Who’s going
to say congratulations for stonewalling?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I’'m not expecting anybody to say congratulations,
and I'm not here to do any stonewalling. I'm here to try and
explain

Mr. CUMMINGS. But that’s how it feels, and it’s frustrating.

Mr. HorowITZ. I certainly understand that, and I understand
certainly the Members’ concern about what happened in Boston. As
I mentioned before, I've been in circumstances where I've pros-
ecuted police officers and Federal law enforcement officers and peo-
ple have gotten out of jail because of it who should not have been
in jail. Fortunately, for my circumstance, no one had been in for
30 years, but they’d been in for many months and in some cases
years.

So I agree with you completely that this is not any matter to sit
back and congratulate anyone about. We are trying to provide the
information that we can, consistent with our constitutional respon-
sibilities, and to do it in a way that gets the committee as much
as information as we are able to do about all of the facts, all of the
circumstances that happened here. And like I said, I'm not looking
to go back for anyone to congratulate me. Hopefully I came here
and offered some assistance in explaining what our views were. Ob-
viously, if I didn’t do that, I certainly apologize to you and the
other members of the committee. But that’s what I'm trying to do.

Mr. CuMMINGS. OK, do you understand our frustration? Some-
body said a little bit earlier, you know, you’ve got Democrats and
Republicans frustrated over this. This is major stuff.

Mr. HorowiITzZ. No, I

Mr. CUMMINGS. I mean, because we don’t agree on a whole lot
of things.

Mr. HOROWITZ. Believe me, I understand that, Congressman.

Mr. CUMMINGS. Any time you get me agreeing with the chair-
man, I mean, they tell me I'm far left, and they tell me he’s just
to the right of center. And we agree on this. I mean, it’s just—I
guess like I said, I think about my constituents and I think about
all the people who have gone through so many situations and then
it just seems that Government takes the position that we are right.
Well, Government isn’t always right. And in order for us to get to
where our Government is wrong, we have to have information.

And so I yield back, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. The gentleman yields his time.

Mr. Delahunt. Incidentally, Mr. Delahunt, you were prosecuting
attorney at the time that the Salvati case took place, were you not?

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Salvati was prosecuted, Mr. Chairman, be-
fore I became district attorney.

Mr. BURTON. But you were district attorney up there, and you're
conversant with a lot of these things?

Mr. DELAHUNT. I am. I'm conversant with it, unfortunately I'm
conversant with it.

You know, we've focused today on Mr. Salvati, and that’s appro-
priate. I respect the passion I just heard from my friend to my
right. But let’s be clear. The Salvati case is not unique. Would you
agree with that, Mr. Horowitz?




424

Mr. HOROWITZ. I certainly think there are more issues beyond
the Salvati case with regard to the handling of informants——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Not just in Boston.

Mr. HOROWITZ. Right.

Mr. DELAHUNT. There have been allegations about other offices,
not just in Boston, but in New York. I don’t want to enumerate
them, I don’t think that’s necessary. But what we’re talking about
is, as Senator Specter and Senator Grassley said during the course
of the confirmation hearings of the Attorney General, was that it’s
a culture.

And it isn’t just about depriving people of their liberty. It’s about
murders. Stop and think, Mr. Cummings, for a moment, about
those who because of misconduct by personnel within the Depart-
ment of Justice, and I'm correct in stating that the FBI is within
the Department of Justice, correct, Mr. Horowitz?

Mr. HorowiITtz. That’s correct.

Mr. DELAHUNT. That because of conduct, that people were given
inforlglation that led to the murders of people. Is that a fair state-
ment?

Mr. HorowiTz. If you’re raising allegations I need to be
careful—
hMl‘;. DELAHUNT. Well, is there some evidence that would indicate
that?

Mr. HorowITZ. There are certainly allegations, if I could phrase
it that way, Congressman.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. Now, I mentioned, and I think it’s really
important, too, because when we continue to hear, well, the De-
partment of Justice has taken steps, we created a task force, we
did A, B, and C, I think it’s important to really understand that
they did it reluctantly. This simply didn’t happen. It’s my under-
standing that Judge Wolf, but let me pose it in the form of a ques-
tion.

Is it your understanding that Judge Wolf had to threaten the
deputy attorney general in a previous administration with con-
tempt of court before the names of Mr. Bulger and Mr. Flemmi
were revealed as informants?

Mr. HOrRowITZ. I do not know if Judge Wolf specifically ordered
or threatened the deputy attorney general with contempt. I do
know——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me rephrase. I understand it’s the assistant
attorney general. Let me rephrase it so I can make sure I'm not
misstating it, a senior official in the Department of Justice.

Mr. HOrROWITZ. And as I said, my answer would stay the same
as to whether he indeed issued a contempt order. I do know that
Judge Wolf spent, as you indicated, a fair amount of time digging
and reviewing into this matter.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. But it was the Department of Justice that
refused to disclose the names of Mr. Bulger and Mr. Flemmi as in-
formants until the threat of a contempt citation was put forth by
Judge Wolf. I guess what I'm suggesting to you is that the record
of the Department of Justice in this entire matter is abysmal. It
truly is abysmal for all fair-minded people. I'm not suggesting any-
one here that works for the Department of Justice intended bad
things to happen. But with all due respect to Mr. Whelan, not to



425

respond to the Chair’s question and not to respond to Mr. Tierney’s
question about, do you know if, without getting on to the second
question, that does not carry confidence in the Department of Jus-
tice.

I would suggest that you go back and think of what you’re doing.
Because I've got to tell you what you’re doing. You’re undermining
the confidence of the American people in the Department of Justice
by this presentation here this morning. And I'm not singling out
any individual. But you've got to go back and say, we didn’t hear
anyone on this panel from left to right, from Democrat to Repub-
lican, appreciate or respect the testimony that we proffered this
morning.

And I don’t know if it’s already been inquired of, but in your
statement, on page 4, there’s a declarative sentence that says legis-
lative branch political pressure on executive branch prosecutorial
decisionmaking is inconsistent with the separation of powers and
threatens individual liberty. Are you suggesting that this commit-
tee is exercising its authority in creating political pressure on the
Department?

Mr. HorowiTZ. No, Congressman. What the concern is is that
making documents, deliberative documents of line attorneys avail-
able for public dissemination

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, why did you make that statement, Mr.
Horowitz?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. The concern is that could be a result of making
available line attorney pre-decisional memoranda to their super-
visor and chill their ability or their willingness to carefully and
fully analyze the case and decide whether to prosecute or perhaps
not to prosecute.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, let me followup. In your testimony, or in
your discussions, and again, I don’t know if you agree with my in-
terpretation of the Supreme Court decisions, a case by case basis,
but you fail to even assert that the Department has a particular-
ized interest in withholding the information that was requested. Is
that a fair statement?

Mr. HorowiTz. I think what we've tried to address and lay out
for the committee, and the committee has the President’s order, is
the concern about chilling the deliberative process.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Chilling. But you did not, have you provided a
log of statements, any of the documents that have been requested,
given us an, identifying those documents which are subject to a
claim of privilege?

Mr. HorowITZ. Congressman Clay actually asked us to prepare
and produce for the committee a privilege log. And as I mentioned
to him, I will certainly go back and discuss that and respond.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I understand. You’re going to be so busy when
you go back, Mr. Horowitz, with all due respect. I understand nego-
tiations between counsel for the committee and the Department
have been going on for some time. For you to come forward today
without having an answer to that particular question, I'm just—I'm
disappointed. I'm truly disappointed.

You can provide us with a statement quoting a variety of state-
ments. We can all indulge in platitudes and string them on and on.
But you’re an attorney. You’ve tried a number of cases, I presume.
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Mr. HorowITZz. That’s correct.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Then why didn’t you assert a particularized need
to withhold information given the documents that were requested
by the Chair and by counsel?

Mr. HorowITZ. My understanding is that the request first came
in connection with the subpoena issued back in September, that—
I'm also told that in light of what happened on September 11th,
that the decision was made to delay the request for the documents
unti% a later date, and that this hearing was then set fairly re-
cently.

Mr. DELAHUNT. You know, honestly, that’s just an unsatisfactory
response. I mean, you're here with a number of professionals from
the Department. To think that you would come before this commit-
tee without having a log prepared, without having a description of
a particularized need to withhold that information, I mean, there
is no one on this—go ahead, you can interrupt.

Mr. HorowiTz. I was going to say, I think as far as I'm aware,
there is only one court decision that specifically addresses an asser-
tion of executive privilege in connection with a subpoena request
from a congressional committee, and that was the Senate Select
case decided by the D.C. circuit. And what the D.C. circuit laid out
was that the Department, upon an assertion of the Department
that certain documents fell within the scope of its executive branch
privilege, that the Congress was then obligated to present the par-
ticularized reason and the critical need for the documents, and
that, to my understanding, is the only court decision out there that
specifically addresses a congressional request for information.

Mr. DELAHUNT. It’s my understanding that there are numerous
cases. I think I would yield any time he might want to the majority
counsel.

But again, let me go back to what I was saying earlier.

Mr. BURTON. If Mr. Delahunt would just yield, I have to go to
another meeting. I'd like to take my time and then Mr. Shays is
going to take the Chair. You gentlemen, we’ll allow you as much
time for questioning as you want. And I hope you will take advan-
tage of that.

Let me just cite for the record that the Attorney General of the
United States, Mr. Ashcroft, was on CNN’s Late Edition with Wolf
Blitzer, and I'm sure you're aware of this. And he was asked, when
we were trying to get documents from Janet Reno regarding some
cases regarding the previous President, President Clinton, and Mr.
Ashcroft said, and I'm paraphrasing him, because I don’t have the
exact quote, that Janet Reno ought to comply and ought to give us
those documents, that the Congress had a right to them.

Now he’s the Attorney General and he’s taking an entirely dif-
ferent position. And that is very disconcerting to me.

Mr. HorowiTz. Can I respond to that, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. BURTON. Sure.

Mr. HorOwITZ. I actually have, you cited that in your letter,
which I have with me. If I could just address that.

What then-Senator Ashcroft said was, “There are only two rea-
sons why a person can fail to respond to a subpoena from the
House. One is that there is no jurisdiction of a committee.” This
committee clearly has jurisdiction here. “Secondly, executive privi-
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lege would be asserted.” And he goes on, two sentences later, say-
ing, “I think the House simply has to say, either our subpoenas are
respected or they are challenged on appropriate grounds. And if
they are not, stonewalling won’t do it.” And he goes on.

So I do think the distinction here is, and what then-Senator
Ashcroft was saying was, there are two options, executive privilege
or you produce. Stonewalling is not a third option.

Mr. BURTON. I see. So you don’t call this stonewalling?
| Mr. HOROWITZ. No. The President has asserted executive privi-
ege.

Mr. BUrTON. If there was a court order for a deliberative docu-
ment prepared during a criminal investigation, would you comply?
If it was a court order?

Mr. HorowiTzZ. I think at that point the case law says, and there
is Supreme Court case law on that issue, that the court has to do
a balancing of the asserted privilege basis by the Government, by
the executive branch, against the need of the judicial branch for
the information, the same type of balancing that would go on——

Mr. BURTON. So you’re saying it would have to go to another
court to make the determination that the Court that ordered that
would be allowed to have it, right?

Mr. HorowiITZ. If we are talking in terms of court order, I am
thinking court subpoena

Mr. BUrTON. No. If there was a court order for a deliberative
di)cyment prepared during a criminal investigation, would you com-
ply?

Mr. HorowiTz. If there is a court order, I think we would prob-
ably comply. I think people would have to look at the document to
determine whether there were any privileges that could or should
be raised, that we are obligated to——

Mr. BURTON. So why would you comply with a request from the
judicial branch and not from our branch?

Mr. HorowiTz. I think, Mr. Chairman, it really depends on a
fact-by-fact analysis, as we have discussed before. It really depends
on what the document is at issue.

Mr. BURTON. I am sure we are not going to change your mind,
and I am not going to take a lot more time on this. But it looks
to the Congress, you have seen across the spectrum, from right to
left, from Democrat to Republicans, we all disagree with you. We
all think this is stonewalling. And I think the American people are
going to draw the same conclusion when they hear this. It is just
a terrible, terrible precedent to set, and it is a precedent. I just
think this is absolutely wrong. And at the end of the day, it looks
like the Justice Department is hiding something. And I would like
to recapitulate what is at stake for just a couple of minutes.

This committee is conducting a thorough investigation of the
FBTI’s use of a confidential informant, or informants, in Boston. The
picture could hardly be worse. Earlier this year we had a hearing
and we heard from Joe Salvati and his wife Marie. He spent 30
years in prison for a crime he did not commit. And worse, the Gov-
ernment knew about it. They knew he was innocent and they left
him in prison. And he would have gotten the death penalty if they
had their way. And who was Salvati doing time for? The real guilty
party was a government informant that the FBI was working with
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named Jimmy Flemmi. Jimmy Flemmi. He was known to the Di-
rector of the FBI J. Edgar Hoover as a man who had killed numer-
ous people, but he was being protected because he was an inform-
ant. The Government also wanted his brother to be an informant,
and they succeeded. Stevie Flemmi ended up serving as a govern-
ment informant for decades. During the time he was a government
informant he was protected by the FBI and he killed dozens of peo-
ple—and they knew it. He is currently under indictment for many
of these murders.

There are many reasons that we are conducting this investiga-
tion. First, we need to know whether we should change the laws.
And you are blocking us in that area. We will have hearings about
this subject next year, and we are going to have a lot of them. It
is also important to reach a complete understanding of what hap-
pened. Inscribed on the United States Archives are the words,
“What is past is prologue.” How can we avoid the terrible mistakes
made in Boston if we sweep the conduct under the rug? And we
do not know how to get to all these things if you keep us from get-
ting documents. And finally, the people who suffered, Joe Salvati,
who spent 30 years in prison for a crime he did not do, the mothers
and fathers of many people killed by Stevie Flemmi and Whitey
Bulger, the sons and daughters of those who died, they all deserve
to have someone take a long, hard look at what happened.

It should be made public, all of it; something the Justice Depart-
ment could not do, even if it wanted to. And now the Justice De-
partment will not let us conduct a thorough investigation. They are
blocking the Congress who has legitimate oversight responsibilities.
If we knew that the Justice Department was policing themselves,
it might not matter that much. But they are not policing them-
selves. The first question we ask witnesses when we talk to them
is: Has the Justice Department talked to you? A lot of these people
we asked if the Justice Department has talked to you, the answer
over and over was no. After we had Paul Rico in here, the FBI
agent, at our May hearing, we found that no one had even bothered
to talk to him and he was complicitous in putting Joe Salvati in
jail for 30 years knowing he was innocent. And you guys at Justice
never even talked to him. And you will not let us have documents
so we can do our job.

Time and again, we have found that the Justice Department just
has not done its homework. And today is another manifestation of
that. Why not? What are you protecting, and why? And if you are
not going to do the work, why don’t you let us do the work? As I
said, you have got $1 million worth of talent out there and nobody
wants to answer anything or knows anything.

I asked the Justice Department a few months ago to provide me
with a list of all the situations in the past where deliberative docu-
ments have been provided to Congress. The Justice Department
has not provided that list. Tell me about what you have done to
prepare a list like that. Can you tell me that?

Mr. HorowITZ. Well—

Mr. BURTON. You are looking around. You do not know.

Mr. HOROWITZ. I do not know what has been done to prepare the
list.
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Mr. BURTON. You do not know. Do the guys behind you know
anything about that?

Mr. HorowiTZ. We will check into that and get back to the com-
mittee with a list of what we have got and provide the committee
with those materials.

Mr. BURTON. OK. Who, in the case of Salvati, has been inter-
viewed by the Justice Department so we can end up with a com-
plete list? Who has been interviewed? Can you give us any names
that you have interviewed regarding this guy being in jail for 30
years for something he did not do?

Mr. HOROWITZ. I am not familiar with who specifically was inter-
viewed in connection with the investigation.

Mr. BURTON. And will you commit to providing the committee
with a complete list?

Mr. HorowiTZ. I will certainly go back and discuss that. But not
knowing who was discussed, and given the status of the indicted
case that is going to trial, or at least is scheduled for trial next
month, it is a matter I would need to discuss with the prosecutors
who are handling the matter.

Mr. BURTON. We are asking about other cases, not this case,
other cases where you have provided deliberative documents. That
is the list we want to have.

Mr. HorowiTZ. We will go back document by document review it
and provide the committee with materials that do not involve these
type of deliberative documents.

Mr. BURTON. Can you envision any circumstance where Congress
would need deliberative information from a criminal investigation
and that you would comply? Can you think of any case where you
would give us that information? The deliberative information.

Mr. HOrRowiTz. Certainly in situations as the chairman has men-
tioned, the Teapot Dome scandal and the Watergate scandal, there
are situations that materials have been provided to committees.

Mr. BURTON. No. I am talking about in the future. Can you envi-
sion any circumstance where Congress would need deliberative in-
formation from a criminal investigation that you would give us?

Mr. HorowiTz. If there were situations analogous certainly to
those matters, yes. But it is hard for me to sit here and hypoth-
esize about particular cases that have not happened or how will
they come up.

Mr. BURTON. Well, OK. But if you would give them to us under
those circumstances, why would you not give us deliberative docu-
ments in the Salvati case?

Mr. HOROWITZ. Because as—and I know I am covering old
ground—as laid out in the President’s order, and then, as I said in
my opening statement, we are prepared to go and try and work on
accommodations with the committee in providing the information
short of these handful of documents we are talking about.

Mr. BURTON. So you are saying, because of the President’s claim
of executive privilege in this particular instance, you would not or
could not do anything. So are we going to have to have the Presi-
dent claim executive privilege in the future on other areas where
we want deliberative documents?

Mr. HorowITZ. No. I think what is likely to go——
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Mr. BURTON. This one covers it? Will this one cover any delibera-
tive documents in the future that we might want?

Mr. HorowiITZ. I think with regard to every request and every
subpoena, there would need to be an accommodation. And hope-
fully, that would resolve the dispute and there would be no need
for consideration of requests.

Mr. BURTON. No. I am saying does this Executive order from the
President, the claim of executive privilege, does that cover any de-
liberative documents in the future that we might want? Have you
read that thing? Do you understand it?

Mr. HorowiTz. With respect to any case?

Mr. BURTON. Yes, any case coming up that you want to claim ex-
ecutive privilege, would this cover that?

Mr. HorowiTZ. I think that this order would involve the sub-
poena at issue, or the subpoenas involved, which in this case were
the Gore memoranda, the Middleton memoranda, and the Boston
matter. I think for other future matters, we would need to recon-
sider and determine from there whether they were covered by
privilege.

Mr. BURTON. That really does not make sense, because we have
read that claim of executive privilege and it appears to me to be
far-reaching. And if you guys have read that thing, it appears to
me that it is going to cover deliberative documents anytime the At-
torney General does not want to give them to us. But you are say-
ing that is not the case.

Mr. HOrRowITZ. I do not believe that is the case, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. So you believe that the President would have to
claim executive privilege again if we asked for other deliberative
documents in the future?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. In other circumstances, in other cases, in other
requests, I think we would have an obligation to review it. That is
my understanding.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Chairman, if I may just for a minute.

Mr. BURTON. Yes?

Mr. DELAHUNT. I would just point to you, and maybe this is what
you are referring to, the language in this Executive order that
states: “memorandum written in response to those memoranda and
deliberative memoranda from other investigations containing ad-
vice and recommendations concerning whether particular criminal
prosecutions should be brought.” This is far-reaching.

Mr. BURTON. It is a blanket.

Mr. SHAYS. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. BURTON. Yes, I will yield.

Mr. SHAYS. The reason why I again find this puzzling and almost
disingenuous is that this is the worst case you could choose to
withhold information. It is 30 years old. It involves such an out-
rageous example of government abuse. And that if you would do it
on this case, you would clearly do it on others. Why in this case
would you want to withhold those documents?

Mr. Horowitz. Well, it goes beyond this case.

Mr. SHAYS. Exactly.

Mr. HorowITZ. When you say “this case,” there were a series of
cases referenced in the subpoena, including some of the campaign
finance matters.
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Mr. BURTON. If I might reclaim my time. Let me just say, be-
cause I am going to turn the Chair over to you, this is a far-reach-
ing document and I do not believe it limits it to the cases in ques-
tion. I think it is going to set a precedent unless we challenge it,
and we will be challenging it. It smacks of a totalitarian approach
to administering law. It really does. Because if we do not have the
right in the Congress, when we know there is corruption in a
branch of the executive branch like the FBI or the Justice Depart-
ment, if we cannot get access to documents, we will never be able
to 1%)rotect the American people from the abuse of power. We just
will not.

We are elected by the people of this country to make sure there
are not abuses of power in the executive branch. But if you have
a President and an Attorney General who are complicitous with
one another in keeping documents from the Congress where there
is a criminal case involved, and they might even be involved them-
selves, then how are we ever going to stop abuse? How are we ever
going to stop corruption in Government?

If I were going to be elected President of the United States under
the circumstances that we see today, I would first appoint an At-
torney General who would march in lock step with me, and I would
make sure that nothing that we did that was illegal or questionable
would ever be questioned by the Congress of the United States.
And in my opinion, you are providing that by this Executive order
and this decision of the President. I think 1t is just wrong and I
think it is very dangerous.

This President I think is doing a good job. I voted for this Presi-
dent. I support him on almost everything. He is my President. He
is a Republican. But the point is he is setting a precedent and the
Justice Department is setting a precedent that, in my opinion, is
going to go down the road and we may have another corrupt Presi-
dent in the future. The only protection against the abuse of power
is for the Congress to be able to conduct oversight. And you are
blocking us with what you are doing today.

And with that, I will turn the Chair over to Mr. Shays from way
up north.

Mr. SHAYS [assuming Chair]. Mr. Horowitz, what our intention
is, Mr. Delahunt has some questions, I have a few, then we are
going to go to the committee. Do you need a break?

Mr. HOROWITZ. No. I can proceed. I am fine for now.

Mr. SHAYS. Would you like a 5-minute break?

Mr. HorowiTz. That is fine. I am just going to go have some
water, if you do not mind.

Mr. SHAYS. Yes. Sure.

[Recess.]

Mr. SHAYS. At this time, we now recognize Mr. Delahunt.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Shays. They made me sit up
here. I am trying to understand what the premise is of the refusal.
All T hear is a general harm, a chilling effect in terms of line USAs
or line FBI agents. Is that the extent of the rationale?

Mr. HorRowITZ. You are talking about that in part, but also the
ability of supervisors who make the decisions to get the full advice
of their subordinates, to be able to have internal deliberations,
whether it is the line attorneys or the supervisors who are rec-
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ommending to the ultimate decisionmaker, can have the ability to
have that discussion.

Mr. DELAHUNT. OK. So it is the communication between the su-
pervisor and the line personnel?

Mr. HorowITZ. As well as the ability of senior officials of the De-
partment to be able to gather advice and to make the ultimate de-
cisions that need to be made. There are two parts to this.

Mr. DELAHUNT. OK. But again, let me go back, what is the harm
to the disclosure of the information requested in the subpoena in
this case?

Mr. HOrRowITZ. The harm is that as prosecutors write these types
of memos and decide these

Mr. DELAHUNT. No. Mr. Horowitz, you are not listening to the
question. What is the harm in this case to providing the informa-
tion to comply with the subpoena? This is a specific subpoena that
has been issued to the Department of Justice.

Mr. HOROWITZ. And what I am trying to say is that the harm is
similar to the harm that comes from producing to the Congress in-
ternal deliberative memoranda similar in many cases

Mr. DELAHUNT. OK. Then let me just stop you there because 1
think you answered the question. If that is the premise, then that
same concern would apply in every case involving deliberative
memoranda.

Mr. HOROWITZ. And this is where the case is made clear.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Am I correct?

Mr. HOROWITZ. The case is made clear. As I think you mentioned
earlier, that the case-by-case analysis is undertaken to determine
whether there is an ability to, first of all, accommodate the interest
and provide the information, and that is what we have an obliga-
tion to undertake with the committee, and then to make the deter-
mination at that point whether or not to assert the executive privi-
lege.

Mr. SHAYS. Would the gentleman yield for just a second?

Mr. DELAHUNT. Sure.

Mr. SHAYS. You will have as much time as you need. What Mr.
Delahunt wants to know, what I want to know, and what the com-
mittee wants to know is, you cannot make an argument on with-
holding this information as it relates to this particular case. This
case is an old case. You cannot make that argument. So you really
are making the argument solely to state a principle that you wish
to use in the future. Because there is no harm in this case.

Mr. HorowITZ. Well, in this case, first of all, not all the memos,
as you indicated, are 30 years old. As you know, there have been
developments in the whole timeframe that could be responsive and
I think there are more recent memos than 30 years ago. There is
also, as I indicated before, the pending criminal investigation and
criminal indictment. And so there is the possibility and the poten-
tial that some of these documents may in fact

Mr. SHAYS. So, based on that, why not just release some of the
older documents?

Mr. HorowWITZ. Because I think the decisions that have analyzed
this matter, the Supreme Court case, have indicated that, first of
all, the fact that we are a year, or 5 years, or 10 years from when
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the memo was written does not diminish the chilling impact that
prosecutors today writing memos

Mr. SHAYS. So you are getting back to the chilling effect which
is something that is a future concern, not a past concern.

Mr. HorowiTz. Well, it is a present and future concern, because
we have people writing memos everyday.

Mr. DELAHUNT. It is like utilizing the term “national security”
and just saying it. It is meaningless. And you have not provided
a factual analysis for the refusal to fully comply. You have not
shown any particularized harm for the issuance of certain docu-
ments. Mr. Horowitz, you come here without a log of identifying
the documents that you refuse to produce to the committee. I would
like to know was there an analysis of each document, and what is
the rationale, other than this chilling effect, that would provide on
a case-by-case basis a rationale and a justification for not releasing
the document that was requested?

Mr. HorowITZ. Congressman, I know on this matter we may dis-
agree on what the case law there says. But the Senate Select Com-
mittee case, the only case that we are familiar with that exists out
there that involved a congressional request for documents, talked
about, as I said earlier, the executive branch analyzing the docu-
ments and determining whether they are covered by privilege, and
then what was outlined in the decision was the Congress dem-
onstrating in that case, what the court required, was the Congress
demonstrating a critical need for the documents.

The documents at issue here, the subpoena specifically called for
the deliberative documents that are at issue here. The subpoena re-
quest that is at issue here in the Boston matter, as well as in the
campaign finance matter, involved a very specific set of documents.
I guess 20 so far have been located as the search is ongoing.

Mr. DELAHUNT. Again, all I can say is—we are going around the
mulberry bush here—you are creating I think a precedent that you
should go back and reflect on. I cannot image that Congress as an
institution, as an independent branch of Government would accept
this new concept of privilege which deals more with vague, general
suggestions about a chilling effect. I mean, you are undermining
the confidence not just of this institution, but, as the chairman con-
ducts additional hearings, the confidence of the American people in
what the Department is doing. I would be embarrassed to have to
respond to the kind of questions that I think are being made in
good faith by members of the committee by providing the answers
that you are giving here today.

The most awesome power in a democracy is vested in the pros-
ecutor, in the prosecutorial arm of the Government. You have the
ability to deprive people of their liberty, to injure their reputations.
And to put that at risk I think is a very dangerous course to follow.
I really do. I will be honest with you, I am really surprised by your
testimony today. I know that you are the messenger and Mr.
Whelan is the messenger and everybody has to comply with what-
ever the line may be. But this is a total misreading of the law and
what good, sound public policy is regarding dealing with a congres-
sional committee. It truly is. General harm, coming here without
a log, without being specific. I do not see how you get away with
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it. I do not see how the Department of Justice gets away with it.
I really do not.

You heard members in their observations and you could tell I am
sure they are very genuine. This is not about political rhetoric and
blame. I just think that people that serve on this committee are
stunned. This is dangerous. This is really dangerous. I yield back.

Mr. SHAYS. I thank the gentleman.

Mr. Horowitz, I want to be clear. When you use deliberative doc-
uments and pre-decisional memos, how would you describe the dif-
ference? Are you using them interchangeably or do they have fine
terms of legal art that I need to be aware of?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I think when I am saying pre-decisional memo-
randa that we are talking about are, in fact, deliberative. So that
would be a subset of deliberative materials.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. When this hearing started my biggest issue con-
cern is about the Salvati case. The bottom line is the Department
is preventing us from doing our job of resolving this case. Basically,
whatever the motivation is, you are impeding our investigation of
the Salvati case.

After hearing it, I thought there would be such an outrage, be-
cause when I asked you about his wife and so on, his wife visited
him for 30 years, remained faithful to him, supported her family,
brought her kids, I thought there would be such an outrage that
anyone with any ability to help would kind of like extend them-
selves. So I thought when my party took over, my Republican
party, when they gained control of the Attorney General’s Office,
they would recommend to us that we compensate him, that they
would kind of lead the charge. So my outrage really stems from the
fact that I find the exact opposite has happened. I did not think
my own party would do it. I did not think Mr. Ashcroft would do
it. I really did not. I thought this man who is so focused on honor
and religion and God would extend himself. So then I tried to think
that maybe they do not know about the case and maybe if they
knew about it. So that is partly why I was asking you some of
those questions about the case.

I have religion, as Mr. Ashcroft has religion. I have religion on
the Salvati case. I have religion on it. I will do anything and every-
thing I can to understand this case, to make sure it does not hap-
pen again, though I know it happens, and to do what I can to see
that he receives compensation and his kids do.

So on one local level I am concerned. Then I thought, well, my
Gosh, if they are willing to do this on the Salvati case, then there
must be something so overriding they do not want Lieberman to
get information or they do not want someone else to get informa-
tion on some other case, so they are setting a precedent. They do
not want the Senate, which will be a little more aggressive, clearly,
than the House will be, they do not want them to get something
in the future. And I am trying to think what are those things. So,
I do not have those answers. But then what I hear you saying is
you kind of seem like you are backtracking. You set a principle
that basically if it is a deliberative document or pre-decisional mat-
ter, you are not going to get the information. But then you are say-
ing that, well, we will take it on a case-by-case, which strikes me
as bizarre. Why fight it on this case when you really should be



435

bending the other way unless you want to set the precedent. So I
am puzzled by this kind of what I think is waffling on the decision.

You told me, if I heard you correctly, that if this were just an
issue of facts there would not be a question. Is that accurate?

Mr. HorowITZ. That is my understanding.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. But if it is an issue of where it is a pre-
decisional memo where the recommendations of the author are
there, then we want to hold them confident. Is that accurate?

Mr. HorowiITZ. That is correct. Where there is analysis and con-
sideration of the facts.

Mr. SHAYS. So in a document that is prepared, an analysis is
after they look at the facts, right? I mean, they state the facts and
in the recommendation memo or a pre-decisional memo there
would be a statement of what the facts are, there would be an
analysis of the facts based on the law, and then a recommendation.
Is that accurate?

Mr. HOROWITZ. Generally, that is how they are done.

Mr. SHAYS. Now what happens if we believe—now you have to
trust us like you were asking us to trust you—what happens if we
believe that the facts were distorted and that the FBI did not give
proper facts to people who would prepare a memo for recommenda-
tion for the prosecutor? What would you say to something about
that?

Mr. HorowiTZ. Well, we would be providing the Congress with
an outline of the facts as they were understood by the decision-
makers. And so the Congress would be aware of-

Mr. SHAYS. Why not just redact the information? Why not give
us the documents and redact the recommendation?

Mr. HorowITZ. My understanding is that in terms of the docu-
ments that we are producing that are nondeliberative and nondec-
lination material that factual information is there. But we are also
prepared to sit down and to the extent the committee needs clari-
fication or an understanding

Mr. SHAYS. I am not interested in what you are prepared to do
in the future right now. I am just trying to understand why the De-
partment would be so stupid as to get us into this position. That
is what I am trying to understand because I think it is really stu-
pid. I want to understand why you would not have said we cannot
give you this but we will give you the listing of the facts and here
they are. Did you make that offer?

Mr. HorowITz. I think we are prepared to do——

Mr. SHAYS. I do not want to know what you are prepared to do.
I want to know if you did it.

Mr. HOROWITZ. I do not know if a specific discussion was had as
the chairman has just outlined. Although, let me add, on the sub-
poenas regarding the Middleton matter and the Howard matter, we
did provide such a briefing.

Mr. SHAYS. What does that mean?

Mr. HOROWITZ. A briefing as you suggested to provide the com-
mittee with an overview of the facts and circumstances.

Mr. SHAYS. Did you give us documents?

Mr. HorowITZ. We produced some documents and we provided a
briefing with regard to the declination memos.
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Mr. SHAYS. I guess what I am trying to understand is a docu-
ment that does analysis has to have facts preceding it.

Mr. Horowirz. That is correct.

Mr. SHAYS. And did you provide us those documents redacted?

Mr. HorowiTz. We did not provide those documents. We briefed
the committee on those specific documents and provided the factual
documents to the committee.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you think the Senate is going to accept this kind
of change in policy? And that is what it is, a change in policy, be-
cause we got pre-decisional memos from the previous administra-
tion. Not all, but we got them. What do you think the Senate’s re-
action is going to be?

Mr. HorowiTZ. Well, I understand that you received pre-
decisional memoranda from the prior administration but, as you in-
dicated, there were other circumstances where you did not.

Mr. SHAYS. And now we will not receive any. That is the change
in policy.

Mr. HorowiTZ. There have been invocations of executive privi-
lege on deliberative materials from many administrations. I do not
presuppose to guess as to what the Senate’s view would be.

Mr. SHAYS. Were you just not being alert, or did you accept the
question Mr. Gilman asked you maybe 10 times about a change in
policy. He asked when, and you tried to find the date. Were you
just not paying attention to his making reference

Mr. HorowITZ. I have tried, as people have asked questions, to
correct what I disagreed with in the question when they did not ul-
timately ask the question.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, the bottom line is it is a change in policy,
whether you want to agree to it, because the policy now is it will
apply in all instances, not in some.

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I do not believe that is the case.

Mr. SHAYS. Is it your testimony under oath that the administra-
tion will provide pre-decisional documents to this committee and to
the Senate?

Mr. HOrRowITZ. I do not know as I sit here what those requests
will be and what those will involve. And as I said on the

Mr. SHAYS. I want to ask you this under oath. Were there discus-
sions that said it is going to be the policy of the Department not
to submit pre-decisional documents?

Mr. HOROwITZ. I do not recall myself being part of such discus-
sions. Were there other people involved in such discussions, I do
not know as I sit here today.

Mr. SHAYS. Let’s just not even suggest that you were part of the
discussions. Are you aware of any Department policy to establish
that we are going to send a message to Congress that we will not
provide pre-decisional documents?

Mr. HorROwWITZ. My understanding about conversations that, for
example, the chairman referenced earlier

Mr. SHAYS. No. I am not going to talk about any conversations.
Just the policy.

Mr. HorowITZ. As I sit here today, I do not understand the pol-
icy to be that from here on out we will not look at documents indi-
vidually, that we will simply take a blanket view on every potential
document that could conceivably have a deliberative nature to it.
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Mr. SHAYS. So it will not be the policy of the Department to ex-
clude some pre-decisional documents or prevent us from getting
those documents?

Mr. HOROWITZ. As I understand it, what we will do in future
cases is analyze the request and analyze the documents. I cannot
sit here and tell you, Mr. Chairman, that——

Mr. SHAYS. But when I listened to your statement I guess I just
was not paying attention. I thought you were basically saying the
policy is not to give pre-decisional documents because it has a
chilling effect. But maybe I did not hear your statement right. So
your statement is that it is going to be case by case and it is not
the policy of the administration to exclude pre-decisional docu-
ments. Is that correct? And do you want to check with anyone be-
fore you answer?

Mr. HorowiTZ. My understanding, Congressman, and my state-
ment regarded the specific subpoena at issue here and the specific
invocation by the President on those documents.

Mr. SHAYS. So it only applies to this case?

Mr. HOrRowITZ. As I sit here today, and as you question me about
this matter, my understanding is that the President’s invocation
concerns this—these. I have got to be careful, there are multiple
subpoenas outstanding, these subpoenas.

Mr. SHAYS. I understand what his document did. I want to know
the policy of the Department. Is it the policy of the Department to
not provide pre-decisional documents to Congress?

Mr. HOROWITZ. My understanding of the policy is to consider it
on a case by case basis from here on out.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Whelan, I want to ask you the same question.

Mr. WHELAN. I am only aware of the Department’s response to
these subpoenas at issue. Obviously, the response by the Depart-
ment and by the President reflects a certain policy that if adhered
to the future may have certain consequences.

Mr. SHAYS. So you are not aware of any effort on the part of the
Department to refuse in the future to give Congress pre-decisional
documents? It is going to be case by case? Under oath, that is your
testimony. No discussion whatsoever that we should not provide
pre-decisional documents in general to Congress?

Mr. WHELAN. My apologies, it is difficult hearing you over the
bells.

Mr. SHAYS. I am going to ask the question again. And we are
going to have to recess, unfortunately. My question to you is, are
you aware of any effort on the part of the Department to have a
widespread claim of not providing documents that are pre-
decisional to Congress?

Mr. WHELAN. And my answer is what I just said. That as I am
aware of the response to the pending subpoenas, the response re-
flects a certain policy which if adhered to in the future would have
certain consequences.

Mr. SHAYS. So now I am back to square one. It just really relates
to this case, right? It relates to this case, correct?

Mr. HOROWITZ. You are questioning me under oath, Congress-
man, and I understand this issue and I want you to understand it.
I do not want you to walk away thinking I have been evasive in
any way, because I have tried to be fully candid with this commit-
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tee. But as I sit here today, that is my understanding, that it ap-
plies to this fact pattern and these documents. My understanding
is that if there are future subpoenas and future document requests,
we need to look at those individually and make that determination.
Obviously, the President’s decision is out there from this matter, as
are prior decisions by prior Presidents.

Mr. SHAYS. But we are agreeing to something. I was getting con-
fused and now I am getting less confused. I am puzzled about why
it would be this case. But I am accepting your point that you are
going to take it on a case by case, that the argument of chilling ef-
fect relates to each case as it comes up, that it does not relate in
general to pre-decisional memos because it is going to be on a case
by case basis. We are there. We agree.

Mr. HorowiTZ. Let me be clear. Obviously, as Mr. Whelan sug-
gests, to the extent the same principle is at play, a similar analysis
would need to be done. But I agree with you that you need to look
at each document to determine how deliberative it is because, as
you yourself recognize, some documents may well have very little
deliberation in it.

Mr. SHAYS. We were here, and then we were over here, and I
thought we were back to here. Now we have opened the door be-
cause we are saying the same principle applies. So, in this docu-
ment you presented, your testimony, tell me how you relate pre-
decisional memos to the Salvati case and what we requested. Show
me in your document where it is. Where do I find it? Now it is just
based on Salvati. So I want to see where in the Salvati case in
what we have asked about is there a chilling effect? Is there any-
thing on page 1? I want to go page by page. Is there anything on
page 1 that relates directly to the Salvati case?

Mr. HorOwITZ. I must say, Congressman, I think the entire doc-
ument relates to the entire request. As I sit here today, [——

Mr. SHAYS. No, no. You are not going to get away with that.

Mr. HorROWITZ. No. But let me explain, please. I am reviewing
this and my testimony concerns the entirety of the subpoenas at
issue here. It does not concern one particular case, it concerns all
of the documents at issue; there are multiple documents here. And
I have to add that, as far as I understand, no declination memo in
Salvati is at issue here because that was a State case and whatever
prosecutorial pre-decisional documents were written would not
have been Federal documents. That is why I am concerned when
you mention, sir, the Salvati case.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me ask you, is there anything on page 1 that
would tell me why we should not get it as it relates to the docu-
ments we have requested?

Mr. HorowITZ. I am sorry, I cannot hear you.

Mr. SHAYS. Anything we have requested, in your statement on
page 1, is there anything that specifically relates to the documents
that we asked for in specific terms telling us why you cannot do
it? I want to understand why this case would be different than any
other case of pre-decisional.

Mr. HorowiTzZ. I think it would depend, as you mentioned——

Mr. SHAYS. Tell me, on page 1, is there any information on page
1 that would help me understand that? Tell me and show me the
line?
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Mr. HOROWITZ. As I mentioned, Congressman, I do not know that
I could go through here and pick every sentence, sentence by sen-
tence.

Mr. SHAYS. So nothing on page 1. Is there anything on page 2?

Mr. HorowiTzZ. I disagree with you. I think the whole statement
does that.

Mr. SHAYS. Is there anything on page 2?

Mr. HOrROwITZ. Yes. I think the entirety of the statement does.

Mr. SHAYS. Tell me on page 2 where it would refer specifically
to the documents we want and is not a general argument about
pre-decisions. Tell me something specific that relates to this case
on page 2.

Mr. HorowITZ. I think the document and the statement and the
President’s order deals with all of the documents as a whole and
they all fall in the same categories.

Mr. SHAYS. Is there anything on page 3?

Mr. HOROWITZ. Again, I stand by the answer I just gave. I think
every page has something.

Mr. SHAYS. Is there anything on page 4?

Mr. HorowiTzZ. Yes. I think every page does.

Mr. SHAYS. Show me on page 4.

Mr. HorowiITz. I think on every page

Mr. SHAYS. Show me specifically as it relates to the documents
that we have requested.

Mr. HorRowITZ. In this statement, if you are asking is there a
specific reference to a specific document, there is not a specific ref-
erence to a specific document. But that is because——

Mr. SHAYS. But could you not use this statement and deliver it
any time you did not want a pre-decisional? Isn’t the answer yes
to that?

Mr. HorowiITZ. This was formulated in

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Horowitz, listen to the question.

Mr. HOROWITZ. It is not something I can give a yes or a no an-
swer. I need to explain

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Horowitz, isn’t this a boilerplate response to why
you cannot give pre-decisional documents to the committee?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. I think it touches upon the general concern about
pre-decisional documents, and beyond that, it touches upon the
need for the Attorney General and other high ranking officials to
get advice from their inferior officials.

Mr. SHAYS. Right. So it is a boilerplate. This is an argument—
no, truly, Mr. Horowitz, you are a bright man, and I may not be
as bright as you but I am not dumb—this is a boilerplate argument
on why you do not want to give us a pre-decisional document. And
that is why I believed when I listened to your document that it
would not be on a case by case. You are the one who said it will
be case by case. So now I am trying to understand why in this case
involving someone who was in jail for 30 years you cannot give us
the documents. That is what I am trying to understand. I am try-
ing to understand this boilerplate document as it relates to a spe-
cific case—the documents we want.

So tell me what I need to know about the documents we are ask-
ing for that would have a chilling effect.
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Mr. HOROWITZ. As I said earlier, Mr. Chairman, producing docu-
ments that contain internal deliberative pre-decisional analysis has
the potential to chill prosecutors today, tomorrow, and as we go for-
ward.

Mr. SHAYS. And that would apply in any case. That argument
would apply in any case.

Mr. HOrRowITZ. That could well apply in other cases. I am not de-
nying that these concerns could apply in future cases, Mr. Chair-
man. I am not trying to impart that sense to you. What I am trying
to focus on here is as an attorney in the Department, as you know,
as we do as attorneys, you look at the specific case, the specific re-
quest, and the specific documents. And I am hesitant to sit here
and tell you what the position will be in future cases with future
documents with future facts. In addition to that, it is not going to
be my decision as to whether or not in those circumstances to in-
voke executive privilege.

Mr. SHAYS. Unfortunately, you are going to get the break that
you did not ask for. We are going to have a vote. It is two votes.
And counsel is going to have questions, I may interrupt them once
or twice, and then you will be able to get on your way.

Mr. Horowitz, I know you to be a very competent person. I have
been told that. I believe that chiefs of staff have to know a heck
of a lot about so many things. I just think it is unfortunate you are
the one put in this position because this is a real policy issue that
transcends you as a chief of staff. And I regret the dialog we are
having, but I am really mystified and I think you are probably
mystified too.

We are going to recess. We will be back shortly.

[Recess.]

Mr. SHAYS. I call this hearing to order.

I recognize counsel. I do not think you will use the full allotted
time, but we will let you get on your way.

Mr. WiLsON. Mr. Horowitz, I wanted to followup on one thing
that Representative Shays was just talking to you about. You indi-
cated that the Department of Justice will analyze on a case by case
basis congressional requests. Correct?

Mr. HorowITZ. My understanding is that we are obligated as we
get a subpoena and we gather documents in response to that sub-
poena to look at the specific documents, how deliberative are they,
analyze that, analyze what the request and investigation concerns,
and do that analysis obviously in light of principles that have been
laid out. But we need to do that analysis on a case by case matter.

Mr. WILSON. And is it fair to assume that because you are here
you have already done that with the current subpoena that this
committee has issued?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. My understanding is that with regard to the doc-
uments at issue here in this specific subpoena that has been done
by officials in the Department.

Mr. WILSON. So to characterize this fairly simplistically, there is
a chasm and on one side of the chasm are cases that are unworthy
of your providing documents to Congress, and on the other side of
the chasm there are cases where it would be appropriate to provide
documents to Congress. Is that correct?
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Mr. HorowITzZ. I think that overstates what we are saying. We
are not saying that no documents should be provided. In fact, as
you are aware, we have provided several thousand pages of docu-
ments with regard to this particular matter and we are certainly
prepared to provide additional documents as we come to find those
documents and find them responsive to the request.

Mr. WILSON. Let’s not go down that rabbit hole because we sub-
poenaed specific documents, did we not, deliberative documents;
correct?

Mr. HorowITZ. That is correct. The subpoenas we are talking
about today have specific requests.

Mr. WiLsoN. OK. So the other documents are a red herring for
this discussion. Correct?

Mr. HorowiTZ. Well the other documents concern this Boston in-
vestigation that were responsive to earlier requests for materials.

M;" WILSON. But they do not concern this subpoena. Is that cor-
rect?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. They did not concern this specific subpoena, as
I understand it.

Mr. WILSON. So, I do not want to belabor this point, but it does
seem that there is a chasm that is set up. On one side of the divide
are the cases where, after the Department of Justice analyzes all
the relevant concerns, subpoenaed information is withheld from
Congress. And then there is another type of case where after the
analysis is conducted information might be provided to Congress.
That is what is meant by a case by case analysis, correct?

Mr. HOrROWITZ. Again, what we are trying to do is provide the
committee with all the information we can.

Mr. WILSON. But this is a little unfair, because a subpoena does
not call for information, it calls for documents, correct? We cannot
subpoena information that is not embodied 